

FOREST POLICY TRADE AND FINANCE INITIATIVE

REPORT | MAY 2021

ILLICIT HARVEST, COMPLICIT GOODS: THE STATE OF ILLEGAL DEFORESTATION FOR AGRICULTURE

ANNEX



Table of Contents

Δcronym	ii ii
Glossarv	;
Annex 1	Latin America and Caribbean1
Annex 2	Africa
Annex 3	Asia-Pacific 127



AFD	Agence Française de Développement (French Development Agency)
APP	Permanent Preservation Areas (Brazil)
APP	Asia Pulp & Paper
BFC	Brazilian Forest Code
ВРК	Badan Pemeriksa Keuangan (Supreme Audit Agency of Indonesia)
BRG	Badan Restorasi Gambut (Peat Restoration Agency, Indonesia)
BRGM	Peat and Mangrove Restoration Agency (Indonesia)
CAR	Cadastro Ambiental Rural (Rural Environmental Registry of Brazil)
CDC Group	British development bank, formerly the Commonwealth Development Corporation
CITES	Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species of Wild Fauna and Flora
CO2	Carbon dioxide
CO ₂ e	Carbon dioxide-equivalent (all gases)
CONAFOR	Comisión Nacional Forestal (The National Forestry Commission of Mexico)
DETER	Deforestation Detection in Real Time, an environment monitoring programme of the Government of Brazil
DRAU	Dirección Regional Sectorial Agricultura Ucayali (the Regional Sectoral Agriculture Directorate of Ucayali in Peru)
DRC	Democratic Republic of Congo
EAO	Ethnic Armed Organizations (Myanmar)
EIA	Environmental Investigation Agency
ELC	Economic Land Concession (Cambodia)
EU	European Union
EUTR	European Union Timber Regulation
FAO FRA	Food and Agriculture Organisation of the United Nations — Global Forest Resources Assessment
FCA	Forest Clearance Authority (Papua New Guinea)
FCPF	Forest Carbon Partnership Facility
FELDA	The Federal Land Development Authority of Malaysia
FLEGI	Forest Law Enforcement, Governance and Trade
FMC	Forest Law Enforcement, Governance and Trade Forest Management Contract (Liberia)

FRC	Forest Risk Commodity
FSC	Forest Stewardship Council
G20	Group of Twenty Finance Ministers and Central Bank Governors from 19 countries and the European Union
GAIN	Global Agricultural Information Network of USDA
GELOSE	Gestion Locale Sécurisée (Madagascar)
GHG	Greenhouse gas(es)
GLAD	Global Land Analysis and Discovery Lab, University of Maryland, USA
GFW	Global Forest Watch
Gt	Gigaton
HCS	High Carbon Stock
HCV	High Conservation Value
HS	Harmonized System codes
ha	Hectare
HTI	Industrial Forest Plantation (Indonesia)
IBAMA	Instituto Brasileiro do Meio Ambiente e dos Recursos Naturais Renováveis (Brazilian Institute of Environment and Renewable Natural Resources)
IBGE	Instituto Brasileiro de Geografia e Estatística (Brazilian Institute of Geography and Statistics)
IDEAM	Institute of Hydrology, Meteorology and Environmental Studies (Colombia)
IMAZON	Instituto do Homem e Meio Ambiente da Amazônia (Institute of Man and Environment of the Amazon in Brazil)
ISPO	Indonesian Sustainable Palm Oil
KHG	Kesatuan Hidrologis Gambut (peat hydrological units, Indonesia)
KIA	Kachin Independence Army (Myanmar)
КРК	Komisi Pemberantasan Korupsi (Corruption Eradication Commission of Indonesia)
ILO C169	International Labour Organization (ILO) Convention 169
ILUC	Indirect land-use change
ITTO	International Tropical Timber Organisation
INPE	Instituto Nacional de Pesquisas Espaciais (National Institute for Space Research, Brazil)
LAC	Latin America and the Caribbean
LICADHO	Cambodian League for the Promotion and Defense of Human Rights

LR	Legal Reserve (Brazil)
LUC	Land-use change
m3	cubic meter
ΜΑΑΡ	The Monitoring of the Andean Amazon Project, an initiative of Amazon Conservation
MARD	Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Development (Vietnam)
masl	meters above sea level
Mha	Million hectares
MoEF	Ministry of Environment and Forestry (Indonesia)
Mt	million metric tonnes
MTE	Myanmar Timber Enterprise
NCR	Native Customary Rights (Malaysia)
NDPE	No Deforestation, No Peat, No Exploitation
NTFP	Non-Timber Forest Products
OEC	Observatory of Economic Complexity
PA	Protected Area
PDR	Lao People's Democratic Republic (Laos)
PNCAT	Patrimonio Natural y Cultural Ayoreo Totobiegosode (Natural and Cultural Patrimony of the Ayoreo Totobiegosode, Paraguay)
PPCDAm	Plan for the Prevention and Control of Deforestation in the Legal Amazon (Brazil)
PRF	Permanent Reserve Forests (Malaysia)
PRODES	Programa de Cálculo do Desflorestamento da

Amazônia (deforestation monitoring service,

Riau Andalan Pulp and Paper, a subsidiary of the

Reducing Emissions from Deforestation and forest Degradation plus the sustainable

Rencana Pemulihan Ekosistem Gambut (Peat Ecosystem Restoration Plans, Indonesia)

Special-purpose Agricultural and Business

Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Removal

Société Financière des Caoutchoucs (Sierra

Indonesia's former-President, Susilo Bambang

Royal Golden Eagle group (Indonesia)

Royal Forest Department of Thailand

Roundtable on Sustainable Palm Oil

Leases (Papua New Guinea)

Estimation System (Brazil)

Yudhoyono

Leone)

Brazil)

Papua New Guinea

management of forests

PNG

RAPP

REDD+

RFD

RPEG

RSPO

SABL

SBY

SEEG

SocFin

SUHAKAM	Malaysian Human Rights Commission
ТА	Timber authorities (Papua New Guinea)
UNAP	Unión de Nativos Ayoreo de Paraguay (The Union of Ayoreo Natives of Paraguay)
UNDRIP	United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples
UNODC	United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime
USAID	United States Agency for International Development
USDA	United States Department of Agriculture
VOI	Vondron'Olona Ifotony (local community forest management groups, Madagascar)
VPA	FLEGT Voluntary Partnership Agreement
WB	World Bank
WRI	World Resources Institute
WWF	World Wildlife Fund



iv

ILLICIT HARVEST, COMPLICIT GOODS: THE STATE OF ILLEGAL DEFORESTATION FOR AGRICULTURE

Glossary

>50% canopy: Tree cover of 51 percent or more is the threshold used in this report to define forest areas to keep a focus on well forested landscapes that provide important ecosystem services locally (e.g., pollination, maintaining water cycles, etc.) and globally (especially as carbon sinks helping mitigate climate change).

>50% tree cover loss: The loss of more than 50 percent of forest canopy.

Agribusiness: Large-scale agricultural businesses and their supply chains.

Agro-commodities: Commercially produced agricultural commodities, including crops, livestock, and products from tree plantations.

Agro-conversion: Loss of forest driven by commercial agriculture.

Amazonia: Brazil's Legal Amazon (see below).

Biodiversity hotspot: Region meeting two criteria of containing 1) at least 1,500 endemic vascular plants and 2) 30 percent or less of its original natural vegetation. Thirty-six biologically rich, threatened regions are globally recognized as biodiversity hotspots and comprise 2.4 percent of the Earth's surface (Conservation International 2020).

Brazil's environmental debt: Areas defined under the Brazil 1965 Forest Code as Legal Reserve and Riparian Preservation Areas that were deforested illegally before 2008 and would have required restoration at the landowner's expense (Soares-Filho et al. 2014).

Caatinga: Semi-arid biome in Northeastern Brazil, bordered by the Amazon, Cerrado, and Atlantic Forest biomes.

Central Africa: Countries of Angola, Burundi, Cameroon, the Central African Republic, Chad, Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC), Equatorial Guinea, Gabon, Rwanda, and the Republic of Congo.

Cerrado: Wooded savanna covering 12 vegetation types in Central Brazil and parts of Bolivia and Paraguay. It borders the Amazon, Caatinga, Atlantic Forest, and Pantanal biomes.

Chaco: Sparsely populated, hot, and semi-arid lowland forest ecosystem of the Río de la Plata basin, divided among eastern Bolivia, Paraguay, northern Argentina, and a portion of the Brazilian states of Mato Grosso and Mato Grosso do Sul. Second largest forest system in South America, after the Amazon.

Chiquitano: Dry forests of Bolivia and Brazil with trees that lose their leaves during the dry season and are generally resistant to flooding and fire.

Congo Basin/Congo River Basin: Countries of Cameroon, the Central African Republic, the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC), Equatorial Guinea, Gabon, and the Republic of Congo.

CO₂e emissions: This report quantifies the amount of greenhouse gas emissions (expressed in mega-tonnes (Mt) of carbon dioxide equivalent emissions) caused by tree cover loss, as reported by Global Forest Watch (2020, using methodology from Harris et al. 2021).

Commercial agriculture: Large- or small-scale, including crops, pasture (mainly cattle), and monoculture tree plantations. Excludes subsistence farming.



Community forestry: Forest operations where the local community plays a significant role in land use decision-making and forest management. Communities may, depending on national legislation, possess a bundle of rights (usually access, use, management, or full ownership) to land under community forestry.

Concession: A grant of land or property by a government or some other controlling authority to another legal entity (usually a large company) in return for payment or services. Sometimes concessions are allocated through a competitive process, such as auctions.

Conversion timber/wood: Timber generated during the conversion of natural forest areas to non-forest or plantation use, such as the clearance of a forest to make way for commercial agriculture.

Deforestation: Complete removal of forest cover, which is defined in this Glossary as the removal of at least 51 percent of forest cover.

Deforestation alert: A report on a disturbance in the forest canopy that indicates a likely deforestation event.

Embodied deforestation: The amount of deforestation linked to the production of a given amount of an agricultural commodity.

Endemic species: Plants and animals that are naturally found in only one geographic region on Earth.

Environmental Impact Assessment: A regulatory process used to predict the environmental consequences of a plan, policy, program, or project, and develop a time-bound plan with specific objectives to mitigate these consequences.

Forest/Forest cover: Forest areas with greater than 50 percent tree cover that are greater than five meters tall.

Forest degradation: The process of human-caused loss of forest biomass, resources, and environmental services without a complete loss of forest cover.

Forest loss: The complete removal of forest cover (which is defined as forest areas with greater than 50 percent tree cover).

Fraud: In law, the act of intentionally deceiving someone in order to gain an unfair or illegal advantage (financial, political, or otherwise). Countries usually consider such offenses to be criminal or a violation of civil law.

Free, Prior, Informed Consent (FPIC): The right of communities (particularly of indigenous peoples) to give or withhold their "consent" for any action that would affect their lands, territories, or rights (including those that affect customary ownership, occupation or other use). "Free" indicates that consent cannot be given under force or threat. "Prior" indicates that relevant information must be provided with enough time to review it before consent is decided. "Informed" means that the information provided is timely, detailed, emphasizes both the potential positive and negative impacts of the activity, and is presented in a language and format understood by the community. "Consent" refers to the right of the community to agree or not agree to the project before it commences (UNDRIP 2013).

Gross deforestation: Loss of forest cover, without consideration of regrowth or reforestation.

Illegal deforestation: Conversion of forest that takes place in contravention of a country's legislative framework (laws, regulations, instructions, and any other legal instrument that penalizes non-compliance) at the time the deforestation took place. For purposes of this report, conversions that were "legalized" after the fact (through amnesties, legal amendments, for example), after prosecution, or by paying a fine, are not considered to have been conducted in compliance with the rule of law. This report does not include breaches of international



vi

law or customary law unless they are included in national statutory or case laws. This definition encompasses two general categories: illegalities in licensing and illegalities in forest clearance.

Land grabs: As defined by the Tirana Declaration, large-scale land acquisitions that are one or more of the following: in violation of human rights, particularly the equal rights of women; not based on FPIC; not based on a thorough assessment, or in disregard of, social, economic, and environmental impacts, including the way they are gendered; not based on transparent contracts that specify clear and binding commitments about activities, employment, and benefit sharing, and/or; not based on effective democratic planning, independent oversight, and meaningful participation (Taylor 2012). Three categories of land grabs have been identified: 1) Tainted lands is a term employed by the UN Special Rapporteur on the Right to Food to describe land obtained "through corrupt means, such as bribing public officials or community leaders..., or failing to ensure the land was acquired by the seller through legal and transparent means"; 2) forced eviction is defined broadly by the UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights as "the permanent or temporary removal against their will of individuals, families and/or communities from the homes and/or land which they occupy, without the provision of, and access to, appropriate forms of legal or other protection;" and 3) project-induced displacement refers to communities and individuals being forced out of their homes, and often their homelands, for the purposes of economic development.

Large-scale commercial agriculture: Corporate- or family-owned holdings that are far above the national average in size (only 3 percent of farms are larger than 10 ha worldwide) and employ a waged labour force (Lowder et al. 2016).

Legal Amazon: Brazilian states of Rondônia, Acre, Amazonas, Roraima, Pará, Amapá, Tocantins, Mato Grosso, and Maranhão west of 44° W. It includes three biomes: all of Brazil's Amazon biome, 37 percent of the Cerrado, and 40 percent of the Pantanal.

Legal Reserve (Brazil): As defined in Federal Law 12.651/2012, "areas located within a property or rural possession, defined under Art. 12, with the function of ensuring sustainable economic use of the natural resources of rural property, assisting the conservation and rehabilitation of ecological processes and promoting the conservation of biodiversity, as well as sheltering and protecting native wildlife and flora." All Brazilian rural property owners are required to keep a certain percentage of their land in forest cover or its native vegetation. These Legal Reserves should not be less than 80 percent of the total area of the property in the Amazon biome, 35 percent in the Cerrado, and 20 percent in other biomes. They must also be included in Brazil's Rural Environmental Registry (CAR).

Net deforestation: Gross deforestation minus the area in which regrowth/reforestation has occurred.

Pantanal: Wetlands biome in Brazil's Mato Grosso and Mato Grosso do Sul, bordering on Cerrado, Atlantic Forest, Chaco, and Chiquitano.

Permanent Preservation Areas (Brazil): As defined in Federal Law 12,651/2012, "a protected area covered or not by native vegetation, with the environmental function of preserving water resources, landscapes, geological stability and biodiversity, facilitating gene flows of fauna and flora, protecting the soil and ensuring welfare of human populations," which must be demarcated within all rural properties in Brazil and included in the Rural Environmental Registry (CAR).

Program to Calculate Deforestation in the Amazon (PRODES, Brazil): The government satellite monitoring program that produces data that are considered Brazil's official national statistics on deforestation. PRODES Amazon monitors clear cut deforestation between August 1 to July 31 each year in the Brazilian Legal Amazon. PRODES Cerrado monitors deforestation in the Cerrado biome, but excludes the areas overlapping the Legal Amazon. PRODES Amazon detects deforestation of areas larger than 6.25 ha in forests classified as primary





forest. PRODES Cerrado detects the deforestation of primary forest, savannas, and grasslands (or classified as such since 2000) from areas larger than one ha.

Plantation timber/wood: Forest products obtained from areas established by planting and/or artificially seeding, as opposed to those originating from natural forests.

Quilombola: Descendants of Afro-Brazilian slaves in Brazil.

Tree Cover Loss: Stand level replacement of vegetation greater than five meters tall.

Tropical forest: All forest found in tropical areas. Tropical forests represent less than 15 percent of the Earth's terrestrial surface yet support more than half of the planet's species. They also play a disproportionately large role in determining climate due to the vast amounts of carbon and water they store and exchange with the atmosphere (Reed et al. 2020).

ANNEX 1: Latin America and Caribbean

Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods

The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture



Availability of data on legality:
1 = high 2 = medium 3 = lowGrey circles = total forest loss
Color circles = total loss due to agro-conversion

• 25-49%

0-24%

Source: forest loss – GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]); agro-conversion – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021) from multiple sources, including GFW (2020, using Curtis et al. [2018]); and illegality – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021). Forest loss – GFW 2020, using Hansen et al. 2013; emissions: Harris et al. 2021.







Forest Trends Findings

- Between 2013 and 2019, commercial agriculture in Brazil was likely responsible for the clearance of more than 18 Mha of forest.
 - □ Given that 25% of the agro-conversion was exported, there is a risk that international buyers may be linked to the loss of more than 4.5 Mha of tropical forests.
 - □ At least 95% of agro-conversion is likely illegal.
- Exports in 2019 that were likely from agro-conversion include:
 - □ US\$16.7 billion in soy
 - □ US\$2.5 billion in beef
 - □ US\$497 million in leather
- There is a high risk that these exports were grown on illegally cleared land.

1 Introduction

Brazil has about one-third of the world's remaining tropical forest, including 60 percent of the Amazonian rainforest. It is the most biodiverse country on Earth, with more than 34,000 species of plants, 1,813 species of birds, 1,022 amphibian species, 648 mammal species, and 814 reptile species (Butler 2020). Although it is most famous for the tropical forests of the Amazon, Brazil also has vast areas of semi-deciduous forest and the Cerrado—the most biodiverse savannah in the world, which includes both open field (*campo limpo*) and tall closed forest (da Silva n.d.).

No other country has done more to protect its forests than Brazil; 150 million hectares (Mha) of forest area are under some form of protected status – three times more than any other country, and accounting for 22 percent of protected forests worldwide (FAO 2020). Starting in the 21st century, strong actions were taken with the implementation of the National Plan to Combat Deforestation, through greater enforcement of logging laws, moratoria on deforestation adopted by soy producers in 2006 and cattle ranchers in 2009, and support for agricultural intensification rather than expansion (West and Fearnside 2021). The results have been impressive. Annual deforestation rates in the Brazilian Amazon decreased by 80 percent from 2005 to 2013 while simultaneously increasing agricultural production, and significantly reducing hunger and poverty (Carrero et al. 2020; CPI 2011; Boucher et al. 2011; Nepstad et al. 2014; PRODES 2020).

For the purposes of this study only the following were considered:

- Forests: areas with greater than 50% tree cover
- Forest loss / Deforestation: complete removal of forest cover
- Illegal: deforestation that was, at time that the clearing took place, in contravention of the country's legislative framework governing forest conversion





Source: SEEG 2020.

The reduction in deforestation meant that annual emissions from land-use change during 2013 to 2019 were only about one-third (38 percent) of their peak in 2003. (see Figure 3 (Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Removal Estimation System [SEEG] 2020)). If emissions had remained at peak levels, at least another 9 gigatonnes (Gt) of CO₂e would have been emitted, or an extra 1.3 GtCO₂e per year. To put Brazil's dramatic emissions reductions into context, between 2018 and 2019, the total reductions of emissions from fossil fuels in the United States (US), Japan, and the European Union (EU) combined¹ were 1 GtCO₂e smaller than Brazil's annual progress (BP 2020). Unfortunately, in 2019, the first year of Jair Bolsonaro's presidency, deforestation and land-use change increased Brazil's emissions by 180 MtCO₂e, making 2019 land-use change emissions two-thirds higher than the low point in 2010 (SEEG 2020).

Just as emissions are increasing, similarly, the gains in reducing deforestation over the first 15 years of the 21st century are being lost. According to Global Forest Watch (GFW 2020), deforestation across Brazil peaked in 2016, and the Government of Brazil reports that primary forest loss in 2020 was more than double that in 2012 (PRODES 2020). This increase in deforestation is a crisis, not just for the climate through increased emissions, but for biodiversity and for the indigenous peoples of Brazil. This case study evaluates the evidence regarding patterns of deforestation in Brazil, particularly the role of demand for agricultural commodities in driving the illegal clearing of the country's forests.

2 Deforestation Analysis

2.1 Deforestation 2013-2019

According to GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. 2013), between 2013 and 2019, forest loss in Brazil accounted for 26 percent of all tropical forest loss, with 20.4 Mha of tree cover cleared from all forest types, including secondary forests. Almost half (49 percent) of the loss was from primary forests (10 Mha).

Similarly, the Government of Brazil itself estimates losses from primary forest at 11 Mha (INPE 2020). (The difference in methodologies between GFW and INPE's PRODES are outlined in Box 2.) MapBiomas estimated that nearly all (97 percent) of the loss of primary forest in 2019 was in the Amazon and Cerrado biomes (Rezende de Azevedo et al. 2019), in the southern and eastern states of Pará, Acre, Amazonas, and Rondônia.

¹ Annual reductions of 3 percent, 3.5 percent, and 3.9 percent, respectively for a combined total annual reduction of 0.33 GtCO₂e.





BOX 2 Differences between PRODES and GFW numbers explained

Global Forest Watch (GFW) and the Brazilian government's PRODES forest monitoring system, run by the National Institute for Space Research (INPE), both provide reliable, timely data on forest loss, but differ in scope and methodology (Goldman and Weisse 2018).

When considering primary forest, GFW reporting is comparable to PRODES reporting (Figure 4; Turubanova et al. 2018). For the period used in this report, 2013 to 2019, PRODES's detection of primary forest loss (10.99 Mha) was 8 percent larger than that detected by GFW (10.07 Mha).

However, unlike PRODES, GFW reports also include other forest types, in addition to primary forests, in their estimates of total forest loss.

A summary of the differences between GFW and PRODES in scope and methodology include, inter alia:

- Different levels of automation: GFW is fully automated, capturing change in forest cover using vegetation index differences across temporal series of Landsat imagery. INPE's PRODES deforestation monitoring service produces annual estimates of clear-cut areas based on Landsat and other satellites, interpreted by analysts.
- Inclusion of small clearings: GFW captures smaller clearings, as little as 0.09 ha. PRODES, in contrast, captures clearings that are only 6.25 ha or larger.
- Differences in causes of deforestation: PRODES computes tree cover loss from farming and mining only. GFW also includes loss due to forest fires, and the opening of logging roads and forest plantations. This can lead to differences, such as PRODES detecting a smaller amount of primary forest loss than GFW in 2016–2017, and a greater amount in 2019, likely because GFW immediately included understorey losses caused by fires, which were then picked up later in 2019 by PRODES when the burned areas were fully cleared.
- Time periods: GFW reports for an annual period January to December, whereas PRODES reports from August of the prior year to July of the reported year. Thus, losses detected by GFW in August would appear in PRODES's reports in the following years (Goldman and Weisse 2018; GFW 2020b; Hethcoat et al. 2020).
- Reporting on deforestation of secondary forests: As mentioned above, GFW captures loss to both primary forest and the clearing of secondary and other forest types. PRODES alerts mask previously deforested areas. This is important because secondary forests make up a considerable proportion of Brazil's total forest cover. For example, Nunes et al. (2020) estimated that, in the Amazon biome, deforestation of secondary forests constituted 36 percent of all tree cover loss between 1987 and 2017.

The topline finding in our report uses the GFW forest loss data including both primary and secondary forest that meet our definition of forest having a threshold of at least 50 percent cover.

Deforestation is reportedly moving toward the Central Amazon Basin (Walker et al. 2019; Carrero et al. 2020). In the Cerrado, deforestation is increasing in the region known as Matopiba, including the states of Maranhão, Tocantins, Piauí, and Bahia (Hershaw and Sauer 2017; Rausch et al. 2019).

According to the government data (INPE 2020), Brazil's success in reducing forest loss has now been reversed. Annual deforestation in the Legal Amazon (which includes part of the Cerrado in Mato Grosso, Tocantins, and Maranhão) reportedly reached 1.1 Mha in 2020, 142 percent more than the 2012 historic



low of 0.45 Mha. In 2020, the number of fires in the Amazon exceeded the total recorded in 2019, and as in 2019 (Cardil et al. 2020), nearly all the fires were in areas affected by deforestation (McCoy and Traiano 2021; Agrinews 2021).



Source: Forest loss - Global Forest Watch, 2020; Primary tropical forest loss - GFW 2020; Primary Forest Loss - PRODES 2020.

2.2 Drivers of deforestation

Forest Trends findings

Forest Trends evaluated data on the extent and nature of forest loss in Brazil between 2013 and 2019, including research from GFW (2020, using Curtis et al. 2018), MapBiomas (2020b), academic articles, and the existing literature. After reviewing the available data, Forest Trends' best estimate is that:

■ 88% of deforestation was driven by commercial agriculture.

Justification

MapBiomas (2020b) concluded that commercial agriculture was the primary driver of deforestation (88 percent of all loss, Table 1): for example, pasture for livestock (mainly cattle) drove 77 percent of all forest loss; soy drove 6 percent directly; "other agriculture" 3 percent; and forest plantations 1 percent (Table 1). This is slightly higher than the GFW (2020) estimate that 73 percent of forest loss was driven by commodities and forestry (which

Table 1: Land-use	e change from	natural forest to	agriculture in th	e Cerrado and	Amazon, 2012-2019

To / From	Natural Forest (secondary vegetation + primary forest) to agriculture (ha)	% of all deforestation
Pasture	11,437,101	77%
Soy	885,924	6%
Forest plantation	159,351	1%
Other agriculture	473,584	3%
Total agriculture	12,955,960	88%
Other Land uses	1,842,514	12%
All land-use change	14,798,474	

Source: Mapbiomas Land Cover Transitions Database 5.0 2020





BOX 3

Indirect Land-Use Change Influencing Deforestation

Since 2006, a voluntary moratorium by soy producers on deforestation in Amazonia contributed to a reduction in forest loss (Nepstad et al. 2014). However, soy farming has long driven indirect land-use change, where cattle ranches in areas such as Mato Grosso, Pará, and Rondônia are displaced by soy plantations, causing the ranchers to clear forests for new pastures elsewhere (Lapola et al. 2010; Barona et al. 2010; Arima et al. 2011; Walker and Richards 2013). The ranchers often followed loggers, who have opened access into the Amazon with their logging roads. Sometimes the loggers and ranchers agree to share costs (Perz et al. 2007).

MapBiomas Transitions 5.0 (2020) estimate that between 2012 and 2019, ranchers cleared 11.4 Mha of forest in the Amazon and Cerrado, while only increasing the total area under pasture by 1.9 Mha. That difference is because, during the same period, 7.17 Mha of pasture was converted to cropland (65 percent for soy). Further, soy farmers cleared almost 1 Mha of forest themselves, but were able to expand into at least 4.64 Mha of pastures originally cleared of forests by cattle ranchers.

includes the harvest of plantations), with an additional 26 percent by shifting agriculture, some of which may be commercial.

The MapBiomas (2020b) analysis is based on 30 m by 30 m units, and so it can be assumed that all agriculture identified was large-scale and likely commercial (Souza et al. 2020). Furthermore, commercial agriculture also likely drove additional, albeit indirect, forest loss, as explained in Box 3.

While agriculture is the direct driver of deforestation, the underlying cause is a system that values agricultural land more than land left as forest. Brazil's legislative framework² creates a perverse system that gives little value to land that is not in "production." The law grants ownership to people who occupy, then deforest and cultivate "unoccupied" public lands (Brito et al. 2019), thereby incentivizing individuals to move into forested areas and clear them. Unsurprisingly, Brown et al. (2016) found that land occupations and deforestation in the Brazilian Amazon are correlated. On top of that, the demand for agricultural commodities leads to deforestation in regions of weak law enforcement, where public lands can be "grabbed" or purchased at low prices. Thus, programs that grant land title to illegally seized public or indigenous lands are at the heart of the problem of deforestation (Arima et al. 2011; Richards et al. 2014; Brown et al. 2016; Miranda et al. 2019).

Conflict between large landowners and landless squatters is common and often violent as both groups seek formal ownership of this "unproductive" land (Simmons et al. 2007). Landless people can claim squatters' rights on unproductive forest and sometimes mobilize into large groups and move onto the land that they wish to expropriate. The landowners deforest the land to demonstrate that it is "productive" and to increase its value in order to increase the compensation should it be expropriated. Every year, there are more people moving into the Amazon, and more investment in agriculture and ranching, requiring increased infrastructure (Fearnside 2017a). Land speculation and money laundering are additional driving forces of deforestation (Miranda et al. 2019; Reydon et al. 2019).

Since 2012, following the rise of a strong coalition of landed elites (the ruralistas) in the National Congress, there has been a systematic dismantling of Brazil's environmental protections in favor of infrastructure development and agribusiness (Rajão et al. 2020; Fearnside 2016 and 2017a,b; Tollefson 2018; Carrero et al.

² Brazil's Land Statute of 1964 reinforced the principle of *direito de posse* or recognition of the right to land if it was undesignated public land that was peacefully occupied and put to productive use.



2020). In 2017, a law granted amnesty for forest cleared illegally between 2005 and 2011. PRODES then recorded an increase in forest loss to 1.7 Mha – an increase of 300,000 ha in 2019.

The ruralistas' influence on legislation has increased substantially since President Bolsonaro took office in January 2019 (Tollefson 2018; Ferrante and Fearnside 2019; Watts 2019; Kaiser 2019). The Plan for the Prevention and Control of Deforestation in the Legal Amazon (PPCDAm), credited for reducing forest loss after 2004, as well as the government's environmental licensing system, were effectively dismantled along with the environmental agencies (West and Fearnside 2021). This signaled impunity for illicit appropriations and encouraged further expansion of holdings, both licit and illicit. Bolsonaro's proposed "land grabbers law," (PL-2633/2020) put forward in 2020, would, if passed, legalize private ownership of deforested land, even in the 277 indigenous territories that have not yet had protection formally confirmed (Fearnside 2020; also see Illegality section, below). This would set up land conflicts that could plague agricultural supply chains for years.

2.3 Estimating illegality for commercial agriculture

After reviewing the literature and conducting expert interviews, Forest Trends concluded that between 2013 and 2019:

At least 95% of deforestation for commercial agriculture was likely illegal.

Justification

The most common irregularity among operators clearing Brazilian forest is a failure to obtain the necessary permit issued by the Environmental Agency for clearing native vegetation (Box 4). Considering this requirement, as well as those for Permanent Preservation Areas, Legal Reserves (Box 4), and headwater restriction zones, only 0.5 percent of all deforestation in 2019 was "identified as legally compliant" (Rezende de Azevedo et al. 2019). According to the Forest Trends definition of illegality used in this report, contravention of the legislative framework means the agro-conversion was illegal. The Rezende de Azevedo et al. (2019) study was based on authorizations registered in the national system at IBAMA, and since there may be authorizations that were not registered, and these may or may not be legal, Forest Trends adopts a conservative estimate of 95 percent illegality in agro-conversion. The Trase (Vasconcelos 2020) analysis of illegality in Mato Grosso between 2012 and 2017 also identified that 95 percent of deforestation on farms was illegal.

Illegal clearing in indigenous reserves

In addition to the assessment above, numerous studies have reviewed non-compliance with other laws and regulations. For example, illegal land grabbing and deforestation occur across the 110 Mha claimed by indigenous peoples³ (Box 4). In 2019, 7 percent of deforestation was illegal because it occurred within protected areas and indigenous territories (Rezende de Azevedo et al. 2019). GFW (2020) reports that between 2013 and 2019, 6 percent of forest loss, or 1.3 Mha, was from indigenous and community lands. While Brazil has no legislation that governs free, prior, and informed consent (FPIC), traditional and indigenous communities have the right to access forest resources. Decree 419/11 requires environmental-license applicants to declare if there are indigenous or Quilombola (descendants of Afro-Brazilian slaves) lands in the vicinity of the license area, so that the Brazilian Institute of the Environment and Renewable Natural Resources (IBAMA) may consult with those concerned. The large number and scattered nature of the traditional communities in Brazil leads to a low level of compliance with this legislation (Preferred by Nature 2017).

Cattle ranching is illegal in these reserves and other indigenous territories. Nevertheless, Amnesty International (2019) documented cattle grazing on two reserves and three indigenous territories in Brazil's Amazon. In five sites, the illegal land seizures were accompanied by threats and intimidation, or the locals were directly forced off the reserve. The four sites in Rondônia (Karipuna and Uru-Eu-Wau-Wau indigenous territories, and

³ Brazil has 51 indigenous reserves either already established or in the process of being established. Organizations such as the New Social Cartography Institute, FUNAI, and The Palmares Foundation have mapped the 110 Mha of traditionally occupied indigenous lands (Preferred by Nature 2017).





Deforestation permits: The BFC requires that the Environmental Agency issue a deforestation permit (Authorization for Vegetation Suppression) for all areas unless it is a case of national security or accident prevention (art. 8, item 3). This means that virtually all deforestation must have this permit to be considered legal, noting both the location and the area allowed to be cleared, and verifying that they are within the legal limits.

For these criteria, there are two main regulations:

APP (Permanent Preservation Area), which includes buffer zones alongside water bodies, rivers, creeks, springs, steep slopes, hill tops, among others. The Forest Code forbids any deforestation of these buffer zones unless it is for public interest or national utility.

Legal Reserves (LR), which is a minimum proportion of private properties that must be kept under natural vegetation cover. This minimum varies according to the biome: for Amazonia it is 80 percent, Cerrado 35 percent, and 20 percent in other biomes.

When the 2012 Forest Code was introduced, it dramatically reduced the remit of the Brazilian Legal Reserves (LRs). The old Forest Code (1965) required the restoration of native vegetation cleared illegally from both APP and LR areas. However, the Forest Code of 2012 excludes small and medium landholders from the requirement to address the LR deficit, representing 25 percent of the total area of farmland (Sparovek et al. 2012). Thus, the 2012 BFC reduced Brazil's environmental debt by 58 percent, and pardoned 90 percent of landowners (Soares-Filho et al. 2014). A relatively small proportion of private properties are responsible for most of the illegal deforestation: only 2 percent of properties (the large farms) are responsible for 62 percent of the illegal deforestation⁴ (Rajão et al. 2020).

Rio Ouro Preto and Rio Jacy-Paraná Reserves) held almost 100,000 cows from more than 700 properties (Amnesty International 2019).

Illegal clearing of public lands

In the Legal Amazon, there are still 50 Mha of public lands that have not been designated to specific land tenure (Azevedo-Ramos et al. 2020); clearing is illegal unless the operator obtains legal title. However, on former public lands now registered to private owners, the legal claims are questionable: Reydon et al. (2019) estimate that more than half (56 percent) of claims may be based on fraudulent documentation, and another 24 percent are claimed by landowners without the actual title (for these, regularization is only possible on a case-by-case analysis based on their size, history and location).

Amnesty for illegal clearing

After the Forest Code of 2012, the next most pivotal legislative change has been Law 13,465 of 2017, which granted amnesty to those who illegally occupied public rural lands between 2005 and 2011. The law also increased the maximum holding from 1,500 to 2,500 ha, a measure aimed to please ruralistas and corporate interests. The law further allowed the sale of smallholder settlements, thus facilitating the concentration of land into medium and large-scale ranches (West and Fearnside 2021). In the Legal Amazon alone, this legitimization of illegal appropriations has resulted in the designation of 19.6 Mha of public lands for privatization, potentially costing the government US\$23.8 billion in lost revenue, given that land prices were set as low



as 2 percent of market value (Brito et al. 2019).

The impact of both of these laws, however, would be dwarfed if the proposed "land grabbers law," PL-2633/2020, becomes law. This would allow the regularization of illegal land occupations through the granting of land titles (Fearnside 2020; Frente Parlamentar Ambientalista 2020; Brazilian Environmentalist Movement 2020). On December 10, 2019, the Bolsonaro government issued Provisional Measure (MP) 910, called the "MP of Land Regularization," which provided amnesty to those who illegally occupied public lands by legalizing, after mere self-declaration, lands appropriated between 2011 and 2018 (Sauer et al. 2019). While Congress ultimately did not approve MP 910, it became the foundation for PL-2633/2020, which may well be approved, considering the ruralista power-block in the National Congress (Carrero et al. 2020).

Forest Trends defines "illegality" in the context of the conversion of forests that takes place in contravention of the country's legislative framework (laws, regulations, instructions, and any other legal instrument that penalizes non-compliance) at the time that the clearing took place. In our estimates, land that was illegally cleared and later legitimized is counted as illegal.

2.4 Estimating the Percentage of Agro-commodities linked to deforestation that are exported

After reviewing available data, Forest Trends estimates that:

■ 25% of commodities embodying deforestation were exported.

Justification

After completing an assessment of production and export data, Forest Trends concluded that Pendrill et al. (2020)'s estimate, that 25 percent of agro-conversion was exported, is sound. Beef and soy account for most of this, but plantation wood, maize, and sugar exports are also contaminated with deforestation (Pendrill et al. 2020).

Soy is the most important export-oriented crop for Brazilian agribusiness: in 2018, 80 percent of Brazil's soy production was exported, valued at more than US\$33 billion (up from US\$23 billion in 2013). Roughly 41 percent of the EU's soy imports come from Brazil, of which roughly 22 percent is contaminated with a deforestation risk (Rajão et al. 2020). An increasing proportion of Brazil's soy is imported by China: accounting for 70 percent of Brazilian soy exports in 2018, up from 59 percent in 2013, while the EU's proportion has decreased from 23 percent to 13 percent (COMTRADE 2020). These trends reflect China's growing demand for agricultural products, as well as the effects of the tariffs imposed by China on soy from the United States as a result of the US-China trade war during the Trump administration. As the market shifted from the EU towards China, soy producers began demanding the end of the soy moratorium. The US-China trade agreement signed in 2020, which requires China to increase its purchases from the US, may see another shift as China switches back to US sourcing (Rajão et al. 2020; COMTRADE 2020).

Unlike soy, the majority of cattle products are consumed on the domestic market: only 22 percent of beef is exported and 48 percent of leather (FAOSTAT 2020; Trase 2020a; COMTRADE 2020). The biggest importers of Brazilian beef are China, Hong Kong, Russia, Egypt, and Chile. Brazil was the source of 43 percent of China's beef imports in 2018, up from zero in 2013–2014 (COMTRADE 2020). Brazil's leather goes mostly to China and Italy (44 percent and 23 percent of exports, respectively) (COMTRADE 2020).⁵ Live cattle exports are destined for the halal markets of Turkey, Lebanon, Jordan, and Iraq, and are associated with nearly five times more deforestation risk per tonne than for processed beef and offal (Trase 2020b).

Trase (2020a) estimates that in the three years between 2015 and 2017, 6.16 Gt of beef were exported, of which 68 percent came from the Amazon and Cerrado biomes (Trase 2020a). When compared with FAOSTAT data for total production (28.3 Gt), exports represent 22 percent of production, considerably higher than the

⁵ COMTRADE's figure for Egypt's import of beef from Brazil in 2013 is replaced with Brazil's reported export of beef to Egypt due to an anomaly in the import data.



11 percent of beef exported according to COMTRADE global import data. The Trase data is preferred in this case as it combines customs, shipping, tax, logistics, and other data.



Source: COMTRADE 2020

3 Commodity Analysis

Beef and soy are selected for the Forest Trends analysis because together they account for 75 percent of embodied deforestation in crops (Pendrill et al. 2020).

3.1 Beef and Leather

Based on its analysis, Forest Trends estimates that:

■ 36% of pasture is linked to deforestation.

Justification

According to MapBiomas (2020b), in 1990, Brazil had about 136 Mha of pasture. By 2019, pasture had grown to 167 Mha, although 30 Mha of the 1990 pastureland had been converted to other uses (60 percent for crops, like soy). Of the 2019 pastureland, 59.8 Mha had been natural forest in 1990. Therefore, about 36 percent of cattle production is likely contaminated with forest loss that occurred in the last 30 years. (Presumably much of the 100 Mha of pasture that was created prior to 1990, and that remained pasture in 2019, was also on land cleared of forests, but Forest Trends did not include this area in the estimate as this deforestation is older than 30 years.) Forest Trends' 36 percent estimate is likely conservative because it assumes that cattle range uniformly across all pastureland. However, as described in this section, it may be that, in certain states, as much as two-thirds of cattle for export are linked to illegal deforestation.

A moratorium on deforestation for cattle pasture has been in place since 2009 under the beef producers' G4 zero-deforestation agreement. The moratorium was signed after the Federal Public Prosecutor's Office of Pará started to sue ranchers and the four largest meat-packing companies for illegal deforestation (Walker et al. 2013). Although illegal deforestation related to cattle ranching for direct suppliers might have been reduced between 50 to 75 percent by 2013, loopholes in the tracking system and the scattered supply chain in small







24.08.2018

27.08.2019

Source: Rezende de Azevedo et al. 2019

properties make it difficult to track indirect deforestation (Godar et al. 2014; Gibbs et al. 2016; Pereira et al. 2016).

The cattle supply chain involves a series of complex trades where calves are moved between multiple properties before they end up slaughtered and sold. Beef exporters rely on buying calves from smallholders who might be using pastures in areas that were recently deforested. Cattle from ranches associated with illegal invasions of public lands may be laundered into the export supply chain by moving them first to deforestation-free ranches. Illegalities are hidden behind fraudulent ("warm") transportation documents, the use of middlemen to deliver cattle to slaughterhouses, and other subterfuges (Rajão et al. 2020).

While it is difficult to track individual cattle along the supply chain, it is clear from their footprint that many pastures are still linked to deforestation. For instance, Figure 6 shows the largest area deforested in 2019, captured by the MapBiomas Alert platform using high-resolution imagery. It shows an area of about 4,500 ha that was cleared illegally in Altamira, Pará.

Using data from Trase, PRODES, the Cadastro Ambiental Rural (Rural Environmental Registry of Brazil or CAR), and Guide to Animal Transport data (GTA), Rajão et al. (2020) tracked cattle entering export supply chains from illegally deforested areas. Their findings indicate that in Pará and Mato Grosso states, the leading beef-exporting states, 60 percent of slaughtered cattle were contaminated with potentially illegal deforestation. Of this amount, 12 percent were directly from suppliers who deforested after 2008, and the remainder from indirect suppliers. They estimate that since 2008, 2.36 Mha of deforestation linked to cattle ranches in these biomes was illegal.

The percentages found by Rajão et al. (2020) are corroborated by Chain Reaction Research: for the world's three largest beef retailers, JBS, Marfrig, and Minerva (all Brazilian), between 2008 and 2019, their research tracked 1,545 direct suppliers that deforested 28,000 ha for pastures. A sample of their 3,164 indirect suppliers deforested an additional 72,600 ha, with 71 to 80 percent coming from the Cerrado and the rest from the Amazon biome (Slob et al. 2020).



3.2 Soy

Based on its analysis, Forest Trends estimates that:

■ 49% of soy production is linked to deforestation.

Justification

MapBiomas (2020a) estimates that there were 36.34 Mha of soy planted in Brazil in 2019, of which 23.2 Mha was in Amazonia and the Cerrado. In total, 17.89 Mha, or 49 percent of this was from deforestation (Table 2). According to Forest Trends analysis, virtually all of this is illegal. Rajão et al. (2020) estimate that at least 20 percent of all soy exported from the Amazon and the Cerrado between 2014 and 2017 was potentially linked to illegal deforestation on the basis that deforestation without permits after 2008 (the deadline year for granting amnesty) was likely illegal. They also point out that as their analysis was based on properties registered on the CAR land registry, which covers only 80 percent of the soy planted in the region, the potential illegal deforestation could be higher.

Since 2006, large soy exporters in Amazonia have agreed to a moratorium on deforestation. It appears to have worked: 30 percent of soy expansion reportedly occurred through direct deforestation in the two years preceding the moratorium, but by 2014, only 1 percent of soy expansion was from clearing forests (Gibbs et al. 2015). While the moratorium worked in the Amazon, it may have caused deforestation to leak into the Cerrado, where there is no moratorium. That is, over the same period, up to 30 percent of the soy expansion in the Cerrado replaced native vegetation, with the Matopiba region being the hotspot where 40 percent of the expansion resulted in forest loss (Filho and Costa 2016; Gibbs et al. 2015). Indeed, the Cerrado has experienced most of the pressure for soy expansion. The Cerrado still has more than 20 Mha under native vegetation and another 31.9 Mha of land suitable for soy already cleared (especially in Matopiba) (Nepstad et al. 2019). In light of this, if a soy moratorium does not include the Cerrado, then in the next few decades, it is projected that soy could replace an additional 3.6 Mha of native forests, and a further 2.3 Mha may be deforested by ranching, which would be displaced by soy expansion (Soterroni et al. 2019).

Time a suis d	Prior to 1995	1995-2005	2005-2012	2012	T .4.1	
Time period	(source)	(source)	(source)	Cerrado (source)	Amazon (source)	Iotai
Deforestation caused by soy (Mha)	7.6 (11.7 x 65%)	7.2 (Grieg-Gran et al. 2007)	2.2 (Goldman et al., 2020)	0.64 (Mapbiomas v5 Transitions)	0.25 (Mapbiomas v5 Transitions)	17.89

Table 3: Soy expansion into forest in Brazil, pre-1995 to 2019

References

- Agrinews. 2021. "Deforestation drove massive Amazon rainforest fires of 2019." *Agrinews*, January 2. Accessed March 25, 2021. www.agrinews-pubs.com/news/science/2021/01/02/deforestation-drove-massive-amazon-rainforest-fires-of-2019/.
- Albuquerque, Igor, Ane Alencar, Claudio Angelo, Tasso Azevedo, Felipe Barcellos, Iris Coluna, Ciniro Costa Junior, Marcelo Cremer, Marina Piatto, Renata Potenza, Gabriel Quintana, Júlia Shimbo, David Tsai, and Bárbara Zimbres. 2020. Análise Das Emissões Brasileiras De Gases De Efeito Estufa E Suas Implicações Para As Metas De Clima Do Brasil 1970-2019. The Greenhouse Gas Emission and Removal Estimating System (SEEG). Brazil: Climate Observatory. Accessed MArch 25, 2021. seeg-br.s3.amazonaws.com/ Documentos%20Analiticos/SEEG_8/SEEG8_DOC_ANALITICO_SINTESE_1990-2019.pdf. [SEEG 2020]



- Amnesty International. 2019. Fence Off and Bring Cattle: Illegal Cattle Farming in Brazil's Amazon. Washington, D.C.: Amnesty International. Accessed March 25, 2021. www.amnesty.org/en/documents/amr19/1401/2019/en/.
- Arima, Eugenio, Peter Richards, Robert Walker, and Marcellus Caldas. 2011. "Statistical Confirmation of Indirect Land Use Change in the Brazilian Amazon." *Environmental Research Letters* 6(2): 024010. https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/6/2/024010/meta.
- Azevedo-Ramosa, Claudia, Paulo Moutinho, Vera Laísa da S. Arruda, Marcelo C.C. Stabile, Ane Alencar, Isabel Castro, and João Paulo Ribeiro. 2020. "Lawless Land in No Man's Land: The Undesignated Public Forests in the Brazilian Amazon." *Land Use Policy* 99: 104863. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2020.104863.
- Barona, Elizabeth, Navin Ramankutty, Glenn Hyman, and Oliver T. Coomes. 2010. "The Role of Pasture and Soybean in Deforestation of the Brazilian Amazon." *Environmental Research Letters* 5(2): 024002. https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/5/2/024002/meta.
- Blundell, Arthur, Emily E. Harwell, Eduard T. Niesten, and Michael S. Wolosin. *The Economic Impact at the National Level of the Illegal Conversion of Forests for Export-Driven Industrial Agriculture*. Climate Advisers, Natural Capital Advisors, Forest Climate Analytics. Accessed March 25, 2021. www.climateadvisers. com/wp-content/uploads/2018/04/Climate-Advisers-Costs-of-Deforestation-for-Industrial-Agriculture-11-2017-clean.pdf.
- Boucher, Doug, Estrellita Fitzhugh, Sarah Roquemore, Patricia Elias, and Katherine Lininger. 2011. *Brazil's Success in Reducing Deforestation*. Tropical Forests and Climate, Briefing #8. Cambridge, USA: Union of Concerned Scientists. Accessed March 25, 2021. www.ucsusa.org/sites/default/files/2019-09/Brazil-s-Success-in-Reducing-Deforestation.pdf.
- BP. 2020. *Statistical Review of World Energy 2020* | 69th edition. London: BP. Accessed March 25, 2021. www.bp.com/content/dam/bp/business-sites/en/global/corporate/pdfs/energy-economics/statistical-review/bp-stats-review-2020-full-report.pdf.
- Brazilian Environmentalist Movement. 2020. "NÃO HÁ ACORDO COM A GRILAGEM! POSIÇÃO DO MOVIMENTO AMBIENTALISTA SOBRE A VOTAÇÃO DA MP Nº 910/2019." www.observatoriodoclima.eco.br/wp-content/ uploads/2020/05/posicionamento-MP-910.pdf.
- Brito, Brenda, Paulo Barreto, Amintas Brandao, Sara Baima, and Pedro Henrique Gomes. 2019. "Stimulus for Land Grabbing and Deforestation in the Brazilian Amazon." *Environmental Research Letters* 14(6). https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ab1e24.
- Brown, David S., J. Christopher Brown, and Courtenay Brown. 2016. "Land occupations and deforestation in the Brazilian Amazon." *Land Use Policy* 54: 331-338. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2016.02.003.
- Butler, Rhett. "Brazil's Forests." 2020. Mongabay, August 14. rainforests.mongabay.com/brazil/.
- Cardil, Adrián, Sergio de-Miguel, Carlos A Silva, Peter B Reich, David Calkin, Pedro Brancalion, Alexander C Vibrans, Javier G P Gamarra, M. Zhou, Bryan C Pijanowski, Cang Hui, Thomas W Crowther, Bruno Hérault, Daniel Piotto, Christian Salas-Eljatib, Eben North Broadbent, Angelica M Almeyda Zambrano, Nicolas Picard, Luiz E O C Aragão, Jean-Francois Bastin, Devin Routh, Johan van den Hoogen, Pablo L Peri, and Jingjing Liang. 2020. "Recent deforestation drove the spike in Amazonian fires." *Environmental Research Letters* 15(12): 121003. https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/abcac7.
- Carneiro Filho, Arnaldo and Karine Costa. 2016. *The Expansion of Soybean Production in the Cerrado: Paths to Sustainable Territorial Occupation, Land Use and Production*. Sao Paulo: INPUT & Agriocone. Accessed March 25, 2021. www.inputbrasil.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/The-expansion-of-soybean-production-in-the-Cerrado_Agroicone_INPUT.pdf.
- Carrero, Gabriel Cordoso, Philip Martin Fearnside, Denis Ribeiro do Valle, and Cristiano de Souza Alves. 2020. "Deforestation Trajectories on a Development Frontier in the Brazilian Amazon: 35 Years of Settlement Colonization, Policy and Economic Shifts, and Land Accumulation." *Environmental Management* 66: 966-984. https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s00267-020-01354-w.

Centre for Public Impact (CPI). 2011. "Reducing Deforestation in Brazil." Centre for Public Impact. Accessed



March 25, 2021. www.centreforpublicimpact.org/case-study/reducing-deforestation-in-brazil/.

- Curtis, Philip G., Christy M. Slay, Nancy L. Harris, Alexandra Tyukavina and Matthew C. Hansen. 2018. "Classifying drivers of global forest loss." *Science* 361(6407): 1108-1111. https://science. sciencemag.org/content/361/6407/1108.
- Da Silva, Jose Maria C. "Central South America: Central Brazil, into Bolivia and Paraguay." World Wildlife Fund. Accessed March 25, 2021. www.worldwildlife.org/ecoregions/nt0704.
- Dil, Sofea, Christopher Ewell, Anna Wherry, and Cathal Doyle. 2021. *Rolling back social and environmental safeguards in the time of COVID-19.* Moreton-in-Marsh: Forest Peoples Program. www.forestpeoples. org/en/rolling-back-safeguards/global.
- FAO. July 18, 2016. "FAO: Commercial agriculture accounted for almost 70 percent of deforestation in Latin America." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. www.fao.org/americas/noticias/ver/ en/c/425600/.
- FAO. 2020. "FAOSTAT." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data. [FAOSTAT 2020]
- FAO. 2020. "Global Forest Resources Assessment (FRA)." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://fra-platform.herokuapp.com/. [FAO FRA 2020]
- Fearnside, Philip M. 2016. "Brazilian politics threaten environmental policies." *Science* 353(6301): 746-748. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/353/6301/746.
- Fearnside, Philip M. 2017a. "Business as Usual: a resurgence of deforestation in the Brazilian Amazon." Yale Environment 360. Accessed March 26, 2021. e360yale.edu/features/business-as-usual-a-resurgenceof-deforestation-in-the-brazilian-amazon.
- Fearnside, Philip M. 2017b. *Deforestation of the Brazilian Amazon*. New York: Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/acrefore/9780199389414.013.102.
- Fearnside, Philip M. 2020. "Brazil's 'land-grabbers law' threatens Amazonia (commentary)." *Mongabay*, May 25. Accessed March 26, 2021. news.mongabay.com/2020/05/brazils-land-grabbers-law-threatens-amazonia-commentary/.
- Ferrante, Lucas and Philip M. Fearnside. 2019. "Brazil's New President and 'Ruralists' Threaten Amazonia's Environment, Traditional Peoples and the Global Climate." *Environmental Conservation* 46(4): 261-263. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0376892919000213.
- Forest Trends. 2014. Consumer Goods and Deforestation: An Analysis of the Extent and Nature of Illegality in Forest Conversion for Agriculture and Timber Plantations. Washington, D.C.: Forest Trends. Accessed March 16, 2021. . https://www.forest-trends.org/publications/consumer-goods-and-deforestation/.
- Forest Trends. 2021. *Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods: The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture.* Washington DC, USA: Forest Trends. www.forest-trends.org/publications/illicit-harvest-complicit-goods/.
- Frente Parlamentar Ambientalista. 2020. Open letter to the National Congress by the Parliamentary Environmentalist Front. Brasília, Brazil: Frente Parlamentar Ambientalista. Accessed March 26, 2021. www.observatoriodoclima.eco.br/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Carta-Aberta-ao-Congresso-Nacional-Contra-a-Votac%CC%A7a%CC%83o-da-MP-910-FINAL-3.pdf.
- Gibbs, Holly K., L. Rausch, Jacob Munger, I. Schelly, D. C. Morton, P. Noojipady, B. Soares-Filho, Paulo Barreto, L. Micol, Nathalie F. Walker. 2015. "Brazil's Soy Moratorium: Supply-Chain Governance Is Needed to Avoid Deforestation." *Science* 347(6220): 377-378. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/347/6220/377/tab-pdf.
- Gibbs, Holly K., Jacob Munger, Jessica L'Roe, Paulo Barreto, Ritaumaria Pereira, Matthew Christie, Ticiana Amaral, and Nathalie F. Walker. 2016. "Did Ranchers and Slaughterhouses Respond to Zero-Deforestation Agreements in the Brazilian Amazon?" *Conservation Letters* 9(1): 32–42. https://doi.org/10.1111/conl.12175.
- Global Forest Watch (GFW). 2020. "Global." Global Forest Watch. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www. globalforestwatch.org/dashboards/global/.



- Global Forest Watch (GFW). 2020b. "What You Need to Know About GFW's 2019 Tree Cover Loss Data." Washington DC: Global Forest Watch, World Resources Institute. blog.globalforestwatch.org/data-andresearch/what-to-know-about-2019-tree-cover-loss/.
- Godar, Javier, Toby A. Gardner, E. Jorge Tizado, and Pablo Pacheco. 2014. "Actor-Specific Contributions to the Deforestation Slowdown in the Brazilian Amazon." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 111(43): 15591–96. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1322825111.
- Goldman, Liz and Mikaela Weisse. 2018. "Technical Blog: Comparing GFW's 2017 tree cover loss data to official estimates in Brazil." Global Forest Watch, World Resources Institute. blog.globalforestwatch.org/ data-and-research/technical-blog-comparing-gfws-2017-tree-cover-loss-data-to-official-estimates-in-brazil/.
- Goldman, Elizabeth, Mikaela, J. Weisse, Nancy Harris, and Martina Schneider. 2020. *Estimating the Role of Seven Commodities In Agriculture-Linked Deforestation: Oil Palm, Soy, Cattle, Wood Fiber, Cocoa, Coffee, and Rubber.* Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www.wri. org/publication/estimating-role-seven- commodities-agriculture-linked-deforestation.
- Hansen, M. C., P. V. Potapov, R. Moore, M. Hancher, S. A. Turubanova, A. Tyukavina, D. Thau, S. V. Stehman, S. J. Goetz, T. R. Loveland, A. Kommareddy, A. Egorov, L. Chini, C. O. Justice, and J. R. G. Townshend. 2013. "High-Resolution Global Maps of 21st-Century Forest Cover Change." *Science* 342(6160): 850-53. Accessed February 2, 2021. http://www.jstor.org/stable/42620097.
- Harris, Nancy L., David A Gibbs, Alessandro Baccini, Richard A. Birdsey, Sytze de Bruin, Mary Farina, Lola Fatoyinbo, Matthew C. Hansen, Martin Herold, Richard A. Houghton, Peter V. Potapov, Daniela Requena Suarez, Rosa M. Roman-Cuesta, Sassan S. Saatchi, Christy M. Slay, Svetlana A. Turubanova, and Alexandra Tyukavina. 2021. "Global maps of twenty-first century forest carbon fluxes." *Nature Climate Change* 11: 234-240. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-020-00976-6.
- Hershaw, E. and Sauer, S. 2017. *The Evolving Face of Agribusiness Investment along Brazil's and the Financialization of the Matopiba*. Moscow: The Russian Presidential Academy of National Economy and Public Administration (RANEPA). Accessed March 26, 2021. https://www.tni.org/files/publication-downloads/bicas_cp_5-7_hershaw_and_sauer.pdf.
- Hethcoat, M.G., J.M.B. Carreiras, D.P. Edwards, R.G. Bryant, C.A. Peres, and S. Quegan. 2020. "Mapping Pervasive Selective Logging in the South-West Brazilian Amazon 2000-2019." *Environmental Research Letters* 15(9). https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/aba3a4.
- Instituto Nacional de Pesquisas Espaciais (INPE). 2020. *Nota Técnica Estimativa Do PRODES 2020*. São José dos Campos, Brazil: Instituto Nacional de Pesquisas Espaciais (INPE). Accessed March 26, 2021. www.obt.inpe.br/OBT/noticias-obt-inpe/estimativa-de-desmatamento-por-corte-raso-na-amazonia-legal-para-2020-e-de-11-088-km2/NotaTecnica_Estimativa_PRODES_2020.pdf.
- Kaiser, Anna Jean. 2019. "Exterminator of the future: Brazil's Bolsonaro denounced for environmental assault." *The Guardian*, May 9. Accessed March 26, 2021. www.theguardian.com/world/2019/may/09/jair-bolsonaro-brazil-amazon-rainforest-environment.
- Lapola, David M, Ruediger Schaldach, Joseph Alcamo, Alberte Bondeau, Jennifer Koch, Christina Koelking, and Joerg A. Priess. 2010. "Indirect Land-Use Changes Can Overcome Carbon Savings from Biofuels in Brazil." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 107(8): 3388-3393. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0907318107.
- MapBiomas. 2020a. "Lançamos a Coleção 5 (1985-2019): Estatísticas: Cobertura (Land Cover)." MAPBIOMAS v5.0, The Greenhouse Gas Emission and Removal Estimating System (SEEG). Accessed March 26, 2021. mapbiomas.org/estatisticas.
- MapBiomas. 2020b. "Lançamos a Coleção 5 (1985-2019): Estatísticas: Transições (Transitions)." MAPBIOMAS v5.0, The Greenhouse Gas Emission and Removal Estimating System (SEEG). Accessed March 26, 2021. mapbiomas.org/estatisticas.
- McCoy, Terrance and Heloisa Traiano. 2021. "Bolsonaro sent soldiers to the Amazon to curb deforestation.



Here's how the effort failed." *The Washington Post,* January 4. Accessed March 26, 2021. www. washingtonpost.com/world/the_americas/brazil-bolsonaro-military-amazon-deforestation/2021/01/03/ cde4d342-3fc9-11eb-9453-fc36ba051781_story.html.

- Miranda, Javier, Jan Börner, Matthias Kalkuhl, and Britaldo Soares-Filho. 2019. "Land Speculation and Conservation Policy Leakage in Brazil." *Environmental Research Letters* 14(4). https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ab003a.
- Nepstad, Daniel, David McGrath, Claudia Stickler, Ane Alencar, Andrea Azevedo, Briana Swette, Tathiana Bezerra, Maria DiGiano, João Shimada, Ronaldo Seroa da Motta, Eric Armijo, Leandro Castello, Paulo Brando, Matt C. Hansen, Max McGrath-Horn, Oswaldo Carvalho, and Laura Hess. 2014. "Slowing Amazon Deforestation through Public Policy and Interventions in Beef and Soy Supply Chains." *Science* 344(6188): 1118-1123. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/344/6188/1118.
- Nepstad, Lucy S. James S Gerber, Jason D Hill, Lívia C P Dias, Marcos H Costa, and Paul C West. 2019. "Pathways for Recent Cerrado Soybean Expansion: Extending the Soy Moratorium and Implementing Integrated Crop Livestock Systems with Soybeans." *Environmental Research Letters* 14(4). https:// iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/aafb85.
- Nunes, Sâmia, Luis Oliveira Jr, João Siqueira, Douglas C Morton, and Carlos M Souza Jr. 2020. "Unmasking secondary vegetation dynamics in the Brazilian Amazon." *Environmental Research Letters* 15(3): 034057. https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ab76db/meta.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin Persson, Javier Godar and Thomas Kastner. 2019. "Deforestation displaced: trade in forest-risk commodities and the prospects for a global forest transition." *Environmental Research Letters* 14(5). https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ab0d41.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin U. Persson, and Thomas Kastner. 2020. "Deforestation risk embodied in production and consumption of agricultural and forestry commodities 2005-2017." *Chalmers University of Technology, Senkenberg Society for Nature Research, SEI, and Ceres Inc.* https://zenodo.org/record/4250532#. X8pHjmhKibg.
- Pereira, Ritaumaria, Cynthia S. Simmons, and Robert Walker. 2016. "Smallholders, Agrarian Reform, and Globalization in the Brazilian Amazon: Cattle versus the Environment." *Land.* 5(3): 24. https://doi.org/10.3390/land5030024.
- Perz, Stephen G., Christine Overdevest, Marcellus M. Caldas, Robert T. Walker And Eugenio Y. Arima. 2007. "Unofficial Road Building in the Brazilia. https://www.jstor.org/stable/44521176?seq=1.
- Preferred by Nature. 2017. *Timber Legality Risk Assessment Brazil*. Copenhagen: Preferred by Nature. Accessed MArch 25, 2021. preferred by nature.org/sites/default/files/library/2017-06/NEPCon-TIMBER-Brazil-Risk-Assessment-EN-V1.pdf.
- PRODES. 2020. "Estados: Filtros Amazônia / Estados / Todos. Anos / Todos/." Terra Brasilis. Accessed March 26, 2021. terrabrasilis.dpi.inpe.br/app/dashboard/deforestation/biomes/amazon/increments.
- Rajão, Raoni, Britaldo Soares-Filho, Felipe Nunes, Jan Börner, Lilian Machado, Débora Assis, Amanda Oliveira, Luis Pinto, Vivian Ribeiro, Lisa Rausch, Holly Gibbs, Danilo Figueira. 2020. "The Rotten Apples of Brazil's Agribusiness." *Science*. 369(6501): 246-248. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/369/6501/246.
- Rausch, Lisa L., Holly K. Gibbs, Ian Schelly, Amintas Brandão Jr, Douglas C. Morton, Arnaldo Carneiro Filho, Bernardo Strassburg, Nathalie Walker, Praveen Noojipady, Paulo Barreto, and Daniel Meyer. 2019. "Soy Expansion in Brazil's Cerrado." *Conservation Letters* 12(6). https://doi.org/10.1111/conl.12671.
- Reydon, Bastiaan Philip, Vitor Bukvar Fernandes, and Tiago SantosTelles. 2019. "Land governance as a precondition for decreasing deforestation in the Brazilian Amazon." *Land Use Policy* 94. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2019.104313
- Rezende de Azevedo, Tasso, Marcos Reis Rosa, Julia Zanin Shimbo, Eduardo Velez Martin, and Magaly Gonzales de Oliveira. 2019. *Relatório Anual Do Desmatamento No Brasil Relatório Anual Do Desmatamento No Brasil.* Sao Paulo: MapBiomas, The Greenhouse Gas Emission and Removal Estimating System (SEEG),



Climate Observatory. Accessed March 25, 2021. s3.amazonaws.com/alerta.mapbiomas.org/relatrios/ MBI-relatorio-desmatamento-2019-FINAL5.pdf.

- Richards, Peter D., Robert T. Walker, and Eugenio Y. Arima. 2014. "Spatially Complex Land Change: The Indirect Effect of Brazil's Agricultural Sector on Land Use in Amazonia." *Global Environmental Change* 31(9): 1713-1723. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2014.06.011.
- Sauer, Sergio and Acacio Zuniga Leite. 2017. "Medida Provisória 759: Descaminhos Da Reforma Agrária e Legalização Da Grilagem de Terras No Brasil." *Retratos de Assentamentos* 20(1): 14. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/320679013_Medida_Provisoria_759_descaminhos_da_reforma_agraria_e_legalizacao_da_grilagem_de_terras_no_Brasil.
- Sauer, Sergio, Nilton L. G. Tubino, Acacio Zuniga Leite, and Gabriel Carrero. 2019. "Governo Bolsonaro Amplia a Grilagem de Terras Com Mais Uma Medida Provisória." *Boletim DataLuta* 144: 1–11. www.researchgate. net/publication/339078214_Governo_Bolsonaro_amplia_a_grilagem_de_terras_com_mais_uma_ Medida_Provisoria.
- Simmons, Cynthia S., Robert T. Walker, Eugenio Y. Arima, E., Stephen P. Aldrich, and Marcellus M. Caldas. 2007. "The Amazon Lar in the South of Pará." *Annals of the Association of American Geographers*. 97(3): 567-592. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8306.2007.00564.x.
- Slob, Bart, Girard Rijk, and Matt Piotrowski. 2020. JBS, Marfrig, and Minerva: Material Financial Risk from Deforestation in Beef Supply Chains. Washington D.C.: Chain Reaction Research. Accessed March 26, 2021. chainreactionresearch.com/report/jbs-marfrig-and-minerva-material-financial-risk-from-deforestationin-beef-supply-chains/.
- Soares-Filho, Britaldo Raoni Rajão, Marcia Macedo, Arnaldo Carneiro, William Costa, Michael Coe, Hermann Rodrigues, and Ane Alencar. "Cracking Brazil's Forest Code Supplemental." *Science* 344: 363–364. http:// lerf.eco.br/img/publicacoes/Soares_Filho_etal_2014_artigo_Science.pdf.
- Soterroni, Aline Fernando M. Ramos, Aline Mosnier, Joseph Fargione, Pedro R. Andrade, Leandro Baumgarten, eJohannes Pirker, Michael Obersteiner, Florian Kraxner, Gilberto Câmara, Alexandre X. Y. Carvalho, and Stephen Polasky. 2019. "Expanding the Soy Moratorium to Brazil's Cerrado." *Science Advances* 5(7). https://advances.sciencemag.org/content/5/7/eaav7336.
- Souza, Carlos M., Julia Z. Shimbo, Marcos R. Rosa, Leandro L. Parente, Ane A. Alencar, Bernardo F. T. Rudor, Heinrich Hasenack, Marcelo Matsumoto, Laerte G. Ferreira, Pedro W. M. Souza-Filho, Sergio W. de Oliveira, Washington F. Rocha, Antônio V. Fonseca, Camila B. Marques, Cesar G. Diniz, Diego Costa, Dyeden Monteiro, Eduardo R. Rosa, Eduardo Vélez-Martin, Eliseu J.Weber, Felipe E. B. Lenti, Fernando F. Paternost, Frans G. C. Pareyn, João V. Siqueira, José L. Viera, Luiz C. Ferreira Neto, Marciano M. Saraiva, Marcio H. Sales, Moises P. G. Salgado, Rodrigo Vasconcelos, Soltan Galano, Vinicius V. Mesquita, and Tasso Azevedo. 2020. "Reconstructing Three Decades of Land Use and Land Cover Changes in Brazilian Biomes with Landsat Archive and Earth Engine." *Remote Sensing* 12(17): 2735. https://doi.org/10.3390/ rs12172735.
- Sparovek, Gerd, Göran Berndes, Alberto Giaroli de Oliveira Pereira Barretto, Israel Leoname Fröhlich Kluga. 2012. "The Revision of the Brazilian Forest Act: Increased Deforestation or a Historic Step towards Balancing Agricultural Development and Nature Conservation?" *Environmental Science and Policy* 16: 65-72. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envsci.2011.10.008.
- Stevens, Caleb, Rober Winterbottom, Jenny Springer and Katie Reytar. 2014. *Securing Rights, Combating Climate Change: How Strengthening Community Forest Rights Mitigates Climate Change*. Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.wri.org/publication/securing-rights-combating-climate-change.
- Tollefson, J. 2018. "Brazil's lawmakers push to weaken environmental rules." *Nature* 557: 17. media.nature. com/original/magazine-assets/d41586-018-05022-2/d41586-018-05022-2.pdf.
- Trase. 2020a. "Brazil Beef." Trase. Accessed March 29, 2021. trase.earth/flows/data-view?toolLayout=1&co untries=27&commodities=46&selectedContextId=6&selectedColumnsIds=0_14-1_22-2_9-3_16.



- Trase. 2020b. "Trase Yearbook 2020: The state of forest risk supply chains." Trase. Accessed March 29, 2021. insights.trase.earth/yearbook/summary/.
- Turubanova, Svetlana, Potapov, Peter V. Tyukavina, and Matthew C.Hansen. 2018. "Ongoing primary forest loss in Brazil, Democratic Republic of the Congo, and Indonesia." *Environmental Research Letters* 13(7): 4028. https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/aacd1c.
- United Nations. 2020. "UN COMTRADE Database." United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https:// comtrade.un.org/. [COMTRADE 2020]
- Vasconcelos, Andre, Paula Bernasconi, Vinícius Guidotti, Vinícius Silgueiro, Ana Valdiones, Tomás Carvalho, Helen Bellfield, and Luis Fernando Guedes Pinto. 2020. *Illegal deforestation and Brazilian soy exports: the case of Mato Grosso.* Trase. Accessed March 29, 2021. resources.trase.earth/documents/issuebriefs/ TraselssueBrief4_EN.pdf.
- Walker, Nathalie F., Sabrina A. Patel, and, Kamel A. B. Khalif. 2013. "From Amazon Pasture to the High Street: Deforestation and the Brazilian Cattle Product Supply Chain." *Tropical Conservation Science* 6(3): 446–467. https://doi.org/10.1177/194008291300600309.
- Walker, Robert, Ruth S. Defries, Maria del Carmen Vera-Diaz, Yosio Edemir Shimabukuro, and Adriano Venturieri. 2009. "The Expansion of Intensive Agrculture and Ranching in Brazilian Amazonia." *Amazonia and Global Change* 186: 61–82. https://doi.org/10.1029/2008GM000735.
- Walker, Robert and Peter Richards. 2013. "The Ghost of Von Thunen Lives: A Political Ecology of the Disappearance of the Amazonian Forest." In Land Change Science, Political Ecology, and Sustainability: Synergies and Divergences, edited by C. Brannstrom and Jacqueline M. Vadjunec, 24–47. United Kingdom: Taylor and Francis. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/259470723_The_ghost_of_von_ Thunen_lives_A_political_ecology_of_the_disappearance_of_the_Amazonian_forest.
- Walker, Robert Toovey, Cynthia Simmons, Eugenio Arima, Yankuic Galvan-Miyoshi, AghaneAntunes, Michael Waylen, and Maíra Irigaray. 2019. "Avoiding Amazonian Catastrophes: Prospects for Conservation in the 21st Century." One Earth 1(1): 202-215. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.oneear.2019.09.009.
- Watts, Jonathan. 2019. "Deforestation of Brazilian Amazon surges to record high." *The Guardian,* June 4. Accessed March 29, 2021. www.theguardian.com/world/2019/jun/04/deforestation-of-brazilian-amazon-surges-to-record-high-bolsonaro.
- West, Thales A.P. and Philip Fearnside. 2021. "Brazil's Conservation Reform and the Reduction of Deforestation in Amazonia." *Land Use Policy* 100. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2020.105072.

Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods

The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture





Source: forest loss – GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]); agro-conversion – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021) from multiple sources, including GFW (2020, using Curtis et al. [2018]); and illegality – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021).



Source: GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]).





Forest Trends Findings

- Between 2013 and 2019, commercial agriculture in Argentina was likely responsible for the clearance of more than 700,000 ha of forest.
 - Given that 49% of the agro-conversion was exported, there is a risk that international buyers may be linked to the loss of more than 360,000 ha of tropical forests.
 - □ At least 65% of agro-conversion is likely illegal.
- Exports in 2019 that were likely from agro-conversion:
 - □ US\$3.2 billion in maize
 - □ US\$1.4 billion in soy
 - □ US\$445 million in beef
 - □ US\$98 million in leather
- These exports carried a medium risk of being grown on illegally cleared land.

1 Introduction

Argentina's Chaco region makes up more than half of the Gran Chaco, a lowland region that stretches across Argentina, Bolivia, Paraguay, and Brazil — home to 40 different groups of indigenous peoples (Schaumberg 2020). Between 2013 and 2019, 66 percent of Argentina's forest loss took place in the provinces of Chaco, Santiago del Estero, Salta, and Formosa, which sit within the Chaco region (GFW 2020, using Hansen et al. 2013).

2 Deforestation Analysis

2.1 Deforestation 2013-2019

Between 2013 and 2019, Argentina lost 5 percent of its 2000 forest cover. Argentina saw its forest loss peak in 2013, at 253,703 ha (GFW 2020 using Hansen et al. 2013). Among the top 20 tropical countries with the highest amount of forest loss, Argentina and Paraguay were the only two that reportedly saw their annual rates of forest loss decrease after 2013 (GFW 2020). The FAO FRA (2020) reports a similar pattern

For the purposes of this study only the following were considered:

- **Forests:** areas with greater than 50% tree cover
- Forest loss / Deforestation: complete removal of forest cover
- Illegal: deforestation that was, at time that the clearing took place, in contravention of the country's legislative framework governing forest conversion



BOX 2 Soy Expansion Drives Deforestation in South America

A common pattern in Brazil, Argentina, and Paraguay is that forest is first cleared for cattle ranching and shortly afterwards is sold or rented out for more lucrative soy production. Soy rarely replaces forest directly. However, soy expansion is the underlying motivation for deforestation given that it pushes cattle ranching into frontier areas such as the Chaco, driving land-use change. The arrival of a high-value crop such as soy can also drive up local land prices and thereby incentivize the clearing of surrounding forested land (Fraanje and Garnett 2020; Gollnow et al. 2018).

In Argentina, many farmers have come to the Chaco region from the provinces of Santa Fe and Córdoba. They are predominantly successful soy producers who are able to sell their small (200 ha to 300 ha) farms for up to US\$20,000 per hectare. They invest in much cheaper land in the Chaco, such as the province of Santiago del Estero, buying at only US\$200 to US\$300 per hectare. In Santiago del Estero, approximately 75 percent of peasants do not hold formal titles to the land they live and work on, rather they hold their farms under possession status. Many have been dispossessed of their land through a range of tactics including enclosure, legal disputes, violent evictions, intimidation, killing of their livestock, pollution of water and soil, and the illegal of clearance of forests—all without their consent (Goldfarb and van der Haar 2015).

for Argentina, with an annual average of 242,400 ha in the period 2010 to 2015, reduced to 134,800 ha per year for the period 2015 to 2020.

2.2 Drivers of deforestation

Forest Trends findings

Forest Trends' analysis on the extent and nature of forest loss in Argentina between 2013 and 2019 is based on an extensive review of existing literature and data, including research from Global Forest Watch (2020), Pendrill et al. (2020), and REDD+ (SAyDS 2014, FCPF 2019). After reviewing all available data, Forest Trends' best estimate is that:

At least 71% of deforestation was driven by commercial agriculture.

Justification

According to the GFW driver analysis (GFW 2020, using Curtis et al. 2018), 71 percent of forest loss between 2013 and 2019 was for commercial agriculture. The Pendrill et al. (2020) land balance model uses a different methodology, analyzing the loss of forests (with >25 percent tree cover) and land-use change; and between 2013 and 2017, they estimated that 64 percent of deforestation was embodied in crops. The REDD+ driver analysis also identifies large-scale agriculture as the main driver of deforestation, particularly soybean expansion and growth in biofuels. The agribusiness model, the use of genetically modified crops (such as the Roundup Ready soybeans), the high price of commodities, and the displacement of livestock from the Pampas region are identified as contributing factors (SADyS 2014; FCPF 2019; Gabinete Nacional de Cambio Climático 2017).

Three crops are responsible for 74 percent of embodied deforestation: maize, beef, and soy (GFW 2020, using Pendrill et al. 2020). While most soy expansion took place in the 1990s and 2000s, the area sown with soy reached a peak in 2012 at 2 million hectares (Mha) and has since been declining, to 1.7 Mha in 2017 (the most recent year on record: Minsterio de Agricultura, Gandería y Pesca 2020). Maize cultivation was relatively



steady at 3 Mha in the 1990s and 2000s but saw a rapid increase in area beginning in 2010, up to 9 Mha by 2017 (Minsterio de Agricultura, Gandería y Pesca 2020). The general pattern is that crop expansion replaces pasture, pushing cattle ranching into forested areas (Gasparri et al. 2013; Gabinete Nacional de Cambio Climático 2017).

2.3 Estimating illegality linked to agro-conversion

After reviewing all available data, Forest Trends' most conservative estimate is that:

At least 65% of deforestation for commercial agriculture was likely illegal.

Justification

Argentina's Forest Law 2007 requires land to be zoned based on its conservation value (high, medium or low). In 2018, this process had been completed for about 54 Mha of forest, approximately 19 percent of the country's land area (Gutman 2018). Regardless, in 2016 and again in 2017, deforestation in red and yellow zones, where clearing is not permitted, was 50 percent of all deforestation. When including forest loss from lands that have not been zoned, which is also in contravention of the Forest Law, the proportion of illegal deforestation increases to c.65 percent (Table 1; Greenpeace Argentina 2018).

The rates of illegal deforestation are even greater in some provinces: in Santiago del Estero between 2009 and 2014, 74 percent of deforestation was illegal, either because it occurred in forbidden areas, or because it surpassed the permitted levels (Camba Sans 2020). Likewise, the province of Salta has been particularly criticized for its abuse of the land zoning system by re-categorizing yellow zones to allow deforestation. In 2014, the National Audit Office suspended all re-categorizations and declared the re-zoning of 144,984 ha in Salta to be illegal. However, the provincial government re-zoned a further 67 farms covering 51,768 ha of forest (Greenpeace Argentina 2018a). This is equivalent to more than double the annual total deforestation in Salta province in 2017 (20,465 ha). The Ministry of Environment and Sustainable Development ruled in early 2018 that the re-zoning of forest land by provinces was illegal, and ordered the cancellation of permits and the restoration of cleared areas (Earthsight 2018; Greenpeace Argentina 2018b).

Argentina's Constitution recognizes indigenous land rights but in practice indigenous communities' rights are ignored (Schaumberg 2020). In 2020, the Inter-American Court of Human Rights (IACHR) made a landmark ruling in favour of Lhaka Honhat, an organization supporting indigenous land rights, finding that the state had violated the rights of the indigenous communities and their rights to community property, and that the state had failed to take effective action to stop activities that were harmful to the communities (Tigre 2020). A few years earlier, Lhaka Honhat had won the right to a single collective title to 400,000 ha in Rivadavia department, Salta province; it was only a fraction of the 1.6 Mha under dispute in Salta province and the 9.3 Mha under dispute nationally (Schaumberg 2020). The IACHR judgment set an important precedent, establishing guidelines for restitution and compensation, and meaning that harm to the environment could potentially be justiciable (Tigre 2020; Cabrera et al. 2020). It remains to be seen how Argentina will provide

	Red zone	Yellow zone	Green zone	Un-zoned	Total	Red + yellow as % of total deforestation	Red + yellow + unzoned as % of total
2016	3,746	54,535	50,861	27,328	136,473	43%	63%
2017	3,243	83,211	60,736	25,449	172,639	50%	65%

.....

Table 1: Deforestation in Argentina by zone



remedy for locals associated with the 9.3 Mha under dispute. More research on illegality and a sector-wide audit of compliance are clearly needed, and in their absence it is not possible to rule out a worst case scenario in which all deforestation for commercial agriculture is illegal.

2.4 Estimating the percentage of agro-commodities linked to deforestation that are exported

After reviewing available data, Forest Trends estimates:

■ 49% of commodities embodying deforestation are exported.

Justification

After completing an assessment of production and export data, Forest Trends concluded that the estimate by Pendrill et al. (2020), that 49% of agro-conversion was exported, is sound. Drought in the period 2016 to 2018 led to a 50 percent decline in soy exports, although production in the Chaco remained steady (OEC 2020; Trase 2020). In fact, 20 percent of soy exports go to the EU, China is the second biggest destination, with 6% going to the United Kingdom. Much is sourced from the Chaco, where the deforestation risk is concentrated (COMTRADE 2020; Trase Insights 2020). Soy traders with and without Zero Deforestation Commitments have a similar exposure to deforestation risk (Trase Insights 2020).

Beef and leather, soy, and maize are selected for the Forest Trends analysis because together they account for 66 percent of exported embodied deforestation in crops (Pendrill et al. 2020).

3 Commodity Analysis

3.1 Beef and Leather

Based on its analysis Forest Trends estimates that:

■ 14% of cattle pastures are linked to deforestation.

In 2018 there were 7.5 million cattle in the Chaco provinces in pasture cleared from forests. This is 14 percent of the total national herd of 55.2 million (Greenpeace Argentina 2019; USDA GAIN 2017), so it is assumed that at least 14 percent of cattle displace forest. A study of the distribution of cattle in the Chaco, using vaccination data and land cover information, also identified that 14 percent of the cattle stock occurs in woodland-dominated landscapes (Fernandez et al. 2020). Between 2001 and 2015, 1,765,852 ha of forest was replaced by pasture, representing 34 percent of forest loss during the same period (Goldman et al. 2020; GFW 2020). Between 2013 and 2017, beef embodied 201,154 ha of deforestation, 25 percent of all embodied deforestation, of which 12,217 ha was exported (Pendrill et al. 2020).

Argentina increased its herds by about 1 million head a year from 2010 (USDA GAIN 2017). Between 2017 and 2018, Argentine beef exports rose by 62 percent to 24 percent of total production (FAOSTAT 2020; COMTRADE 2020). The main importing countries in 2019 were China (60 percent), Russia (10 percent), Germany (4 percent), Israel (5 percent), Netherlands (2 percent), Brazil (2 percent), Chile (1 percent), and Italy (1 percent) (COMTRADE 2020).

3.2 Soy

Based on its analysis Forest Trends estimates that:

■ 9% of soy production is linked to deforestation.

It is estimated that 9 percent of Argentina's soy expansion was onto forested land (Kuepper and Riemersma 2019). In total, 1.8 Mha of forest was replaced by soy between 2001 and 2015 (Goldman et al. 2020), and the



total extent of soy cultivation in Argentina was more than 19.3 Mha in 2015; thus, it is likely that 9 percent of soy replaced forest (FAOSTAT 2020). The deforestation risk is much higher in the Argentinian Chaco: there was likely 1 ha of deforestation risk for every 1,000 mt of soy exported (Trase 2020).

3.3 Maize

Based on its analysis Forest Trends estimates that:

■ 52% of maize production is linked to deforestation.

In 2017, 25.6 Mt of maize exports from Argentina were forest risk (Trase 2018), out of a total production of 49 Mt; therefore, 52 percent of production replaced forest (FAOSTAT 2020). Between 2013 and 2017, 234,772 ha of deforestation was embodied in maize, or 29 percent of all embodied deforestation (Pendrill et al. 2020). Argentina is the world's third largest exporter of maize and 17 percent of its cropland is dedicated to maize. Like soy, the cultivation of maize is highly dependent on fertilizers, fuels, machinery, and pesticides (Arrieta et al. 2018).

References

- Arrieta, Ezequil M., Aníbal Cuchietti, Diego A. Cabrol, and Alejandro D. González. 2018. "Greenhouse gas emissions and energy efficiencies for soybeans and maize cultivated in different agronomic zones: A case study of Argentina." *Science of The Total Environment* 625. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.12.286.
- Cabrera, Angel, Daniel Cerqueira, and Salvador Herencia-Carrasco. 2020. "Remarks on the judgment of the Inter-American Court in the Lhaka Honhat vs. Argentina case." Fundación para el Debido Proceso. Accessed March 5, 2021. https://dplfblog.com/2020/07/29/remarks-on-the-judgment-of-the-inter-american-court-in-the-lhaka-honhat-vs-argentina-case/.
- Camba Sans, Gonzalo, H. 2020. Personal Communication. Magister, Universidad de Buenos Aires.
- Casali, Lucia, Gerardo Rubio, and Juan Herrera, Juan. 2018. "Drought and temperature limit tropical and temperate maize hybrids differently in a subtropical region." *Agronomy for Sustainable Development* 38(5): 49. https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007%2Fs13593-018-0516-4.
- Curtis, Philip G., Christy M. Slay, Nancy L. Harris, Alexandra Tyukavina and Matthew C. Hansen. 2018. "Classifying drivers of global forest loss." *Science* 361(6407): 1108-1111. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/361/6407/1108.
- Earthsight. 2018. "Ministry confirms illegality of deforestation in farms owned by Argentina businessman." *Earthsight*, December 29. Accessed March 5, 2021. https://www.earthsight.org.uk/news/idm/ministry-confirms-illegality-deforestation-farms-owned-politically-connected-businessman-argentina.
- FAO. 2020. "FAOSTAT." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data. [FAOSTAT 2020]
- FAO. 2020. "Global Forest Resources Assessment (FRA)." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://fra-platform.herokuapp.com/. [FAO FRA 2020]
- Fernández, Pedro D., Tobias Kuemmerle, Matthias Baumann, Ricardo H. Grau, José A. Nasca, Alejandro Radrizzani, Ignacio N. Gasparri. 2020. "Understanding the distribution of cattle production systems in the South American Chaco." *Journal of Land Use Science* 15(1): 52-68. https://doi.org/10.1080/174742 3X.2020.1720843.
- Forest Carbon Partnership Facility (FCPF). 2019. *Mid-Term Progress Reporting Argentina*. Forest Carbon Partnership Facility . Accessed March 5, 2021. https://www.forestcarbonpartnership.org/system/files/documents/ ARGENTINA%20-%20Mid-term%20Progress%20Report%20October%202019%20-%20English.pdf.
- Forest Trends. 2021. *Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods: The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture*. Washington DC, USA: Forest Trends. www.forest-trends.org/publications/illicit-harvest-complicit-goods/.


- Fraanje, Walter and Tara Garnett. 2020. *Soy: food, feed, and land use change*. Oxford: Food Climate Research Network. Accessed March 5, 2021. https://www.tabledebates.org/building-blocks/soy-food-feed-and-land-use-change.
- Gabinete Nacional de Cambio Climático. 2017. *Plan de Acción Nacional de Bosques y Cambio Climático Versión I - 2017.* Buenos Aires: Ministerio de Ambiente y Desarrollo Sustentable. Accessed March 5, 2021. https:// www.argentina.gob.ar/sites/default/files/plan_de_accion_nacional_de_bosques_y_cc_0.pdf.
- Gasparri, Nestor Ignacio, Héctor Rodrigo Grau, and Jorgelina Gutiérrez Angonese. 2013. "Linkages between soybean and neotropical deforestation: Coupling and transient decoupling dynamics in a multi-decadal analysis." *Global Environmental Change* 23(6): 1605–1614. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2013.09.007.
- Global Forest Watch (GFW). 2020. "Global." Global Forest Watch. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.globalforestwatch.org/dashboards/global/.
- Goldfarb, Lucía and Gemma van der Haar, Gemma. 2015. "The moving frontiers of genetically modified soy production: shifts in land control in the Argentinian Chaco." *The Journal of Peasant Studies* 43(2): 562-582. https://doi.org/10.1080/03066150.2015.1041107.
- Goldman, Elizabeth, Mikaela, J. Weisse, Nancy Harris, and Martina Schneider. 2020. Estimating the Role of Seven Commodities In Agriculture-Linked Deforestation: Oil Palm, Soy, Cattle, Wood Fiber, Cocoa, Coffee, and Rubber. Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www.wri.org/ publication/estimating-role-seven- commodities-agriculture-linked-deforestation.
- Gollnow, Florian , Leticia de Barros Viana Hissa, Philippe Rufin, Tobia Lakes. 2018. "Property-level direct and indirect deforestation for soybean production in the Amazon region of Mato Grosso, Brazil." *Land Use Policy* 78: 377-385. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2018.07.010.
- Greenpeace Argentina. 2018a. Desmontes S.A. Parte 4. *La responsabilidad empresaria y gubernamental en la violación de la Ley de Bosques en Chaco*. Buenos Aires: Greenpeace Argentina. Accessed March 5, 2021. https://greenpeace.org.ar/pdf/2018/12/Desmontes%20SA%20Parte%204%20FINAL%20%281%29.pdf.
- Greenpeace Argentina. 2018b. "La Auditoría General de la Nación reclama a Salta que anulen y reforesten los desmontes ilegales." Greenpeace Argentina. Accessed September 18, 2020. https://wayback.archive-it. org/9650/20200215042924/http://p3-raw.greenpeace.org/argentina/es/noticias/La-Auditoria-General-de-la-Nacion-reclama-a-Salta-que-anulen-y-reforesten-los-desmontes-ilegales-/.
- Greenpeace Argentina. 2019. *Slaughtering the Chaco Forests*. Buenos Aires: Greenpeace Argentina. Accessed March 5, 2021. https://greenpeace.org.ar/pdf/2019/07/REPORT%20Slaughtering%20the%20Chaco%20 forests%20FINAL.pdf.
- Gutman, Daniel. 2018. "Argentina's Law on Forests Is Good, But Lacks Enforcement". *Inter Press Service*, January 18. Accessed September 18, 2020. http://www.ipsnews.net/2018/01/argentinas-law-forests-good-lacks-enforcement/.
- Hansen, M. C., P. V. Potapov, R. Moore, M. Hancher, S. A. Turubanova, A. Tyukavina, D. Thau, S. V. Stehman, S. J. Goetz, T. R. Loveland, A. Kommareddy, A. Egorov, L. Chini, C. O. Justice, and J. R. G. Townshend. 2013.
 "High-Resolution Global Maps of 21st-Century Forest Cover Change." *Science* 342(6160): 850-53. Accessed February 2, 2021. http://www.jstor.org/stable/42620097.
- Harris, Nancy L., David A Gibbs, Alessandro Baccini, Richard A. Birdsey, Sytze de Bruin, Mary Farina, Lola Fatoyinbo, Matthew C. Hansen, Martin Herold, Richard A. Houghton, Peter V. Potapov, Daniela Requena Suarez, Rosa M. Roman-Cuesta, Sassan S. Saatchi, Christy M. Slay, Svetlana A. Turubanova, and Alexandra Tyukavina. 2021. "Global maps of twenty-first century forest carbon fluxes." *Nature Climate Change* 11: 234-240. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-020-00976-6.
- Kuepper, Barbara and Michel Riemersma. 2019. *European Soy Monitor. Insights on the European supply chain and the use of responsible and deforestation-free soy in 2017.* IDH and International Union for the Conservation of Nature. Utrecht: IDH; Amsterdam: International Union for the Conservation of Nature. Accessed March 5, 2021. https://www.idhsustainabletrade.com/uploaded/2019/04/European-Soy-Monitor.pdf.



- Ministerio de Agricultura Ganaderia y Pesca. 2020. "Dirección de Estimaciones Agrícolas." Ministerio de Agricultura Ganaderia y Pesca. Accessed September 18, 2020. https://datos.magyp.gob.ar/dataset/estimaciones-agricolas.
- Observatory of Economic Complexity (OEC). 2020. "Soybeans." The Observatory of Economic Complexity. Accessed September 18, 2020. https://oec.world/en/profile/hs92/21201/#:[~]:text=ln%202018%2C%20 Soybeans%20were%20the,0.32%25%20of%20total%20world%20trade.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin U. Persson, and Thomas Kastner. 2020. "Deforestation risk embodied in production and consumption of agricultural and forestry commodities 2005-2017." *Chalmers University of Technology, Senkenberg Society for Nature Research, SEI, and Ceres Inc.* https://zenodo.org/record/4250532#. X8pHjmhKibg.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin Persson, Javier Godar and Thomas Kastner. 2019. "Deforestation displaced: trade in forest-risk commodities and the prospects for a global forest transition." *Environmental Research Letters* 14(5). https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ab0d41.
- Schaumberg, Heike. 2020. "Aboriginal conceptions of the forest in the soy era: frontiers of deforestation in the Argentine Chaco," *Current Opinion in Environmental Sustainability* 43:99–105. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cosust.2020.04.007.
- Secretaría de Ambiente y Desarrollo Sustentable (SAyDS). 2014. *Propuesta de preparación País: Argentina.* Buenos Aires: Secretaría de Ambiente y Desarrollo Sustentable. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www. forestcarbonpartnership.org/system/files/documents/Revised%20Argentinian%20R-PP-January%202014%20 version.pdf.
- Tigre, Maria A. 2020. "Inter-American Court of Human Rights Recognizes the Right to a Healthy Environment." *American Society of international Law* 24(14). https://www.asil.org/insights/volume/24/issue/14/inter-americancourt-human-rights-recognizes-right-healthy-environment accessed 09.18.2020.
- Trase. 2018. "Trase Yearbook 2018." Trase Insights. Accessed March 8, 2021. http://yearbook2018.trase.earth/ publications.
- Trase. 2020. "Trase Yearbook 2020." Trase Insights. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://insights.trase.earth/ yearbook/.
- Turubanova, Svetlana, Potapov, Peter V. Tyukavina, and Matthew C.Hansen. 2018. "Ongoing primary forest loss in Brazil, Democratic Republic of the Congo, and Indonesia." *Environmental Research Letters* 13(7): 4028. https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/aacd1c.
- United Nations. 2020. "UN COMTRADE Datatabase." United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https:// comtrade.un.org/. [COMTRADE 2020]
- United States Department of Agriculture Global Agricultural Information Network (USDA GAIN). 2017. *Argentina Livestock and Products Annual*. Washington, D.C.: United States Department of Agriculture. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://apps.fas.usda.gov/newgainapi/api/report/ downloadreportbyfilename?filename=Livestock%20and%20Products%20Annual_Buenos%20Aires_ Argentina_9-12-2017.pdf.

Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods

The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture



Source: forest loss – GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]); agro-conversion – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021) from multiple sources, including GFW (2020, using Curtis et al. [2018]); and illegality – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021).



Source: GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]).





Forest Trends Findings

- Between 2013 and 2019, commercial agriculture in Bolivia was likely responsible for the clearance of 2 Mha of forest.
 - □ Given that 7% of Bolivia's agro-conversion was exported, there is a risk that international buyers may be linked to the loss of 140,000 ha of tropical forests.
 - □ At least 74% of agro-conversion is likely illegal.
 - US\$471 million in soy that was likely from agro-conversion was exported in 2019 alone.
 - □ These exports carried an unknown risk of being linked to illegal deforestation, but given the high regional average, enhanced due diligence is clearly required.

1 Introduction

Bolivia had more than 50 million hectares (Mha) of forest covering 47 percent of its area in 2020 (FAO FRA 2020). The main biomes are the Amazonian Forests, the Chiquitanian Forests and the Chaco Forests. There is a national network of 22 protected areas covering 16 percent of the country, but these are at increasing risk of commodity-driven deforestation (Romero-Muñoz et al. 2019b). Bolivia's constitution promotes a community-centric and ecologically balanced approach to development, but the Evo Morales administration (2005-2019) introduced laws that prioritized road development, hydrocarbon exploration, and industrialized agriculture at the expense of the country's forest and of those who rely on the forest for their lives and livelihoods (Romero-Muñoz et al. 2019b).

2 Deforestation Analysis

2.1 Deforestation 2013-2019

Bolivia has become a deforestation hotspot in South America. Forest loss in 2019 was an 80 percent increase on the next highest year on record (2016), largely due to fire (Weisse and Goldman 2020). According to the Fundación Amigos de la Naturaleza's fire monitoring service, the dry Chiquitano Forest lost 858,099 ha of forest to fire in 2019, nearly half in the province of Santa Cruz, which is the epicenter

For the purposes of this study only the following were considered:

- **Forests:** areas with greater than 50% tree cover
- Forest loss / Deforestation: complete removal of forest cover
- Illegal: deforestation that was, at time that the clearing took place, in contravention of the country's legislative framework governing forest conversion



of large-scale agriculture (FAN 2019). In 2020, the permit system for smallholders to burn land in a controlled way was suspended due to COVID-19 restrictions, and fires burned over 1 Mha of land as farmers took advantage of the suspension to deforest land on a large scale (Moloney 2020).

2.2 Drivers of deforestation

Forest Trends findings

Forest Trends' analysis on the extent and nature of forest loss in Bolivia between 2013 and 2019 is based on an extensive review of existing literature and data, including research from Global Forest Watch, Pendrill et al. (2020), and the academic literature. After reviewing the available data Forest Trends' best estimate is that:

At least 80% of deforestation was driven by commercial agriculture.

Justification

The GFW driver analysis on (GFW 2020, using Curtis et al. 2018) identifies that 80 percent of forest loss was driven by commercial agriculture. FAO FRA (2020) also reports that the cause of forest loss is predominantly land-use change and "disorderly occupation" for agricultural expansion. This reflects a continuation of the pattern identified by Müller et al. (2013) who found that between 1992 and 2004, mechanized agriculture was responsible for 54 percent of forest loss, cattle ranching for 27 percent, and small-scale agriculture for 19 percent.

The province of Santa Cruz accounts for four times as much forest loss as any other province, and in the fires of 2019, nearly 12 percent of the Chiquitano dry forest burned (GFW 2020; Romero-Muñoz et al. 2019a). The fires are a sign of expanding cattle ranching and soybean agriculture: more than 70 percent of the burned area overlaps with agricultural expansion into the forest (Romero-Muñoz et al. 2019a), and there was evidence that the fires were ignited by people (Hinojosa 2019). Further, coca cultivation has caused deforestation in national parks, most notably along the roads that cut through Bolivia's iconic park, the Isiboro-Sécure National Park and Indigenous Territory that strategically straddles the Andes and Amazonia (Fernández-Llamazares et al. 2018).

To the south of the Chiquitano dry forest, in the dry Chaco forest, cattle ranching was the dominant direct driver of deforestation. The Chaco is the preferred area for pasture, because it is only marginally suited for soybean cultivation, is better suited for industrialized ranching, and it costs less to prepare the land for cattle ranching than for crop production. Soybean cultivation in the Argentine Chaco may be an indirect driver of deforestation in the Bolivian (and Paraguayan) Chaco: soybean expansion over former pasture in Argentina generates profits which are invested in pasture expansion in Bolivia and Paraguaya (Fehlenberg 2017).

2.3 Estimating illegality linked to Agro-conversion

The available evidence does not allow Forest Trends to make a rigorous estimate of the percentage of agro-conversion that was illegal, but there is considerable circumstantial evidence to suggest that much of the clearing was illegal.

Bolivia's Constitution recognizes the inalienable collective property rights of Indigenous Peoples, and Bolivia ratified the United Nations Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples; however, in practice, customary rights to access and use forestlands are either largely ignored or are actively denied (WRI 2014). Neither protection status nor indigenous ownership (of their territories) guarantees the conservation of forest, as demonstrated by the law passed in 2017 downgrading the legal protection of the Isiboro-Sécure National Park and Indigenous Territory, and authorizing the construction of a road through its core (Fernández-



Llamazares 2018).

In 2012, President Morales rejected the REDD+ programme because he opposed the commodification of nature, and he developed an alternative framework that focused on sustainable commodity production, including fines and sanctions for non-compliance and illegal forest conversion (Plurinational State of Bolivia 2012; González 2017). Promises to defend smallholder and indigenous rights, and to curb deforestation were nonetheless broken when he allowed foreign land acquisitions and favoured the interests of the powerful commercial agricultural sector (le Polain de Waroux et al. 2018). The Morales administration legalized deforestation and controlled burns in lowland forests (Supreme Decree 3973), and passed a law allowing biofuel production and associated cropland expansion (Law 1098). One large sugarcane plantation owned by Empresa Azucarera San Buenaventura cleared more than 1,000 hectares of forest in 2016, some of it primary forest, as part of the national plan to expand sugarcane to 350,000 ha (Erickson-Davis 2016; Romero-Muñoz et al. 2019b).

In 2010, Bolivia passed the Law of the Rights of Mother Earth, granting Mother Earth the right to life, biodiversity, clean water and air, equilibrium, restoration, and pollution-free living, and requiring the state and society to protect those rights (WRI 2014; Romero-Muñoz et al. 2019). Nonetheless, a year later, Law 337 facilitated the expansion of agriculture by providing immunity from fines for clearing until the end of 2011. Rather than face steep fines, Law 337 required landowners who illegally deforested prior to 2011 either to reforest or to establish productive agriculture on the land and to pay reduced fines (WRI 2014). The law came into force in 2013. At the time there was an annual rate of forest loss of approximately 200,000 ha per year, and subsequently, this rate doubled in 2016 and 2017, and doubled again in 2019 (GFW 2020, using Hansen et al. 2013).

Soon after Morales resigned in November 2019, the legislative assembly of Beni, a lowland region, approved a law that opened 42 percent of its land to farming and industrial activities. Shortly thereafter, Beni's Indigenous People declared a state of emergency (Rodrigues and Inturias 2020). When Luis Arce won the presidential election in 2020, conservation and environmental groups appealed for action to stop wildfires and deforestation (Moloney 2020).

There are no data on how much agro-conversion in Bolivia is illegal. Bolivia's laws and policies favour soy and pasture expansion, but the legal framework has contradictions, and we could find no public reporting of monitoring of compliance with laws and regulations. Given the issues raised above, however, it is likely that a great deal of clearing is in violation of Bolivia's laws and regulations, and certainly in violation of the rights of Indigenous People. As outlined, indigenous people have frequently called for protection from government-enabled deforestation. In fact, Bolivia implicitly acknowledged the existence of illegal clearing when Law 337 provided immunity for illegal clearing prior to 2011. We do not know whether compliance has improved since then, but we do know that the total amount of deforestation is dramatically higher. Without official investigations of compliance by concessionaires and without formal audits, there is no basis for estimating the percentage of clearing that was conducted illegally. It can only be assumed that in the best case—however, unlikely that is—everything is legal, while the worst case would be that everything is illegal. For the global analysis, Forest Trends assumes Bolivia's actual rate is the same as the regional average. Clearly government audits are required to identify the actual level of illegality of agro-conversion in Bolivia.

2.4 Estimating the percentage of agro-commodities linked to deforestation that are exported

After reviewing the available data Forest Trends estimates:

■ 7% of commodities embodying deforestation are exported.



Justification

Beef embodies most deforestation (72 percent) driven by commodities, and all of it is consumed on the domestic market. Of the export commodities associated with deforestation, soy is responsible for more than half of deforestation, followed by quinoa (16 percent), and beef (13 percent) (Pendrill et al. 2020). Two-thirds of Bolivia's national soybean production is exported, as is 37 percent of leather, and none of its beef (FAOSTAT 2020; COMTRADE 2020). Pendrill et al. (2020) estimate that 7 percent of commodities embodying deforestation are exported.

3 Commodity Analysis

Soy is selected for the Forest Trends analysis because it accounts for 53 percent of exported embodied deforestation in crops (Pendrill et al. 2020).

3.1 Soy

Based on its analysis, Forest Trends estimates that:

■ 52% of soy production is linked to deforestation.

Between 2005 and 2015, soy displaced 708,423 ha of forest, which represents 52 percent of soy cultivation in 2018 (1.4 Mha) (Goldman et al. 2020; FAOSTAT 2020).

References

- Curtis, Philip G., Christy M. Slay, Nancy L. Harris, Alexandra Tyukavina and Matthew C. Hansen. 2018. "Classifying drivers of global forest loss." *Science*. 361(6407): 1108-1111. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/361/6407/1108.
- Erickson-Davis, Morgan. 2016. "Another 700 hectares of Bolivian rainforest lost to sugarcane surge." *Mongabay*, November 10. Accessed March 1, 2021. https://news.mongabay.com/2016/11/another-700-hectares-ofbolivian-rainforest-lost-to-sugarcane-surge/.
- FAO. 2020. "Global Forest Resources Assessment (FRA)." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://fra-platform.herokuapp.com/. [FAO FRA 2020]
- FAO. 2020. "FAOSTAT." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data. [FAOSTAT 2020]
- Fehlenberg, Verena, Matthias Baumann, Nestor Gasparri, Maria Piquer-Rodriguez, Gregorio Gavier-Pizarro, Tobias Kuemmerle. 2017. "The role of soybean production as an underlying driver of deforestation in the South American Chaco" *Global Environmental Change* 45: 24-34. DOI: 10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2017.05.001.
- Fernández-Llamazares, Álvaro, Joose Helle, Johanna Eklund, Andrew Balmford, R. Mónica Moraes, Victoria Reyes-García, Mar Cabeza. 2018, "New law puts Bolivian biodiversity hotspot on road to deforestation" *Current Biology* 28(1). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2017.11.013.
- Forest Trends. 2021. *Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods: The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture.* Washington DC, USA: Forest Trends. www.forest-trends.org/publications/illicit-harvest-complicit-goods/.
- Fundación Amigos de la Naturaleza (FAN). 2019. Reporte de incendios forestales en Santa Cruz: 15 de septiembre de 2019. Santa Cruz de la Sierra: Fundacion Amigos de la Naturaleza. Accessed March 1, 2021. http://incendios.fan-bo.org/Satrifo/reportes/IncendiosSCZ-FAN-10092019v2.pdf.
- Goldman, Elizabeth, Mikaela, J. Weisse, Nancy Harris, and Martina Schneider. 2020. *Estimating the Role of Seven Commodities In Agriculture-Linked Deforestation: Oil Palm, Soy, Cattle, Wood Fiber, Cocoa, Coffee, and Rubber.* Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www.wri.



org/publication/estimating-role-seven- commodities-agriculture-linked-deforestation.

- González, Joel Hernán. 2017. *Resistencia propositiva: el rol de Bolivia frente al Programa REDD+*. La Plata: Instituto de Relaciones Internacionales. http://sedici.unlp.edu.ar/handle/10915/100161.
- Hansen, M.C. et al. 2013. "High-Resolution Global Maps of 21st-Century Forest Cover Change." *Science* 342(6160): 850-53. Accessed February 2, 2021. http://www.jstor.org/stable/42620097.
- Hinojosa, Josué. 2019. "70% del área quemada coincide con avance de frontera agropecuaria" *Los Tiempos,* August 30. Accessed March 1, 2021. https://www.lostiempos.com/actualidad/pais/20190830/70-del-area-quemada-coincide-avance-frontera-agropecuaria.
- le Polain de Waroux, Yann, Matthias Baumann, Nestor Ignacio Gasparri, Gregorio Gavier-Pizarro, Javier Godar, Tobias Kuemmerle, Robert Müller, Fabricio Vázquez, José Norberto Volante, and Patrick Meyfroidt. 2018.
 "Rents, Actors, and the Expansion of Commodity Frontiers in the Gran Chaco." Annals of the American Association of Geographers 108(1): 204-225. https://doi.org/10.1080/24694452.2017.1360761.
- Moloney, Anastasia. 2020. "Bolivia's forest people burned by 'perfect recipe' for wildfire disasters" *Reuters*, October 29. Accessed March 1, 2021. https://www.reuters.com/article/bolivia-wildfire-politics/featurebolivias-forest-people-burned-by-perfect-recipe-for-wildfire-disasters-idUKL8N2HJ648.
- Müller, Robert, Till Pistorious, Sophia Rohdeb, Gerhard Gerolda, and Pablo Pachecoc. 2013. "Policy options to reduce deforestation based on a systematic analysis of drivers and agents in lowland Bolivia." *Land Use Policy* 30(1):895-907. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2012.06.019.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin U. Persson, and Thomas Kastner. 2020. "Deforestation risk embodied in production and consumption of agricultural and forestry commodities 2005-2017." *Chalmers University of Technology, Senkenberg Society for Nature Research, SEI, and Ceres Inc.* https://zenodo.org/record/4250532#. X8pHjmhKibg.
- Plurinational State of Bolivia. 2012. *Joint Mitigation and Adaptation Mechanism for the Comprehensive and Sustainable Management of Forest and The Mother Earth*. La Paz: Plurinational State of Bolivia. Accessed March 1, 2021. http://redd-monitor.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/10/JOINT-MITIGATION-2.pdf.
- Rodrigues, lokine and Mirna Inturias. 2020. "Bolivia: contribution of indigenous people to fighting climate change is hanging by a thread." *The Conversation*, February 11. Accessed Septmber 11, 2020. https://theconversation.com/bolivia-contribution-of-indigenous-people-to-fighting-climate-change-is-hanging-by-a-thread-129399.
- Romero-Muñoz, Alfredo, Martin Jansen, and angela M. Nuñez, Angela M., Marisol Toledo, Roberto Vides Almonacid and Tobias Kuemmerle. 2019a. "Fires scorching Bolivia's Chiquitano forest" *Science* 366(6469): 1082. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/366/6469/1082.1.
- Romero-Muñoz, Alfredo, Álvaro Fernández-Llamazares, Mónica Moraes, Danie M. Larrea-Alcázar, and Claire Wordley. 2019b. "A pivotal year for Bolivian conservation policy." *Nature Ecology and Evolution* 3: 866–869. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41559-019-0893-3.
- United Nations. 2020. "UN COMTRADE Datatabase." United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https:// comtrade.un.org/. [COMTRADE 2020]
- Weisse, Mikaela and Elizabeth D. Goldman. 2020. "We Lost a Football Pitch of Primary Rainforest Every 6 Seconds in 2019." World Resources Institute. Accessed September 11, 2020. https://www.wri.org/ blog/2020/06/global-tree-cover-loss-data-2019.
- World Resources Institute (WRI) Forest Legality Initiative. 2014. "Bolivia." World Resources Institute. Accessed September 20, 2021. https://forestlegality.org/risk-tool/country/bivia.

Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods

The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture



Source: forest loss – GFW (2020,, using Hansen et al. [2013]); agro-conversion – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021) from multiple sources, including GFW (2020 using Curtis et al. [2018]); and illegality – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021).







Forest Trends Findings

- Between 2013 and 2019, commercial agriculture in Colombia was likely responsible for the clearance of more than 1.5 Mha of forest.
 - □ Given that 4% of the agro-conversion was exported, there is a risk that international buyers may be linked to the loss of more than 59,000 ha of tropical forests.
 - □ At least 89% of agro-conversion is likely illegal.
 - Exports carried a high risk of being linked to illegal deforestation.

1 Introduction

More than half (53 percent) of Colombia is covered in forest and nearly 14 percent of the world's biodiversity is found within its borders. The most heavily forested areas are in the Choco-Darien region along Colombia's Pacific coast and in the Amazon region. The temperature, rainfall and climate vary hugely between the coast on the west, the Amazon basin in the east, and the high altitude forests of the Andes. More than 12 million hectares (Mha) (21 percent) of forest are in protected areas, up from 9 Mha in 2000, and 46 percent are in indigenous reserves and 7 percent in Afro-Colombian communal territories (WWF 2015; FAO FRA 2020; Selibas 2020a).

2 Deforestation Analysis

2.1 Deforestation 2013-2019

Between 2013 and 2019, Colombia lost 1.8 Mha of forest, or more than 2 percent of the total forest in 2000. There was a dramatic 201 percent jump in forest loss between 2015 and 2017 when Colombia's peace agreement was finalized, signed and began implementation (GFW 2020, using Hansen et al. 2013). The conflict had in some ways protected the forest, as people were forced to flee from rural to urban areas, and forest regrew on abandoned farms (Salazar et al. 2018). After the peace agreement was signed, large landowners and armed groups moved into areas in the Amazon where guerrilla groups had vacated and the government had no presence (Paz Cordona 2019). In particular, protected areas were badly affected, because in many locations park guards, who were already few in number for huge areas, were displaced

For the purposes of this study only the following were considered:

- **Forests:** areas with greater than 50% tree cover
- Forest loss / Deforestation: complete removal of forest cover
- Illegal: deforestation that was, at time that the clearing took place, in contravention of the country's legislative framework governing forest conversion



or evacuated after being threatened by armed groups (Selibas 2020b). In 2018, deforestation in the National Natural Parks was 12 percent of the national total, although down to 7 percent by 2019 (Minambiente 2020; Minambiente 2019; Paz Cardona 2019). In the first quarter of 2020, forest loss in the Amazon recorded an 83 percent increase compared to the same period in 2019, disappointing hopes that the downward trend initiated in 2019 would be continued. The increase was apparently tied to new roads opening, illegal agro-conversion and appropriation of forests by "powerful forces" (Botero 2020).

2.2 Drivers of deforestation

Forest Trends findings

Forest Trends' analysis on the extent and nature of forest loss in Colombia between 2013 and 2019 is based on an extensive review of existing literature and data, including research from Global Forest Watch (2020), Pendrill et al. (2020), and Ministry of Environment and Sustainable Development (Minambiente 2017). After reviewing all available data Forest Trends' best estimate is that:

At least 84% of deforestation was driven by commercial agriculture.

Justification

The 84 percent estimate is based on the Ministry of Environment and Sustainable Development (Minambiente) estimate that 60 to 65 percent of forest loss is due to illegal land grabbing under the guise of cattle ranching, and a further 20 to 22 percent is illegal coca farming, with industrial agriculture also contributing (Minambiente 2017). The mid-point for the sum of these figures is 84 percent. The numbers mirror the National Policy for the Control of Deforestation and Sustainable Management of Forests, which also identifies agriculture as the main driver, including traditional farming, large-scale livestock production, industrial agriculture and coca production (CONPES 2020).

In comparison, the Curtis et al. (2018) driver analysis on Global Forest Watch (GFW) is more conservative, estimating that only 37 percent of tree cover loss is commodity-driven (a further 58 percent is estimated to be driven by shifting agriculture). The GFW estimate is the same as Pendrill et al.'s (2020) calculation that 37 percent of tree cover loss is embodied in crops. However illicit crops and conversion for pasture motivated by land grabbing are not included in these estimates, nor do these methodologies reliably capture small-scale farming (Appendix 1, Forest Trends 2021).

Land grabbing is the underlying driver of deforestation, and cattle ranching on cleared land is often really just a strategy to claim possession of the land (González et al. 2018; Clerici et al. 2020). Land prices have rocketed by as much as 300 percent in some areas, creating a speculative market that rewards such land grabbing (Volckhausen, 2019). The low cattle densities on new pastures are an indication that the real motivation is land grabbing or laundering of illegal assets (González et al. 2018). Rural settlers and small-scale farmers sell deforested land, in some cases opportunistically and in others under pressure from criminal gangs, to larger agricultural producers (Clerici et al. 2020). Most conversion for pasture occurs in the Amazon region (González et al. 2018). In the municipalities around Chiribiquete, the world's largest tropical rainforest national park, more than 300,000 ha have been deforested over the past five years, and more than 650,000 new head of cattle graze there. More than 1,500 km of roads have been built to consolidate the land grab (Botero 2020).

The types of agro-conversion are diverse across Colombia's different regions. An analysis in 2017 identified livestock expansion and land grabbing in the Amazon region; a mixture of small-scale agriculture, pasture and illicit coca production in the North, Central, and South Pacific regions and the Andean Central North region; and a mixture of commercial agriculture including oil palm expansion as well as pasture for livestock in Mapiripán, between the Andes and the Amazon (El Espectador 2018). Areas targeted by the government



for commodity expansion, such as the eastern Orinoquía region, are predicted to see increased deforestation rates in the coming years (Furumo and Lambin 2020).

Palm oil accounted for only 1.5 percent of deforestation between 2011 and 2017, of which 83 percent occurred in the departments of Santander, Bolívar and Norte de Santander (Cabrera et al. 2020). But palm oil cultivation grew by 41 percent between 2005 and 2015, and Colombia established itself as Latin America's leading producer, contributing 2 percent of world palm oil production (COMTRADE 2020; FAOSTAT 2020; Gonzalez et al. 2018). Zero Deforestation Agreements cover four sectors, including palm oil, dairy, meat and cocoa sectors, and are a first step towards greater transparency in supply chains (CONPES 2020; Minambiente 2020).

As Colombia transitions to peace, coca cultivation is associated with more forest loss; up to 27 percent of the area cultivated with coca between 2006 and 2019 was tied to deforestation in peaceful locations, compared to 10 percent in areas of high intensity conflict (Mendoza 2020). Coca is both a direct and indirect driver of deforestation, as plots can be subject to eradication programmes, such as aerial spraying, which degrade forest remnants (Davalos et al. 2011). Financed through illegal markets, coca production increased by 58 percent in the Amazon region from 2015 to 2016, the most recent data available (UNODC 2017; de Wilde 2018).

2.3 Estimating Illegality Linked to Agro-conversion

After reviewing available data Forest Trends' most conservative estimate is that:

At least 89% of deforestation for commercial agriculture was likely illegal.

Justification

The Forest Trends estimate of agro-conversion is based on the figures for illegal land grabbing under the guise of pasture expansion (responsible for 60 to 65 percent of forest loss); illegal coca production (20 to 22 percent); and an unspecified amount of industrial agriculture (Minambiente 2017). According to Pendrill et al. (2019), wood plantations, coffee and palm oil together account for 5 percent of agro-conversion, and other crops for a further 6 percent. There is no data on illegality in these sectors, so the Forest Trends estimate is that all except 11 percent is illegal, given that land grabbing and coca cultivation are both illegal.

There is a perception among many in Colombia that forest is land without real economic value and until the law was changed in 2018, converting forest into agriculture was a way of claiming land title. Now, forest must be de-zoned out of the forest reserve zone before land title is granted. However, the three departments with the highest rates of deforestation (Santander, Norte de Santander and Choco) have granted title to more than 2 Mha of land that is still in the Forest Reserve Zone, of which more than 40,000 ha have already been deforested (CONPES 2020).

Additional cases of illegality have been documented, such as when the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (FARC) dissident groups extort landowners to pay a fine or a tax per hectare that is deforested. Sometimes criminal groups operate in alliance with FARC dissidents, and mobilize families to move to remote forest areas, and pressure local authorities to issue land titles (Kjelstad and Puerta 2019). Global Witness (2020) ranked Colombia in 2019 as the most dangerous place in the world to be an environmental defender, with a shocking 64 activists killed that year.

The Constitution of Colombia recognizes the collective title of Indigenous People to their land, and almost 30 percent of the country is designated as reserves that are inalienable and autonomously governed; in total over half of forestland is collectively owned by Indigenous Peoples and Afro-Colombian communities (Minambiente 2017). Despite this, 13 percent of deforestation between 2000 and 2018 was in indigenous



reserves and 7 percent was in collective community forest (CONPES 2020). According to national and international law, Indigenous Peoples have the right to Free, Prior, and Informed Consent (FPIC) with regard to decisions concerning their lands, but this right has been routinely abused (Litvinoff and Griffiths 2014). In some regions, brutal methods have been employed by agribusiness companies and land grabbers to force people to sell or to move off the land. These methods include poisoning community water sources, the slaughter of livestock and horses, kidnappings, death threats, sexual violence, and 'the disappearances' of community leaders (Litvinoff and Griffiths 2014).

2.4 Estimating the percentage of commodities linked to deforestation that are exported

After reviewing the available data Forest Trends estimates:

■ 4% of commodities embodying deforestation are exported.

The majority of Colombia's agro-conversion is consumed on the domestic market: beef, wood products from plantations, rice, and even palm oil; only 6 percent of palm oil was exported between 2013 and 2018 (COMTRADE 2020; FAOSTAT 2020). Coffee and cocoa are grown for export but they are responsible for 5 percent and 2 percent of embodied deforestation respectively, of which 82 percent and 66 percent are exported (Pendrill et al. 2020). Colombia's 154,000 ha of coca cultivation in 2019 would have produced 1,137 mt of cocaine for export (Colombia Reports 2019).

Most cattle ranching takes place in the natural regions of the Amazon and Orinoquía. The government strategy for deforestation (CONPES 2020) reports that 50 percent of new land in the Amazon (converted between 2005 and 2012) was for cattle. Of the national herd, 59 percent of cattle is used for beef, 35 percent is for beef and dairy, and 6 percent is for dairy (de Wilde et al. 2018). All of the beef is consumed domestically, and only 8 percent of dairy is exported (COMTRADE 2020; de Wilde et al. 2018)

Given this, while perhaps conservative, Forest Trends uses the Pendrill et al. (2020) estimate that 4 percent of illegal deforestation for commercial agriculture was linked to exports.

References

- Botero, Rodrigo. 2020. "Alarms set off by deforestation in 2020." Razón Republica. Accessed February 18, 2021. https://razonpublica.com/alarmas-prendidas-la-deforestacion-2020/.
- Cabrera, Edersson, Gustavo Galindo, and Lina Katherine Vergara. 2020. *Línea base de la deforestación 2011-2017 en áreas de cultivo de Palma de aceite africana (Elaeis guianeenis) y la Palma de aceite híbrida (E. oleifera x E. guineensis)*. Bogota: Instituto de Hidrología, Meteorología y Estudios Ambientales and Sistema de Monitoreo de Bosques y Carbono. Accessed February 18, 2021. https://www.minambiente.gov.co/images/BosquesBiodiversidadyServiciosEcosistemicos/pdf/Acuerdo_cero_deforestacion/L%C3%ADnea_base_deforestaci%C3%B3n_PPT_rev_dic2020.pdf.
- Clerici, Nicola, Dolors Armenteras, Peter Kareiva, Rodrigo Botero, Juan Pablo Ramirez-Delgado, German Forero-Medina, Jose Ochoa, Carlos Pedraza, Laura Schneider, C. Lora, C. Gomez, Mauricio Linares, C. Hirashiki, and Duan Biggs. 2020. "Deforestation in Colombian protected areas increased during postconflict periods." *Scientific Reports* 10(4971). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-020-61861-y.
- Colombia Reports. 2019. "Coca cultivation." Columbia Reports. Accessed February 23, 2021. https:// colombiareports.com/coca-cultivation-statistics/.
- Consejo Nacional de Política Económica y Social República De Colombia Departamento Nacional de Planeación (CONPES). 2020. *Política Nacional Para el Control de la Deforestación y la Gestión Sostenible De Los Bosques*. https://colaboracion.dnp.gov.co/CDT/Conpes/Econ %c3%b3micos/4021.pdf.



- Curtis, Philip G., Christy M. Slay, Nancy L. Harris, Alexandra Tyukavina and Matthew C. Hansen. 2018. "Classifying drivers of global forest loss." *Science* 361(6407): 1108-1111. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/361/6407/1108.
- Dávalos, Liliana M., Adriana C. Bejarano, Mark A. Hall, H. Leonardo Correa, Angelique Corthals, and Oscar J. Espejo. 2011. "Forests and Drugs: Coca-Driven Deforestation in Tropical Biodiversity Hotspots." *Environmental Science & Technology* 45 (4):1219-1227. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/21222455/.
- de Wilde, Joeri, Tim Steinweg, and Matt Piotrowski. 2018. *Deforestation Risk in Colombia: Beef and Dairy Sectors May Expose Investors*. Washington, D.C.: Chain Reaction Research. Accessed February 18, 2021. https://chainreactionresearch.com/report/deforestation-risk-in- colombia-beef-and-dairy-sectors-may-expose-investors/.
- El Espectador. 2018. "La deforestación en Colombia continúa: aumentó 23% durante 2017." El *El Spectador,* June 14. Accessed Feruary 18, 2021. https://www.elespectador.com/noticias/ medio-ambiente/ladeforestacion-en-colombia-continua-aumento-23-durante-2017/.
- FAO. 2020. "FAOSTAT." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data. [FAOSTAT 2020]
- FAO. 2020. "Global Forest Resources Assessment (FRA)." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://fra-platform.herokuapp.com/. [FAO FRA 2020]
- Forest Trends. 2021. *Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods: The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture.* Washington DC, USA: Forest Trends. www.forest-trends.org/publications/illicit-harvest-complicit-goods/.
- Global Forest Watch (GFW). 2020. "Global." Washington DC, USA: Global Forest Watch. Accessed March 8, 2021. www.globalforestwatch.org/dashboards/global/.
- Global Witness. 2020. Defending Tomorrow: The Climate Crisis and Threats Against Land and Environmental Defenders. Washington, D.C.: Global Witness. Accessed February 18, 2021. https://www.globalwitness. org/en/campaigns/environmental-activists/defending-tomorrow/.
- González, Jose, Alvaro Cubillos, Maria Chadid Hernandez, Alexander Cubillos, Miguel Arias Patiño, Edilneyi Zúñiga Avirama, Fanny Joubert, Ivan Pérez Vizcaino, and Viviana Berrío Meneses. 2018. *Caracterización de las principales causas y agentes de la deforestación a nivel nacional período 2005-2015*. Bogota: Instituto de Hidrología, Meteorología y Estudios Ambientales, Ministerio de Ambiente y Desarrollo Sostenible, and Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 18, 2021. https://www.unredd.net/documents/un-redd-partner-countries-181/latin-america-the-caribbean-334/ colombia-706/16766-caracterizacion-de-las-principales-causas-y-agentes-de-la-deforestacion-a-nivel-nacional-periodo-2005-2015.html.
- Hansen, M. C., P. V. Potapov, R. Moore, M. Hancher, S. A. Turubanova, A. Tyukavina, D. Thau, S. V. Stehman, S. J. Goetz, T. R. Loveland, A. Kommareddy, A. Egorov, L. Chini, C. O. Justice, and J. R. G. Townshend. 2013. "High-Resolution Global Maps of 21st-Century Forest Cover Change." *Science* 342(6160): 850-53. Accessed February 2, 2021. http://www.jstor.org/stable/42620097.
- Kjelstad, Bjorn and Felipe Puerta. 2019. "How Deforestation Serves Organized Crime in Colombia." *Insight Crime*, January 7. Accessed February 18, 2021. https://es.insightcrime.org/noticias/analisis/deforestacion-crimen-organizado-colombia/.
- Litvinoff, M., Griffiths, T. 2014. Securing Forests Securing Rights Report of the International Workshop on Deforestation and the Rights of Forest Peoples. England: Forest Peoples Program; Indonesia: Pusaka and Pokker SHK. Accessed February 18, 2021. https://www.forestpeoples.org/sites/fpp/files/private/ publication/2014/09/prreport.pdf.
- Mendoza, Juan P. 2020. "Colombia's transition to peace is enhancing coca-driven deforestation." *Environmental Research Letters* 15(10). DOI: 10.1088/1748-9326/abb331.
- Minambiente. 2017. Estrategia Integral de Control a la Deforestación y Gestión de los Bosques. Bogota: Ministerio de Ambiente y Desarrollo Sostenible. Accessed February 18, 2021. https://www.minambiente.



gov.co/images/EICDGB_1.0_AGOSTO_9_2017.pdf.

- Minambiente. 2019. Cifras de Monitoreo de Bosques IDEAM para las Áreas Protegidas del SPNN 1990 2019. Bogota: Ministerio de Ambiente y Desarrollo Sostenible. Accessed February 18, 2021. https://www. parquesnacionales.gov.co/portal/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/cifras-monitoreo-de-bosques-ideam_ ap_spnn-2019_vf.pdf.
- Minambiente. 2020. "Colombia continues to reduce annual deforestation, going from 10% to 19.2%." Ministerio de Ambiente y Desarrollo Sostenible. Accessed February 18, 2021. https://www.minambiente.gov.co/ index.php/noticias/4756-colombia-continua-reduciendo-la-deforestacion-anual-pasando-de-un-10-al-19-2.
- Paz Cardona, Antonio. 2019. "As the Amazon burns, Colombia's forests decimated for cattle and coca" *Mongabay*, September 26. Accessed October 19, 2020. https://news.mongabay.com/2019/09/as-the-amazon-burns-colombias-forests-decimated-for-cattle-and-coca/ accessed 10.19.2020.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin U. Persson, and Thomas Kastner. 2020. "Deforestation risk embodied in production and consumption of agricultural and forestry commodities 2005-2017." *Chalmers University of Technology, Senkenberg Society for Nature Research, SEI, and Ceres Inc.* https://zenodo.org/record/4250532#. X8pHjmhKibg.
- Salazar, Alejandro. Adriana Sanchez Juan Camillo Villegas, Juan F. Salazar, Juan F., Daniel Ruiz Carrascal, Daniel, Stephen Sitch, Juan Dario Restrepo, Germán Poveda, Kenneth Feeley, Lina M. Mercado, Paola A. Arias, Carlos A. Sierra, Maria del Rosario Uribe, Angela M. Rendón, Juan Carlos Pérez, Guillermo Murray Tortarolo, Daniel Mercado-Bettin, Jose A. Posada, Qianlai Zhuang, and Jeffrey S. Dukes. "The ecology of peace: preparing Colombia for new political and planetary climates." *Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment* 16(9): 525-531. https://esajournals.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/fee.1950.
- Selibas, Dimitri. 2020a. "Colombia's forests lurch between deforestation and the hope for a sustainable future." *Mongabay*, December 24. Accessed February 18, 2021. https://news.mongabay.com/2020/12/ colombias-forests-lurch-between-deforestation-and-the-hope-for-a-sustainable-future/.
- Selibas, Dimitr. 2020b. "Double blow to Colombian Amazon and Indigenous groups from armed militants, COVID-19." *Mongabay*, July 31. Accessed February 23, 2021. https://news.mongabay.com/2020/07/ double-blow-to-colombian-amazon-and-indigenous-groups-from-armed-militants-covid-19/.
- United Nations. 2020. "UN COMTRADE Datatabase." United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https:// comtrade.un.org/. [COMTRADE 2020]
- UNODC (Oficina de las Naciones Unidas Contra la Droga y el Delito). 2017. *Colombia Monitoreo de territorios afectados por cultivos ilícitos 2016.* Bogota: Government of Colombia. Accessed February 23, 2021. https://www.unodc.org/documents/colombia/2017/julio/CENSO_2017_WEB_baja.pdf.
- Volckhausen, Taran. 2019 "Land grabbing, cattle ranching ravage Colombian Amazon after FARC demobilization." *Mongabay*, May 30. Accessed February 18, 2021. https://news.mongabay.com/2019/05/land-grabbingcattle-ranching-ravage-colombian-amazon-after-farc-demobilization/.
- Weisse, Mikaela and Elizabeth D. Goldman. 2020. "We Lost a Football Pitch of Primary Rainforest Every 6 Seconds in 2019." World Resources Institute. Accessed September 11, 2020. https://www.wri.org/ blog/2020/06/global-tree-cover-loss-data-2019.
- World Wildlife Fund (WWF). 2015. "Fact Sheet 2015 Colombia." World Wildlife Fund. Accessed February 18, 2021. https://wwf.panda.org/discover/our_focus/forests_practice/forest_climate/forest_climate_publications/redd__country_profiles/?252292/Factsheet-2015-Colombia.

Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods

The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture



Source: forest loss – GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]); agro-conversion – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021) from multiple sources, including GFW (2020, using Curtis et al. [2018]); and illegality – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021).



Source: GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]).



BOX 1 Forest Trends Findings

- US\$299 million in coffee that was likely from agro-conversion was exported in 2019.
- Given the lack of data, it is difficult to determine the extent of risk that exported commodities are grown on illegally cleared land. Given this, heightened due diligence is required by buyers.

1 Introduction

Honduras has 6.3 million hectares (Mha) of forest, covering 57 percent of its land area (FAO FRA 2020). Moist tropical forest makes up roughly half of the area, coniferous forest covers 36 percent, and mangrove forest just 1 percent. Honduras' Indigenous Population comprises more than 700,000 people from nine indigenous groups. An analysis by the International Union for the Conservation of Nature estimated that 46.5 percent of the land that indigenous groups traditionally occupied has been titled in their favour, but this excludes forest areas (Forests of the World n.d.).

2 Commodity Analysis

2.1 Deforestation 2013-2019

Honduras lost more than half a million hectares of forest between 2013 and 2019, representing 9 percent of its forest cover in 2000 (GFW 2020 using Hansen et al. 2013). This is more forest loss than occurred in the 11 years from 2001 to 2011. Forest loss is concentrated in the Caribbean lowlands of the Mesoamerican Biological Corridor, a globally important region of exceptional biological diversity (McSweeney et al. 2014).

2.2 Drivers of deforestation

Forest Trends' analysis on the extent and nature of forest loss in Honduras between 2013 and 2019 is based on a review of existing literature and data, including GFW (2020 using Curtis et al. 2018), Pendrill et al. (2020), and REDD+ (FCPF and UNREDD 2013; de Lamo 2017). After reviewing all available data, Forest Trends' best estimate is that:

At least 51% of deforestation is driven by commercial agriculture

For the purposes of this study only the following were considered:

- Forests: areas with greater than 50% tree cover
- Forest loss / Deforestation: complete removal of forest cover
- Illegal: deforestation that was, at time that the clearing took place, in contravention of the country's legislative framework governing forest conversion



Justification

According to GFW (2020), commodities reportedly drove only 19 percent of forest loss between 2013 and 2019, and shifting agriculture drove 77 percent. However, the methodology used by Curtis et al. (2018) often does not satisfactorily differentiate small-scale commercial agriculture from subsistence farming (Appendix 1, Forest Trends 2021). Moreover, coffee is a major crop in Honduras, and shade coffee—i.e. the cultivation of coffee under dense canopy and tall trees—is often categorized by satellites as forest, and so agro-conversion for shade coffee is likely under-reported (Bailey and King 2019).

The Pendrill et al. (2020) analysis calculates that 163,917 ha of deforestation were embodied in crops, representing 36 percent of forest loss between 2013 and 2017, with almost all of that accounted for by coffee (73 percent), palm oil (21 percent), and bananas (2 percent). The REDD+ driver analysis also identifies industrial agriculture as a driver of deforestation in the lowlands and valleys, in particular the expansion of pasture for livestock, because of its short-term profitability (FCPF and UNREDD 2013).

In Gracias A Dios, Colon, Yoro, and Olancho in eastern Honduras, there has been large-scale deforestation to make way for cattle ranching and palm oil. This is termed "anomalous narco-deforestation" as it serves multiple objectives: agro-conversion clears land for territorial control of drug trafficking routes, and it creates outlets for money laundering, and provides alternative income streams to local trafficking groups (McSweeney et al. 2014; Davis 2020). It is estimated that cocaine trafficking could account for between 15 and 30 percent of annual national forest loss over the past decade, and 30 to 60 percent of loss within nationally and internationally designated protected areas (Sesnie et al. 2017). Logging and mining are also key extractives.

In order to estimate forest loss to commercial agriculture, Forest Trends uses the Pendrill et al. (2020) figure (36 percent) for cash crops/plantations plus the lower estimate for forest loss driven by cocaine trafficking (15 percent) to arrive at the conservative estimate of 51 percent.

2.3 Estimating how much coffee is linked to deforestation

Coffee is selected for the Forest Trends analysis because it is the number one crop linked to deforestation in Honduras, accounting for nearly half (48 percent) of embodied deforestation (Pendrill et al. 2020).

Based on its analysis, Forest Trends estimates that:

At least 29% of coffee production is from conversion.

Justification

While growing only 4 percent of the world's coffee production (FAOSTAT 2020), Honduras is responsible for 32 percent of the world's embodied deforestation in coffee (Pendrill et al. 2020). This is because at least 29 percent of the area under coffee cultivation is in areas that were formerly forested. Honduras grows Arabica coffee, in mountainous areas under shade by smallholder farmers (Bunn et al. 2018).

Coffee is a major driver of deforestation, and in some regions, coffee covers up to 50 percent of agricultural land (Bunn et al. 2018). The north of Comayagua in particular has been a hotspot for forest loss driven by coffee expansion by peasant farmers and by coffee growers' groups, with no intervention from the law enforcement agencies (FCPF and UNREDD 2013; Vallejo Larios 2011). A field verification of USAID's MODIS satellite observations identifying deforestation on 706 ha in western Honduras in 2017–2018 found that 62 percent was caused by agriculture, consisting mainly of coffee, as well as some bananas, corn, and beans (Paz 2019). An analysis of Ocotepeque department in the northwestern region bordering Guatemala, which produces 10 percent of Honduras' coffee, estimated that 56 percent of deforested land was converted to coffee (Carbon Fund 2018).



In order to estimate the total area of coffee production linked to deforestation, we used the Pendrill et al. (2020) calculation that 126,886 ha of deforestation is embodied in coffee, which is 29 percent of the total area under coffee cultivation (432,499 ha) (FAOSTAT 2020).

2.4 Estimating illegality linked to agro-conversion for coffee

The available evidence does not allow Forest Trends to make a rigorous estimate of the percentage of agro-conversion for coffee that was illegal, but there is considerable circumstantial evidence to suggest that much of the clearing was illegal.

Justification

The Forest Law of 2007 (Decreto No 98-2007) prohibits deforestation and introduces a penalty of imprisonment for six to nine years for agriculture and other activities that "violate the vocation of the forest" (Article 178). However, legally recognized agroforestry groups are permitted to operate, and forest recovery activities include agroforestry (Articles 94, 123). Coffee agroforestry systems account for more than half of coffee cultivation (242,909 ha of agroforestry for coffee production, according to RECOVER 2019), and 95 percent of producers are smallholders with less than 7 ha (Bunn 2018). There is therefore a blurred line between what is legal and illegal concerning deforestation for coffee. The REDD+ driver analysis notes that laws are not applied, and calls for the authorities to be more zealous in forest monitoring in order to prevent deforestation for coffee (Vallejo Larios 2011). The Forest Administration is reportedly undermined by political appointees and the demotivation of technical officers. The EU has commented on the lack of legal clarity in forest regulations, and confusion between responsibilities of different organizations (Vallejo Larios 2011).

Deforestation for coffee is clearly illegal if it is in a protected area, above 800 meters in elevation, or within 50 meters of a river (Carbon Fund 2018). According to GFW 2020 (using Hansen et al. 2013) the forest loss in protected areas was 42 percent of the total forest loss between 2013 and 2019 (245,001 ha out of 579,945 ha). Deforestation for coffee into the heart of the Pico Pijol National Park, in Yoro department, has been documented (King 2019).

References

- Bailey, Brett A. and David I. King. "Habitat selection and habitat quality for wintering wood thrushes in a coffee growing region in Honduras." *Global Ecology and Conservation* 20: e00728. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. gecco.2019.e00728.
- Bunn, Christian, Mark Lundy, Peter Läderach, Evan Girvetz, and Fabio Castro. 2018. *Climate Smart coffee in Honduras*. Cali: International Center for Tropical Agriculture (CIAT); Washington, D.C.: United States Agency for International Development (USAID). Accessed March 16, 2021. http://hdl.handle.net/10568/97530.
- Carbon Fund. 2018. "Ocotepeque Landscape, Honduras Landscape Assessment Framework." Carbon Fun. Accessed March 16, 2021. https://public.tableau.com/profile/carbon.fund#!/vizhome/ OcotepequeLandscapeHonduras-LandscapeAssessmentFramework/Ocotepeque.
- Curtis, Philip G., Christy M. Slay, Nancy L. Harris, Alexandra Tyukavina and Matthew C. Hansen. 2018. "Classifying drivers of global forest loss." *Science* 361(6407): 1108-1111. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/361/6407/1108.
- Davis, Andrew. 2020. Personal communication, Illegal deforestation Honduras, December 2, 2020.
- de Lamo, Xavier. 2017. Resultados preliminares del analisis espacial de beneficios individulaes de REDD+ en Honduras y motores de deforestacion y degradacion forestal. Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed March 16, 2021. https://www.unredd.net/documents/global-programme-191/ multiple-benefits/workshops-and-events-1/validation-workshop-taller-de-revision-de-resultados-preliminaresde-analisis-es/16286-resultados-preliminares-del-analisis-espacial-de-beneficios-individulaes-de-redd-enhonduras-y-motores-de-deforestacion-y-degradacion-forestal.html.



- FAO. 2020. "FAOSTAT." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data. [FAOSTAT 2020]
- FAO. 2020. "Global Forest Resources Assessment (FRA)." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://fra-platform.herokuapp.com/. [FAO FRA 2020]
- Forest Carbon Partnership Facility (FCPF) and UNREDD. 2013. *Readiness Preparation Proposal for Honduras*. Forest Carbon Partnership Facility. Accessed March 16, 2021. https://www.forestcarbonpartnership.org/ system/files/documents/RPP.doc%20HN%20.31%20Julio%202013%20final_ENVIADO.pdf.
- Forests of the World. "Honduras." Forests of the World. Accessed March 16, 2021. https://www.forestsoftheworld. org/programs/honduras.
- Forest Trends. 2014. Consumer Goods and Deforestation: An Analysis of the Extent and Nature of Illegality in Forest Conversion for Agriculture and Timber Plantations. Washington, D.C.: Forest Trends. https://www. forest-trends.org/publications/consumer-goods-and-deforestation/.
- Forest Trends. 2021. *Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods: The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture*. Washington DC, USA: Forest Trends. www.forest-trends.org/publications/illicit-harvest-complicit-goods/.
- Global Forest Watch (GFW). 2020. "Global." Global Forest Watch. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.globalforestwatch.org/dashboards/global/.
- Goldman, Elizabeth, Mikaela, J. Weisse, Nancy Harris, and Martina Schneider. 2020. *Estimating the Role of Seven Commodities In Agriculture-Linked Deforestation: Oil Palm, Soy, Cattle, Wood Fiber, Cocoa, Coffee, and Rubber*. Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www.wri.org/publication/estimating-role-seven- commodities-agriculture-linked-deforestation.
- Government of Honduras. 2008. The Forest Law of 2007 Decreto N° 98-2007 Ley Forestal, Áreas Protegidas y Vida Silvestre. February 26, 2008. http://extwprlegs1.fao.org/docs/pdf/hon77556.pdf. [Forest Law of 2007]
- Hansen, M. C., P. V. Potapov, R. Moore, M. Hancher, S. A. Turubanova, A. Tyukavina, D. Thau, S. V. Stehman, S. J. Goetz, T. R. Loveland, A. Kommareddy, A. Egorov, L. Chini, C. O. Justice, and J. R. G. Townshend. 2013.
 "High-Resolution Global Maps of 21st-Century Forest Cover Change." *Science* 342(6160): 850-53. Accessed February 2, 2021. http://www.jstor.org/stable/42620097.
- Harris, Nancy L., David A Gibbs, Alessandro Baccini, Richard A. Birdsey, Sytze de Bruin, Mary Farina, Lola Fatoyinbo, Matthew C. Hansen, Martin Herold, Richard A. Houghton, Peter V. Potapov, Daniela Requena Suarez, Rosa M. Roman-Cuesta, Sassan S. Saatchi, Christy M. Slay, Svetlana A. Turubanova, and Alexandra Tyukavina. 2021. "Global maps of twenty-first century forest carbon fluxes." *Nature Climate Change* 11: 234-240. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-020-00976-6.
- King, David. 2019. "Market-based forest conservation in Honduras Trip report March 24-30 2019." Mesoamerican Development Institute. Accessed June 11, 2020. https://mesoamerican.org/2019/04/22/market-based-forest-conservation-in-honduras-trip-report-march-24-30-2019/.
- McSweeney, Kendra, Erik A. Nielsen, Matthew J. Taylor, David J. Wrathall, Zoe Pearson, Ophelia Wang, snd Spencer T. Plumb. 2014. "Drug Policy as Conservation Policy: Narco-Deforestation." *Science* 343(6170): 489-490. https://www.researchgate.net/deref/http%3A%2F%2Fdx.doi.org%2F10.1126%2Fscience.1244082.
- Paz, Paula. 2019. "Identification of Causes of Loss of Vegetable Coverage IN Western Honduras." International Center for Tropical Agriculture. Accessed March 16, 2021. http://www.terra-i.org/es/news/news/ IDENTIFICACI%C3%93N-DE-CAUSAS-DE-P%C3%89RDIDA-DE-COBERTURA-VEGETAL-EN-EL-OCCIDENTE-DE-HONDURAS.html.
- Pendrill, Florence U Martin Persson, Javier Godar and Thomas Kastner. 2019. "Deforestation displaced: trade in forest-risk commodities and the prospects for a global forest transition." *Environmental Research Letters* 14(5). https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ab0d41.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin U. Persson, and Thomas Kastner. 2020. "Deforestation risk embodied in production and consumption of agricultural and forestry commodities 2005-2017." *Chalmers University of Technology, Senkenberg Society for Nature Research, SEI, and Ceres Inc.* https://zenodo.org/record/4250532#.X8pHjmhKibg.



- RECOVER. 2019. *RECOVER Honduras Protecting biodiversity and recovering degraded ecosystems*. Washington, D.C.: Global Environment Facility. Accessed March 16, 2021. https://www.thegef.org/sites/default/files/web-documents/10220_MFA_Honduras_PIF.pdf.
- Sesnie, Steven, Beth Tellman, David Wrathall, Kendra McSweeney, Erik Nielsen, Karina Benessaiah, Ophelia Wang, and Luis Rey. 2017. "A spatio-temporal analysis of forest loss related to cocaine trafficking in Central America" *Environmental Research Letters* 12(5): 054015. https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ aa6fff.
- Stevens, Caleb, Rober Winterbottom, Jenny Springer and Katie Reytar. 2014. Securing Rights, Combating Climate Change: How Strengthening Community Forest Rights Mitigates Climate Change. Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.wri.org/publication/securing-rights-combating-climate-change.
- Turubanova, Svetlana, Potapov, Peter V. Tyukavina, and Matthew C.Hansen. 2018. "Ongoing primary forest loss in Brazil, Democratic Republic of the Congo, and Indonesia." *Environmental Research Letters* 13(7): 4028. https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/aacd1c.
- United Nations. 2020. "UN COMTRADE Database." United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://comtrade. un.org/. [COMTRADE 2020]
- Vallejo Larios, Mario. 2011. Evaluación Preliminar sobre Causas de Deforestación y Degradación de Bosques en Honduras. Programa Regional REDD. Accessed March 16, 2021.https://www.reddccadgiz.org/documentos/ doc_323022347.pdf.

Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods

The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture





Source: forest loss – GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]); agro-conversion – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021) from multiple sources, including

Grey circles = total forest loss

Color circles = total loss due to agro-conversion

Availability of data on legality:

1 = high 2 = medium 3 = low

GFW (2020, using Curtis et al. [2018]); and illegality - estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021).

Source: GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]).

illegal agroconversion:
75-100%
50-74%
25-49%

0-24%





Forest Trends Findings

- Between 2013 and 2019, commercial agriculture in Mexico was likely responsible for the clearance of at least 1.1 Mha of forest.
 - Given that 10% of Mexico's agro-conversion commodities were exported, it is likely that international buyers were linked to at least 110,000 ha of deforestation
 - □ At least 97% of agro-conversion is likely illegal
- US\$570 million in beef from agro-conversion was exported in 2019 alone.
- US\$219 million in leather from agro-conversion was exported in 2019 alone.
 - □ There is a high risk that these exports were produced on illegally cleared land

1 Introduction

Mexico has tropical forests along its coasts, dry and temperate forests inland, and, to the north, desert and shrubland (WWF n.d.). Mexico represents the northern extent of the Mesoamerican Biodiversity Hotspot (CEPF n.d.). In 1990, Mexico had 71 million hectares (Mha) of forest, which was reduced to 66 Mha by 2020, or 34 percent of its territory (FAO FRA 2020). There are some positive initiatives, however. A study comparing tree cover loss in protected areas and Payment for Ecosystem Services (PES) projects found that both resulted in an estimated 20 to 25 percent reduction in the predicted loss of forest cover. In addition, the PES led to a 10 to 12 percent increase in the locality poverty alleviation index (Sims and Alix-Garcia 2017).

2 Deforestation Analysis

2.1 Deforestation 2013-2019

According to GFW (2020 using Hansen et al. 2013), between 2013 and 2019, Mexico lost 1.6 Mha of forest, with 2019 having the highest ever amount of annual forest loss. The National Forestry Commission of Mexico (CONAFOR) reported that the annual rate of deforestation between 2011 and 2015 was 30 percent higher than the annual rate between 2007 and 2010 (CONAFOR 2020). FAO (FRA 2020) likewise reports an increase of the annual average rate of net forest loss, at 128,000 ha a year in the period 2015 to 2020, up from 122,000 a year in the period 2010 to 2015. Mexico's multiple ecoregions show different patterns

For the purposes of this study only the following were considered:

- **Forests:** areas with greater than 50% tree cover
- Forest loss / Deforestation: complete removal of forest cover
- Illegal: deforestation that was, at time that the clearing took place, in contravention of the country's legislative framework governing forest conversion



BOX 2 Mexican avocad

Mexican avocados and deforestation

Since 2010, deforestation for avocados has been rapidly expanding across Mexico (Karst 2019). In the three states that grow the majority of avocados, deforestation has increased by 162 percent in Michoacán, 511 percent in Mexico, and 1,001 percent in Jalisco in response to increasing foreign demand (Dominguez Caballero and Barrera Flores 2019). This rapid expansion of orchards has become a significant driver of deforestation in Mexico. Michoacán alone loses between 6,000 and 8,000 ha per year to avocado production, constituting between 10 and 13 percent of annual forest loss in Mexico (Dominguez Caballero and Barrera Flores 2019).

Such drastic changes to the landscape have caused serious environmental impacts: avocado orchards in Jalisco have eroded the soil, caused deadly flooding events, and diminished the water supply (Mandragon and Lopez-Portillo 2020). Most orchards are planted on former pine and fir forests, reducing carbon sequestration capacity as much as fourfold (Stevenson 2016). Further, Michoacán is famous for its Monarch Butterfly Biosphere Reserve, which hosts millions of monarch butterflies each winter, and has faced encroachment by avocado expansion. Aside from its impacts on local resources and biodiversity, intensive avocado production has also exposed local communities to health risks. Chemical runoff from pesticide and fertilizer use is infiltrating water supplies and polluting the air (Stevenson 2016).

Despite the social and ecological drawbacks, the economic prospect of avocado expansion continues to drive the trend. Forest landowners in Michoacán receive around US\$33/ha for conserving ecosystem services, whereas they earn US\$68/ha on average to grow avocados (Dominguez Caballero and Barrera Flores 2019).

Gira, a rural technology NGO, claims that many hectares of avocado orchards are procured unlawfully (Stevenson 2016). Government inspections of land-use change in 2017 revealed that as much as 96 percent of orchards are illegal (Dominguez Caballero and Barrera Flores 2019). Organized crime groups have entered the scene in recent years, often land grabbing for illegal logging and avocado cultivation, and using violence against local environmental activists.

In the past two decades, US demand for avocados has increased by 440 percent (Dominguez Caballero and Barrera Flores 2019). US domestic production is limited by drought stress in California, thus a large share of production is imported from central and southern Mexico (Tucker 2016; Dominguez Caballero and Barrera Flores 2019).

in forest cover. For example, there was an increase in woody vegetation in the Balsas dry forest (more than 1 Mha between 2000 and 2014), the Trans-Mexican volcanic belt and the Tamaulipan Mezquital, where pasture and agriculture have decreased (Bonilla-Moheno and Aide 2020). Meanwhile, the Yucatan Peninsula, in the southeast, is a hotspot for deforestation, accounting for 43 percent of forest loss between 2013 and 2017 (GFW 2020, using Hansen et al. 2013).

2.2 Drivers of deforestation

Forest Trends findings

Forest Trends' analysis on the extent and nature of forest loss in Mexico between 2013 and 2019 is based on an extensive review of existing literature and data, including research from Global Forest Watch (2020),



Pendrill et al. (2020) and REDD+ (Trench et al. 2018; Ellis et al. 2015). After reviewing all available data Forest Trends' best estimate is that:

At least 68% of deforestation was driven by commercial agriculture.

Justification

GFW (2020) estimated that commodities drove 21 percent of forest loss between 2013 and 2019, and that shifting cultivation drove 70 percent (Curtis et al. 2018). Given the important role of small-scale agriculture, some of what is identified as shifting agriculture is likely to be commercial. (Note that the GFW drivers data often underestimated the role of commercial agriculture in driving forest loss (Appendix 1, Forest Trends 2021).

CONAFOR analyzed forest transitions and agriculture accounts for a total of 97 percent of forest loss, higher even than GFW's 91 percent: between 2013 and 2018, 70 percent of forest loss was for pasture and 27 percent was for crops (CONAFOR 2020). Not all of this loss was from commercial agriculture, however, some was likely subsistence agriculture. The CONAFOR data include all forests in Mexico, not just tropical forests.

In contrast, the REDD+ driver analysis of deforestation in the Yucatan Peninsula in the southeast is focused on tropical forests. This analysis estimates that 14 percent of deforestation is caused by subsistence agriculture, while 68 percent is caused by larger scale or commercial agriculture, mostly (48 percent) livestock (Ellis et al. 2015). In practice, large livestock farms are interspersed with smaller rain-fed or irrigated fields for crops and fruit (Ellis et al. 2017; 2020). This makes it difficult for satellite observations to distinguish between subsistence and small-scale commercial agriculture.

Pendrill et al. (2020) estimate that 81 percent of forest loss across all of Mexico between 2013 and 2017 was embodied in crops; and given that roughly a quarter of maize and beans is for subsistence, this suggests that 77 percent of forest loss was for commercial agriculture (Agroproductores n.d.).

To be conservative, however, Forest Trends uses the lower REDD+ estimate that at least 68 percent (Ellis et al. 2015) of tropical forest loss was driven by commercial agriculture.

The REDD+ Readiness Plan identified the underlying causes of deforestation as extensive agricultural incentives, rural marginalization, weak community and *ejido* (common land) governance, lack of resources available for forest vigilance, and areas without forest management plans (Goldstein et al. n.d.). Investment in forests is low compared to that in agriculture. Farming subsidies such as PROGAN (The Sustainable Livestock Production, Livestock Management and Bee Keeping Initiative), MasAgro (Sustainable Modernization of Traditional Agriculture), and the Programa de Adquisición de Activos Productivos pay farmers for increased production but do not penalize deforestation or forest degradation (Goldstein et al. n.d.).

2.3 Estimating illegality linked to agro-conversion

After reviewing all available data Forest Trends' most conservative estimate is that:

At least 97% of deforestation for commercial agriculture was likely illegal.

Justification

Some 70 to 80 percent of forest in Mexico is owned communally (Strochlic 2019). Community-owned forest is either *ejido*, land granted to peasant communities, or *comunidades*, land historically belonging to indigenous communities. Use rights to the commons are managed by a general assembly of *ejiditarios*. Article 59 of the Agrarian Law prohibits the sale of *ejido* land that is forest, but this is rarely enforced (Government of Mexico 1992; Torres-Mazuera et al. 2021). Torres-Mazuera et al. (2021) report that in Yucatan Peninsula, 355,304 ha of common *ejido* land were sold and appropriated by various actors of the *ejido*, government, and business



sectors, a probable first step towards illegal deforestation.

In addition, agro-conversion is illegal where authorization has not been obtained for land-use change from the Ministry of the Environment and Natural Resources, but this law is also rarely implemented (Gómez Durán 2020). In practice, *ejido* forest is often sold to new owners who clear it for agriculture without obtaining a permit. Between 2005 and 2015, only 37,713 ha of land-use change from forestry to agriculture were authorized (Beraud Macías et al. 2018). In contrast, according to GFW (2020), more than 1.4 Mha was deforested for commercial agriculture during this period: this implies that 37,713 ha (3 percent) of agro-conversion was legal at most.

Greenpeace Mexico investigated pig farms in Yucatan state and identified 10,997 ha of deforestation within farm boundaries, many of which overlapped with protected and conservation areas (La Vanguardia 2020); and out of 14 pig farms in Campeche state, 10 were operating illegally, without the required environmental impact assessments (Sánchez 2020).

More than a dozen Mennonite colonies farm more than 25,000 hectares in Campeche where they produce 90 percent of Mexico's soybeans. The Mayan beekeepers had found their forest bees were dying because of aerial spraying of glyphosate, the herbicide sprayed on transgenic soy. They sued the government, and in 2012, the Supreme Court banned genetically modified soy. Despite this success in the courts, transgenic soy and glyphosate are reportedly still in use (ProgresoHoy 2018; Strochlic 2019).

Based on the available evidence, Forest Trends concludes that 97 percent of agro-conversion is illegal because it was not an authorized land-use change.

2.4 Estimating the percentage of agro-commodities linked to deforestation that are exported

After reviewing available data Forest Trends estimates:

■ 10% of commodities embodying deforestation are exported.

Justification

Beef accounts for most deforestation: 45 percent of all exported embodied deforestation is in beef. Maize accounts for a further 16 percent of embodied deforestation, and wheat, soybeans, and seed cotton each account for 4 percent (Pendrill et al. 2020). Pork carries deforestation risk, because of the rapid expansion in pig farms in the Yucatan Peninsula and associated deforestation. Pork is exported from Progreso, the port in Yucatan, to South Korea and Japan (ProgresoHoy 2018). Forest Trends uses the Pendrill et al. (2020) estimate that 10 percent of agricultural conversion is exported.

3 Commodity Analysis

Beef is selected for the Forest Trends analysis because it accounts for 45 percent of exported embodied deforestation in crops (Pendrill et al. 2020).

3.1 Beef

Based on its analysis, Forest Trends estimates that:

- 38% of cattle pastures are linked to deforestation.
- At least 97% of agro-conversion is illegal.

Justification

In 2014, according to FAO (2020), 2.6 Mha of land was classified as cultivated pasture, and of this 985,237



ha or 38 percent had been converted from forest between 2001 and 2014, according to a study by Bonilla-Moheno and Aide (2020). This figure is likely an underestimate because of the continued conversion of forest to pasture from 2015 onwards. On a national scale, the area for pasturelands has declined by nearly 1.5 Mha, but pasture is the main driver of deforestation in the tropical moist forests and Yucatan dry forests ecoregions. The dry forests have seen a decrease in pasture and recovery of woody vegetation, while the moist forests have been converted to pasture (Bonilla-Moheno and Aide 2020). Overall cattle numbers have remained roughly static between 2014 (17.7 million head) and 2020 (16.9 million head), as reported by USDA (2015; 2020). The moist forest ecoregions where deforestation occurred saw an increase in grazing-produced cattle, while the dry forest regions (where pasture reduced) saw a switch to grain-fed cattle (Bonilla-Moheno and Aide 2020).

A hotspot for cattle-driven deforestation is in the tropical forests of Chiapas state on the border with Guatemala, where there is a flourishing illegal cross-border trade in cattle. Officials at the Mexican Ministry of Agriculture, Livestock, Rural Development, Fisheries and Food (SAGARPA) estimate that 1 million cattle a year are imported into Mexico across unofficial border points. The National Commission of Natural Protected Areas identified cattle ranching as the main driver of forest loss in Chiapas (Soberanes 2018). The cattle encroach into protected areas, starting at the edges and working inwards. The eight protected areas in the Lacandon Jungle lost 33,062 ha of tree cover (10 percent of all loss) between 2013 and 2019, likely for cattle (GFW 2020).

The export of bovine meat was worth more than US\$1.5 billion to Mexico in 2019, almost all of it destined for the United States (COMTRADE 2020).

References

- Agroproductores. "Agricultura de Subsistencia." Agroproductores. Accessed March 10, 2021. https:// agroproductores.com/agricultura-de-subsistencia/.
- Beraud-Macías, Vianney, Joaquín Sosa Ramírez, Yolanda Maya Delgado, Miguel Córdoba, and Alfredo Ortega Rubio. 2018. "84 years of Mexico´s land use planning reflections for biodiversity conservation." Nova scientia 10(20): 592-629. https://doi.org/10.21640/ns.v10i20.1177.
- Bonilla-Moheno, Martha and T. Mitchell Aide. 2020. "Beyond Deforestation: Land Cover Transitions in Mexico." *Agricultural Systems* 178: 102734. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agsy.2019.102734.
- Caballero, Dominguez, Xiomara Nataly, and Gabriela Giovana Barrera Flores. 2019. "Forests Falling Fast to Make Way for Mexican Avocado." Global Forest Watch. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://blog.globalforestwatch. org/commodities/forests-falling-fast-to-make-way-for-mexican-avocado.
- Comisión Nacional Forestal (CONAFOR). 2020. Estimación de la tasa de deforestación en México para el periodo 2001-2018 mediante el método de muestreo. Documento Técnico. Jalisco: Comisión Nacional Forestal. Accessed March 10, 2021. http://www.conafor.gob.mx:8080/documentos/docs/1/7767Resumen%20 Ejecutivo%20Deforestaci%C3%B3n%202001-2018%20M%C3%A9xico.pdf.
- Critical Ecosystem Partnership Fund (CEPF). "Mesoamerian Biodiversity Hotspot." Critical Ecosystem Partnership Fund. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.cepf.net/our-work/biodiversity-hotspots/mesoamerica.
- Curtis, Philip G., Christy M. Slay, Nancy L. Harris, Alexandra Tyukavina and Matthew C. Hansen. 2018. "Classifying drivers of global forest loss." *Science* 361(6407): 1108-1111. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/361/6407/1108.
- Ellis, Edward A., Jose Arturo Romero-Montero, and Irving Uriel Hernandez Gomez. 2015. *Evaluación y mapeo de los determinantes de la deforestación en la Península Yucatán Alianza MéxicoREDD+*. Xalapa: Centro de Investigaciones de la Universidad Veracruzana. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.researchgate. net/publication/283090392_Evaluacion_y_mapeo_de_los_determinantes_de_la_deforestacion_en_la_ Peninsula_Yucatan-USAIDTNCMREDD.



- Ellis, Edward A., Jose Arturo Romero-Montero, and Irving Uriel Hernandez Gomez. 2017. "Private property and Mennonites are major drivers of forest cover loss in central Yucatan Peninsula, Mexico." *Land Use Policy* 69: 474–484. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2017.09.048.
- Ellis, Edward A., A. Navarro Martínez, M. García Ortega, Irving Uriel Hernández Gómez, and D. Chacón Castillo. 2020. "Forest cover dynamics in the Selva Maya of Central and Southern Quintana Roo, Mexico: deforestation or degradation?" *Journal of Land Use Science* 15(1): 25-51. https://doi.org/10.1080/1747423X.2020.1732489.
- FAO. 2020. "FAOSTAT." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data. [FAOSTAT 2020]
- FAO. 2020. "Global Forest Resources Assessment (FRA)." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://fra-platform.herokuapp.com/. [FAO FRA 2020]
- Forest Trends. 2021. *Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods: The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture*. Washington DC, USA: Forest Trends. www.forest-trends.org/publications/illicit-harvest-complicit-goods/.
- Global Forest Watch (GFW). 2020. "Global." Global Forest Watch. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.globalforestwatch.org/dashboards/global/.
- Goldman, Elizabeth, Mikaela, J. Weisse, Nancy Harris, and Martina Schneider. 2020. *Estimating the Role of Seven Commodities In Agriculture-Linked Deforestation: Oil Palm, Soy, Cattle, Wood Fiber, Cocoa, Coffee, and Rubber.* Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www.wri.org/publication/estimating-role-seven- commodities-agriculture-linked-deforestation.
- Goldstein, Allie, Hannah Erickson, Nancy Gephart, and Sam Stevenson. *Evaluation of Land Use Policy and Financial Mechanism That Affect Deforestation in Mexico*. Mexico: Alianza Mexico REDD+. Accessed March 10, 2021. http://www.monitoreoforestal.gob.mx/repositoriodigital/files/original/388205ed5a67d798d8ce85b6dc4a0cb8.pdf.
- Gómez Durán, Thelma. 2020. "Unless impunity is fought, we will not get anywhere': Q&A with community forestry expert Lucía Madrid." *Mongabay*, February 28. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://news.mongabay. com/2020/02/unless-impunity-is-fought-we-will-not-get-anywhere-qa-with-community-forestry-expert-lucia-madrid/.
- Government of Mexico. 1992. Ley Agraria. January 6, 1992. https://docs.mexico.justia.com/federales/ley_agraria.pdf.
- Hansen, M. C., P. V. Potapov, R. Moore, M. Hancher, S. A. Turubanova, A. Tyukavina, D. Thau, S. V. Stehman, S. J. Goetz, T. R. Loveland, A. Kommareddy, A. Egorov, L. Chini, C. O. Justice, and J. R. G. Townshend. 2013.
 "High-Resolution Global Maps of 21st-Century Forest Cover Change." Science 342(6160): 850-53. Accessed February 2, 2021. http://www.jstor.org/stable/42620097.
- Harris, Nancy L., David A Gibbs, Alessandro Baccini, Richard A. Birdsey, Sytze de Bruin, Mary Farina, Lola Fatoyinbo, Matthew C. Hansen, Martin Herold, Richard A. Houghton, Peter V. Potapov, Daniela Requena Suarez, Rosa M. Roman-Cuesta, Sassan S. Saatchi, Christy M. Slay, Svetlana A. Turubanova, and Alexandra Tyukavina. 2021. "Global maps of twenty-first century forest carbon fluxes." *Nature Climate Change* 11: 234-240. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-020-00976-6.
- Karst, Tom. 2019. "Mexico Avocado Exports to U.S. Forecast to Rise by Double Digits." *Packer*, December 19. Accessed march 10, 2021. https://www.thepacker.com/article/mexico-avocado-exports-us-forecast-rise-double-digits.
- La Vanguardia, 2020. "Pandemia agravará crisis ambiental por granjas porcinas en México, temen ONG." *La Vanguardia* December 5. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.lavanguardia.com/ vida/20200512/481126788484/pandemia-agravara-crisis-ambiental-por-granjas-porcinas-en-mexico-temenong.html.
- Mandragon, Mauricio, and Valeria Lopez-Portillo. 2020. "Will Mexico's Growing Avocado Industry Harm Its Forests?" World Resources Institute. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.wri.org/blog/2020/02/mexico-avocado-industry-deforestation.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin Persson, Javier Godar and Thomas Kastner. 2019. "Deforestation displaced: trade in forest-risk commodities and the prospects for a global forest transition." *Environmental Research Letters*



14(5). https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ab0d41.

- Pendrill, Florence, Martin U. Persson, and Thomas Kastner. 2020. "Deforestation risk embodied in production and consumption of agricultural and forestry commodities 2005-2017." *Chalmers University of Technology, Senkenberg Society for Nature Research, SEI, and Ceres Inc.* https://zenodo.org/record/4250532#. X8pHjmhKibg.
- ProgresoHoy. 2018. "Menonitas de Campeche lideran la producción de soya en la Península." *ProgresoHoy*, March 8. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://progresohoy.com/noticias/menonitas-campeche-lideran-laproduccion-soya-la-peninsula-10098339/.
- Sánchez, Daniel. 2020. "Operan Fuera de la Ley, 10 de las 14 Granjas Porcícolas en Campeche." *Pagina 66*, May 17. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.pagina66.mx/operan-fuera-de-la-ley-10-de-las-14-granjasporcicolas-en-campeche/.
- Sims, Katharine and Jennifer Alix-Garcia. 2017. "Parks versus PES: Evaluating direct and incentive-based land conservation in Mexico." *Journal of Environmental Economics and Management* 86: 8-28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jeem.2016.11.010.
- Soberanes, Rodrigo. 2018. "Illegal cattle ranching deforests Mexico's massive Lacandon Jungle." *Mongabay*, February 19. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://news.mongabay.com/2018/03/illegal-cattle-ranching-deforests-mexicos-massive-lacandon-jungle/amp/.
- Stevens, Caleb, Rober Winterbottom, Jenny Springer and Katie Reytar. 2014. Securing Rights, Combating Climate Change: How Strengthening Community Forest Rights Mitigates Climate Change. Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.wri.org/publication/securing-rights-combating-climate-change.
- Stevenson, Mark. 2016. "Mexico: Deforestation for Avocados Much Higher than Thought." AP News, October 31. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://apnews.com/article/f3077e3318b24e1db1f373ab71043124.
- Strochlic, Nina. 2019. "An unlikely feud between beekeepers and Mennonites simmers in Mexico." National Geographic. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.nationalgeographic.com/environment/2019/04/unlikely-feud-beekeepers-mennonites-simmers-mexico/.
- Torres-Mazuera, Gabriela, Sergio Madrid, and Raúl Benet. 2021. *Tres décadas de privatización y despojo de la propiedad social en la Península de Yucatán.* Mexico City: El Consejo Civil Mexicano para la Silvicultura Sostenible. Accessed March 10, 2021. Shttps://www.ccmss.org.mx/wp-content/uploads/2020_22_ TresDecadasPrivatizacion.pdf
- Trench, Tim, Anne M Larson, Antoine Libert Amico, and Ashwin Ravikumar. 2018. *Analyzing Multilevel Governance in Mexico: Lessons for REDD from a Study of Land-use Change and Benefit Sharing in Chiapas and Yucatán.* Bogor: Center for International Forestry Research. Accessed March 10, 2021. http://www.jstor.org/ stable/resrep16308.8.
- Tucker, Will. 2016. "Taking the Deforestation Out of Avocados." Ecosystem Marketplace. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.ecosystemmarketplace.com/articles/taking-the-deforestation-out-of-avocados/.
- Turubanova, Svetlana, Potapov, Peter V. Tyukavina, and Matthew C.Hansen. 2018. "Ongoing primary forest loss in Brazil, Democratic Republic of the Congo, and Indonesia." *Environmental Research Letters* 13(7): 4028. https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/aacd1c.
- USDA GAIN. 2015. *Livestock and Products Annual*. Washington, D.C.: United States Department of Agriculture. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://apps.fas.usda.gov/newgainapi/api/report/downloadreportbyfilename? filename=Livestock%20and%20Products%20Annual_Brasilia_Brazil_8-27-2015.pdf.
- United Nations. 2020. "UN COMTRADE Datatabase." United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https:// comtrade.un.org/. [COMTRADE 2020]
- United States Department of Agriculture Global Agricultural Information Network (USDA GAIN). 2020. *Livestock and Products Annual*. Washington, D.C.: United States Department of Agriculture. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://apps.fas.usda.gov/newgainapi/api/Report/DownloadReportByFileName?fileName=Livestock%20



and%20Products%20Annual_Mexico%20City_Mexico_08-01-2020.

World Wildlife Fund (WWF). "Southern North America: Southern Mexico." World Wildlife Fund. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.worldwildlife.org/ecoregions/nt0308.

Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods

The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture



Source: forest loss – GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]); agro-conversion – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021) from multiple sources, including GFW (2020, using Curtis et al. [2018]); and illegality – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021).







Forest Trends Findings

- Between 2013 and 2019, commercial agriculture in Paraguay was likely responsible for the clearance of more than 1 Mha of forest.
 - □ Given that 69% of the commodities were exported, it is likely that exports were linked to at least 680,000 ha of deforestation.
- Exports in 2019 that were likely from agro-conversion:
- US\$1.4 billion in soy.
 - □ All soy from agro-conversion was grown on illegally cleared land.
- US\$486 million in beef.
- US\$30 million in leather.
 - □ It is difficult to determine the level of risk that exported commodities were grown on illegally cleared land. Given this, heightened due diligence is required by buyers.

1 Introduction

Paraguay had 16 million hectares (Mha) of forest in 2020, covering 41 percent of its area (FAO FRA 2020). To the west of the Paraguay River is the Gran Chaco, which is a vast plain extending over 17 Mha in Paraguay (as well as into northern Argentina and southeastern Bolivia) with a mixture of savannahs, swamps, forests, and scrublands. It is the second largest forested landscape in South America, after the Amazon. It supports a high diversity of animals and plants, but it has one of the highest rates of deforestation in the world (Steiner et al. 2020; NASA Earth Observatory 2016). The Atlantic Forest, to the east, has only 7 percent of its original forest, and is considered by some to be Latin America's most important biome for biodiversity (World Bank 2017).

For the purposes of this study only the following were considered:

- Forests: areas with greater than 50% tree cover
- Forest loss / Deforestation: complete removal of forest cover
- Illegal: deforestation that was, at time that the clearing took place, in contravention of the country's legislative framework governing forest conversion



2 Deforestation Analysis

2.1 Deforestation 2013-2019

Between 2013 and 2019, Paraguay lost 8 percent of its 2000 forest cover (Hansen et al. 2013 on GFW). After a peak in 2010–2012, the annual rate of loss dropped but remained alarmingly high, with 2019 the highest between 2013 and 2019. The Gran Chaco accounts for 67 percent of deforestation.

2.2 Drivers of deforestation

Forest Trends' analysis on the extent and nature of forest loss in Paraguay between 2013 and 2019 is based on an extensive review of existing literature and data, including research from Global Forest Watch, Pendrill et al. (2020), and REDD+ (2014; 2019). After reviewing all available data, Forest Trends' best estimate is that:

■ 89% of deforestation was driven by commercial agriculture

Justification

According to GFW (2020, using Curtis et al. 2018), 89 percent of forest loss between 2013 and 2019 was commodity-driven. The REDD+ driver analysis reports that the main driver in the east is expansion of soy and in the west, pasture for livestock (ENBCS 2019; FCPF 2014). The Pendrill et al. (2020) data on embodied deforestation in crops indicates that only 39 percent of forest loss was driven by agriculture but given the high accuracy of the Curtis et al. driver analysis for Latin America (94 percent), we use this estimate in this report.

In the Gran Chaco, more than 99 percent of forest loss between 2014 and 2018 was driven by the expansion of pasture (Trase 2020). Charcoal production is also a driver of deforestation, as the hardwood trees felled during clear-cutting are turned into charcoal and sold by Paraguay's largest exporter of charcoal, Bricapar, to retailers such as Lidl, Aldi, and Carrefour in Europe and the United States (Earthsight 2017).

The Atlantic Forest in the east suffered massive losses, about 7 Mha, for agriculture before the Zero Deforestation Law of 2004. The law reduced the rate by more than 90 percent from 2002 (110,000 ha of forest loss per year) to 2009 (8,000 ha of forest loss per year). Forest conversion continues, but at a slower rate (3 percent loss between 2015–2016 and 2016–2017) (da Ponte et al. 2017). Illegal marijuana cultivation is an emerging threat to the forest. Since 2015, the National Anti-Drug Secretariat (Secretaría Nacional Antidrogas) has destroyed 834 hectares of marijuana crops in protected areas and seized large amounts of the drug, but since 2004, not one person has been charged for illegal deforestation (Benítez 2020a; 2020b).

Throughout Paraguay, land is a source of inequality and conflict. According to a 2008 census, just 1.6 percent of the population controlled 80 percent of all agricultural land. Between 2013 and 2015, Paraguayan scholars recorded 39 land occupations, 4,105 *campesino* (peasant farmers) and Indigenous People forcibly removed from land, and 61 public conflicts over land rights between *campesinos*, Indigenous Peoples and the state (Earthsight 2017; Correia 2019).

2.3 Estimating illegality linked to agro-conversion

After reviewing all available data, Forest Trends' most conservative estimate is that:

■ 49% is a low-end estimate of illegal deforestation for commercial agriculture.

Justification

At least 33 percent of deforestation is illegal because it occurred in the eastern Atlantic Forest where there





The Ayoreo Indigenous Peoples of Paraguay claim 11 Mha as their historic territory. An area extending for 550,000 ha has been recognized as the Natural and Cultural Patrimony of the Ayoreo Totobiegosode, or PNCAT by its Spanish acronym (Patrimonio Natural y Cultural Ayoreo Totobiegosode (Earthsight 2020)). The President of the Union of Ayoreo Natives of Paraguay (Unión de Nativos Ayoreo de Paraguay – UNAP), Mateo Sobode Chiquenoi, described their territory:

Our territory, Eami, is a living being that shelters us and which is illuminated when we are present. We express ourselves through our territory, and our history is etched in every stream, in every waterhole, on the trees, in the forest clearings and on the salt flats. Our territory, Eami, also expresses itself through our history, because the Ayoreo people and our territory are a single being. *(UNAP 2010)*

UNAP works for the protection of the uncontacted Ayoreo groups whose forest is at risk of exploitation by commercial farmers. The Totobiegosode community of the Ayoreo indigenous group has submitted a claim for title to 550,000 ha of their territory; but although the adjudication process is still under way, the Secretariat of the Environment issued environmental permits for livestock, forestry, and oil exploration in the claimed territories without consulting the communities, in violation of Act No. 43/89 (UNSR 2015). Title has been granted to smaller, non-contiguous areas, but the government acknowledges its inability to carry out the necessary expropriations across the remaining claim.

A Brazilian firm, Yaguareté Porá Ltd was given a 78,549 ha plot in the heart of the Ayoreo territory, near where an uncontacted group of the Totobiegosode live. These are the last Indigenous People living in voluntary isolation anywhere in the Americas outside the Amazon. Despite this, Yaguareté bulldozed 2,000 ha of forest in 2015 (Earthsight 2020). The UN Special Rapporteur received evidence that the company was still operating in the disputed territories even though their environmental permits had been repeatedly revoked by the courts (UNSR 2015). In 2016, the Inter-American Court of Human Rights ordered deforestation in the PNCAT to cease. In 2018, Paraguay's National Forestry Institute (INFONA) issued resolutions suspending all land-use change plans granted to properties within PNCAT, but that same year 2,100 ha were bulldozed, and in 2019, 520 ha were lost in just six weeks (Earthsight 2020).

Yaguareté is not the only company operating inside the PNCAT; there are also ranches owned by Caucasian and Chortitze. Cattle from the ranches are sold to FrigoAthena, a meatpacker and subsidiary of Minerva, and the hides are made into leather which is exported to Europe. An investigation traced the leather from the cattle ranches in the PNCAT all the way to factories in Italy and Germany where it is used for luxury car interiors (Earthsight 2020).

is a Zero Deforestation Law. In the Gran Chaco, which is accountable for 67 percent of deforestation, 24 percent of that may have been illegal in 2017 because of non-compliance with land-use change authorization requirements (INFONA 2018); so 33% + (24%x67%) = 49%. In addition, the Inter-American Court of Human Rights ruled that land belonging to Indigenous Peoples must be returned, otherwise the land use is illegal (Litvinoff and Griffiths 2014). This could mean that deforestation on lands claimed by indigenous peoples is illegal.

In Paraguay, soy production is concentrated in the east, in the Atlantic Forest biome where "most if not all" of the deforestation is illegal (Trase 2020). The 2004 Zero Deforestation Law prohibits the conversion of forestland for agricultural uses in the Atlantic Forest. The law reduced deforestation in eastern Paraguay, but


increased it in the Chaco Region in western Paraguay (Forest Trends 2020). Large-scale farmers, often Brazilians, grow soy, while medium- and small-scale farmers are Paraguayans ranging cattle (Da Ponte et al. 2017). As with land ownership, cattle ownership in Paraguay is highly unequal, with 10 percent of ranchers owning 82 percent of the country's cattle (Global Forest Coalition 2019).

The Gran Chaco in the west is the ancestral territory of many Indigenous Peoples, most notably the Ayoreo whose territory spans more than half of the Paraguayan Gran Chaco, as well as parts of neighbouring countries (Earthsight 2020). The Ayoreo territory covers 11 Mha, of that 191,000 ha is under legal title (UNAP 2010). The Constitution recognizes the right to communal land ownership, and Paraguay has ratified the International Labour Organization (ILO) Indigenous and Tribal Peoples Convention (No. 169), and the jurisdiction of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights is recognized, but, despite this, Indigenous Peoples' rights are neither respected nor protected (UNSR 2015). Three judgments of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights in 2005, 2006, and 2010 in relation to Enlhet communities in the Chaco reaffirmed the legal obligation of the Paraguayan state to return lands to Indigenous Peoples that had been taken from them by third parties without their prior agreement (Litvinoff and Griffiths 2014). However, these obligations are routinely flouted. The United Nations Special Rapporteur on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples (UNSR) expressed concern about violations of the land rights of Indigenous Peoples by public institutions, in particular by the government's Secretariat for Environment issuing environmental permits that do not conform to Paraguayan law or international standards relating to the rights of Indigenous Peoples (UNSR 2015). The Inter-American Commission of Human Rights passed a resolution in February 2016 urging the Paraguayan government to take precautionary measures to protect Ayoreo communities in voluntary isolation and to avoid deforestation in their customary lands (Earthsight 2017a). Instead, in 2017, President Horacio Manuel Cartes passed a decree weakening forest protections in the Chaco, before allegedly using it to authorize clearances on his own ranch (Earthsight 2017b). The International Union for the Conservation of Nature (IUCN) estimates that 7 Mha of forest are vulnerable to legal deforestation according to Paraguay's laws (IDH and IUCN NL 2019).

2.4 Estimating the percentage of agro-commodities linked to deforestation that are exported

After reviewing available data, Forest Trends estimates:

■ 69% of commodities embodying deforestation are exported.

Justification

3 Commodity Analysis

Paraguay exported 69 percent of its embodied deforestation between 2013 and 2017 (Pendrill et al. 2020). Soy is Paraguay's major forest-risk commodity, representing 76 percent of exported embodied deforestation. Maize is the second biggest export forest-risk commodity, imported by Brazil (49 percent in 2018), Uruguay, Chile, South Korea, and Saudi Arabia (OEC 2020). Maize embodied 54,795 ha of deforestation between 2013 and 2017, or 9 percent of all embodied deforestation (Pendrill et al. 2020).

Soy, beef, and leather are selected for the Forest Trends analysis because together they account for 83 percent of exported embodied deforestation in crops (Pendrill et al. 2020).

3.1 Soy

Based on its analysis, Forest Trends estimates that:

■ 57% of soy is from agro-conversion.



All soy from agro-conversion is illegal

A study by the Joint Research Centre of the European Union (JRC) for the period 2008 to 2017 suggests that 57 percent of soy expansion was onto previously forested lands in Paraguay (IDH and IUCN NL 2019). Between 2013 and 2017, soy embodied 419,542 ha of deforestation, 66 percent of all embodied deforestation (Pendrill et al. 2020). Due to violations of the Zero Deforestation Law, it is likely that almost all of the soy deforestation in the reference period is illegal, as it is nearly all in the east (Trase 2020).

Paraguay sold 9.5 million tons of soy in 2018, and soy accounts for 50 percent of exports. Annual production increased by 20 percent during the reference period, and soy production in the Chaco is likely to increase following government approval of drought-resistant soy varieties in November 2019 (FAOSTAT; Trase 2020). Already the land area used to cultivate soy in the dry Chaco has gone from zero hectares in 2011 to 5,315 ha in 2018 (Trase 2020). Paraguay's big soy exporters are Cargill, ADM, Bunge, Cofco, and Louis Drefuys.

3.2 Beef / Leather

Based on its analysis, Forest Trends estimates that:

- 45% of cattle pastures are linked to deforestation.
- At least 24% of agro-conversion in the Gran Chaco is likely illegal.

Analysis shows that 45 percent of the cattle herd is located in the Gran Chaco where pasture expansion drives 99 percent of deforestation (Trase 2020), and it is likely that all pasture has displaced forest. Between 2013 and 2017, beef embodied 54,999 ha of deforestation, 9 percent of all embodied deforestation (Pendrill et al. 2020). Nearly a quarter (24 percent) of deforestation in the Chaco forest may have been illegal in 2017 (the rate of illegality is higher in the east where the Zero Deforestation Law applies) (INFONA 2018). In addition, the Inter-American Court of Human Rights ruling that land belonging to Indigenous Peoples must be returned, implies that the deforestation on lands claimed by indigenous peoples was illegal.

References

- Benítez, Aldo. 2020a. "No choice: Why communities in Paraguay are cutting down forests to survive" 31 July 2020. *Mongabay*, July 31. Accessed September 23, 2020. https://news.mongabay.com/2020/07/no-choice-why-communities-in-paraguay-are-cutting-down-forest-to-survive/.
- Benítez, Aldo. 2020b. Marijuana farms expand in Paraguay reserve despite gov't crackdowns". 27 July 2020. Mongabay. Translated by Theo Bradford. *Mongabay*, July 27. Accessed September 23, 2020. https://news. mongabay.com/2020/07/marijuana-farms-expand-in-paraguay-reserve-despite-govt-crackdowns/ accessed.
- Correia, Joel E. 2019. "Soy states: resource politics, violent environments and soybean territorialization in Paraguay." *The Journal of Peasant Studies* 46(2): 316-336. https://doi.org/10.1080/03066150.2017.1384726
- Curtis, Philip G., Christy M. Slay, Nancy L. Harris, Alexandra Tyukavina and Matthew C. Hansen. 2018. "Classifying drivers of global forest loss." *Science* 361(6407): 1108-1111. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/361/6407/1108.
- Da Ponte, Emmanuel, Benjamin Mack, Christian Wohlfart, Oscar Rodas, Martina Fleckenstein, Natascha Oppelt, Stephan Dech, Claudia Kuenzer. 2017. "Assessing Forest Cover Dynamics and Forest Perception in the Atlantic Forest of Paraguay, Combining Remote Sensing and Household Level Data Emmanuel" *Forests* 8(10): 389. https://doi.org/10.3390/f8100389.
- Earthsight. 2017a. Choice Cuts: how European & US BBQs are fuelled by a hidden deforestation crisis in South America. London: Earthsight. Accessed September 22, 2020. https://www.earthsight.org.uk/news/ investigations/choice-cuts-paraguay-2017-bricopar-supermarkets.
- Earthsight. 2017b. "Illegal" decree strips protection from forest area size of Belgium, used by Paraguayan President to authorize clearance on own ranch. London: Earthsight. Accessed April 04 2021 https://www.



earthsight.org.uk/news/idm/illegal-decree-strips-protection-forest-size-belgium.

- Earthsight. 2020. *Grand Theft Chaco*. London: Earthsight. Accessed September 22, 2020. https://www.earthsight.org.uk/investigations/grand-theft-chaco.
- FAO. 2020. "FAOSTAT." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data. [FAOSTAT 2020]
- FAO. 2020. "Global Forest Resources Assessment (FRA)." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://fra-platform.herokuapp.com/. [FAO FRA 2020]
- Forest Carbon Partnership Facility (FCPF). 2014. *Readiness Preparation Proposal for Reducing Emissions from Deforestation and Forest Degradation Version 2*. Forest Carbon Partnership Facility. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://www.forestcarbonpartnership.org/sites/fcp/files/2014/June/RPP%20Paraguay%20rev%20 090614_English.pdf.
- Forest Trends. 2014. Consumer Goods and Deforestation: An Analysis of the Extent and Nature of Illegality in Forest Conversion for Agriculture and Timber Plantations. Washington, D.C.: Forest Trends. Accessed March 16, 2021. https://www.forest-trends.org/publications/consumer-goods-and-deforestation/.
- Forest Trends. 2020. Commitments in Action: Corporate Tells for Financing Forest Conservation & Restoration. Washington, D.C.: Forest Trends. Accessed February 23, 2021. https://www.forest-trends.org/publications/ commitments-in-action-corporate-tells-for-financing-forest-conservation-restoration-2020/.
- Forest Trends. 2021. *Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods: The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture*. Washington DC, USA: Forest Trends. www.forest-trends.org/publications/illicit-harvest-complicit-goods/.
- Global Forest Coalition. 2019. Forest Cover 58: Large-scale cattle farming and its consequences for forests, agroecology and biodiversity. Amsterdam: Global Forest Coalition. Accessed September 28, 2020. https:// globalforestcoalition.org/forest-cover-58/.
- Global Forest Watch (GFW). 2020. "Global." Global Forest Watch. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.globalforestwatch.org/dashboards/global/.
- Goldman, Elizabeth, Mikaela, J. Weisse, Nancy Harris, and Martina Schneider. 2020. Estimating the Role of Seven Commodities In Agriculture-Linked Deforestation: Oil Palm, Soy, Cattle, Wood Fiber, Cocoa, Coffee, and Rubber. Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www.wri.org/ publication/estimating-role-seven- commodities-agriculture-linked-deforestation.
- Hansen, M. C., P. V. Potapov, R. Moore, M. Hancher, S. A. Turubanova, A. Tyukavina, D. Thau, S. V. Stehman, S. J. Goetz, T. R. Loveland, A. Kommareddy, A. Egorov, L. Chini, C. O. Justice, and J. R. G. Townshend. 2013.
 "High-Resolution Global Maps of 21st-Century Forest Cover Change." *Science* 342(6160): 850-53. Accessed February 2, 2021. http://www.jstor.org/stable/42620097.
- Harris, Nancy L., David A Gibbs, Alessandro Baccini, Richard A. Birdsey, Sytze de Bruin, Mary Farina, Lola Fatoyinbo, Matthew C. Hansen, Martin Herold, Richard A. Houghton, Peter V. Potapov, Daniela Requena Suarez, Rosa M. Roman-Cuesta, Sassan S. Saatchi, Christy M. Slay, Svetlana A. Turubanova, and Alexandra Tyukavina. 2021. "Global maps of twenty-first century forest carbon fluxes." *Nature Climate Change* 11: 234-240. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-020-00976-6.
- Hill, Toby. 2018. "Paraguay An Unequal Land." New Internationalist. Accessed September 28, 2020. https:// newint.org/columns/country/2018-03-27/country-profile-paraguay.
- El Instituto Forestal Nacional (INFONA). 2018. "Gacetilla de prensa sobre los datos preliminares de cambio de cobertura forestal." El Instituto Forestal Nacional. Accessed September 29, 2020. http://www.infona.gov. py/index.php/noticias/infona-informa.
- Litvinoff, M., Griffiths, T. 2014. Securing Forests Securing Rights Report of the International Workshop on Deforestation and the Rights of Forest Peoples. England: Forest Peoples Program; Indonesia: Pusaka and Pokker SHK. Accessed February 18, 2021. https://www.forestpeoples.org/sites/fpp/files/private/ publication/2014/09/prreport.pdf.



- Ministerio del Ambiente y Desarrollo Sostenible. 2019. "Estrategia Nacional de Bosques Para El Crecimiento Sostenible (ENBCS)." Ministerio del Ambiente y Desarrollo Sostenible. https://redd.unfccc.int/files/estrategia_nacional_bosques_para_el_crecimiento_sostenible.pdf. [ENBCS 2019]
- NASA Earth Observatory. 2016. "Deforestation in Paraguay." NASA. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://earthobservatory.nasa.gov/images/92078/deforestation-in-paraguay.
- The Observatory of Economic Complexity (OEC). 2020. "Soybeans." The Observatory of Economic Complexity. Accessed March 19, 2021. https://oec.world/en/profile/hs92/21201/#:":text=ln%202018%2C%20Soybeans%20 were%20the,0.32%25%20of%20total%20world%20trade.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin Persson, Javier Godar and Thomas Kastner. 2019. "Deforestation displaced: trade in forest-risk commodities and the prospects for a global forest transition." *Environmental Research Letters* 14(5). https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ab0d41.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin U. Persson, and Thomas Kastner. 2020. "Deforestation risk embodied in production and consumption of agricultural and forestry commodities 2005-2017." *Chalmers University of Technology, Senkenberg Society for Nature Research, SEI, and Ceres Inc.* https://zenodo.org/record/4250532#. X8pHjmhKibg.
- Steiner, Achim, Inger Andersen, and Qu Dongyu. 2020. "Paraguay: A Beacon State for Forest Management." Forest News. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://forestsnews.cifor.org/64182/paraguay-a-beacon-state-forforest-management?fnl=#:~:text=Paraguay%2C%20a%20landlocked%20country%20of,only%20to%20 the%20Amazon%20rainforest.
- Stevens, Caleb, Rober Winterbottom, Jenny Springer and Katie Reytar. 2014. Securing Rights, Combating Climate Change: How Strengthening Community Forest Rights Mitigates Climate Change. Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.wri.org/publication/securing-rights-combating-climate-change.
- The Sustainable Trade Initiative (IDH) and International Union for Conservation of Nature (IUCN NL). 2019. *European Soy Monitor: Insights on the European supply chain and the use of responsible and deforestationfree soy in 2017.* Utrecht and Amsterdam: IDH, The Sustainable Trade Initiative and International Union for Conservation of Nature Committee of the Netherlands. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://www. idhsustainabletrade.com/uploaded/2019/04/European-Soy-Monitor.pdf.
- Trase. 2020. "Paraguayan soy." Trase Insights. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://insights.trase.earth/yearbook/ contexts/paraguay-soy/.
- Turubanova, Svetlana, Potapov, Peter V. Tyukavina, and Matthew C.Hansen. 2018. "Ongoing primary forest loss in Brazil, Democratic Republic of the Congo, and Indonesia." *Environmental Research Letters* 13(7): 4028. https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/aacd1c.
- Unión de Nativos Ayoreo de Paraguay (UNAP). 2010. Paraguay: The Case of the Ayoreo. Asunción: Unión de Nativos Ayoreo de Paraguay Iniciativa Amotocodie and the International Work Group for Indigenous Affairs. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://www.iwgia.org/images/publications/The_case_of_the_ayoreo.pdf.
- United Nations. 2020. "UN COMTRADE Database." United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://comtrade. un.org/. [COMTRADE 2020]
- United Nations Human Rights Council Special Rapporteur (UNSR). 2015. *Report of the Special Rapporteur on the situation of indigenous peoples in Paraguay.* New York: The United Nations. Accessed March 19, 2021. http://unsr.vtaulicorpuz.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/images_docs_country_2015-paraguay-a-hrc-30-41-add-1-en.pdf.
- World Bank. 2017. "Protecting the Atlantic Forest: Creating a Biodiversity Corridor in Eastern Paraguay." World Bank. Accessed March 17, 221. https://www.worldbank.org/en/results/2017/10/30/protecting-the-atlantic-forest-creating-a-biodiversity-corridor-in-eastern-paraguay.

Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods

The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture



 25-49%
 0-24%
 Availability of data on legality: 1 = high 2 = medium 3 = low
 Grey circles = total forest loss Color circles = total loss due to agro-conversion

Source: forest loss – GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]); agro-conversion – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021) from multiple sources, including GFW (2020, using Curtis et al. [2018]); and illegality – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021).



Source: GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]).





- Between 2013 and 2019, commercial agriculture in Peru was likely responsible for the clearance of more than 1 Mha of forest.
 - Given that 11% of the agro-conversion was exported, there is a risk that international buyers may be linked to the loss of 110,000 ha of tropical forests.
 - □ At least 51% of agro-conversion is likely illegal.
- Exports in 2019 that were likely from agro-conversion:
 - □ US\$24 million in palm oil.
 - □ There is a medium risk that these exports were grown on illegally cleared land.

1 Introduction

Peru contains the second largest area of forest in Latin America, covering more than half of the country: 72 million hectares (Mha), of which 68 Mha is rainforest in the Amazon (FAO FRA 2020; Estrategia Nacional sobre Bosques y Cambio Climatico 2016). Peru also has high-altitude forest in the Andes mountains (220,000 ha) and seasonally dry coastal forest (3.6 Mha). Within the Peruvian Amazon, 11.5 Mha are the territory of native communities and a further 18.3 Mha are protected areas. However, about 22 percent of the Peruvian Amazon has no legal status and is, therefore, at increased risk of deforestation (Estrategia Nacional sobre Bosques y Cambio Climatico 2016).

2 Deforestation Analysis

2.1 Deforestation 2013-2019

Peru saw more tree cover loss in 2016–2017 than ever before, according to GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. 2013). Since then deforestation has been decreasing, but levels remain historically high. In 2019, a government crackdown succeeded in halting deforestation for gold mines in La Pampa in the southern Peruvian Amazon, but deforestation for commercial agriculture continued apace: a new Mennonite colony caused deforestation in the Loreto region; cattle ranching caused losses in the Ucayali and Huánuco regions; and in the south there was continued agricultural expansion into the forest (Finer and Mamani

For the purposes of this study only the following were considered:

- Forests: areas with greater than 50% tree cover
- Forest loss / Deforestation: complete removal of forest cover
- Illegal: deforestation that was, at time that the clearing took place, in contravention of the country's legislative framework governing forest conversion



2020).

2.2 Drivers of deforestation

Forest Trends evaluated data on the extent and nature of forest cover loss in Peru between 2013 and 2019, in particular data from Global Forest Watch (2020), Pendrill et al. (2020) and REDD+ (Estrategia Nacional sobre Bosques y Cambio Climatico 2016). After reviewing the available data, Forest Trends concludes:

■ 66% of forest loss was driven by commercial agriculture.

Justification

The top drivers of deforestation in Peru are agriculture (52 percent); the expansion of grazing for cattle (40 percent); and illegal gold mining (Augusto et al. 2020; The Peru National Strategy on Forests and Climate Change 2016). GFW (using Curtis et al. 2018) identifies 74 percent of forest loss as driven by shifting agriculture—which probably includes a significant amount of small-scale commercial agriculture—and 24 percent driven by commodities, a category which also includes mining. For a long time small-scale farmers and migrants were blamed for deforestation, but an analysis of the size of clearings showed that only 28 percent of clearings were smaller than a hectare in 2019 (Geobosques 2020; Ravikumar et al. 2016).

There is no doubt that farming is rapidly encroaching into the Amazon. The 2012 National Agricultural Census recorded 468,000 farmers in the Amazon, an increase of 47 percent on 1994, in total accounting for 21 percent of the country's farmers (Zegarra Méndez and Gayoso 2015). According to the census, 2.2 Mha of forestland in the Amazon is used for agriculture, of which 36 percent is permanent crops (such as coffee and cocao), and 16 percent is pasture (Zegarra Méndez and Gayoso 2015). Small-scale farming often combines subsistence and cash crops, and a reasonable assumption is that 50 percent of small-scale agriculture is commercial in some form (Gonzales 2020). Farmers advance into the forest when their soil fertility declines, and state incentives encourage expansion into cash crops such as coffee, cocoa, and oil palm, resulting in further deforestation (Gonzales 2020). The Forest Trends estimate is that 66 percent of deforestation is driven by commercial agriculture, on the basis that half of all deforestation caused by agriculture (half of 52 percent) and all the large-scale cattle ranching (26 percent) is commercial (Estrategia Nacional sobre Bosques y Cambio Climatico 2016).

Palm oil accounted for only about 2 percent of Peru's tree cover loss between 2001 and 2015, but it is expanding, and the scale and speed of forest clearance for large palm oil projects is dramatic (Dammert 2019; Goldman et al. 2020). Moreover, large-scale deforestation for palm oil is often either illegal or improperly authorized by the government (Dammert 2019). Large-scale deforestation has also been observed in three Mennonite colonies in the Loreto and Ucayali regions, causing the deforestation of 3,440 ha since 2017 (MAAP 2019).

Nearly 95 percent of all deforestation in the Amazon occurs within 5.5 km of a road (EIA 2018). The opening of logging roads facilitates the movement of people into the forest for agriculture (Peru National Strategy on Forests and Climate Change 2016). Degradation from logging also increases the risk of fires: in 2020, fires occurred in 1,885 ha of recently deforested land and in 2,700 ha of forest. All the fires were probably illegal, according to Peruvian fire management regulations (MAAP 2020a)..

2.3 Estimating illegality linked to agro-conversion

After reviewing the literature and expert input, Forest Trends concluded that between 2013 and 2019:

At least 51% of deforestation for commercial agriculture was illegal.

Justification

As noted above, the agricultural area in the Amazon is 2.2 Mha, and of this nearly 1 Mha is farmed by about



123,000 smallholder families without land titles, who grow coffee as well as maize, bananas, and cocoa. About half of their land consists of remnant forest patches (World Agroforestry 2018; Robiglio et al. 2018). The deforestation incurred by these farmers is unlikely to be legal: Peru's Forest and Wildlife Law No. 27308,37 states that intact forest resources "cannot be used for agriculture and cattle grazing or other activities that affect vegetation cover, sustainable use and the conservation of forest resources" (EIA 2017). Based on census data, 1.1 Mha of the agricultural area is under permanent crops or pasture (Zegarra Méndez and Gayoso 2015) —that is, 1.1 Mha is likely commercial agriculture, of which smallholder agriculture accounts for 48 percent. In a positive development, a new agroforestry concession mechanism, introduced as a subsidiary to Law 29763, could bring this land under sustainable management and give families the legal right to occupation. This would promote the conservation of the remaining forest and the restoration of deforested areas with agroforestry (World Agroforestry 2018; Robiglio et al. 2018).

Most large-scale conversions are also likely illegal. The Mennonite clearances noted above are under investigation by the environmental prosecutor's office (known as FEMA) for clearance without approval and unauthorized land-use change (Finer et al. 2020b). The cocoa concession owned and operated by United Cacao (later Tamshi S.A.C.) near the town of Tamshiyacu in the northern Peruvian Amazon deforested 2,380 ha of mostly primary forest since 2013, and was fined about US\$35 million for carrying out activities without having an approved environmental management plan (Finer and Novoa 2016).

Land trafficking is a major area of illegality related to commercial agriculture and deforestation. This involves fraudulent or corrupt titling of land to individuals or associations who sell it on to agricultural businesses (Dammert 2019). The Melka Group infamously used this to acquire its palm oil concessions in Ucayali region. Officials in the Ucayali government's agriculture department (DRAU, or Regional Sectoral Agriculture Directorate) issued false proof of ownership certificates, disowning the rightful owners in favour of individuals connected to the plantation companies. Land was also acquired from the state and from farmers' associations in shady deals that were investigated by the First Prosecutor's Office. The plantation companies Plantaciones de Ucayali and Plantations de Pucallpa were liquidated after the public prosecutor's enquiries and bought by another company in the Melka Group. They continue to operate under the name Ocho Sur (Herrera 2018; Torrico 2020; Dammert 2019; Aramis and Luna Amancio 2019; Proetica 2017). A total of 12,200 ha of deforestation was reported by 2015, of which 9,400 ha was primary forest (Finer and Novoa 2015; Finer et al. 2016). Palm oil from these plantations entered the supply chain of Alicorp, one of Peru's biggest businesses and part of the Romero Group, through the Olpesa and Olamsa oil extraction plants in San Martin and Ucayali (Herrera 2018). Unfortunately legal loopholes protect public sector workers from prosecution for corruption and make it hard to achieve successful prosecutions (Castro 2021).

The deforestation by Plantations de Pucallpa also affected local Indigenous Peoples. The Santa Clara Uchunya indigenous community of the Shipibo Konibo ethnic group in the Ucayali region initiated judicial proceedings against the clearing of ancestral lands. The Santa Clara Uchunya have rights to about 8,000 ha of land, but only hold formal land title to 218 ha (Notess and Veit 2018). In 2015, the Ministry of Agriculture ruled that the deforestation had been illegal, but by then more than 5,000 hectares of forest had been destroyed (Forest Peoples Programme 2017; Oxfam 2017). In 2019, the Shipibo Konibo filed a complaint with the Roundtable on Sustainable Palm Oil (RSPO) that a member, Alicorp, was doing business with Ocho Sur (Chain Reaction Research 2019). In 2020, the Norway sovereign wealth fund, Norges Bank Investment Management, withdrew its US\$12.3 million investment from Alicorp citing its intention "to avoid investing in companies that...are responsible for violations of ethical principles" (Crothers 2020).

Romero Group is the biggest exporter of palm oil in Peru and its companies own plantations as well as refineries. In a rare success story, legal action against Romero Group succeeded in halting four new oil palm projects in Loreto region before any deforestation occurred. The former director of Management of Agricultural Environmental Affairs of the Ministry of Agriculture was found guilty of illegally approving the environmental certificates for four palm oil projects which together would have caused 23,000 ha of primary forest loss.



Following the ruling, Romero Group adopted a No Deforestation, No Peat, No Exploitation (NDPE) policy (Steinweg et al. 2017; EIA 2017; Finer et al. 2017; Bracamonte and Castro 2020).

The legal framework protecting forests is fraught with contradictions and loopholes. If forest is classified as suitable for agriculture, even primary forest can be at risk of deforestation. Legal reforms in 2014 weakened environmental laws and regulations so the government may now curb or extinguish Indigenous Peoples' territorial rights in order to prioritize development projects (Valqui et al. 2014). A forestry law passed in 2011 claims to grant Indigenous People the right to Free, Prior, and Informed Consent (FPIC) (Che Piu and Menton 2014), but it does not require their actual consent (Cultural Survival 2017).

Altogether, the documented cases of illegal deforestation for commercial agriculture, as well as the probable illegal deforestation by farmers lacking formal land tenure, support an overall estimate of at least 51 percent of agro-conversion being illegal. More research on illegality is clearly needed, but in its absence, given the widespread evidence of illegality, it is not possible to rule out a worst-case scenario in which all deforestation for commercial agriculture is illegal.

2.4 Estimating the percentage of agro-commodities linked to deforestation that are exported

After reviewing available data Forest Trends estimates:

■ 11% of commodities embodying deforestation are exported.

Justification

According to data from the 2012 Census, in the Peruvian Amazon, the cultivated area of 1,490,498 ha was dominated by seven crops (Table 1). Of these, livestock, coffee, cocoa, oil palm, the majority of the plantain and some of the cassava are commercial agriculture.

Half the deforestation embodied in agricultural commodities in Peru is in beef, which is for the domestic market (Pendrill et al. 2020). The export of palm oil grew by 490 percent between 2013 and 2018, mainly destined for Colombia, Chile, and Ecuador (COMTRADE 2020; FAOSTAT 2020). According to Pendrill et al., 11 percent of embodied deforestation in crops is exported (2020).

	Coffee	Pasture	Cocoa	Plantain	Maize	Rice	Cassava	Oil Palm
% of total cultivated area	25%	25.2%	8.7%	8.2%	7.8%	5.5%	4.8%	1.8%
Commercial?	commercial	commercial	commercial	76% is sold	For livestock feed	A transitional crop	36% is sold	commercial
% exported	77%	Beef 0% Leather 9%	69%		1%		0%	5%

Table 1: Crops driving agricultural expansion in Peru, 2012

Source: Peru National Strategy on Forests and Climate Change 2016; COMTRADE 2020; FAOSTAT 2020

3 Commodity Analysis

3.1 Palm Oil

■ 44% of palm oil is contaminated with deforestation.



Justification

A meta-analysis of palm oil studies found that 44 percent of palm oil expansion in the Peruvian Amazon was on cleared forest. The large-scale plantations had a bigger deforestation footprint than smallholder plantings, of which 30 percent was on former forest (Meijaard et al. 2020). Private sector partnerships, promoted by the National Plan for the Sustainable Development of Palm Oil 2016–2025, have also been proven to have a negative impact: community–company partnership farms show more deforestation (between 34 and 62 percent more) than neighbouring farms that did not grow oil palm (Bennett et al. 2018). In total, about 80,000 ha of oil palm has been planted (Dammert 2019). The regions of Ucayali and San Martin have the most oil palm, 38 percent and 39 percent respectively, with the remainder in Loreto (18 percent) and Huánuco (5 percent) (Proética 2017). Peru reports that it has the capacity to dedicate 1.5 Mha or more to oil palm, indicating the continuing risk of forest conversion for oil palm (EIA 2017; Estrategia Nacional sobre Bosques y Cambio Climatico 2016).

References

- Aramis, Castro and Nelly Luna Amancio. 2019. "El esquema detrás del tráfico de tierras que está destruyendo la Amazonía." Ojo Publico, July 21. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://ojo-publico.com/1284/el-esquema-que-encubrio-el-trafico-de-tierras-en-la-amazonia.
- Augusto, Cícero, Sandra Ríos, Antonio Victor, María Olga Borja, Saúl Cuellar, Tina Oliveira-Miranda, Rodrigo Lazo, and Karen Huertas. 2020. La Amazonía Bajo Presión 2020" Red Amazónica de Información Socioambiental Georreferenciada. Amazon Geo-Referenced Socio-Environmental Information Network (RAISG). Accessed March 17, 2021. https://www.amazoniasocioambiental.org/es/publicacion/nota-tecnicadeforestacion-en-la-amazonia-2000-2018/.
- Bennett, Aoife, Ravikumar, Ashwin, and Homero Paltán. 2018. "The Political Ecology of Oil Palm Company-Community partnerships in the Peruvian Amazon: Deforestation consequences of the privatization of rural development." *World Development* 109: 29-41. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2018.04.001.
- Bracamonte, Carlos and Aramis Castro. 2020. "Ojo Publico Palm oil exports do not guarantee full use of inputs without deforestation." *Ojo Publico*, October 12. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://ojo-publico.com/1858/mercado-de-palma-no-garantiza-productos-sin-deforestacion.
- Castro, Aramis. 2021. "Complicit authorities: more than 40 officials investigated for deforestation in the Amazon." *Ojo Publico*, January 25. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://ojo-publico.com/2436/autoridades-y-complices-42-investigados-por-deforestacion.
- Chain Reaction Research. 2019. "The Chain: Alicorp Subject of RSPO Complaint, Faces Reputation Risks." Chain Reaction Research. Accessed September 11, 2020. https://chainreactionresearch.com/the-chain-alicorp-subject-of-rspo-complaint-faces-reputation-risks/.
- Che Piu, Hugo and Mary Menton. 2014. *The context of REDD+ in Peru Drivers, agents and institutions*. Lima: Center for International Forestry Research (CIFOR). Accessed March 17, 2021. https://www.researchgate. net/publication/267208256_The_context_of_REDD_in_Peru_Drivers_agents_and_institutions
- Crothers, Lauren. 2020. "Wealth fund divests from Peruvian firm after indigenous group complaint" *Mongabay*, March 20. Accessed September 11, 2020. https://news.mongabay.com/2020/03/wealth-fund-divests-fromperuvian-firm-after-indigenous-group-complaint/.
- Cultural Survival. 2017. Observations on the State of Indigenous Human Rights in Peru. Cambridge: Cultural Survival. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://www.culturalsurvival.org/sites/default/files/Peru%20upr%202017.pdf.
- Curtis, Philip G., Christy M. Slay, Nancy L. Harris, Alexandra Tyukavina and Matthew C. Hansen. 2018. "Classifying drivers of global forest loss." *Science* 361(6407): 1108-1111. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/361/6407/1108.
- Dammert, Juan Luis. 2019. "The growth of oil palm in the Peruvian Amazon: deforestation and land." in *Peru:* Deforestation in *Times of Climate Change*, edited by Alberto Chirif, 53-69. Lima: International Work Group



for Indigenous Affairs.

- Environmental Investigation Agency (EIA). 2017. *Deforestation by Definition*. Washington, D.C.: Environmental Investigation Agency. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://content.eia-global.org/posts/documents/000/000/326/ original/Deforestation_By_Definition.pdf?1468593281.
- EIA. 2018. Moment of Truth Promise or Peril For The Amazon as Peru Confronts Its Illegal Timber Trade. Washington, D.C.: Environmental Investigation Agency. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://eia-global.org/ reports/momentoftruth.
- FAO. 2020. "FAOSTAT." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data. [FAOSTAT 2020]
- FAO. 2020. "Global Forest Resources Assessment (FRA)." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://fra-platform.herokuapp.com/. [FAO FRA 2020]
- Finer, M. and S. Novoa. 2015. Image #4: Large-scale Oil Palm Causes Deforestation of Primary Forest in the Peruvian Amazon (Part 1: Nueva Requena). Washington, D.C.: Amazon Conservation. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://maaproject.org/2015/image-4-oil-palm-projects-cause-deforestation-of-primary-forest-in-theperuvian-amazon-part-1-nueva-requena/.
- Finer, M., C. Cruz, and S. Novoa. 2016. *MAAP #41: Confirming Deforestation for Oil Palm by the company Plantations of Pucallpa*. Washington, D.C.: Amazon Conservation. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://maaproject. org/2016/plantations-pucallpa/.
- Finer, M. and T. Olexy T. 2016. MAAP #48: Oil Palm Deforestation in the central Peruvian Amazon. Washington, D.C.: Amazon Conservation. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://maaproject.org/2016/oil-palm-tocache/.
- Finer, M. and S. Novoa. 2016. MAAP #27: United Cacao Continues Deforestation of Primary Forest in Tamshiyacu (Loreto, Peru). Washington, D.C.: Amazon Conservation. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://www.amazonconservation.org/united-cacao-continues-deforestation-of-primary-forest-in-tamshiyacu-loreto-peru/.
- Finer, M. and S. Novoa, T. Olexy, and A. Scott. 2017. MAAP #64: Good News Deforestation Stories (Peruvian Amazon). Washington, D.C.: Amazon Conservation. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://maaproject.org/2017/ good_news/.
- Finer, M., N. Mamani, and D. Suarez. 2020a. MAAP #127: Mennonite Colonies Continue Major Deforestation in Peruvian Amazon Peruana. Washington, D.C.: Amazon Conservation. Accessed March 17, 2021. https:// maaproject.org/2020/mennonites_peru/#:^{\coloniestation}:text=The%20Mennonites%2C%20a%20religious%20 group,years%20(updated%20October%202020).
- Finer, M. and N. Mamani. 2019. MAAP #112: Mennonite Colonies New Deforestation Driver in the Amazon. Washington, D.C.: Amazon Conservation. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://maaproject.org/2019/mennonite/.
- Finer, M, L. Villa, H. Vale, A Arinez, A. Nicolau, and K. Walker. 2020b. MAAP #129: Fire In The Amazon 2020 -Recap of Another Intense Year. Washington, D.C.: Amazon Conservation. Accessed March 17, 2021. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://maaproject.org/2020/fuegos_resumen/.
- Finer, M. and N. Mamani. 2020. *MAAP Synthesis: 2019 Amazon Deforestation Trends and Hotspots*. Washington, D.C.: Amazon Conservation. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://maaproject.org/2020/synthesis-2019/.
- Forest Peoples Programme. 2017. "Shipibo Konibo community in Peruvian amazon condemns RSPO complaint mechanism." Forest Peoples Programme. Accessed September 17, 2020. http://www.forestpeoples.org/en/responsible-finance-private-sector-palm-oil-rspo/press-release/2017/press-shipibo-konibo-community.
- Forest Trends. 2014. Consumer Goods and Deforestation: An Analysis of the Extent and Nature of Illegality in Forest Conversion for Agriculture and Timber Plantations. Washington, D.C.: Forest Trends. Accessed March 16, 2021. https://www.forest-trends.org/publications/consumer-goods-and-deforestation/.
- Forest Trends. 2021. *Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods: The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture*. Washington DC, USA: Forest Trends. www.forest-trends.org/publications/illicit-harvest-complicit-goods/.

GeoBosques. 2020. "Bosque y Perdida de Bosque." GeoBosques. Accessed September 17, 2020. http://



geobosques.minam.gob.pe/geobosque/view/perdida.php.

- Global Forest Watch (GFW). 2020. "Global." Global Forest Watch. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.globalforestwatch.org/dashboards/global/.
- Goldman, Elizabeth, Mikaela, J. Weisse, Nancy Harris, and Martina Schneider. 2020. *Estimating the Role of Seven Commodities In Agriculture-Linked Deforestation: Oil Palm, Soy, Cattle, Wood Fiber, Cocoa, Coffee, and Rubber.* Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www.wri.org/publication/estimating-role-seven- commodities-agriculture-linked-deforestation.
- Gonzales, Alberto. 2020. Personal Communication, December 2020.
- Government of Peru. 2016. *Estrategia Nacional sobre Bosques y Cambio Climatico*. Geneva: United Nations REDD Programme. Accessed September 11, 2020. https://www.unredd.net/documents/un-redd-partnercountries-181/national-redd-strategies-1025/15861-peru-national-strategy-on-forests-a-climate-change.html. [Estrategia Nacional sobre Bosques y Cambio Climatico.2016].
- Hansen, M. C., P. V. Potapov, R. Moore, M. Hancher, S. A. Turubanova, A. Tyukavina, D. Thau, S. V. Stehman, S. J. Goetz, T. R. Loveland, A. Kommareddy, A. Egorov, L. Chini, C. O. Justice, and J. R. G. Townshend. 2013.
 "High-Resolution Global Maps of 21st-Century Forest Cover Change." *Science* 342(6160): 850-53. Accessed February 2, 2021. http://www.jstor.org/stable/42620097.
- Harris, Nancy L., David A Gibbs, Alessandro Baccini, Richard A. Birdsey, Sytze de Bruin, Mary Farina, Lola Fatoyinbo, Matthew C. Hansen, Martin Herold, Richard A. Houghton, Peter V. Potapov, Daniela Requena Suarez, Rosa M. Roman-Cuesta, Sassan S. Saatchi, Christy M. Slay, Svetlana A. Turubanova, and Alexandra Tyukavina. 2021. "Global maps of twenty-first century forest carbon fluxes." *Nature Climate Change* 11: 234-240. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-020-00976-6.
- Herrera, Milagros Salazar. 2018. ¿Quién vende y quién compra? Peru: Convoca. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://palmas-para-nadie-deforestacion-en-la-amazonia.convoca.pe/capitulo1.html.
- Meijaard, Erik, Thomas M. Brooks, Kimberly M. Carlson, Eleanor M. Slade, John Garcia-Ulloa, David L. A. Gaveau, Janice Ser Huay Lee, Truly Santika, Diego Juffe-Bignoli, Matthew J. Struebig, Serge A. Wich, Marc Ancrenaz, Lian Pin Koh, Nadine Zamira, Jesse F. Abrams, Herbert H. T. Prins, Cyriaque N. Sendashonga, Daniel Murdiyarso, Paul R. Furumo, Nicholas Macfarlane, Rachel Hoffmann, Marcos Persio, Adrià Descals, Zoltan Szantoi, and Douglas Sheil. 2020. "The Environmental Impacts of Palm Oil in Context." *Nature Plants* 6: 1418-1426. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41477-020-00813-w.
- Notess, Laura and Peter Veit. 2018. As Indigenous Groups Wait Decades for Land Titles, Companies Are Acquiring Their Territories. Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed March 17, 2021. https:// wri-indonesia.org/en/blog/indigenous-groups-wait-decades-land-titles-companies-are-acquiring-theirterritories.
- Oxfam. 2017. Pathways to Deforestation-Free Food Developing supply chains free of deforestation and exploitation in the food and beverage sector. Boston: Oxfam. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://s3.amazonaws.com/oxfam-us/www/static/media/files/Deforestation_Free_Food.pdf.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin Persson, Javier Godar and Thomas Kastner. 2019. "Deforestation displaced: trade in forest-risk commodities and the prospects for a global forest transition." *Environmental Research Letters* 14(5). https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ab0d41.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin U. Persson, and Thomas Kastner. 2020. "Deforestation risk embodied in production and consumption of agricultural and forestry commodities 2005-2017." *Chalmers University of Technology, Senkenberg Society for Nature Research, SEI, and Ceres Inc.* https://zenodo.org/record/4250532#. X8pHjmhKibg.
- Proética. 2017. *The Business of Deforestation*. Lima: Proética. Accessed MArch 17, 2021. https://www.dropbox. com/s/xy0x6c783acddpx/the%20business%20of%20deforestation.pdf?dl=0.
- Ravikumar, Ashwin, Robin R. Sears, Peter Cronkleton, Mary Menton, and Matias Perez-Ojeda del Arco. 2016. "Is small-scale agriculture really the main driver of deforestation in the Peruvian Amazon? Moving beyond



the prevailing narrative." Conservation Letters 10(2): 170-177. https://doi.org/10.1111/conl.12264.

- Robiglio, Valentina, Ricardo Vargas, and Marta Suber. 2018. La Cesión en Uso para Sistemas Agroforestales. Los potenciales beneficiarios, distribución geográfica y estimación del potencial de contribución a las metas climáticas del Perú. In: Apoyo al Desarrollo de Cesión en Uso para Sistemas Agroforestales en Perú. Lima: Centro Internacional de Investigación Agroforestal; Oficina Regional para América Latina. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://www.worldagroforestry.org/sites/default/files/users/admin/ mo%CC%81dulo%202_PDF%20%283%29.pdf.
- Steinweg, Tim, Thoumi, Gabriel, Tomaidis Lima Bruna. 2017. Grupo Palmas: First Peruvian NDPE Policy Creates Business Opportunities But Strands Land. Washington, D.C.: Chain Reaction Research. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://chainreactionresearch.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/grupo-palmas-first-peruvian-ndpepolicy-170406-final.pdf.
- Stevens, Caleb, Rober Winterbottom, Jenny Springer and Katie Reytar. 2014. Securing Rights, Combating Climate Change: How Strengthening Community Forest Rights Mitigates Climate Change. Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.wri.org/publication/securing-rights-combating-climate-change.
- Torrico, Gonzalo. 2020. *Melka case: The financiers behind the oil palm business in deforested areas of the Amazon.* Peru: Convoca. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://convoca.pe/investigacion/caso-melka-los-financistas-detras-del-negocio-de-la-palma-aceitera-en-zonas.
- Turubanova, Svetlana, Potapov, Peter V. Tyukavina, and Matthew C.Hansen. 2018. "Ongoing primary forest loss in Brazil, Democratic Republic of the Congo, and Indonesia." *Environmental Research Letters* 13(7): 4028. https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/aacd1c.
- United Nations. 2020. "UN COMTRADE Database." United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://comtrade. un.org/. [COMTRADE 2020]
- Valqui, Michael, Conrad Feather, and Roberto E. Llanos. 2014. Revealing the hidden Indigenous perspectives on deforestation in the Peruvian Amazon" Lima: Forest Peoples Programme. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://www.forestpeoples.org/sites/default/files/publication/2015/02/fppperureportenglishinternet finalaug32015.pdf.
- World Agroforestry. 2018. "Support to the Development of Agroforestry Concessions in Peru." World Agroforestry. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://www.worldagroforestry.org/project/concessions/modules.
- Zegarra Méndez, Eduardo and Juan Pablo Gayoso. 2015. *Cuarto capítulo. Cambios en la agricultura y deforestación en la selva peruana: análisis basado en el IV Censo Agropecuario.* Buenos Aires: Consejo Latinamericano de Ciencias Sociales. Accessed March 17, 2021. http://biblioteca.clacso.edu.ar/Peru/grade/20160218014001/Cap4LIBROGRADE_CENAGRO.pdf.

ANNEX 2: Africa

Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods

The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture





Source: forest loss – GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]); agro-conversion – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021) from multiple sources, including GFW (2020, using Curtis et al. [2018]); and illegality – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021).



Source: GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]).





Forest Trends Findings

- Between 2013 and 2019, commercial agriculture in DRC was likely responsible for the clearance of more than 700,000 ha of forest.
 - Given that 1% of the agro-conversion was exported, there is a risk that international buyers may be linked to the loss of more than 7,000 ha of tropical forests.
 - □ At least 99% of agro-conversion is likely illegal.
- US\$280,000 in rubber that was likely produced from agro-conversion was exported in 2019.
- There is a high risk that these exports were grown on illegally cleared land.

1 Introduction

In 2019, the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC) was home to 59 percent of the remaining tropical rainforest in the Congo Basin.¹ Forest covers over 126 million hectares (Mha) and more than half of the country's area (FAO FRA 2020). It is estimated that 40 million people depend on the forest for their subsistence, of whom 600,000 to 700,000 are Indigenous Peoples (FPP 2021). The forest is also home to the mountain gorilla, bonobo, chimpanzee, elephant, okapi, white rhino, forest elephant, and pangolin.

Since 2017, DRC's annual forest loss has overtaken Indonesia's and it became second only to Brazil in forest loss (GFW 2020). The Cuvette Centrale is a swampy shallow depression running alongside the River Congo that holds the world's largest store of peatland carbon. These peatlands extend for over 145,500 square kilometers (km²), covering a large expanse of DRC and part of northern Republic of Congo. They store 30 gigatons (Gt) of carbon, which is similar to the above ground carbon stocks of all the forests of the entire Congo Basin. The stored carbon is relatively undisturbed, because this region is difficult to access, but over the long-term, it remains vulnerable to land use change and reduced precipitation due to climate change (Dargie et al. 2017).

For the purposes of this study only the following were considered:

- Forests: areas with greater than 50% tree cover
- Forest loss / Deforestation: complete removal of forest cover
- Illegal: deforestation that was, at time that the clearing took place, in contravention of the country's legislative framework governing forest conversion



2 Deforestation Analysis

2.1 Deforestation 2013-2019

Between 2001 and 2019, DRC lost 13.7 Mha of forest, of which 8.1 Mha were lost between 2013 and 2019. The rate of annual forest loss was 167 percent higher in 2019 than it was in 2001 (GFW 2020, using Hansen et al. 2013). According to the Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO), the forest area in DRC has been reduced from 144 Mha in 2000 to 126 Mha in 2020, a loss of 18 Mha (FAO FRA 2020).

2.2 Drivers of deforestation

Forest Trends evaluated several different sets of data on the extent and nature of forest loss in DRC between 2013 and 2019, including research from Global Forest Watch (GFW) (2020, using Curtis et al. 2018), Pendrill et al. 2020, and academic literature. Forest Trends concludes that there is insufficient data to arrive at a precise and accurate estimate regarding the drivers of deforestation. However the best estimate is that:

Between 9% and 22%, at least, is driven by commercial agriculture.

Justification

Small-scale agriculture is reportedly the main driver of deforestation (CIFOR 2015). Global Forest Watch (2020, using Curtis et al. 2018), attributes 99 percent of forest cover loss to shifting agriculture. However, as outlined in the methodology (Appendix 1, Forest Trends 2021), GFW likely overestimates the role of subsistence agriculture, especially in Africa.

Democratic Republic of Congo has a population of over 70 million, most of whom have few livelihood options, so there is a high dependence on smallholder farming for subsistence agriculture and market exchange in nearby towns and cities. Furthermore, people move into remote forest because of conflict and insecurity, which increases unplanned clearance of primary forest. Forest loss is increasing along major roads and in areas of previously intact forest (Turubanova et al. 2018; Molinario et al. 2020). Urbanization is also a driver, as only 16 percent of Congolese households have access to electricity and there is huge demand for charcoal. According to Alain Engunda from the World Resources Institute in Kinshasa, "If people don't have electricity, they cut trees." (Schneider 2020)

Pendrill et al. (2020) compared land cover change with forest (>25 percent tree cover) loss data between 2013 and 2017 and calculated that 22 percent of deforestation was connected to crop cultivation, mostly cassava (7 percent), rice (5 percent), maize (4 percent), and plantain (3 percent). These crops are not exported, but it is not known how much was grown for subsistence versus small-scale commercial agriculture. It is likely that some were grown as cash crops sold on the local market, and thus, by Forest Trends' definition, the farming should be considered commercial agriculture (albeit small-scale).

According to Mousseau (2019), "it is a misconception that the Congolese are mostly subsistence farmers because most of them actually produce both for their own consumption and for the market...However, they face many constraints to produce and commercialize their crops such as poor transport and storage infrastructures, high cost of transport, and lack of negotiating power with intermediaries." The challenges are further demonstrated by the shocking statistic that a third of the population is experiencing crisis levels of acute food insecurity (FAO 2020). A projection of deforestation up to 2030 predicts that more than 60 percent of forest loss will be driven by the expansion of manioc, with oil palm, peanuts, maize, and rice also playing an increasing role (Umunay & McGlyn 2017).

Starting in 2013, the government had planned to grant very large concessions in the form of "agro-industrial parks" under the country's US\$6 billion, seven-year National Agricultural Investment Plan. The first agro-



industrial park (80,000 ha) at Bukanga Lonzo in Bandundu province was inaugurated in 2014, at an estimated cost to the government of about US\$83 million (Kirpalu et al. 2014). In total, 22 agro-industrial parks were planned to cover 1.5 Mha, but the Bukanga Lonzo site was closed after only a few years. A leaked audit by Ernst and Young suggested that the parks were a source of fraud and corruption (Mousseau 2019). Another project under the World Bank, worth US\$110 million, proposed to expand agriculture, despite recognizing that "deforestation and land clearing activities may be expected" (World Bank 2013). A second World Bank project, worth US\$75 million, was meant to "support commercial agriculture in the rain forest area," including activities to improve cultivation techniques in forests, "introduce perennial crops in forests," and enhance the value chain of coffee, cocoa, palm, and rubber (World Bank 2017).

The presence of plantations and commercial agriculture is both an indirect and direct cause of tree loss because plantation workers rely on shifting cultivation and non-timber forest products (NTFP) for food, energy, and building materials. A study by Molinario et al. (2020) found that 9 percent of intact forest loss was within five kilometers (km) of logging, mines, or plantations, and 12 percent of tree cover loss within secondary forest was within five km of commercial land uses, even though the direct loss to commercial agriculture was only a fraction of this percentage (Molinario et al. 2020). Therefore, largescale commercial agriculture may in fact be directly and indirectly responsible for at least 9 to 12 percent of deforestation.

It is likely that GFW (2020) also underestimates the role of logging in driving deforestation directly or indirectly. According to FAO (FAOSTAT 2020), annual production of logs was 4.6 million m³ every year between 2013 and 2019, but the actual annual figures may be higher, as identical figures every year cast doubt on the reliability of this reporting. Forest Trends research indicates that illegal logging is likely the biggest threat to primary forests. More investigations are needed to better understand the links between illegal logging (both small and large scale) and agriculture (both commercial and subsistence) as drivers of deforestation.

2.3 Estimating illegality linked to agro-conversion

After reviewing all available data Forest Trends' best estimate is that:

■ 99% of deforestation for commercial agriculture was illegal.

Justification

Where compliance has been investigated related to commercial agriculture, as in the case of the government's attempt to create the first agro-industrial park (described above) there is clear evidence of fraud and corruption.

For example, the palm oil concessions of Lokutu, Yaligima, and Boteka in Oriental and Equateur Provinces, run by Feronia Inc., are accused of illegalities. The plantations were started by the Lever brothers under King Leopold's brutal colonial rule (the Lever brothers' plantation business grew to become Unilever). Local community leaders claim that the land was originally taken illegally, and that more recently, Feronia's agreement in 2012 to take over the former Unilever concessions did not comply with the legal requirement for community consultation (RIAO-RDC & GRAIN 2015; Feronia 2018). Feronia admits that, back then, "the concept of Free, Prior and Informed Consent (FPIC) did not exist."

As of 2018, oil palm has been planted on 24,183 ha (out of 103,613 ha in three concessions) according to MapHub using GLAD alerts (Feronia 2018; Bottrill et al. 2014). When it obtained the concessions in 2012, Feronia received over USD\$100 million in investment from the UK, German, Belgian, and Dutch development banks and was 38 percent owned by CDC Group, the UK development bank, until it went bankrupt in 2020 (at a loss to the UK taxpayer of USD\$76 million) (HRW 2020; CDC Group 2021; Kennedy & Grylls 2021). The Feronia plantations have been beset by accusations of human rights and environmental abuses, including worker exposure to toxic pesticides and dumping untreated industrial waste in a nearby river (HRW 2019). Furthermore, there were accusations of fraud and corruption: since August 2008, payments of nearly \$3 million were made to Barnabe Kikaya bin Karubi, who served on Feronia's board of directors until 2014, and



was the DRC's Ambassador to the UK 2009 to 2014, and prior to that, President Joseph Kabila's Private Secretary and Minister of Information (RIAO-RDC & GRAIN 2015).

In Congolese law, the soil and subsoil belong to the state and concessions are the preferred mechanism for granting access to forest resources. This puts Indigenous Peoples at a great disadvantage. There is limited recognition of customary land rights in law, and in practice, Indigenous People lack land tenure security and live with the constant threat of land grabs or expropriation. In 2020, the National Assembly passed a law "On the Promotion and Protection of Indigenous Peoples," which gives Indigenous Peoples the right to their land. However, it may be a case of one step forward and one step back — the National Land Management Policy (PNAT in French) under development in 2021 favours economic growth over environmental or social concerns, and is criticised for its weak civil society participation and the omission of customary tenure security (FPP 2021).

Between 2013 and 2019, 10 percent of DRC's tree cover loss occurred in logging concessions and rates of illegality were high (Engunda Ikala et al. 2018; Global Witness 2018). Logging is on an industrial scale: concessions cover 10.7 Mha of forest, or roughly 7 percent of DRC's forests (Global Witness 2018; Engunda Ikala et al. 2018). Chatham House estimates that 99 percent of timber produced in DRC is illegal (Hoare 2015). For example, Norsudtimber is the biggest logging company with 4 Mha of concessions, of which 90 percent are alleged to be operating illegally (Global Witness 2018). Despite a moratorium on new forest concessions in force since 2002, in January 2020, the Minister of Environment and Sustainable Development granted nine logging concessions to Chinese companies and declined to publish the contracts. Civil society organisations accused the government of breaking the law and filed an action for annulment of these deals with the Council of State (FPP 2021).

Even when logging is selective, it is not sustainable because the massive logs are removed via skidder trails and logging roads that open up the forest to an influx of farmers (Witte 1995; Lescuyer 2014). Because almost all logging is illegal, and because this activity opens up the forest for conversion to agriculture, it follows that the forest conversion itself is also illegal.

2.4 Estimating the percentage of agro-commodities exported from illegally deforested lands

After reviewing available data Forest Trends estimates:

■ 1% of commodities embodying deforestation are exported.

Justification

Forest Trends used data from Pendrill et al. (2020) to produce this estimate. Most crops grown on former forest, such as cassava, rice, maize, and plantain are sold in local markets for domestic consumption and to provide minimal income to small scale farmers (Mousseau 2019). While cocoa and rubber are grown for export markets, their deforestation footprint between 2013 and 2017 is relatively small, 11,763 ha and 3,456 ha, respectively (Pendrill et al. 2020).

3 Commodity Analysis

Rubber was selected for analysis because it is one of the DRC's top two exported agricultural commodities linked to deforestation.

3.1 Rubber

Based on its analysis Forest Trends estimates that:

At least 15% of rubber production is linked to deforestation.



Justification

Rubber cultivation covered 64,168 ha in 2018 of which 9,624 ha replaced forest between 2001 and 2015 (Goldman et al. 2020; FOASTAT 2020). Rubber exports in 2019 had a value of \$1.9 million and went mostly to Malaysia (59 percent). Other importers of note were Romania, Turkey, Italy, and Spain (COMTRADE 2020).

References

- Bottrill, L., Kashongwe, H., and Bondo Kayembe, S. 2014. *Will DRC palm oil plantations cause forest loss?* Democratic Republic of Congo: Moabi DRC. rdc.moabi.org/will-drc-palm-oil-plantations-cause-forest-loss/ en/#5/-2.855/22.852&layers=.
- CDC Group. 2021. "A statement on the completion of the restructuring of Feronia." United Kingdom: CDC Group. www.cdcgroup.com/en/news-insight/news/a-statement-on-the-completion-of-the-restructuring-of-feronia/.
- Counsell, Simon. 2020. Conservation, militarisation and human rights: the role of international donors. Seminar: EU Biodiversity Strategy: What's in it for indigenous people?
- Curtis et al. 2018. "Classifying drivers of global forest loss." *Science*. 361, 6407. pp. 1108-1111. DOI: 10.1126/science. aau3445.
- Dargie, G., Lewis, S., Lawson, I. et al. 2017. "Age, extent and carbon storage of the central Congo Basin peatland complex." *Nature*. 542. pp. 86-90. DOI: 10.1038/nature21048.
- Earthsight. April 4, 2019. "In depth: One year after Coming Storm, temporary halt in deforestation not an end to Congo Basin's threats." Accessed Nov. 20, 2020. www.earthsight.org.uk/news/coming-storm-congo-basin-deforestation-plantations-2019-update.
- Engunda Ikala, A., Halleux, C., Mambeta, R. and Williams, L. August 8, 2018. "Tracking Deforestation in DRC's Forest Concessions Is Complicated." Washington DC, USA: Global Forest Watch, World Resources Institute. blog.globalforestwatch.org/commodities/tracking-deforestation-in-drcs-forest-concessions-is-complicated/.
- FAO. 2020. *Democratic Republic of the Congo Situation Report*. Rome, Italy: Food and Agriculture Organization. reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/FAO%20DRC%20Sitrep%20update_Nov%202020.pdf.
- Feronia. 2018. 2017 Sustainability Report. Democratic Republic of Congo: Feronia. www.feronia.com/sustainability.
- Forest Peoples Programme. 2021. *République Démocratique du Congo: Retour en arrière en temps de COVID-*19. Moreton-in-Marsh, United Kingdom: Forest Peoples Programme. www.forestpeoples.org/sites/default/ files/documents/DRC%20Rollback%20Report%20FR.pdf.
- Forest Trends. 2021. *Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods: The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture*. Washington DC, USA: Forest Trends. www.forest-trends.org/publications/illicit-harvest-complicit-goods/.
- Global Forest Watch. "Dashboard: DRC, Tree cover loss in DRC." Accessed on Nov. 17, 2020. www.globalforestwatch. org/dashboards.
- Global Witness. 2013. Logging in the shadows An analysis of recent trends in Cameroon, Ghana, the Democratic Republic of Congo and Liberia: How vested interests abuse shadow permits to evade forest sector reforms. London, United Kingdom: Global Witness. www.foresttransparency.info/cms/file/722.
- Global Witness. 2018. Total Systems Failure: Exposing the Global Secrecy Destroying Forests in the Democratic Republic of Congo. London, United Kingdom: Global Witness. www.globalwitness.org/en/campaigns/forests/ total-systems-failure/.
- Hansen et al. 2013. "High-Resolution Global Maps of 21st-Century Forest Cover Change." *Science*. 342, 6160. pp. 850-853. DOI: 10.1126/science.1244693.
- Hoare, Alison. July 15, 2015. "Tackling Illegal Logging and the Related Trade What Progress and Where Next?" Chatham House. www.chathamhouse.org/2015/07/tackling-illegal-logging-and-related-trade-what-progressand-where-next.



- Human Rights Watch. 2019. A Dirty Investment European Development Banks' Link to Abuses in the Democratic Republic of Congo's Palm Oil Industry. New York, USA: Human Rights Watch. www.hrw.org/sites/default/ files/report_pdf/drc1119_web_0.pdf.
- Ickowitz, A., Slayback, D., Asanzi, P., and Nasi, R. 2015. *Agriculture and deforestation in the Democratic Republic of the Congo: A synthesis of the current state of knowledge*. Occasional Paper 119. Bogor, Indonesia: Center for International Forestry Research (CIFOR).
- Ikala, Alain Engunda, Halleux, Claire, Mambeta, Roger and Williams, Lauren. August 8, 2018. "Tracking Deforestation in DRC's Forest Concessions Is Complicated." Washington DC, USA: Global Forest Watch, World Resources Institute. blog.globalforestwatch.org/commodities/tracking-deforestation-in-drcs-forest-concessions-iscomplicated/.
- Kennedy, D. & Grylls, G. January 2, 2021. "\$76m in British aid lost as African project goes bust." The Times. www.thetimes.co.uk/article/76m-in-british-aid-lost-as-african-project-goes-bust-njn6wtw02?region=global&nistatuscode=acsaz-307
- Kipalu, P. et al. 2016. Securing Forest Peoples' Rights and Tackling Deforestation in the Democratic Republic Of Congo; Deforestation Drivers, Local Impacts and Rights-Based Solutions. Moreton-in-Marsh, United Kingdom: Forest Peoples Programme. www.forestpeoples.org/sites/fpp/files/publication/2016/05/ fppdrcreportinternet-2.pdf.
- Lescuyer, G., Cerutti, P.O., Tshimpanga, P., Biloko, F., Adebu-Abdala, B., Tsanga, R., Yembe-Yembe, R.I., and Essiane Mendoula, E. 2014. *The domestic market for small-scale chainsaw milling in the Democratic Republic of Congo: Present situation, opportunities and challenges.* Occasional Paper 112. Bogor, Indonesia: Center for International Forestry Research (CIFOR). www.cifor.org/knowledge/publication/5040/.
- Mighty Earth. Accessed June 2020. "Your Cocoa, Kissed by Deforestation." Washington DC, USA: Mighty Earth. www.mightyearth.org/kissed-by-deforestation/.
- Molinario, G., Hansen, M., Potapov, P., Tyukavina, A., and Stehman, S. 2020. "Contextualizing Landscape-Scale Forest Cover Loss in the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC) between 2000 and 2015." *Land.* 9,1. 23. DOI: 10.3390/land9010023.
- Moonen, P., Verbist, B., Schaepherders, J., Meyi, M., Von Rompaey, A. and Muys, B. 2016. "Actor-based identification of deforestation drivers paves the road to effective REDD+ in DR Congo." *Land Use Policy.* 58. pp. 123–132. DOI: 10.1016/j.landusepol.2016.07.019.
- Mousseau, F. 2019. *The Bukanga Lonzo Debacle; The Failure of Agro-Industrial Parks in DRC*. Oakland, USA: The Oakland Institute. www.oaklandinstitute.org/sites/oaklandinstitute.org/files/bukanga-lonzo-debacle.pdf.
- Ordway, E., Asner, G., Lambin, E. 2017. "Deforestation risk due to commodity crop expansion in sub-Saharan Africa." *Environmental Research Letters*. 12,4. 044015. DOI: 10.1088/1748-9326/aa6509.
- Pendrill, Florence, Persson, U.M., Godar, J., and Kastner, T. 2019. "Deforestation displaced: trade in forest-risk commodities and the prospects for a global forest transition." Environmental Research Letters. 14,5. DOI:10.1088/1748-9326/ab0d41.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin U. Persson, and Thomas Kastner. 2020. "Deforestation risk embodied in production and consumption of agricultural and forestry commodities 2005-2017." Chalmers University of Technology, Senkenberg Society for Nature Research, SEI, and Ceres Inc. zenodo.org/record/4250532#X8pHjmhKibg.
- Pigeaud, Fanny. June 24, 2020. "ENQUÊTE 2/3 Dans le bassin du Congo, la fable de la «gestion durable des forêts." Reporterre le quotidien de l'écologie. Accessed January 13, 2021. reporterre.net/ENQUETE-2-3-Dans-le-bassin-du-Congo-la-fable-de-la-gestion-durable-des-forets.
- Pyhälä, A., Osuna Orozco, A. and Counsell, S. 2016. *Protected Areas In The Congo Basin: Failing Both People And Biodiversity? Commonwealth Forestry Association Newsletter*. 73. pp. 1-2. United Kingdom: Rainforest Foundation. issuu.com/cfa_newsletter/docs/webcfa_newsletter_june_2016.
- RIAO-RDC & GRAIN. June 2, 2015. "Agro-colonialism in the Congo: European and US development finance bankrolls a new round of agro-colonialism in the DRC." Barcelona, Spain: Grain. grain.org/en/article/5220-



a gro-colonialism-in-the-congo-european-and-us-development-finance-bankrolls-a-new-round-of-a gro-colonialism-in-the-drc.

- Schneider, Victoria. Dec. 20, 2020. "Poor governance fuels 'horrible dynamic' of deforestation in DRC." Mongabay. news.mongabay.com/2020/12/poor-governance-fuels-horrible-dynamic-of-deforestation-in-drc/.
- Tyukavina, A., Hansen, M., Potapov, P., Parker, D., Okpa, C., Stehman, S., Kommareddy, I., and Turubanova, S. 2018. "Congo Basin forest loss dominated by increasing smallholder clearing." *Science Advances*. 4, 11. DOI: 10.1126/sciadv.aat2993.
- Umunay, P. & McGlyn, J. 2017. Understanding 'Deforestation-Free' Commitments in the Central African Context. Yale University, USA: The Forests Dialogue. theforestsdialogue.org/sites/default/files/tfd_udf_gabon_ backgroundpaper_2017.pdf.
- Verhegghen, A., Eva, H., Ceccherini, G., Achard, F., Gond, V., Gourlet-Fleury, S. and Cerutti, P.O. 2016. "The Potential of Sentinel Satellites for Burnt Area Mapping and Monitoring in the Congo Basin Forests." *Remote Sensing.* 8, 12. pp. 986. DOI: 10.3390/rs8120986.
- Witte, John. 1995. "Deforestation in Zaire: logging and landlessness." In: Marcus Colchester and Larry Lohmann (eds), The Struggle for Land and The Fate of the Forests. pp. 179-197. World Rainforest Movement, Penang (Indonesia) & Zed Books, London.
- World Bank. 2013. Project Appraisal Document: A Proposed Grant in the Amount of SDR 72.9 MILLION (US\$110 million equivalent) to the Democratic Republic of Congo for a Western Growth Poles Project. Washington DC, USA: World Bank Group. documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/305331468026435374/pdf/ PAD2020PAD0P12010Box377300B000UO090.pdf.
- World Bank. 2017. Project Paper on a Proposed Additional Credit in the Amount of SDR 55.80 million (US\$75 million equivalent) to the Democratic Republic of Congo for the Agriculture Rehabilitation and Recovery Project. Washington DC, USA: World Bank Group. documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/602341488822374259/ pdf/DRC-PP-03032017.pdf.

Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods

The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture



Source: forest loss – GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]); agro-conversion – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021) from multiple sources, including GFW (2020, using Curtis et al. [2018]); and illegality – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021).

Grey circles = total forest loss

Color circles = total loss due to agro-conversion

ANGOLA

Availability of data on legality:

 $1 = high \quad 2 = medium \quad 3 = low$



Source: GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]).

Minimum extent of illegal agro-

conversion:
75-100%
50-74%
25-49%

0-24%





- Forest Trends Findings
- Between 2013 and 2019, commercial agriculture in Angola was likely responsible for the clearance of more than 18,000 ha of forest
 - There is no record of agro-commodities that were exported
 - □ The proportion of agro-conversion that is illegal is not known

Clearly more research is warranted in understanding the drivers of deforestation in Angola, especially as it is among the top 20 countries with tropical forest loss. In fact, according to FAO, between 2015 and 2019, Angola had the fourth largest decrease in forest cover in the world.

1 Introduction

Angola had 67 million hectares (Mha) of forest in 2019, covering 54 percent of the country (FAO FRA 2020). In the north, tropical rainforest accounts for about 2 percent of Angola's forest, and forms part of the Congo Basin. The majority of Angola's forest is open dry forest and savannah or Miombo woodlands, accounting for about 80 percent of total forest (Landlinks 2010). These are complex landscapes, made up of a mosaic of intact and disturbed woodlands, mixed with fields, wetlands, and homesteads (Chiteculo et al. 2018b). In the south, there are about 31,000 ha of mangrove forest (FAO FRA 2020).

2 Deforestation Analysis

2.1 Deforestation 2013-2019

Angola lost 882,670 ha between 2013 and 2019 (GFW 2020, using Hansen et al. 2013), that is, 3 percent of its forest extent in 2000. During this time, the annual rate of deforestation increased: 2017 was the worst year on record when 159,499 ha of forest was reportedly lost, a 61 percent increase on forest loss since 2013 (Hansen et al. 2013 on GFW). FAO FRA (2020) records a dramatically higher rate of loss: since 2000, the net loss of forest is reported to be 555,060 ha a year. The explanation for this difference is unclear. Forest Trends (2021), Appendix 1 discusses some of the methodological differences between FAO and GFW, but it is likely that the FAO Angola data are based on estimates, rather than analyses of satellite imagery like GFW. FAO data indicate a consistent 0.8 percent decrease in forest cover each year between 2015 and 2020, whereas GFW documents annual variation in losses.

For the purposes of this study only the following were considered:

- **Forests:** areas with greater than 50% tree cover
- **Forest loss / Deforestation:** complete removal of forest cover
- Illegal: deforestation that was, at time that the clearing took place, in contravention of the country's legislative framework governing forest conversion



2.2 Drivers of deforestation

Forest Trends' analysis on the extent and nature of forest loss in Angola between 2013 and 2019 is based on a review of existing literature and data, including research from Global Forest Watch (2020), Pendrill et al. (2020), and academic articles. After reviewing the available data Forest Trends' best estimate is that:

At least 2% of deforestation was driven by commercial agriculture

Justification

Expansion of agriculture is the primary driver of deforestation in Angola (Schneibel et al. 2017). Other drivers include domestic demand for wood and charcoal, and international demand for tropical timber (Gomes 2019). Charcoal and firewood are the main source of energy for 80 percent of the population, and most is produced illegally without the required license from the Institute for Forest Development (Chiteculo et al. 2018b). The Curtis et al. (2018) driver analysis on GFW identifies that 2 percent of forest loss was driven by commodities, and 96 percent by shifting agriculture. It is possible that some of what is identified as shifting agriculture by GFW is small-scale commercial agriculture (see Forest Trends 2021, Text Box 1 for an explanation of the GFW model's low accuracy for distinguishing between commodities and shifting agriculture, especially in Africa).

Shifting agriculture in Angola is largely for subsistence, but many farming families sell part of their production to local traders to gain a small cash income (Tvedten et al. 2018). For example, farmers in the central highlands often combine subsistence farming with cash crops, producing maize and pulses for subsistence, and vegetables and timber for the local market (Delgado-Matas and Pukkala 2013).

According to Pendrill et al. (2020), 23 percent of forest loss is embodied in crops. This analysis defines forest as tree cover greater than 25 percent, so it includes the more open canopy of the Miombo woodland where pastoralists herd their cattle (the Curtis et al. (2018) driver analysis on GFW used >50 percent tree cover loss). According to Pendrill et al. (2020), cattle are responsible for more than one-third (35 percent) of embodied deforestation, even though the pastoralists are recognized as having a positive role in supporting biodiversity and regulating wildfires (Ruvuga et al. 2019). Cattle are used for subsistence and more: they are a source of prestige and a repository of value; their milk and meat is eaten, and they are traded for grain and other goods (Schneider 2019). Other crops embodying deforestation are cassava (20 percent of embodied deforestation) and maize (19 percent) (Pendrill et al. 2020). Maize cultivation has increased by more than 1 Mha between 2013 and 2018, driven by domestic demand (FAOSTAT 2020; COMTRADE 2020).

Being unable to differentiate between subsistence and small-scale farming of cash crops, we are conservative, and only include the 2 percent of deforestation that GFW links to commercial agriculture.

2.3 Estimating illegality linked to agro-conversion

A lack of data also means that Forest Trends is unable to make an estimate of the amount of illegality associated with deforestation for commercial agriculture in Angola. For the purpose of the overall Forest Trends (2021) report, we, therefore, use the average for other countries in Africa.

In Angola, all land and natural forests are state property, and the state recognizes customary rights of land and forest for subsistence use. The new Law on Forests and Wild Fauna passed in 2016 prohibits deforestation on classified land, and requires prior authorization for deforestation for agriculture, but allows deforestation for subsistence agriculture (Ministério da Agricultura 2016). No concession contracts have been issued since the law came into effect (only annual licenses for logging are being issued until the Forestry Development Institution has capacity to manage long-term logging concessions).

2.4 Estimating the percentage of agro-commodities linked to deforestation that are exported

After reviewing available data Forest Trends estimates that:



■ 0% of commodities linked to deforestation are exported.

Justification

According to Pendrill et al. (2020), only 212 ha of embodied deforestation were exported, out of 393,963 ha of forest loss. Angola's agricultural productivity has not recovered since the civil war, and the country is a net importer of key commodities such as maize (Républica de Angola Consulado Geral No Porto n.d.).

References

- Chiteculo, Vasco, Azadeh Abdollahnejad, Dimitrios Panagiotidis, Peter Surový, and Ram P. Sharma. 2018a. "Defining Deforestation Patterns Using Satellite Images from 2000 and 2017: Assessment of Forest Management in Miombo Forests—A Case Study of Huambo Province in Angola." 2019. *Sustainability* 11(1): 98. https://doi.org/10.3390/su11010098.
- Chiteculo, Vasco, Bohdan Lojka, Peter Surový, Vladimir Verner, Dimitrios Panagiotidis, Ji[°]ri Woitsch. 2018b. "Value Chain of Charcoal Production and Implications for Forest Degradation: A Case Study of Bié Province, Angola." *Environments* 5(11): 113. https://www.mdpi.com/2076-3298/5/11/113/pdf.
- Curtis, Philip G., Christy M. Slay, Nancy L. Harris, Alexandra Tyukavina and Matthew C. Hansen. 2018. "Classifying drivers of global forest loss." *Science* 361(6407): 1108-1111. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/361/6407/1108.
- Delgado-Matas, Cristobal and Timo Pukkala. 2013. "Optimisation of the traditional land-use system in the Angolan highlands using linear programming." *International Journal of Sustainable Development and World Ecology* 21(2): 138-148. https://doi.org/10.1080/13504509.2013.863238.
- FAO. 2020. "FAOSTAT." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data. [FAOSTAT 2020]
- FAO. 2020. "Global Forest Resources Assessment (FRA)." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://fra-platform.herokuapp.com/. [FAO FRA 2020]
- Forest Trends. 2021. *Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods: The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture*. Washington DC, USA: Forest Trends. www.forest-trends.org/publications/illicit-harvest-complicit-goods/.
- Global Forest Watch (GFW). 2020. "Global." Global Forest Watch. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.globalforestwatch.org/dashboards/global/.
- Goldman, Elizabeth, Mikaela, J. Weisse, Nancy Harris, and Martina Schneider. 2020. Estimating the Role of Seven Commodities In Agriculture-Linked Deforestation: Oil Palm, Soy, Cattle, Wood Fiber, Cocoa, Coffee, and Rubber. Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www.wri.org/ publication/estimating-role-seven- commodities-agriculture-linked-deforestation.
- Gomes, Canga Paula da Silva. 2019. *Application of remote sensing to monitor deforestation in the Maiombe forest (Cabinda Angola)*. Faro: Universidade do Algarve. Accessed March 15, 2021. https://sapientia.ualg. pt/handle/10400.1/13476.
- Hansen, M. C., P. V. Potapov, R. Moore, M. Hancher, S. A. Turubanova, A. Tyukavina, D. Thau, S. V. Stehman, S. J. Goetz, T. R. Loveland, A. Kommareddy, A. Egorov, L. Chini, C. O. Justice, and J. R. G. Townshend. 2013.
 "High-Resolution Global Maps of 21st-Century Forest Cover Change." *Science* 342(6160): 850-53. Accessed February 2, 2021. http://www.jstor.org/stable/42620097.
- Harris, Nancy L., David A Gibbs, Alessandro Baccini, Richard A. Birdsey, Sytze de Bruin, Mary Farina, Lola Fatoyinbo, Matthew C. Hansen, Martin Herold, Richard A. Houghton, Peter V. Potapov, Daniela Requena Suarez, Rosa M. Roman-Cuesta, Sassan S. Saatchi, Christy M. Slay, Svetlana A. Turubanova, and Alexandra Tyukavina. 2021. "Global maps of twenty-first century forest carbon fluxes." *Nature Climate Change* 11: 234-240. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-020-00976-6.
- LandLinks. 2010. "Angola." LandLinks. Accessed March 15, 2021. https://www.land-links.org/country-profile/ angola/.



- Ministério da Agricultura, 2016. Anteprojecto de lei das Florestas, Fauna Selvagem e Áreas de Conservação Terrestres. Luanda: Republic of Angola. http://www.saflii.org/ao/legis/num_act/adldffsedct691.pdf.
- Républica de Angola Consulado Geral No Porto. "Agricultura." Républica de Angola Consulado Geral No Porto. Accessed March 15, 2021. http://www.consuladogeralangola-porto.pt/pt/agricultura.
- Pendrill, Florence U Martin Persson, Javier Godar and Thomas Kastner. 2019. "Deforestation displaced: trade in forest-risk commodities and the prospects for a global forest transition." *Environmental Research Letters* 14(5). https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ab0d41.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin U. Persson, and Thomas Kastner. 2020. "Deforestation risk embodied in production and consumption of agricultural and forestry commodities 2005-2017." *Chalmers University of Technology, Senkenberg Society for Nature Research, SEI, and Ceres Inc.* https://zenodo.org/record/4250532#. X8pHjmhKibg.
- Ruvuga, Peter Rogers, Ismail Said Selemani, and Anthony Zozimus Sangeda. 2019. "Ecological Sustainability: Miombo Woodland Conservation with Livestock Production in Sub-Saharan Africa". *Agriculture and Ecosystem Resilience in Sub Saharan Africa*. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-12974-3_11.
- Schneibel, Anne, David Frantz, Achim Roder, Marion Stellmes, Kim Fischer, and Joachim Hill. 2017. "Using Annual Landsat Time Series for the Detection of Dry Forest Degradation Processes in South-Central Angola." *Remote Sensing in Agriculture and Vegetation* 9(9): 905. https://doi.org/10.3390/rs9090905.
- Schneider, Harold K. 2019. "Livestock in African Culture and Society: A historical perspective." In Livestock Development in Subsaharan Africa, 187-199. New York: CRC Press. https://doi.org/10.1201/9780429047008.
- Stevens, Caleb, Rober Winterbottom, Jenny Springer and Katie Reytar. 2014. Securing Rights, Combating Climate Change: How Strengthening Community Forest Rights Mitigates Climate Change. Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.wri.org/publication/securing-rights-combating-climate-change.
- Turubanova, Svetlana, Potapov, Peter V. Tyukavina, and Matthew C.Hansen. 2018. "Ongoing primary forest loss in Brazil, Democratic Republic of the Congo, and Indonesia." *Environmental Research Letters* 13(7): 4028. https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/aacd1c.
- Tvedten, Inge, Gilson Lázaro, and Eyolf Jul-Larsen. 2018. "Comparing urban and rural poverty in Angola. Chr. Michelsen institute (CMI). Accessed March 15, 2021. https://www.cmi.no/publications/6676-comparing-urbanand-rural-poverty-in-angola.
- United Nations. 2020. "UN COMTRADE Database." United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://comtrade. un.org/. [COMTRADE 2020]

Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods

The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture



Source: forest loss – GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]); agro-conversion – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021) from multiple sources, including GFW (2020, using Curtis et al. [2018]); and illegality – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021).



Source: GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]).





- Between 2013 and 2019, commercial agriculture in Côte d'Ivoire was likely responsible for the illegal clearance of approximately 600,000 ha of forest.
- Given that 64% of Côte d'Ivoire's agro-conversion was exported, there is a risk that international buyers may be linked to the loss of at least 360,000 ha tropical forests, if not more.
- At least 26% of agro-conversion is likely illegal.
- Exports in 2019 that were likely from agro-conversion:
 - □ US\$2.2 billion in cocoa. There is a high risk that these exports were grown on illegally cleared land.
 - □ US\$9.6 million in coffee. It is difficult to determine the risk that these exports were grown on illegally cleared land. Given this, heightened due dilligence is required by buyers.

1 Introduction

From 7.8 million hectares (Mha) of forest in 1990, Côte d'Ivoire now has less than 2.8 Mha, or only 9 percent of its territory (FAO FRA 2020). Côte d'Ivoire has one of the most extensive areas of the Upper Guinean Forest in West Africa. This forest is a global biodiversity hotspot and has an exceptional variety of habitats with 2,800 species of vascular plants (REDD+ 2017). The ecoregion consists of undulating hills, high plateaux, and occasional mountains, which are home to endemic plant species, such as the orchid *Rhipidoglossum paucifolium* that grows only on Mount Nimba, on the border between Liberia, Guinea and Côte d'Ivoire. Lowland tropical forest grows between the mountains and the coast, while on the northern slopes the montane forest transitions into a fragmented mosaic of deciduous trees, savannah and farms, where once there was dense forest (WWF n.d.; CILSS 2016). The Permanent Forest Area includes production forests (*forêts classées*) and protected areas; and additional forest fragments remain in rural areas, unprotected by forest law (325 fragments identified in 2015) (MINEF 2018). The *forêts classées* still have large areas of intact forest but are under intense pressure from the farming communities living there (REDD+ 2017). One report estimates that more than 1 million people live in the *forêts classées* (Fountain and Huetz-Adams 2018).

For the purposes of this study only the following were considered:

- Forests: areas with greater than 50% tree cover
- Forest loss / Deforestation: complete removal of forest cover
- Illegal: deforestation that was, at time that the clearing took place, in contravention of the country's legislative framework governing forest conversion



2 Deforestation Analysis

2.1 Deforestation 2013-2019

The forest cover loss between 2013 and 2019 was nearly 1 Mha, on average a loss of more than 130,000 ha per year, with the highest-ever loss reported in 2014 (GFW 2020, using Hansen et al. 2013).

2.2 Drivers of deforestation

Forest Trends findings

Forest Trends evaluated data on the extent and nature of forest cover loss in Côte d'Ivoire between 2013 and 2019, in particular data from GFW (2020 using Curtis et al. 2018), Pendrill et al. (2020) and Côte d'Ivoire's REDD+ strategy. After reviewing the available data Forest Trends estimates that:

■ 62% of forest loss was driven by commercial agriculture.

Justification

The Curtis et al. (2018) driver analysis reports that only 2 percent of tree cover loss was driven by commodities, while 97 percent was shifting agriculture (GFW 2020). However, Curtis et al. and GFW report that, especially in the context of Africa, they likely underestimate the role of commercial agriculture in driving tree cover loss, reflecting their low level of accuracy for differentiating between subsistence and commercial agriculture conducted by smallholders (Appendix 1, Forest Trends 2021). Therefore, we have evaluated the literature to obtain a more accurate estimate.

The Government of Côte d'Ivoire identifies agriculture as the driver of 62 percent of deforestation, citing 'cash crops' such as cocoa, cashews, rubber, coffee, palm oil, fruit, and cotton, most of which are grown for export (REDD+ 2017). A separate driver analysis (BNEDT 2016) conducted with regional workshops and key stakeholder interviews also identified that 62 percent of deforestation was driven by agriculture, and, excluding rice, vegetables and other crops, almost all of it was driven by commercial agriculture (or 52 percent of total deforestation). There is significant variation by region, ranging from 22 percent in the east to 71 percent in the southeast (BNEDT 2016). The Pendrill et al. (2020) estimate is lower, calculating that 24 percent of forest loss (defined as >25% cover) between 2013 and 2017 was embodied in crops (of which cocoa was 26 percent and coffee 14 percent); but Pendrill et al.'s method assumes that crops expand first into pasture, which is not so true in West Africa as it is in Latin America. In Côte d'Ivoire, a combination of land availability, soil and climate suitability means that coffee and cocoa are grown in former forest areas, and the rate of deforestation for crops is higher than Pendrill et al.'s estimate.

Given the above, and because agro-conversion in Côte d'Ivoire is mostly by smallholders, often creating a canopy that may not be detected as forest loss by satellite observations, Forest Trends considers the REDD+ (2017) driver analysis to be most accurate. This is conservative compared to WWF's claim that cocoa may be responsible for 70 percent of Côte d'Ivoire's illegal deforestation (WWF 2017). According to FAO, cocoa expanded its coverage by 1.3 Mha between 2013 and 2018, growing on a total of 4 Mha in 2018 (FAOSTAT 2020). This expansion is assumed to be mostly into forest, given that palm oil and rubber also expanded their coverage, (by 69,459 ha and 109,459 ha respectively), and the area dedicated to coffee only reduced by a marginal 92,095 ha (FAOSTAT 2020).



2.3 Estimating illegality linked to Agro-conversion

After reviewing all available data Forest Trends most conservative estimate is that:

At least 26% of deforestation for commercial agriculture was illegal.

Justification

GFW's analysis of satellite observations indicates that 258,834 ha, or 28 percent, of tree cover loss occurred in protected areas during the reference period; according to Bitty et al. (2015) study, 93 percent of the forest loss in protected areas is for illegal cocoa production, while 7 percent is for subsistence crops (GFW 2020). Therefore Forest Trends estimates that 26 percent of agro-conversion is illegal.

Bitty et al. (2015) studied 23 protected areas (selected because they were known to have contained primates in past surveys) and found that they had been "completely or nearly transformed into cocoa plantations." The study surveyed a total area of 439,250 ha (23 protected areas) and found that 323,900 ha, or 74 percent, had been transformed into cocoa plantations with only 26 percent remaining as forest. Seven parks or reserves had been totally transformed into farms while the others had been partially converted. The study established that illegal cocoa farming was the major cause of deforestation within Côte d'Ivoire's protected areas, and that primate populations had suffered as a result: more than half (13 protected areas) had no remaining primate populations (Bitty et al. 2015).

Agro-conversion in the *forêts classées* and rural domain forest is also likely to be illegal as the state holds management control over all forest lands unless land ownership has been granted to an individual (Preferred by Nature 2017). If illegal agro-conversion in *forêts classées* were to be included in the Forest Trends estimate, the percentage of illegality would be significantly higher, but there is insufficient evidence to justify doing this. More research into illegality of agro-conversion is needed. Based on the data currently available, it is safe to say that at least 26 percent of agro-conversion is illegal, and probably much more.

2.4 Estimating the percentage of agro-commodities linked to deforestation that are exported

After reviewing the available data Forest Trends estimates:

■ 64% of crops embodying deforestation were exported.

Forest Trends' estimate is based on BNEDT's (2016) analysis of which crops drive deforestation, combined with production and trade data which shows what proportion of these crops was exported (Table 1). The remainder (36 percent) was for staple crops such as yam and rice that are likely grown for the domestic market, as is most palm oil (see Table 1: sum of AxB) (BNEDT 2016; EU REDD Facility 2020; FAOSTAT 2020).

2013–2018	Cocoa	Coffee	Palm Oil	Rubber
production (mt)	10,494,782	570,696	14,767,215	2,395,194
% of production exported (A)	100%	73%	8%	100%
% of agro-conversion attributable (B)	38%	3%	11%	23%
% of commodities from agro-conversion exported (AxB)	38%	2%	1%	23%

Table 1: Production and export of key agro-conversion crops (FAOSTAT 2020; COMTRADE 2020; BNEDT 2016)



3 Commodity Analysis

3.1 Cocoa

■ 40% of cocoa production is from illegal deforestation

Justification

Côte d'Ivoire is the world's leading producer of cocoa. Between 2013 and 2018, Côte d'Ivoire reported production of nearly 10.5 million mt of cocoa, 36 percent of the world's supply (FAOSTAT 2020). Cocoa beans are Côte d'Ivoire's top export, worth US\$5.35 billion in 2018 and destined primarily for the EU (60 percent; the top three importers are the Netherlands, Germany, and Belgium), and the United States (18 percent; Observatory of Economic Complexity; Table 2). Cocoa farmers have already noticed the effects of rapid forest loss, with decreases in rainfall and soil quality negatively impacting their productivity (Fern 2018). This is exacerbated by climate change.

The expansion of cocoa in Côte d'Ivoire has been largely in forest reserves and other protected areas where farmers encroach and clear the forest for full-sun cultivation. The director of the government's Forest Reserve protection agency estimated that 40 percent of Ivorian cocoa comes from protected areas, and is therefore contaminated with illegal deforestation (Higonnet et al. 2017; AFD n.d.; Yeung 2019).

In November 2017, 37 major chocolate and cocoa companies launched the Cocoa & Forests Initiative commitment to zero deforestation (World Cocoa Foundation 2018). However, illegal conversion continued and the call has grown louder for governments to prohibit deforestation in supply chains (Fern 2018). A study of the southwest region of Côte d'Ivoire identified 13,748 ha of deforestation in the year after the launch of the initiative. This was almost the same amount recorded in the previous year (14,827 ha). Cavaly Mont Sante National Park showed the largest increase in illegal deforestation during this period, while Taï National Park was held up as a model of successful protection (Higonnet et al. 2018).

In 2019, the government introduced a new forestry code and reclassified 2 Mha of protected forest as 'agroforest'. This legalization of farming in forest reserves allows cocoa production to continue while trees are planted in an attempt to reforest areas that have lost three-quarters of their tree cover (Monnier and Mieu 2017). Critics of the law say that it will lead to a loss in property rights for indigenous communities and create a monopoly for foreign companies (AfricaBiz 2019).

 Table 2: Imports of cocoa from Côte d'Ivoire by the EU, United Kingdom and United States as a proportion of global imports (COMTRADE 2020)

	World imports (mt)	EU imports (mt) (%)	UK imports (mt)	US imports (mt)	
2013-2018	10,745,781	6,467,353 (60%)	342,800 (3%)	1,892,545 (18%)	

3.1 Coffee

At least 13% of coffee production is linked to deforestation.

Justification

Very few data are available on the proportion of coffee production coming from agro-conversion of forests. The Forest Trends estimate is based on Goldman et al. (2020)'s estimate of how much forest was replaced by coffee between 2001 and 2015 (79,043 ha), as a proportion of the extent of coffee in 2018 (597,664 ha



according to FAOSTAT 2020), indicating that 13 percent of coffee is grown on former forest.

After Honduras, Côte d'Ivoire ranks second in the amount of deforestation embodied in coffee production. That is, Côte d'Ivoire is responsible for 20 percent of the world's forest-risk coffee (Pendrill et al. 2020) despite producing only 1 percent of the world's coffee (570,696 mt of coffee between 2013 and 2018; FAOSTAT 2020). The EU imported 25 percent of Côte d'Ivoire's coffee in the reference period (104,446 mt), with other top importers being Algeria, the United Kingdom, and Korea (COMTRADE 2020).

References

- AfricaBiz. 2019. "Protected Forests Face Cocoa Threat Under New Ivory Coast Law." AfricaBiz. Accessed July 8 2020. www.africabiz.link/africa-tender-business-news/160583-Protected-Forests -Face-Cocoa-Threat-Under-New-Ivory-Coast-Law.html.
- Agence Française de Développement. "Favoriser une agriculture durable en Côte d'Ivoire 2016-2020." Agence Française de Développement. Accessed july 8 2020. www.afd.fr /fr/carte-des-projets/favoriserune-agriculture-durable-en-cote-divoire.
- Bureau National d'Etudes Techniques et de Développement (BNEDT). 2016. Analyse qualitative des facteurs de déforestation et de dégradation des forêts en Côte d'Ivoire. Rapport intermédiaire (V2). Abidjan: Bureau National d'Etudes Techniques et de Développement. Accessed February 17, 2021.
- Bitty, E. Anderson, Sery Gonedele Bi, Jean-Claude Koffi Bene, Philippe K. Kouassi, and W. Scott McGraw. 2015. "Cocoa farming and primate extirpation inside Cote d'Ivoire's protected areas." *Tropical Conservation Science* 8(1): 95-113. https://tropicalconservationscience.mongabay.com/content/v8/tcs_v8i1_95-113_Bitty.pdf.
- Comité Inter-états de Lutte contre la Sécheresse dans le Sahel (CILSS). 2016. *Landscapes of West Africa—A window on a changing world*. Ouagadougou: Comité Inter-états de Lutte contre la Sécheresse dans le Sahel. https://eros.usgs.gov/westafrica/sites/default/files/ebook-English/index.html#p=4.
- Curtis, Philip G., Christy M. Slay, Nancy L. Harris, Alexandra Tyukavina and Matthew C. Hansen. 2018. "Classifying drivers of global forest loss." *Science* 361(6407): 1108-1111. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/361/6407/1108.
- Earthsight. 2019. "Indirect supply chains pose major deforestation risk for global cocoa industry." Earthsight. Accesses December 1, 2020. https://www.earthsight.org.uk/news/idm/indirect- supply-chains -post-major-deforestation-risk-global-cocoa-industry.
- EU REDD Facility. 2020. "Côte d'Ivoire." European Forest Institute. Accessed February 23, 2021. https://www. euredd.efi.int/cotedivoire.
- FAO. 2020. "FAOSTAT." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data. [FAOSTAT 2020]
- FAO. 2020. "Global Forest Resources Assessment (FRA)." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://fra-platform.herokuapp.com/. [FAO FRA 2020]
- Fern. 2018. Agricultural commodity consumption in the EU Policy Brief Cocoa. Brussels: Fern. Accessed November 26, 2020. https://www.fern.org/fileadmin/uploads/fern/Documents/Cocoa_briefing_paper_ WEB.pdf.
- Fountain, Antonie and Friedel Huetz-Adams. 2018. *Cocoa Barometer 2018*. VOICE Network. Accessed November 26, 2020. https://www.voicenetwork.eu/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/Cocoaborometer 2018_web4.pdf.
- Forest Trends. 2021. *Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods: The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture.* Washington DC, USA: Forest Trends. www.forest-trends.org/publications/illicit-harvest-complicit-goods/.
- Global Forest Watch. 2020. "Global." Global Forest Watch. Accessed March 8, 2021. www.globalforestwatch. org/dashboards/global/.


- Global Forest Watch. 2019. "The World Lost a Belgium-sized Area of Primary Rainforests Last Year." Global Forest Watch. Accessed November 26, 2020. https://blog.globalforestwatch.org/data-and -research/ world-lost-belgium-sized-area-of-primary-rainforests-last-year/.
- Hansen, M.C. et al. 2013. "High-Resolution Global Maps of 21st-Century Forest Cover Change." Science 342(6160): 850-53. Accessed February 2, 2021. www.jstor.org/stable/42620097.
- Higonnet, Etelle, Marisa Bellantonio, and Glenn Hurowitz. 2017. *Chocolate's Dark Secret How the Cocoa Industry Destroys National Parks*. Washington, D.C.: Mighty Earth. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www.mightyearth.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/chocolates_dark_secret_english_web.pdf.
- Higonnet, Etelle, Glenn Hurowitz, Abdul Tejan Cole, Alex Armstrong, and Liviya James. 2018 *Behind the Wrapper: Greenwashing in the Chocolate Industry*. Washington, D.C.: Mighty Earth. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www.mightyearth.org/wp-content/uploads/Chocolate-Report_english_FOR-WEB.pdf.
- Jürgensen, Christian, Walter Kollert, and Arvydas Lebedys. 2014. Assessment of Industrial Roundwood Production from Planted Forests. Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://agris.fao.org/agris-search/search.do?recordID=XF2017001266.
- MINEF. 2019. Stratégie nationale de préservation, de réhabilitation et d'Extension des forêts. Abidjan: Ministry of Water and Forests of Côte d'Ivoire. http://eauxetforets.gouv.ci/sites/default/files/communique/ strat_ nationale_de_preservation_0.pdf.
- Ministry of Water and Forests of Côte d'Ivoire (MINEF). 2018. *National Policy on Forest Preservation, Rehabilitation and Expansion*. Abidjan: Ministry of Water and Forests of Côte d'Ivoire. http://eauxetforets. gouv.ci/sites/default/files/communique/forest_preservation_rehabilitation_extension_national_policy.pdf.
- Monnier, Olivier and Baudelaire Mieu. 2017. "Ivory Coast May Allow Cocoa Farms in Some Protected Forests." *Bloomberg*, November 16. Accessed November 26, 2020. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-11-16/ivory-coast-may-legalize-cocoa-farming-in-some-protected-forests.
- Observatory of Economic Complexity (OEC). 2020. "Côte d'Ivoire." Observatory of Economic Complexity. Accessed November 26, 2020. https://oec.world/en/profile/country/civ.
- Ordway, Elsa, Gregory Asner, and Eric Lambin. 2017. "Deforestation risk due to commodity crop expansion in sub-Saharan Africa." *Environmental Research Letters* 12(4). https://iopscience.iop. org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/aa6509.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin U. Persson, and Thomas Kastner. 2020. "Deforestation risk embodied in production and consumption of agricultural and forestry commodities 2005-2017." *Chalmers University of Technology, Senkenberg Society for Nature Research, SEI, and Ceres Inc. Accessed December 12, 2020.* https:// zenodo.org/record/4250532#.X8pHjmhKibg.
- Preferred by Nature. 2017. *Timber Legality Risk Assessment Cote d'Ivoire*. Copenhagen: Preferred by Nature. Accessed February 17, 2021. NEPCon-TIMBER-CoteD'Ivoire-Risk-Assessment- EN-V1.2.pdf.
- REDD+ 2017. *Stratégie Nationale REDD+ de la Côte d'Ivoire*. Ministère de l'Environnement et du Développement Durable. Abidjan: REDD+ Cote d'Ivoire. http://www.afriquegreenside.com/wp-content/ uploads/2020/08/ Strat%C3%A9gie-Nationale-REDD-VF_03102017_B.pdf.
- United Nations. 2020. "UN COMTRADE Datatabase." United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://comtrade.un.org/. [COMTRADE 2020]
- United Nations Environmental Program (UNEP). 2020. Cote d'Ivoire Country Overview to Aid Implementation of the EUTR. Nairobi: United Nations Environmental Program. Accessed February 17, 2021. https:// ec.europa.eu/environment/forests/pdf/Cote%20d'Ivoire%20_EUTR%20country%20overview_July%20 2020.pdf.
- World Cocoa Foundation. 2018. "Cocoa and Forests Initiative." World Cocoa Foundation. Accessed November 26, 2020. https://www.worldcocoafoundation.org/initiative/cocoa- forests-initiative/.



- World Wildlife Fund (WWF). "West Africa: Scattered across Guinea, Ivory Coast." World Wildlife Fund. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www.worldwildlife.org/ecoregions/at0114.
- WWF. 2017. "Bittersweet chocolate's impact on the environment." World Wildlife Fund. Accessed November 25, 2020. https://www.worldwildlife.org/magazine/issues/spring-2017/articles/bittersweet-chocolate-s-impact-on-the-environment.
- Yeung, Peter. 2019 "Ivory Coast law could see chocolate industry 'wipe out' protected forests." *the Guardian*, October 16. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2019/oct/16/ivorycoast-law-could-see-chocolate-indu.

Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods

The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture





Source: forest loss – GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]); agro-conversion – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021) from multiple sources, including

Grey circles = total forest loss

Color circles = total loss due to agro-conversion

Availability of data on legality:

1 = high 2 = medium 3 = low

GFW (2020, using Curtis et al. [2018]); and illegality - estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021).

Source: GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]).

conversion:
75-100%
50-74%
25-49%

0-24%



BOX 1 Forest Trends Findings

- Between 2013 and 2019, commercial agriculture in Ghana was likely responsible for the clearance of more than 340,000 ha of forest.
- US\$312 million in cocoa that was likely from agro-conversion was exported in 2019.
- These exports carried a medium risk of being grown on illegally cleared land.

1 Introduction

Ghana's forests are concentrated in the southwest of the country, with wet and moist evergreen forest on the coastal border with Côte d'Ivoire, semi-deciduous forest to the east, and savannah to the north. In 1990, Ghana had 9.9 million hectares (Mha) of forest, which was reduced to 7.9 Mha by 2020, or 35 percent of its territory (FAO FRA 2020). Ghana's Upper Guinean Forest is a world biodiversity hotspot, but is 85 percent degraded by illegal logging and expansion of agriculture (Acheampong et al. 2019). Ghana's remaining closed canopy forest¹ is mainly found in the gazetted forest reserves and national parks (REDD+ 2016).

2 Commodity Analysis

2.1 Deforestation 2013-2019

Ghana lost 442,522 ha of forest between 2013 and 2019, with the highest ever loss reported in 2018 when 88,521 ha were lost, or 2 percent of Ghana's 2000 forest cover (GFW 2020 using Hansen et al. 2013). The government reported a higher annual rate of forest loss in 2016, at 135,000 ha per annum (REDD+ 2016), but the government defines forests as >15 percent canopy cover, whereas we use GFW data with a >50 percent canopy cover threshold.

2.2 Drivers of deforestation

Forest Trends findings

Forest Trends' analysis on the extent and nature of forest loss in Ghana between 2013 and 2019 is based on a review of existing literature and data, including GFW (2020 using Curtis et al. 2018), Pendrill et al., and

¹ The REDD+ report defines forests as tree cover greater than 60 percent.

For the purposes of this study only the following were considered:

- **Forests:** areas with greater than 50% tree cover
- Forest loss / Deforestation: complete removal of forest cover
- Illegal: deforestation that was, at time that the clearing took place, in contravention of the country's legislative framework governing forest conversion



REDD+ (2016; 2017). After reviewing all available data, Forest Trends' best estimate is that:

At least 77% of deforestation is driven by commercial agriculture.

Justification

All sources indicated that the expansion of agriculture is the main driver of deforestation in Ghana, but it is a challenge to identify how much is commercial and how much is for subsistence. GFW (2020) identifies only 5 percent of tree cover loss as being driven by commodities, but as explained in the main report (Appendix 1, Forest Trends 2021), their methodology (Curtis et al. 2018) often confuses commercial and shifting agriculture. This is particularly relevant in Ghana where 95 percent of farms are smaller than 10 ha (GFW 2020; REDD+ 2016; Curtis et al. 2018; FAO n.d.).

Agriculture in the forest zone includes market-oriented tree crops such as cocoa, oil palm, coffee, and rubber, as well as mixed food crops such as maize, plantain, cocoyam, and cassava (FAO n.d.). The REDD+ analysis of forest loss emissions says that 77 percent of clearance of closed forest between 2013 and 2015 was for agriculture (211,517 ha of >60 percent cover). Cocoa accounted for 34 percent of forest loss, other tree crops for a further 7 percent, and 36 percent was for crops (see Table 1; National REDD+ Secretariat and Forestry Commission 2017). The crops are likely to have been a mixture of cash crops and subsistence crops. Maize cultivation expanded by 160,904 ha between 2013 and 2018 (FAOSTAT 2020). Maize is a widely consumed staple crop in Ghana, and was grown mostly for consumption until a government program promoting smallholder market engagement led to a 40 percent increase in average maize output between the periods 2013–2016 and 2017–2019. Much of the increase in production is therefore likely due to growing maize as a cash crop (MOFA-IFPRI 2020). Cassava, which increased by almost as much (157,805 ha), is a regular source of income for most rural families, and generates 22 percent of agricultural gross domestic product (FAOSTAT 2020, MOFA n.d.).

Given that the population of rural farmers did not increase dramatically in 2013, it is assumed that the 77 percent jump in deforestation was due to an increase in farming for commercial purposes (Table 1), as opposed to for subsistence. This assumes subsistence agriculture was in areas that were too small to be detected, or where the mix of crops appeared to look like forests (see below).

A study in the Ashanti region of south central Ghana analyzed deforestation in 58 forest reserves from 1986 to 2015. By 2015, nearly half of the forest reserves were degraded, and agriculture had caused 78 percent of the forest loss. Visits to 10 forest reserves revealed that the tree crops often formed a dense canopy that the authors call "deforestation in disguise" because of the tendency for satellite observations to identify it as forest rather than agro-conversion. When the tree canopy closes over the food crops, the farmers move on and clear new forest for crops, into which they interplant tree crops after a few years, creating a cycle of clearance, commodity tree planting, intercropping, and deforestation (Acheampong et al. 2019).

Cropland	Oil Palm	Citrus	Rubber	Cocoa	Sum of ag-driven loss	Total loss of closed forest
76,686	9,231	1,539	4,616	71,446	163,518	211,517
36%	4%	1%	2%	34%	77%	

Table 1: . Agricultural conversion of closed forest in Ghana 2013–2015 (ha)



2.3 Estimating how much cocoa is linked to deforestation

Cocoa was selected for the Forest Trends analysis because it is one of Ghana's top two exported agricultural commodities contaminated with deforestation. Based on its analysis, Forest Trends estimates that:

■ 13% of cocoa production is linked to deforestation.

Justification

Goldman et al. (2020) calculate that cocoa has displaced 233,599 ha of forest since 2001, or 13 percent of cocoa's total extent (1.8 Mha) in 2018 (FAOSTAT 2020). Low productivity, poverty, and non-enforcement of forest laws are underlying causes for the continued encroachment by farmers into forest.

Cocoa is planted in cleared closed canopy forest, and one-third (34 percent) of forest loss between 2013 and 2015 was due to cocoa, according to Goldman et al. (2020) and GFW (2020) forest loss data. The cocoa trees the farmers rely on are adversely affected by the loss of the forest they replace. The ecosystem services of rainfall and soil fertility begin to fail, and reduce the productivity of the existing cocoa trees, which is exacerbated by climate change (REDD+ 2015). Corporate disinterest in the environmental effects of the cocoa supply chain has been blamed for continued forest conversion for cocoa (Fountain and Friedel 2018).

Ghana's cocoa production between 2013 and 2018, 5.3 Mt, represents 18 percent of global production (FAOSTAT 2020). All cocoa is exported, worth US\$1.8 billion in 2018, Ghana's third largest export after gold and crude petroleum. The Netherlands is the top importer, followed by Malaysia, France, and Germany (OEC 2020). The United Kingdom is the sixth largest importer of cocoa beans in Europe, and Ghana is a main direct supplier to the United Kingdom (Chatham House 2020).

In 2017, the leading cocoa and chocolate companies pledged to end deforestation within cocoa supply chains. But 2018 showed a rise in primary forest loss, particularly in protected areas (Weisse and Goldman 2019). There may be grounds for hope, as tree cover loss in 2019 was lower than it was in 2018: REDD+ programs and pledges by both countries and major companies to end deforestation may have played a part. Other more destructive alternatives are also a factor, as low cocoa prices in 2018 led some farmers to lease out their land for illegal mining activities (Ebbah 2020).

2.4 Estimating illegality of agro-conversion for cocoa

Based on its analysis Forest Trends estimates that:

At least 45% of agro-conversion for cocoa is likely illegal.

Justification

GFW (2020 using Hansen et al. 2013) reports the loss of 84,319 ha of forest in protected areas between 2013 and 2019. It is likely that all forest loss in protected areas is for cocoa because: a) cocoa is cultivated in forest areas (Hoare et al. 2017); b) reports since the early 2000s have warned that the last forests outside protected areas are disappearing, pushing the deforestation risk into protected areas (UNDP n.d.); c) farmers have a preference for growing cocoa on recently deforested land (Maclean 2018). If all loss from protected areas is assumed to be for cocoa, then 45 percent of the increase in coverage of cocoa (187,940 ha) since 2013, would be illegal.

Occupancy and agriculture are not permitted in Ghana's forest reserves, although there are settlements that were already within the reserves at the time of gazetting (Agyarko n.d.). Weak enforcement of forest protection laws has allowed a gradual expansion of these grandfathered settlements into the remaining forest reserve, and there are government programs that allow farming on degraded forest land in exchange for nurturing young trees into maturity (the Modified Taungya System) (Acheampong et al. 2019; 2018), but deforestation



for crops within protected forest estates is illegal. Given that very little intact forest remains outside the protected forest estates, Forest Trends' estimate is likely conservative: forest loss in protected areas is assumed to be for cocoa expansion, and is therefore illegal, but even cocoa expansion outside protected areas is likely illegal if it is encroaching onto forest.

There are other illegalities around land ownership and land use, namely human rights abuses, child labor, trafficking, and use of hazardous pesticides. There are documented cases of the illegal use of salvage permits; these were designed to facilitate the sale of logs cut for farming and other projects, but are being used for the transport of and trade in illegally felled rosewood. Salvage permits do not authorize logging, only the collection of felled wood, but logging is carried out under them. Logging under the permits has been recorded in forest and game reserves such as Mole National Park, Gbele Game Reserve, and Wechiau Community Hippo Sanctuary (Dumenu 2019; EIA 2019).

References

- Acheampong, Emanuel Opoku, Colin J. Macgregor, Sean Sloan, and Jeffrey Sayer. 2019. "Deforestation is driven by agricultural expansion in Ghana's forest reserves." *Scientific African* 5: e00146. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.sciaf.2019.e00146.
- Acheampong, Emanuel Opoku, K.O. Agyeman, and Owusu Amponsah. 2018. "The motivation for community participation in forest management: the case of Sefwi-Wiawso forest district, Ghana." International Forestry Review 20(1): 1. https://doi.org/10.1505/146554818822824264.
- Agyarko, Tabi. *Introduction and Status of the Forestry Sector in Ghana*. Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed March 12, 2021. http://www.fao.org/3/ab567e/AB567E02.htm.
- Chatham House. 2020. "Due Diligence regulations for Forest Risk Commodities: implications for cocoa producer livelihoods in Ghana." Research Event, Online, December 2, 2020.
- Curtis, Philip G., Christy M. Slay, Nancy L. Harris, Alexandra Tyukavina and Matthew C. Hansen. 2018. "Classifying drivers of global forest loss." *Science* 361(6407): 1108-1111. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/361/6407/1108.
- Dumenu, William K. 2019. Assessing the impact of felling/export ban and CITES designation on exploitation of African rosewood (Pterocarpus erinaceus). *Biological Conservation* 236: 124-133. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. biocon.2019.05.044.
- Ebbah, Gideon. 2020. "Illegal mining jeopardizing investments in cocoa production." *Ghana News*, March 9. Accessed December 1, 2021. https://www.ghanamma.com/2020/03/09/illegal-mining-jeopardizing-investments-in-cocoa-production/.
- Environmental Investigation Agency. 2019. BAN-*Boozled: How corruption and collusion fuel illegal rosewood trade in Ghana.* Washington, D.C.: Environmental Investigation Agency. Accessed March 12, 2021. https://eia-global.org/reports/20190730-banboozled-ghana-rosewood-report.
- FAO. 2020. "FAOSTAT." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data. [FAOSTAT 2020]
- FAO. "Ghana at a Glance." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed November 30, 2020. http://www.fao.org/ghana/fao-in-ghana/ghana-at-a-glance/en/.
- FAO. 2020. "Global Forest Resources Assessment (FRA)." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://fra-platform.herokuapp.com/. [FAO FRA 2020]
- FAO. 2020. Global Forest Resources Assessment 2020 *Report Ghana*. Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nation. Accessed March 12, 2021. http://www.fao.org/3/cb0004en/cb0004en.pdf.
- Forest Trends. 2021. *Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods: The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture*. Washington DC, USA: Forest Trends. www.forest-trends.org/publications/illicit-harvest-complicit-goods/.



- Forest Trends. 2020. Tackling (Illegal) Deforestation In Cocoa Supply Chains: What Impact Can Demand-Side Regulations Have? Washington DC, USA: Forest Trends. Accessed March 12, 2021. https://www.forest-trends. org/publications/tackling-illegal-deforestation-in-cocoa-supply-chains-what-impact-can-demand-sideregulations-have/.
- Fountain, Antonie and Friedel Huetz-Adams. 2018. Cocoa Barometer 2018. VOICE Network. Accessed November 26, 2020. https://www.voicenetwork.eu/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/Cocoaborometer 2018_web4.pdf.
- GhREDD+, Forestry Commission, and Forest Carbon Partnership facility. 2016. *Ghana REDD+ Strategy 2016. Accra:* Republic of Ghana. Accessed March 12, 2021. http://extwprlegs1.fao.org/docs/pdf/gha178876.pdf. [REDD+ 2016]
- Global Forest Watch (GFW). 2020. "Global." Global Forest Watch. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.globalforestwatch.org/dashboards/global/.
- Goldman, Elizabeth, Mikaela, J. Weisse, Nancy Harris, and Martina Schneider. 2020. *Estimating the Role of Seven Commodities In Agriculture-Linked Deforestation: Oil Palm, Soy, Cattle, Wood Fiber, Cocoa, Coffee, and Rubber.* Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www.wri.org/publication/estimating-role-seven- commodities-agriculture-linked-deforestation.
- Hansen, M. C., P. V. Potapov, R. Moore, M. Hancher, S. A. Turubanova, A. Tyukavina, D. Thau, S. V. Stehman, S. J. Goetz, T. R. Loveland, A. Kommareddy, A. Egorov, L. Chini, C. O. Justice, and J. R. G. Townshend. 2013.
 "High-Resolution Global Maps of 21st-Century Forest Cover Change." *Science* 342(6160): 850-53. Accessed February 2, 2021. http://www.jstor.org/stable/42620097.
- Harris, Nancy L., David A Gibbs, Alessandro Baccini, Richard A. Birdsey, Sytze de Bruin, Mary Farina, Lola Fatoyinbo, Matthew C. Hansen, Martin Herold, Richard A. Houghton, Peter V. Potapov, Daniela Requena Suarez, Rosa M. Roman-Cuesta, Sassan S. Saatchi, Christy M. Slay, Svetlana A. Turubanova, and Alexandra Tyukavina. 2021. "Global maps of twenty-first century forest carbon fluxes." *Nature Climate Change* 11: 234-240. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-020-00976-6.
- Hoare, Alison, Richard King, and Sam Airey. 2017. *Cocoa trade, climate change and deforestation*. London: The Royal Institute of International Affairs. Accessed March 12, 2021. https://resourcetrade.earth/publications/ cocoa-trade-climate-change-and-deforestation.
- International Food Policy Research Institute (IFPRI). 2020. *Ghana's maize market. MoFA-IFPRI Market Brief 1.* Washington, DC: International Food Policy Research Institute. https://doi.org/10.2499/p15738coll2.133696.
- Maclean, Ruth. 2018. "Africa cocoa industry failing on deforestation pledge campaigners." *the Guardian,* December 7. Accessed March 12, 2021. https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2018/dec/07/africa-cocoa-industry-failing-deforestation-pledge-campaigners.
- Ministry of Food and Agriculture Ghana (MOFA). *Cassava Development in Ghana: A Country Case Study of Cassava Development in Ghana.* Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed March 12, 2021. http://www.fao.org/3/a0154e/A0154E07.htm#:~:text=Cassava%20is%20a%20major%20 crop,Gross%20Domestic%20Product%20(AGDP).
- National REDD+ Secretariat and Forestry Commission. 2017. *Ghana's National Forest Reference Level*. Arlington: Winrock International. Accessed March 12, 2021. https://redd.unfccc.int/files/ghana_national_reference_____ level_01.01_2017_for_unfccc-yaw_kwakye.pdf.
- Observatory of Economic Complexity (OEC). 2020. "Ghana." Observatory of Economic Complexity. Accessed November 26, 2020. https://oec.world/en/profile/country/gha.
- Pendrill, Florence U Martin Persson, Javier Godar and Thomas Kastner. 2019. "Deforestation displaced: trade in forest-risk commodities and the prospects for a global forest transition." *Environmental Research Letters* 14(5). https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ab0d41.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin U. Persson, and Thomas Kastner. 2020. "Deforestation risk embodied in production and consumption of agricultural and forestry commodities 2005-2017." *Chalmers University of Technology, Senkenberg Society for Nature Research, SEI, and Ceres Inc.*



- Stevens, Caleb, Rober Winterbottom, Jenny Springer and Katie Reytar. 2014. Securing Rights, Combating Climate Change: How Strengthening Community Forest Rights Mitigates Climate Change. Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.wri.org/publication/securing-rights-combatingclimate-change.
- Turubanova, Svetlana, Potapov, Peter V. Tyukavina, and Matthew C.Hansen. 2018. "Ongoing primary forest loss in Brazil, Democratic Republic of the Congo, and Indonesia." *Environmental Research Letters* 13(7): 4028. https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/aacd1c.
- United Nations. 2020. "UN COMTRADE Database." United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://comtrade. un.org/. [COMTRADE 2020]
- United Nations Development Program (UNDP). *Environmental Baseline Report on Cocoa in Ghana*. New York: United Nations Development Program. Accessed March 12, 2021. https://www.cocoalife.org/~/media/ cocoalife/Files/pdf/Library/Environmental%20baseline%20report%20on%20cocoa%20in%20Ghana%20 UNDP.pdf.
- Weisse, Mikaela and Elizabeth Dow Goldman. 2019. "The World Lost a Belgium-sized Area of Primary Rainforests Last Year." World Resources Institute. Accessed November 25, 2020. https://blog.globalforestwatch.org/fr/ data-and-research/lannee-derniere-le-monde-a-perdu-une-superficie-de-foret-tropicale-primaire-de-lataille-de-la-belgique/.

Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods

The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture



Source: forest loss – GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]); agro-conversion – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021) from multiple sources, including GFW (2020, using Curtis et al. [2018]); and illegality – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021).



Source: GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]).





Forest Trends Findings

- Between 2013 and 2019, commercial agriculture in Liberia was likely responsible for the clearance of at least 200,000 ha of forest.
 - Given that 53% of Liberia's agro-conversion commodities were exported, it is likely that international buyers were linked to the loss of more than 100,000 ha of deforestation.
 - □ At least 85% of agro-conversion is likely illegal.
 - □ Therefore, these exports carried a high risk of being grown on illegally cleared land.

1 Introduction

Liberia contains half of the remaining Upper Guinean tropical rainforest, one of the world's biodiversity hotspots (CILSS 2016). Long home to the world's largest rubber plantations (operated by Firestone/Bridgestone), the country has tried to stimulate economic development since the end of the Liberian civil war in 2003 through the allocation of large-scale logging and plantation concessions.

2 Deforestation Analysis

2.1 Deforestation 2013-2019

Since the end of the civil war, forest loss has reportedly accelerated to more than 170,000 hectares per year. Between 2013 and 2019, almost 1.2 million hectares (Mha) have been lost, or more than 13 percent of the total forest that Liberia had in 2000 (GFW 2020, using Hansen et al. 2013).

2.2 Drivers of deforestation

Forest Trends findings

Forest Trends' analysis on the extent and nature of forest loss in Liberia between 2013 and 2019 is based on a review of existing literature and data, including research from the Government of Liberia (GoL), Global Forest Watch (2020, using Curtis et al. 2013), Pendrill et al. (2020) and Liberia's REDD+ strategy. After reviewing

For the purposes of this study only the following were considered:

- **Forests:** areas with greater than 50% tree cover
- **Forest loss / Deforestation:** complete removal of forest cover
- Illegal: deforestation that was, at time that the clearing took place, in contravention of the country's legislative framework governing forest conversion



the available data, Forest Trends' best estimate is that:

At least 14% of deforestation was driven by commercial agriculture.

Justification

GFW (2020, using Curtis et al. 2018) report that subsistence agriculture was the major driver of forest loss, and that commercial agriculture was responsible for only 4 percent of the forest loss between 2013 and 2019. But, as discussed in the main report (Appendix 1, Forest Trends 2021), GFW acknowledges that their analysis is likely to underestimate the importance of commercial agriculture as a driver of forest loss, especially in the African context. Certainly, a 2.5-fold increase in forest loss after 2012 raises questions regarding the cause of such a large, sudden increase.¹ Such a large leap seems unlikely to be due solely to subsistence consumption. Rather, it suggests that GFW may be underestimating the amount of forest loss for commercial agriculture, even if it is only cash crops for domestic consumption.

The Government of Liberia (GoL 2016) REDD+ strategy states that the "conversion for palm oil plantations and Timber Sales Contracts could amount to approximately 500,000 ha of deforestation"—a similar area to that which was deforested between 2000 and 2014. The government believed that over the next 5 to 15 years, the immediate drivers of deforestation were likely to be palm oil and logging, while unplanned activities such as pit sawing (that is, informal processing of timber using chainsaws), charcoal, and shifting agriculture are threats that are likely to grow larger.

Analysis of individual agriculture concessions in the GFW database suggests that the GoL is correct and that 4 percent is indeed an underestimate. The more granular concession analysis suggests that commercial agriculture and logging concessions were responsible for at least four times more forest loss: that is, instead of 4 percent, at least 11 percent (or >166,679 ha) of forest was lost in clearing for oil palm plantations (130,675 ha from three concessions: 45 percent from Sime Darby; 27 percent from Equatorial Oil Palm; and, 26 percent from Golden Veroleum). An additional 3 percent² (36,000 ha) was lost from government-allocated logging concessions (known in Liberia as Forest Management Contracts or FMCs and Timber Sales Contracts or TSCs). A Bickel and Cerutti (2017) study noted that the "epicenters of severe deforestation emanate from the large concession."

Pendrill et al. (2020) report that between 2013 and 2017, 21,137 ha of forest was lost due to cocoa expansion, and 9,583 ha due to rubber, accounting for a further 3 percent of forest loss during that period. While the actual amount of deforestation driven by commercial agriculture is unknown, in the best case, it is 14 percent, but it is likely that commercial agriculture is responsible for much more.

2.3 Estimating illegality linked to agro-conversion

After reviewing all available data, Forest Trends' most conservative estimate is that:

■ 85% of deforestation for commercial agriculture was likely illegal.

Justification

¹ As discussed in Forest Trends (2021) Appendix 1, GFW changed their methodology in 2013 (Potapov et al. 2015). However, they were able to revise data and use consistent analyses for satellite images obtained since 2011.

² This 3% estimate is likely conservative as it does not include any forest loss associated with Community Forest Management Areas (CFMAs), now at least 20% of the area under forest contracts. Nor does the revised estimate include informal—and likely unsustainable—logging (known as pit sawing) that supplies the domestic market with timber, despite the fact that the same Bickel and Cerutti (2017) study estimated that pit sawyers log around 100,000 to 130,000 ha per year (or almost three-quarters of the area now deforested each year). The study noted the fact that pit sawyers favor logging along "roads made by logging concessions and other extractive industries may contribute to the observed spread of deforestation and forest degradation around concessions." The GoL (2016) reckons that pit sawing occupies an area of forest that is as large as the area of official commercial logging in government-allocated concessions (FMCs and TSCs). Charcoal production further consumes an area of equivalent size.



Liberia has a grim history with respect to forest management and illegal deforestation. The Liberia Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Liberia (2009) documented how, during the civil war, illegal timber exports financed weapons purchases; loggers evaded more than 85 percent of taxes; and security forces of the logging companies acted as private militias. Not a single logging company that operated between 1980 and 2003 could demonstrate that they held a valid license; so the first Executive Order of the President Ellen Johnson Sirleaf was to declare all claims to logging licenses to be null and void (Blundell et al. 2019).

The NGO Global Witness (2018) found that these patterns are continuing: all of Liberia's large logging contracts are alleged to be illegal, with evidence that logging companies are illegally owned or controlled by politicians and government officials, despite a ban on Liberian politicians owning companies with logging contracts. Forest Trends (2020) recently reviewed the distribution of benefits that operators are legally obliged to share with communities, and found that only 13 percent of the funds that should have been allocated to communities have been paid into the National Benefits Sharing Trust Fund. Further, logging companies are increasingly "exploiting legal loopholes" through CFMAs, which are the least-regulated category of Liberia's logging concessions (Global Witness 2018). This is similar to 2011–2012, when the government illegally allocated c.40 percent of Liberia's forests to logging companies through Private Use Permits (PUPs). Ultimately a presidential investigation concluded that the PUPs were rife with corruption and illegality. The government revoked all PUPs (Jallah et al. 2012) and, in 2015, the Court of Appeal upheld the conviction of the leadership of the Forestry Development Authority-the agency that manages Liberia's forests-on economic sabotage and obstruction of government function, causing the loss of US\$6 million to the government (Daily Observer 2015). A similar scandal broke in 2010 related to the corrupt allocation of rights to the carbon stored in 400,000 ha of Liberia's tropical rainforest (Carus 2010). The contract was cancelled after another presidential investigation; London police arrested the head of the UK-based company, Carbon Harvesting Corporation, which was allegedly behind the scheme (Global Witness 2011). In both cases, were it not for the role of NGO advocacy, it is unlikely that the scandals would have come to light.

The UN Panel of Experts (2013) monitoring Liberia for the Security Council explicitly identified large-scale oil palm as posing "significant challenges to peace and security in rural areas," potentially contributing to renewed civil conflict. Despite the sector operating in what Global Witness (2015) noted was a "legal vacuum," Blundell et al. (2019) reviewed the sector and found that the palm oil concessions may be considered illegal land grabs because they did not obtain informed consent, and used bribes, threats and intimidation.

While there has been no formal legal review of the commercial agriculture sector in Liberia, it is likely that non-compliance is widespread. Given the corruption, lack of enforcement, and the legal vacuum noted by Global Witness (2015), and the paltry 13 percent compliance that Forest Trends (2020) found for community benefits-sharing, compliance is most likely less than 15 percent. In a worst-case scenario, all agro-conversion would be illegal.

2.4 Estimating the percentage of agro-commodities linked to deforestation that are exported

After reviewing the available data, Forest Trends estimates:

■ 53% of commodities embodying deforestation are exported.

Justification

Forest Trends uses the Pendrill et al. (2020) estimate that 53 percent of agricultural conversion is exported. Cocoa, rice, and rubber are the top commodities embodying deforestation, and both cocoa and rubber are almost all (93 percent) exported (Pendrill et al. 2020). The Government of Liberia (2014) recognizes that the commercial oil palm plantations are "almost entirely export focused," although to date little palm oil has actually been exported. In 2018, Liberia exported 14,010 mt of palm oil, 33 percent of production, and in 2019, exports increased to 32,138 mt (FAOSTAT 2020). Presumably, exports from Liberia's oil palm plantations are



yet to appear in the Pendrill (2020) data.

References

- Bickel, Allison and Paolo Cerutti. 2017. *Liberia: Domestic Timber Value Chain Analysis*. Monrovia: US Agency for International Development. Accessed March 5, 2021. https://www.cifor.org/knowledge/publication/6819.
- Blundell, Arthur, Emily E. Harwel, Eduard T. Niesten, and Michael S. Wolosin. 2019. *The Economic Impact at the National Level of the Illegal Conversion of Forests for Export-Driven Industrial Agriculture*. https://www.climateadvisers.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/04/Climate-Advisers-Costs-of-Deforestation-for-Industrial-Agriculture-11-2017-clean.pdf.
- Carus, Felicity. 2010. "British deal to preserve Liberia's forests 'could have bankrupted' nation." *The Guardian,* July 23. Accessed March 4, 2021. https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2010/jul/23/uk-liberia-carbon-forest-bankrupt.
- Comité Permanent Inter-états de Lutte contre la Sécheresse dans le Sahel (CILSS). 2016. Landscapes of West Africa—A window on a changing world. Ouagadougou: Comité Permanent Inter-états de Lutte contre la Sécheresse dans le Sahel. Accessed March 4, 2021. https://eros.usgs.gov/westafrica/sites/default/files/ ebook-English/index.html#p=4.
- Curtis, Philip G., Christy M. Slay, Nancy L. Harris, Alexandra Tyukavina and Matthew C. Hansen. 2018. "Classifying drivers of global forest loss." *Science* 361(6407): 1108-1111. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/361/6407/1108.
- Daily Observer. 2015. "S/Court Holds Key to Convicted FDA Managers' Fate." *Daily Observer,* September 14. Accessed March 4, 2021. https://www.liberianobserver.com/news/scourt-holds-key-to-convicted-fda-managers-fate/.
- FAO. 2020. "FAOSTAT." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data. [FAOSTAT 2020]
- FAO. 2020. "Global Forest Resources Assessment (FRA)." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://fra-platform.herokuapp.com/. [FAO FRA 2020]
- Forest Trends. 2020. Community Benefits Sharing in the Forestry Sector: Liberia's Legislative Framework & Track Record on Sharing Land Rental Fees from Commercial Forestry 2007-2019. Washington, D.C.: Forest Trends. Accessed March 4, 2021. https://www.forest-trends.org/publications/community-benefits-sharingin-the-forestry-sector-liberias-legislative-framework-track-record-on-sharing-land-rental-fees-from-commercialforestry-2007-2019/.
- Forest Trends. 2021. *Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods: The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture*. Washington DC, USA: Forest Trends. www.forest-trends.org/publications/illicit-harvest-complicit-goods/.
- Global Forest Watch (GFW). 2020. "Global." Global Forest Watch. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.globalforestwatch.org/dashboards/global/.
- Global Witness. 2011. *Global Witness investigation leads to UK arrest over carbon deal in Liberia*. Washington, D.C.: Global Witness. Accessed March 4, 2021. https://cdn.globalwitness.org/archive/files/library/chc%20 4611.pdf.
- Global Witness. 2015. The New Snake Oil? Violence, Threats, and False Promises at the Heart of Liberia's Palm Oil Expansion. Washington, D.C.: Global Witness. Accessed March 4, 2021. https://www.globalwitness. org/en/campaigns/land-deals/new-snake-oil/.
- Global Witness. 2018. Power to the People? How Companies are Exploiting Community Forestry in Liberia. Washington, D.C.: Global Witness. Accessed March 4, 2021. https://www.globalwitness.org/en/campaigns/ forests/power-people/.
- Goldman, Elizabeth, Mikaela, J. Weisse, Nancy Harris, and Martina Schneider. 2020. *Estimating the Role of Seven Commodities In Agriculture-Linked Deforestation: Oil Palm, Soy, Cattle, Wood Fiber, Cocoa, Coffee, and Rubber.* Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www.wri.org/



publication/estimating-role-seven-commodities-agriculture-linked-deforestation.

- Government of Liberia (GoL). 2014. National Export Strategy; Oil Palm Export Strategy 2014-2018. Geneva: International Trade Centre. Accessed March 4, 2021. http://www.moci.gov.lr/doc/Liberia%20Oil%20Palm%20NES_web-FINAL.pdf.
- GoL. 2016. National Strategy for Reducing Emissions from Deforestation and Forest Degradation (REDD+) in Liberia. Monrovia: Republic of Liberia. Accessed March 4, 2021. http://extwprlegs1.fao.org/docs/pdf/lbr179067.pdf.
- Hansen, M. C., P. V. Potapov, R. Moore, M. Hancher, S. A. Turubanova, A. Tyukavina, D. Thau, S. V. Stehman, S. J. Goetz, T. R. Loveland, A. Kommareddy, A. Egorov, L. Chini, C. O. Justice, and J. R. G. Townshend. 2013.
 "High-Resolution Global Maps of 21st-Century Forest Cover Change." *Science* 342(6160): 850-53. Accessed February 2, 2021. http://www.jstor.org/stable/42620097.
- Harris, Nancy L., David A Gibbs, Alessandro Baccini, Richard A. Birdsey, Sytze de Bruin, Mary Farina, Lola Fatoyinbo, Matthew C. Hansen, Martin Herold, Richard A. Houghton, Peter V. Potapov, Daniela Requena Suarez, Rosa M. Roman-Cuesta, Sassan S. Saatchi, Christy M. Slay, Svetlana A. Turubanova, and Alexandra Tyukavina. 2021. "Global maps of twenty-first century forest carbon fluxes." *Nature Climate Change* 11: 234-240. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-020-00976-6.
- Jallah, James Dorbor, Felicia Coleman, James Selle, Diasmer Bloe, Thomas Doe Nah, and Kou Dorliae. 2012. *Special Independent Investigating Body Report on the Issuance of Private Use Permits (PUPs).* Monrovia: Special Independent Investigating Body. Accessed March 4, 2021. Inhttps://static1.squarespace.com/ static/599cd9d303596eabe91eb655/t/59b013b14c0dbf55424d26fc/1504711663500/ aSIIB+Report+on+PUPsb.pdf.
- Liberia Truth and Reconciliation Commission of Liberia. 2009. *Final Report*. Monrovia: Republic of Liberia. Accessed March 4, 2021. http://www.trcofliberia.org.
- Pendrill, Florence, U Martin Persson, Javier Godar and Thomas Kastner. 2019. "Deforestation displaced: trade in forest-risk commodities and the prospects for a global forest transition." *Environmental Research Letters* 14(5). https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ab0d41.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin U. Persson, and Thomas Kastner. 2020. "Deforestation risk embodied in production and consumption of agricultural and forestry commodities 2005-2017." *Chalmers University of Technology, Senkenberg Society for Nature Research, SEI, and Ceres Inc.* https://zenodo.org/record/4250532#. X8pHjmhKibg.
- Potapov, Peter, Matt Hansen, James Anderson, and Rachael Petersen. 2015. "Technical Blog: A Fresh Look at Forests, 2011-2013." Global Forest Watch. Accessed March 4, 2021. https://blog.globalforestwatch.org/ data-and-research/a-fresh-look-at-forests-2011-2013/.
- Turubanova, Svetlana, Potapov, Peter V. Tyukavina, and Matthew C.Hansen. 2018. "Ongoing primary forest loss in Brazil, Democratic Republic of the Congo, and Indonesia." *Environmental Research Letters* 13(7): 4028. https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/aacd1c.
- United Nations. 2020. "UN COMTRADE Database." United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://comtrade. un.org/. [COMTRADE 2020]
- United Nations Panel of Experts. 2013. "Letter dated 19 November 2013 from the Chair of the Security Council Committee established pursuant to resolution 1521 (2003) concerning Liberia addressed to the President of the Security Council." United Nations. https://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/s_2013_683.pdf.

Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods

The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture



Source: forest loss – GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]); agro-conversion – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021) from multiple sources, including GFW (2020, using Curtis et al. [2018]); and illegality – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021).

Availability of data on legality:

 $1 = high \quad 2 = medium \quad 3 = low$

MADAGASCAR

Grey circles = total forest loss

Color circles = total loss due to agro-conversion



Source: GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]).

Minimum extent of illegal agroconversion: • 75-100%

50-74%25-49%

0-24%





Forest Trends Findings

- Between 2013 and 2019, commercial agriculture in Madagascar was likely responsible for the clearance of more than 60,000 ha of forest.
 - Given that 1% of the agro-conversion was exported, there is a risk that international buyers may be linked to the loss of 600 ha of tropical forests.
 - □ 100% of agro-conversion is illegal.

1 Introduction

There are more unique species of plants and animals living in Madagascar than on the entire African continent, and more than 80 percent of its species can be found nowhere else on Earth (USAID 2020). Madagascar has 4.4 million hectares (Mha) (50 percent) of moist forests, 2.6 Mha (29 percent) of dry forests, 1.7 Mha of spiny forests (19 percent), and 177,000 ha (2 percent) of mangroves. According to FAO FRA (2020), there was 22.4 Mha of forest cover in 2020, covering 21 percent of the land area.

2 Deforestation Analysis

2.1 Deforestation 2013-2019

Nearly half of Madagascar's forests have been destroyed in the last 60 years. Between 2013 and 2019, Madagascar lost more than 2 Mha of forest (GFW 2020 using Hansen et al. 2013), and the annual rate of deforestation is 236 percent higher than it was between 2000 and 2012. The remaining forest is highly fragmented with 46 percent of the forest less than 100 m from the forest edge (Vieilledent et al. 2018).

Actual forest loss may be even greater than currently thought, as a study of satellite observations reported that 48 percent of 30 m x 30 m satellite images failed to identify small-scale forest loss. Madagascar's mix of dense-cover tree crops and smaller forest fragments makes detection of small-scale losses challenging, particularly agriculture that involves the cultivation of clove trees, coffee bushes, fruit trees, and vanilla lianas which produce a canopy that can be confused with forest cover (Vieilledent et al. 2018).

For the purposes of this study only the following were considered:

- **Forests:** areas with greater than 50% tree cover
- Forest loss / Deforestation: complete removal of forest cover
- Illegal: deforestation that was, at time that the clearing took place, in contravention of the country's legislative framework governing forest conversion



2.2 Drivers of deforestation

Forest Trends' analysis on the extent and nature of forest loss in Madagascar between 2013 and 2019 is based on an extensive review of existing literature and data, including research from Global Forest Watch (2020, using Curtis et al. 2018), Pendrill et al. (2020), and REDD+ (2017). After reviewing all available data, Forest Trends' best estimate is that:

At least 3% of Madagascar's deforestation was driven by commercial agriculture.

Justification

According to the REDD+ driver analysis (2017), Madagascar's forest loss is mostly driven by shifting cultivation (mainly subsistence rice production), livestock farming, mining, and fuelwood collection. The Curtis et al. (2018) driver analysis on GFW likewise reports that most forest loss (97 percent) was driven by shifting agriculture, and 2 percent was commodity-driven. In the east, rainforests are cleared for subsistence agriculture (Zaehringer et al. 2016; Vieilledent et al. 2018). The western dry forests are experiencing greater pressure from commercial agriculture. Drought in the south and southwest has meant that seasonal migration up the west coast has turned into permanent migration with a corresponding increase in deforestation. The migrants clear forest for subsistence agriculture, and also for cash crops and pasture: the local elites use the migrants as a labor pool for commercial agriculture. They are employed to extract valuable timber, then to clear the forest, often by burning, and to plant corn and peanuts. Wages are invested in zebu cattle, and further forest is cleared for pasture (Vielledent et al. 2020; Whyner 2021).

Clearing the forest is seen as a way of assuring food security for future generations as descendants have the right to use the plot for further cultivation (Urech 2011). The 2005 Land Law effectively acknowledged customary tenure for individuals and recognized individuals with claims to land by right of occupation or use as the owners. Another law, known as GELOSE (Gestion Locale Sécurisée), authorized the transfer of some forest management authority to local community management groups called Vondron'Olona Ifotony (VOI) (Urech 2011). A study found that the conditions of VOI-managed forests improved after locals gained management authority, while forests not under VOI control experienced illegal timber harvesting and conversion to cropland (McLain et al. 2019).

2.3 Estimating illegality linked to agro-conversion

After reviewing all available data, Forest Trends estimates that:

■ 100% of deforestation for commercial agriculture was likely illegal.

Justification

Forest clearance for agriculture has been illegal since 1987, according to Decree 87-143 of 1987 (Vielledent et al. 2020; Zinner et al. 2014). Prosecutions for forest clearance are rare, particularly of the large landowners who pay small farmers to clear the forest. Authorities are reportedly involved in the trade in cash crops, and politicians own some of the businesses involved (Vielledent et al. 2020).

Nearly half a million ha (437,347 ha) of forest loss was in protected areas (GFW 2020 using Hansen et al. 2013). The organizations managing protected areas have no legal enforcement powers. An analysis of NASA satellite data on active fires found an 81 percent increase in fire incidents inside protected areas between March 1 and May 17, 2020 compared to the same period in 2019, possibly because of reductions in forest patrols due to COVID-19. The west of the country, with its unique dry forests, was worst affected (Vyawahare 2020b).

Some cases of illegal agro-conversion are documented. In the buffer zone of the Ankarafantsika National



Park, a forest agent (no longer in position) hired laborers to cut down forest and sow peanuts (McLain et al. 2019). In another case, the Bongolava Protected Area (also close to the Ankarafantsika National Park) was created in 2006 because its dry deciduous forest mixed with grassy savannah and shallow lakes is one of the most endangered ecosystems in Madagascar. It was left in a management vacuum when funding was withdrawn after Madagascar's 2009 coup. In 2012, high corn prices attracted local farmers whose rice paddies had been destroyed in a recent cyclone to burn down trees and plant corn. These farmers were followed by bigger landowners and public servants who took advantage of the lack of enforcement and hired migrant day laborers to clear large areas of forest (Gerety 2018).

2.4 Estimating the percentage of agro-commodities linked to deforestation that are exported

After reviewing all available data, Forest Trends' most conservative estimate is that:

■ 1% of commodities embodying deforestation are exported.

Justification

Cattle (zebu) numbers have declined and a World Bank program to promote their beef for export was put on hold when export was banned in 2019 (Vyawahare 2020a). Maize and peanuts are the main cash crops grown on former forest in western Madagascar and peanut cultivation expanded by 50 percent from 52,000 ha in 2010 to 78,426 ha in 2017 (Vielledent et al. 2020). Peanut exports were worth US\$7.65 million in 2018, mostly exported to Vietnam (OEC 2020). Maize is grown for the domestic market, for food and for livestock feed, with farmers in western Madagascar reporting that maize from forest conversion was bought by the Star company to brew the national THB beer (Vielledent et al. 2020).

Timber and charcoal are by-products of agro-conversion. An embargo was placed on trade in the precious timber, and since 2013, *Dalbergia spp.* (rosewood and palisander) and *Diospyros spp.* (ebony) from Madagascar have been in Appendix II of the Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species of Wild Fauna and Flora (CITES), but the trade allegedly continues illegally (Sharife and Maintikely 2018). Forest Trends uses the Pendrill et al. (2020) estimate that 1 percent of agricultural conversion is exported, most of which is in beef and wood products.

References

- Curtis, Philip G., Christy M. Slay, Nancy L. Harris, Alexandra Tyukavina and Matthew C. Hansen. 2018. "Classifying drivers of global forest loss." *Science* 361(6407): 1108-1111. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/361/6407/1108.
- FAO. 2020. "FAOSTAT." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data. [FAOSTAT 2020]
- FAO. 2020. "Global Forest Resources Assessment (FRA)." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://fra-platform.herokuapp.com/. [FAO FRA 2020]
- Forest Trends. 2021. *Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods: The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture*. Washington DC, USA: Forest Trends. www.forest-trends.org/publications/illicit-harvest-complicit-goods/.
- Gerety, Rowan Moore. 2018. "Angry farmers set fire to offices of Madagascar eco group, government agency." *Mongabay*, 13 July. Accessed September 30, 2020. https://news.mongabay.com/2018/07/angry-farmers-set-fire-to-offices-of-madagascar-eco-group-govt-agency/.
- Global Forest Watch (GFW). 2020. "Global." Global Forest Watch. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.globalforestwatch.org/dashboards/global/.
- Goldman, Elizabeth, Mikaela, J. Weisse, Nancy Harris, and Martina Schneider. 2020. *Estimating the Role of Seven Commodities In Agriculture-Linked Deforestation: Oil Palm, Soy, Cattle, Wood Fiber, Cocoa, Coffee, and Rubber.* Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www.wri.org/



publication/estimating-role-seven- commodities-agriculture-linked-deforestation.

- Hansen, M. C., P. V. Potapov, R. Moore, M. Hancher, S. A. Turubanova, A. Tyukavina, D. Thau, S. V. Stehman, S. J. Goetz, T. R. Loveland, A. Kommareddy, A. Egorov, L. Chini, C. O. Justice, and J. R. G. Townshend. 2013.
 "High-Resolution Global Maps of 21st-Century Forest Cover Change." *Science* 342(6160): 850-53. Accessed February 2, 2021. http://www.jstor.org/stable/42620097.
- Harris, Nancy L., David A Gibbs, Alessandro Baccini, Richard A. Birdsey, Sytze de Bruin, Mary Farina, Lola Fatoyinbo, Matthew C. Hansen, Martin Herold, Richard A. Houghton, Peter V. Potapov, Daniela Requena Suarez, Rosa M. Roman-Cuesta, Sassan S. Saatchi, Christy M. Slay, Svetlana A. Turubanova, and Alexandra Tyukavina. 2021. "Global maps of twenty-first century forest carbon fluxes." *Nature Climate Change* 11: 234-240. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-020-00976-6.
- McLain, Rebecca, Patrick Ranjatson, Steven Lawry, Jean Mananga Rakotonirina, Renaud Randrianasolo, and Ny Tolotra Razafimbelo. 2019. *Tenure challenges to implementing forest landscape restoration in northwestern Madagascar.* Bogor: Center for International Forestry Research (CIFOR). Accessed March 15, 2021. https:// www.researchgate.net/publication/338429940_Tenure_challenges_to_implementing_forest_landscape_ restoration_in_northwestern_Madagascar.
- Observatory of Economic Complexity (OEC). 2020. "Madagascar. The Observatory of Economic Complexity. Accessed March 15, 2021. https://oec.world/en/profile/country/mdg?yearSelector1=exportGrowthYear24.
- Pendrill, Florence U Martin Persson, Javier Godar and Thomas Kastner. 2019. "Deforestation displaced: trade in forest-risk commodities and the prospects for a global forest transition." *Environmental Research Letters* 14(5). https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ab0d41.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin U. Persson, and Thomas Kastner. 2020. "Deforestation risk embodied in production and consumption of agricultural and forestry commodities 2005-2017." *Chalmers University of Technology, Senkenberg Society for Nature Research, SEI, and Ceres Inc.* https://zenodo.org/record/4250532#. X8pHjmhKibg.
- Sharife, Khadija and Edward Maintikely. 2018. "The Fate of Madagascar's Endangered Rosewoods." The Organised Crime and Corruption Reporting Project. Accessed September 30, 2020. https://www.occrp. org/en/investigations/8480-the-fate-of-madagascar-s-endangered-rosewoods.
- Stevens, Caleb, Rober Winterbottom, Jenny Springer and Katie Reytar. 2014. Securing Rights, Combating Climate Change: How Strengthening Community Forest Rights Mitigates Climate Change. Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.wri.org/publication/securing-rights-combating-climate-change.
- Turubanova, Svetlana, Potapov, Peter V. Tyukavina, and Matthew C.Hansen. 2018. "Ongoing primary forest loss in Brazil, Democratic Republic of the Congo, and Indonesia." *Environmental Research Letters* 13(7): 4028. https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/aacd1c.
- United Nations. 2020. "UN COMTRADE Database." United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://comtrade. un.org/. [COMTRADE 2020]
- Urech, Zora Lea, Mihajamanana Rabenilalana, Jean-Pierre Sorg, and Hans Rudolf Felber. 2011. "Traditional use of forest fragments in Manompana, Madagascar." In *Collaborative Governance of Tropical Landscapes*, 131e155. London: Earthscan. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/271841661_Traditional_use_of_forest_fragments_in_Manompana_Madagascar.
- US Agency for International Development (USAID). 2020. "Environment and Climate Change." US Agency for International Development. Accessed March 15, 2021. https://www.usaid.gov/madagascar/environment.
- Vieilledent, Ghislain, Clovis Grinand, Fety A. Rakotomalala, Rija Ranaivosoa, Jean-Roger Rakotoarijaona, Thomas Allnutt, and Frédéric Achard. 2018. "Combining global tree cover loss data with historical national forest cover maps to look at six decades of deforestation and forest fragmentation in Madagascar." *Biological Conservation* 222: 189-197. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2018.04.008.

Vyawahare, Malavika. 2020a. "World Bank-backed attempt to commercialize Madagascar's beef industry falters."



Mongabay, July 24. Accessed September 30, 2020. https://news.mongabay.com/2020/07/world-bank-backed-attempt-to-commercialize-madagascars-beef-industry-falters/.

Vyawahare, Malavika. 2020b. "In Madagascar's dry forests, COVID-19 sparks an intense, early fire season." *Mongabay*, June 25. Accessed September 30, 2020. https://news.mongabay.com/2020/06/in-madagascarsdry-forests-covid-19-sparks-an-intense-early-fire-season/.

Whyner, Daniel. 2021. Personal communication, USAID.

- Zaehringer, Julie G., Cornelia Hett, Bruno Ramamonjisoa, and Peter Messerli. 2016. "Beyond deforestation monitoring in conservation hotspots: Analysing landscape mosaic dynamics in north-eastern Madagascar." *Applied Geography* 68: 9-19. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apgeog.2015.12.009.
- Zinner, Dietmar, Christian Wygoda, Leon Razafimanantsoa, Rodin Rasoloarison, Herizo T. Andrianandrasana, Jörg U. Ganzhorn, and Frank Torkler. "Analysis of deforestation patterns in the central Menabe, Madagascar, between 1973 and 2010." *Regional Environmental Change* 14: 157–166. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10113-013-0475-x.

Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods

The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture



Source: forest loss – GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]); agro-conversion – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021) from multiple sources, including GFW (2020, using Curtis et al. [2018]); and illegality – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021).



Source: GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]).





- Between 2013 and 2019, commercial agriculture in Sierra Leone was likely responsible for the clearance of at least 40,000 ha of forest.
 - Given that 2% of Sierra Leone's agro-conversion commodities were exported, it is likely that international buyers were linked to at least 1,000 ha of deforestation.
 - □ Forest Trends is unable to estimate the risk of illegality associated with forest clearing.
 - □ Yet there are credible allegations of illegality linked to the 18,000-plus ha Socfin palm oil concession, apparently confirmed by a Government of Sierra Leone (2019) Technical Committee.
- However, our confidence in all these estimates is undermined by a lack of evidence. Clearly more research is warranted to understand the drivers of deforestation in a country that represents the 16th highest amount of tropical forest loss since 2013; that sits in one of the world's few biodiversity hotspots; and that fought a civil war linked to "agrarian tensions."

1 Introduction

Sierra Leone is found in the West African biodiversity hotspot of the Upper Guinean tropical rainforest. Sierra Leone's civil war, which ended in 2002, has been described as "an eruption of long-term, entrenched agrarian tensions" (Peters and Richards 2011). During the war, up to half of the population was displaced, and deforestation was restricted to the areas around settlements with large numbers of internally displaced people (IDPs) (FAO FRA 2020). Consequently, pressure on the forest was low across most of Sierra Leone, particularly in areas of high-intensity conflict (Wadsworth and Lebbie 2019; Burgess et al. 2015).

By 2012, however, the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) had recognized that deforestation was the most prominent risk factor in terms of disaster management, as forest loss was "rapidly accelerating in Sierra Leone and if it continues unchecked, could carry grave consequences, such as floods, which cause physical damages on private and public infrastructures as well as loss of lives" (Tarawalli 2012).

For the purposes of this study only the following were considered:

- Forests: areas with greater than 50% tree cover
- Forest loss / Deforestation: complete removal of forest cover
- Illegal: deforestation that was, at time that the clearing took place, in contravention of the country's legislative framework governing forest conversion



2 Deforestation Analysis

2.1 Deforestation 2013-2019

Sierra Leone has seen a drastic increase in deforestation: according to GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. 2013), forest loss increased more than 10 times, to an average annual loss of more than 140,000 ha per year. Between 2013 and 2019, nearly 1 million ha (Mha) of forest was reportedly lost.

2.2 Drivers of deforestation

Forest Trends findings

Forest Trends' analysis on the extent and nature of forest loss in Sierra Leone between 2013 and 2019, is based on a review of existing literature and data, including Global Forest Watch, Pendrill et al., and REDD+. Forest Trends concludes that there are insufficient data to arrive at a precise and accurate estimate regarding the drivers of deforestation. The existing evidence allows an estimate that:

At least 4% of deforestation is driven by commercial agriculture, although it is likely to be greater than this.

Justification

Mattai (2017) identified the following drivers of deforestation, without determining their relative contribution: urbanization, mining and quarrying, slash-and-burn farming, firewood and charcoal production, and timber production. The Curtis et al. (2018) driver analysis on GFW (2020) estimates that 96 percent of the forest loss between 2013 and 2019 was driven by subsistence agriculture, and less than 4 percent by commodities. But, as discussed in the main report (Appendix 1, Forest Trends 2021), GFW acknowledges that their analysis is likely to underestimate the importance of commercial agriculture as a driver of deforestation, especially in the African context. As slash-and-burn is used in both commercial and subsistence farming (GoSL 2017), it is difficult to distinguish shifting agriculture from commercial agriculture using satellite observations. Further, Wadsworth and Lebbie (2019) note that the "presence of mixed plantations of coffee, cocoa, cola nut, and fruit trees...are spectrally and structurally very similar to natural forests", which creates analytical challenges to using satellite imagery to determine drivers of deforestation.

Another reason to suspect the GFW attribution of forest loss is that subsistence agriculture does not seem like a reasonable explanation for an almost 10-fold jump in forest loss after 2012. Such a large leap seems unlikely if the loss was all driven by subsistence consumption. Rather, it suggests that GFW may be underestimating the amount of deforestation for commercial agriculture, even if it is only cash crops for domestic consumption.¹

A final reason to suspect that the GFW rate underestimates the importance of commercial agriculture as a driver of deforestation in Sierra Leone is the significant area of land that the government has offered to concessions. The Oakland Institute (2011) reported that between 2007 and 2011, the government of Ernest Bai Koroma leased (or was negotiating) close to 500,000 ha of farmland, double that "if all land deals involving foreign carbon credit schemes and 'pre-identified' land availabilities are taken into account." In particular, SLIEPA, Sierra Leone's investment promotion agency, had emphasized land for sugarcane and palm oil, mainly for biofuel. The leases reviewed by the Oakland Institute (2011) include:



- Sugarcane:
 - □ Addax Bioenergy (Switzerland): 20,000 ha for biofuel exports to Europe
 - □ Complant (China): 1,200 ha to 2,000 ha
- Palm oil:
 - □ Quifel Agribusiness (SL) Ltd (subsidiary of Quifel Natural Resources, Portugal): >120,000 ha
 - □ Siva Group Biopalm Energy (India): 80,000 ha
 - □ Sierra Leone Agriculture (subsidiary CAPARO Renewable Agricultural Developments, UK): 43,000 ha
 - □ Sepahan Afrique (Iran): 10,117 ha (palm oil and rice)
 - □ SocFin (Belgium/Luxembourg): 6,475 ha (palm oil and rubber)
 - □ Malaysian Government, Islamic Development Bank: 2,500 ha
- Rice:
 - □ Vedico Mange Bureh Farm Ltd (Germany/Vietnam): up to 50,000 ha
- Biofuel:
 - □ Whitestone Charles Anderson (UK): 115,000 ha

By 2020, it was not clear how many of these leases were operational. International NGOs appear focused on only one: the 50-year lease for oil palm entered in 2011 by Société Financière des Caoutchoucs (Socfin). The original lease allocated ~6,500 ha. However, two amendments increased the area claimed by Socfin to 18,481 ha, of which 12,342 ha were planted in 2019 (Schneider 2020).

Given the large number of leases negotiated by the former government of Sierra Leone, and the high rate of deforestation, more research is needed to understand the importance of various drivers of deforestation. The GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. 2013) forest loss data show a doubling of annual forest loss around 2012, and then a further increase; it could be possible that some of the increase is due to farmers introducing cash crops into production.

Pendrill et al. (2020) identify cassava, rice, and maize as the main crops embodying deforestation, but these reportedly account for only 5 percent of deforestation.

In summary, it is likely that the GFW (2020, using Curtis et al. 2018) estimate of the importance of commercial agriculture as driving 4 percent of forest loss is an underestimate, but it is not clear by how much. Lacking any additional information, Forest Trends used the GFW estimate of 4 percent, recognizing that it is likely to be the best-case scenario, and that commercial agriculture may in fact be driving much more forest loss.

2.3 Estimating illegality linked to agro-conversion

Given the paltry amount of data available, Forest Trends is unable to make an estimate of the risk of illegality associated with deforestation for commercial agriculture in Sierra Leone.

A legal analysis by Welthungerhilfe (2012) found illegality associated with the Socfin palm oil lease, concluding that "there are strong indications that due to legal inconsistencies the signed lease agreements are in effect voidable," and that there is "an urgent need for a review and amendments of both the lease and the sublease agreement so as to ease the tension and to prevent the tension generating into a conflict that would likely escalate." A leaked Government of Sierra Leone (2019) Technical Committee report also found irregularities with Socfin's Sahn Malen operations, including: a concession area that is almost 1,000 ha larger



than the lease agreement; non-compliance with the Provinces Land Act and environmental protection requirements; a lack of an illiteracy-protection clause; a lack of consent by landowners; and corruption by the local authorities.

Perhaps not surprising given this list of violations, the plantation has seen local unrest. Community members have been arrested, including in 2019, when two men were allegedly killed by government security forces inside the Socfin concession area, and people were beaten and houses damaged when police and military raids were carried out in the surrounding villages (Oakland Institute 2019).

The Oakland Institute (2019) summarized the issues with commercial agriculture in Sierra Leone, noting:

- 1 The lack of transparency and disclosure of land deals, to the extent that local communities cannot make informed decisions.
- 2 The weak legal framework and lack of inter-agency coordination within the government, which leads to weak oversight, and a lack of enforcement and safeguards.
- 3 Confusion surrounding the "availability" of land for investment due to a lack of land inventories.
- 4 Land being cultivated for biofuels as opposed to food production for local markets.
- 5 Negotiations that take advantage of local vulnerabilities and lack grievance mechanisms.

They conclude: "Given this range of problems, the conditions surrounding agricultural investments in Sierra Leone are ripe for exploitation and conflict."

However, the Socfin plantation represents only about 1 percent of all deforestation. It may be that its practices are widespread, but without any evidence to support this, Forest Trends does not make any assumptions. Therefore, we are unable to make an estimate of the risk of illegality connected to deforestation for commercial agriculture in Sierra Leone. For the purposes of the Forest Trends (2021) global analyses, we use the regional average for Africa in lieu of data specifically for Sierra Leone.

2.4 Estimating the percentage of agro-commodities linked to deforestation that are exported

After reviewing the available data Forest Trends estimates:

■ 2% of commodities embodying deforestation are exported.

Justification

Forest Trends uses the Pendrill et al. (2020) estimate that 2 percent of commodities linked to agricultural conversion are exported. While Sierra Leone once exported rice, spices, palm products, cocoa beans, and coffee, it is now a net importer of food (Oakland Institute 2011). According to Pendrill et al. (2020), of Sierra Leone's two main export commodities, cocoa now embodies only 1 percent of deforestation, and coffee 0 percent. Cassava and rice embody most deforestation (56 percent and 18 percent respectively) but they are likely for domestic consumption.

References

Burgess, Robing, Edward Miguel, and Charlotte Stanton. 2015. "War and deforestation in Sierra Leone." *Environmental research Letters* 10: 095014. https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/10/9/095014/pdf.

Curtis, Philip G., Christy M. Slay, Nancy L. Harris, Alexandra Tyukavina and Matthew C. Hansen. 2018. "Classifying drivers of global forest loss." *Science* 361(6407): 1108-1111. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/361/6407/1108.



- FAO Global Forest Resource Assessments (FRA). 2020. *Global Forest Resources Assessment 2020. Report. Sierra Leone*. Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed March 8, 2021. http://www.fao.org/3/cb0062en/cb0062en.pdf.
- Forest Trends. 2021. *Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods: The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture.* Washington DC, USA: Forest Trends. www.forest-trends.org/publications/illicit-harvest-complicit-goods/.
- Global Forest Watch (GFW). 2020. "Global." Global Forest Watch. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.globalforestwatch.org/dashboards/global/.
- Goldman, Elizabeth, Mikaela, J. Weisse, Nancy Harris, and Martina Schneider. 2020. *Estimating the Role of Seven Commodities In Agriculture-Linked Deforestation: Oil Palm, Soy, Cattle, Wood Fiber, Cocoa, Coffee, and Rubber.* Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www.wri. org/publication/estimating-role-seven- commodities-agriculture-linked-deforestation.
- Government of Sierra Leone (GoSL). 2019. *Report of the technical committee on the Malen Chiefdom land dispute in Pujehun District*. Freetown: Government of Sierra Leone. https://www.fian.be/IMG/pdf/2019_report_malen_tc_final_september.pdf.
- Hansen, M. C., P. V. Potapov, R. Moore, M. Hancher, S. A. Turubanova, A. Tyukavina, D. Thau, S. V. Stehman, S. J. Goetz, T. R. Loveland, A. Kommareddy, A. Egorov, L. Chini, C. O. Justice, and J. R. G. Townshend. 2013. "High-Resolution Global Maps of 21st-Century Forest Cover Change." *Science* 342(6160): 850-53. Accessed February 2, 2021. http://www.jstor.org/stable/42620097.
- Harris, Nancy L., David A Gibbs, Alessandro Baccini, Richard A. Birdsey, Sytze de Bruin, Mary Farina, Lola Fatoyinbo, Matthew C. Hansen, Martin Herold, Richard A. Houghton, Peter V. Potapov, Daniela Requena Suarez, Rosa M. Roman-Cuesta, Sassan S. Saatchi, Christy M. Slay, Svetlana A. Turubanova, and Alexandra Tyukavina. 2021. "Global maps of twenty-first century forest carbon fluxes." *Nature Climate Change* 11: 234-240. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-020-00976-6
- Mattai, Julius. 2017. Update of Sierra Leone Hazard Profile and Capacity Gap Analysis. Freetown: Government of Sierra Leone. Accessed March 8, 2021. http://88.208.202.41/images/reports/SECURED_FULL%20 REPORT%20FINAL%20(09-11-2017)%20-%20SIERRA%20LEONE%20HAZARD%20PROFILE%20AND%20 CAPACITY%20GAP%20ANALYSIS.pdf.
- Oakland Institute. 2011. Understanding land investment deals in Africa. Country Report: Sierra Leone. Oakland: Oakland Institute. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.oaklandinstitute.org/sites/oaklandinstitute.org/ files/OI_SierraLeone_Land_Investment_report_0.pdf.
- Oakland Institute. 2019. "Stop Land Grabbing by SOCFIN in Sierra Leone!" Oakland Institute. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.oaklandinstitute.org/stop-land-grabbing-socfin-sierra-leone.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin U. Persson, and Thomas Kastner. 2020. "Deforestation risk embodied in production and consumption of agricultural and forestry commodities 2005-2017." *Chalmers University of Technology, Senkenberg Society for Nature Research, SEI, and Ceres Inc.* https://zenodo.org/record/4250532#. X8pHjmhKibg.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin Persson, Javier Godar and Thomas Kastner. 2019. "Deforestation displaced: trade in forest-risk commodities and the prospects for a global forest transition." *Environmental Research Letters* 14(5). https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ab0d41.
- Peters, Krijn and Paul Richards. 2011. "Rebellion and Agrarian Tensions in Sierra Leone." *Journal of Agrarian Change* 11(3): 377–395. https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/29230658.pdf.
- Potapov, Peter, Matt Hansen, James Anderson, and Rachael Petersen. 2015. "Technical Blog: A Fresh Look at Forests, 2011-2013." Global Forest Watch. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://blog.globalforestwatch.org/ data-and-research/a-fresh-look-at-forests-2011-2013/.
- Schneider, Victoria. 2020. 'They took it over by force': *Corruption and palm oil in Sierra Leone. Mongabay,* June 30. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://news.mongabay.com/2020/06/they-took-it-over-by-force-corruption-and-palm-oil-in-sierra-leone/.



- Tarawalli, Patrick. 2012. *Diagnostic Analysis of Climate Change and Disaster Management in Relation to the PRSP III In Sierra Leone*. New York: United Nations Development Program. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.slurc.org/uploads/1/0/9/7/109761391/diagnostic_analysis_of_climate_change.pdf.
- Turubanova, Svetlana, Potapov, Peter V. Tyukavina, and Matthew C.Hansen. 2018. "Ongoing primary forest loss in Brazil, Democratic Republic of the Congo, and Indonesia." *Environmental Research Letters* 13(7): 4028. https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/aacd1c.
- United Nations. 2020. "UN COMTRADE Database." United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https:// comtrade.un.org/. [COMTRADE 2020]
- Wadsworth, Richard A. and Aiah R. Lebbie. 2019. "What Happened to the Forests of Sierra Leone?" *Land* 8(5): 80. https://doi.org/10.3390/land8050080.
- Welthungerhilfe. 2012. Increasing Pressure for Land: Implications for Rural Livelihoods and Development Actors A Case Study in Sierra Leone. Bonn: Welthungerhilfe. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www. welthungerhilfe.de/aktuelles/publikation/detail/case-study-sierra-leone/.

ANNEX 3: Asia-Pacific

Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods

The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture





Source: forest loss – GFW (2020 using Hansen et al. [2013]); agro-conversion – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021) from multiple sources, including GFW (2020 using Curtis et al. [2018]); and illegality – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021).



Source: GFW (2020 using Hansen et al. [2013]).





Forest Trends Findings

- Between 2013 and 2019, commercial agriculture in Indonesia was likely responsible for the clearance of 9.4 Mha of forest.
 - Given that 47% of the production was exported, there is a risk that international buyers may be linked to at least 4.4 Mha of deforestation.
 - □ At least 47% of agro-conversion was likely illegal.
 - □ Therefore, exports carried a high risk of a link to illegal deforestation.
- Exports in 2019 that were likely from agro-conversion:
 - □ US\$6.2 billion in palm oil with an 81% risk of illegality
 - □ US\$3.5 billion in pulp and \$4.8 billion in paper with a 68% risk of illegality
 - □ US\$1.1 billion in rubber with a high risk of illegality

1 Introduction

Indonesia has the world's third largest expanse of tropical forest and contains 9 percent of all forests across the tropics (GFW 2020). Located between Asia and Australia and between the Pacific and Indian Oceans, Indonesia has extremely high levels of biodiversity and endemism (Government of Indonesia 2020). It is also considered one of the world's 36 biodiversity hotspots.¹ As of 2016, however, only 20 percent of Indonesia's 151 million hectares (Mha) of forest was still intact and undegraded (GFW 2020). According to FAO, Indonesia has had the third largest loss of forests globally (0.78 percent per year) over the last five years (FRA 2020). Global Forest Watch estimates that since 2001, Indonesia's loss of 26.3 Mha of tropical forests – a 17 percent decrease in tree cover – generated emissions of more than 18 Gigatonnes (Gt) of carbon dioxide-equivalent (CO₂e) (GFW 2020).

According to the Government of Indonesia (2020), below-ground carbon sources, such as peatlands (a critical carbon sink²), are a major contributor to these emissions, mainly through decomposition (when drained, for example) and fires. Indonesia has the most extensive peatlands in the world covering 24.67

¹ There are 36 widely acknowledged biodiversity hotspots around the world. These threatened areas comprise 2.4% of the Earth's land yet contain half of all plant and animal species. (See Glossary; Conservation International 2020).

² In Indonesia, below-ground carbon sinks (including the soil) store twice the amount of carbon as the above ground vegetation (41.5 Gt vs. 21.6 Gt; GFW 2020).

For the purposes of this study only the following were considered:

- Forests: areas with greater than 50% tree cover
- Forest loss / Deforestation: complete removal of forest cover
- Illegal: deforestation that was, at time that the clearing took place, in contravention of the country's legislative framework governing forest conversion



Mha (Government of Indonesia 2020), 4.3 Mha of which in Papua, Sumatra, and Borneo have now been converted to plantations, resulting in massive carbon emissions (Dargie et al. 2019). When clearing is associated with forest fires, the peat can continue to burn for years, even below-ground. Between January 2012 and December 2020, almost three million fire alerts were reported to GFW (2020), peaking during severe El Niño droughts that exacerbated the intensity of the peat burns.

Because of the massive emissions related to forest clearing, Indonesia ranks among the world's top four emitters of greenhouse gases (Wright 2019). In 2015, the Government of Indonesia (2020) estimated that 66 percent of emissions nationwide were from forestry — mainly from a combination of forest fires, deforestation, clearing peatlands, and logging. Much of the forest loss was to make way for large-scale, commercial agriculture, particularly oil palm and pulp plantations (Climate Watch 2020).

In 2009, Indonesia committed to reduce emissions by 26 percent from business as usual by 2020.³ However, comparing the five years before the 2009 commitment to the most recent five years, Indonesia's land-use change emissions have not decreased (GFW 2020), while emissions from burning fossil fuels were a third higher (Ritchie & Roser 2017). Indonesia has now committed to reduce emissions by 29 percent of 2010 levels (60 percent of which still come from the forestry sector), mainly by reducing deforestation, forest degradation, and emissions from peatlands. Reductions are now "slated to take place over the period of 2020 to 2030" (Government of Indonesia 2020).

Indeed, over the past three years emissions have fallen, even as exports of processed timber products have increased (Government of Indonesia 2020). Recently, the United Nations Green Climate Fund paid Indonesia US\$103.8 million – the Fund's largest pay out yet – for Indonesia's efforts to curb carbon CO₂e emissions by preventing deforestation and forest degradation. It is estimated that these efforts prevented forest loss between 2014 and 2016 that would have otherwise resulted in 20.3 Mt CO₂e of emissions (Jong 2020c; UNDP 2020). The Government of Norway⁴ (2020) similarly made a payment of US\$56 million to Indonesia for preventing the emission of 11.23 MtCO₂e through reducing its rate of deforestation from 2016 to 2017.

This chapter evaluates patterns of deforestation in Indonesia over the past seven years – both successes and failures, but particularly the impact of illegal clearing for export-driven commercial agriculture on deforestation.

2 Deforestation Analysis

2.1 Deforestation 2013-2019

Between 2013 and 2019, GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. 2013) estimates that 10.6 Mha of forest cover was lost across Indonesia (or 14 percent of all forest loss across the tropics). Seven percent of Indonesia's forest cover from 2000 has been lost. In this section, Forest Trends evaluates some of the patterns associated with this forest loss.

According to GFW (2020), forest loss peaked in 2016, when nearly 2.4 Mha were lost – 39 percent from primary forests – mainly due to fires started after a severe 2015 El Niño drought, as well as political-economic dynamics unleashed by an unprecedented number of local (district-level) elections (Purnomo et al. 2019). Smoke from these forest fires likely caused the premature death of at least 100,000 people (Weisse & Goldman 2017). During the months-long crisis, the fires released more than 1.6 GtCO₂e, or more than all the emissions from the US at the time (Harris et al. 2015). The World Bank estimated that the fires cost

³ Or by 41% with international support.

⁴ This payment is based on the 2010 Letter of Intent between the governments of Indonesia and Norway, in which Norway pledged up to US\$1 billion in exchange for Indonesia slowing its emissions from deforestation (which accounts for the bulk of its CO₂ emissions).



Indonesia more than US\$16 billion in direct damage to assets and losses from affected economic activities. Fires that broke out again in 2019 cost Indonesia at least another US\$5 billion (World Bank 2016; World Bank 2020). Because about 44 percent of the areas burned in 2019 were on peatlands, carbon emissions from the 2019 fires were estimated to have almost double the emissions of the fires in the Brazilian Amazon that year (European Commission 2019; Reuters 2019).

According to reports, deforestation declined substantially between 2016 and 2019, justifying the compensation from the Green Climate Fund and Government of Norway. Indeed, the 2010 Letter of Intent (LoI) between the governments of Indonesia and Norway is credited with helping drive this decline, in part because it created political momentum, especially after the 2015 fires. Credit also goes to the creation of the Peat Restoration Agency (Badan Restorasi Gambut or BRG in Indonesian) and a 2016 moratorium on the clearing of certain peatlands and areas of primary forest.⁵ In December 2020, Indonesia extended the tenure of the BRG for another four years, expanding its remit to include mangroves (it is now the Peat and Mangrove Restoration Agency (BRGM; Government of Indonesia 2020)). Weisse & Goldman (2020) further credit the reduction in deforestation to increased law enforcement and the now-permanent moratorium on clearing selected primary forests and selected peatlands for resource exploitation. Oil palm concessions granted Location Permits prior to 2012 are notable exemptions.⁶

2.2 Drivers of deforestation

Forest Trends evaluated the extent and nature of forest cover loss due to commercial agriculture using data from Global Forest Watch (2020), Pendrill et al. (2020), Goldman et al. (2020), and Austin et al. (2019), Forest Trends found:

■ 89% of forest loss from 2013 to 2019 was driven by commercial agriculture.

Justification

Global Forest Watch (2020, using Curtis et al. 2018) estimates that 91 percent of all forest loss was driven by commodities, which is defined by GFW as including mining, not just agricultural commodities (Appendix 1, Forest Trends 2021). Given that between 2001 and 2016, mining was responsible for only 2 percent of deforestation (Austin et al. 2019), Forest Trends estimates that 89 percent of deforestation was likely driven by commercial agriculture. (Note: GFW (2020) estimated that forestry was responsible for a further 5 percent of forest cover loss.)

The GFW analyses are broadly corroborated by the academic literature on drivers of deforestation in Indonesia. Austin et al. (2019) found that a third of deforestation resulted in the conversion of forests to grassland, of which one third was later converted to other land cover categories. Such forest clearing leading to grasslands rather than development is not uncommon. Carlson et al. (2012), for example, found that in Kalimantan – one of the centers of oil palm development – 79 percent of the area allocated for oil palm up to 2010 had not been planted successfully, despite the forests being cleared.

While some clearings may have eventually been planted after significant time delays, it is widely reported that permits for clearing the forests were often obtained with no intention of ever investing in planting operations. The Government of Indonesia (2020) reports that 27 percent of pulp plantations (HTIs) have no

⁵ The moratorium, in place since 2011, bans new permits for the commercial exploitation of primary and peat forests. This was meant to limit the expansion of oil palm, pulpwood, and logging concessions (Busch et al. 2019).

⁶ This, however, does not mean that all Location Permits (Izin Lokasi) granted prior to 2012 are legal. They are only the first in a series of necessary permits before a concessionaire may clear natural forests (e.g., Environment Permits (Izin Lingkungan), Planation Business Permits (Izin Usaha Perkebunan or IUP), and Rights to Cultivate Land (Hak Guna Usaha or HGU)). It is uncommon for HGU permits to be granted to oil palm plantations inside the Forest Estate (the 120 Mha area over which the Ministry of Environment and Forestry holds sole jurisdiction) unless they had their areas released or swapped out from the Forest Estate. Only when all necessary permits have been secured should concessionaires be given a Timber Utilization Permit (Izin Pemanfaatan Kayu or IPK) by provincial forestry offices to clear fell the natural forests standing within their concessions (Brown, D. 2021).


management activity because of "social conflicts [with local communities], weak financial performance, and the gap between HTI and downstream industries." In the past, the failure to plant was also driven by persistent corruption, which facilitates what would otherwise be illegal land clearance, simply to get access to timber that operators would not be permitted to harvest otherwise.⁷ This fraud allowed operators to profit from the forest clearance and then claim tax credits for reforestation and/or plantation-development, even in cases where planting never occurred (KPK 2013; Gaveau et al. 2017).⁸

A recent concern is that the Government of Indonesia (2020) has targeted 9 Mha of land for its agricultural reform program (TORA), of which 4.1 Mha is to be "de-designated" from the Forest Estate. A further 770,000 ha of forest may be lost under another agriculture program, the Food Estate project, to be managed by Prabowo Subianto (Reuters 2020). There is concern that the Food Estate project will drive "massive deforestation," (Loasana 2020) in part because of the history of precursors. For example, the Suharto-era 1.4 Mha Peatland Project (PLG; the so-called Mega Rice Project initiated in 1995) in Central Kalimantan failed to increase food security, instead using reforestation funds to convert forests into plantations like oil palm. The Merauke Integrated Food and Energy Estate (MIFEE) in Papua also failed to increase food security and is instead now described as a "textbook land grab" for export-oriented commercial agriculture (Jong 2020e), including 594,000 ha for pulpwood and 266,000 ha for oil palm.

2.3 Estimating illegality of commercial agriculture

After reviewing all available data, Forest Trends estimates that:

At least 47% of deforestation for commercial agriculture was likely illegal.

This is a necessarily conservative estimate because there is little data on compliance for most crops. It is possible that the level of illegality (>80 percent) across oil palm plantations is widespread across the commercial agriculture sector.

Justification

Oil Palm Plantations and Legal Compliance

In 2019, Indonesia's Supreme Audit Agency (BPK) concluded that 81 percent of oil palm concessions violated one or more laws or mandatory management standards, including "operating illegally in protected, production or other forest areas; operating outside concession boundaries; operating without relevant permits; and failing to develop smallholdings for local people as required" (Greenpeace 2019).

Among the contributors to this widespread non-compliance is the fact that more than two-thirds of the 16.8 Mha of oil palm plantations are not certified under the Indonesian Sustainable Palm Oil (ISPO) standard, as is required by Indonesian Iaw (Jong 2020d). To be certified by ISPO, which operates under the jurisdiction of the Coordinating Ministry for Economic Affairs, producers must be in compliance with all legislation relevant to environmental sustainability. Ministry of Agriculture regulations⁹ state that after a company is given three warnings (with at least four months between warnings), failure to secure ISPO certification will result in the plantation's business permits (IUPs) being revoked.¹⁰

Further underlining the widespread lack of compliance, the Indonesia's Anti-Corruption Commission (KPK) found that 20 percent of oil palm plantations are illegally located inside the Forest Estate, including 300,000 ha in Protection and Conservation Forest and 3.1 Mha in Production Forest. Of the latter plantations, almost half (1.5 Mha) have apparently never applied to the Ministry of Environment and Forests (MoEF) for retroactive

 ⁷ Oil palm production has been incentivized through income tax breaks, accelerated amortization and depreciation, and a government guarantee against operational losses.
 Foreign investment in particular is encouraged by allowing up to 95 percent foreign ownership, whereas only 45 percent is allowed in most other sectors (Blundell et al. 2018).
 ⁸ Similar patterns of a lack of planting are apparently common in pulp plantations. For example, the plantation company PT MHB (whose director, Probosutedjo, was a stepbrother of former President Suharto), allegedly charged reforestation funds for planting 79,452 ha of pulp plantations in Kalimantan, while only 20,000 ha had actually been planted (Pirard & Cossalter 2006).





Source: Astuti 2020, based on Ministerial Decree No 129/2017

permission to release their concessions from (or to swap them with areas outside) the Forest Estate, and thus, are illegal. As for the remaining companies that reportedly have applied for excisions or swaps, almost no decisions have been issued after more than four years, so most of these applications may have been constructively refused by the MoEF, meaning they are still illegal (Brown 2021).

Illegal plantations on deep peat: oil palm and timber

A moratorium on the clearing of certain peatland was enacted in 2016 through Government Regulation No. 57/2016. The moratorium covers 30 percent of the 24.7 Mha of "peat hydrological units" (Kesatuan Hidrologis Gambut, KHG) across Indonesia (Figure 3). This is meant to protect peatlands inside conservation and protection forests, but also a critical and otherwise endangered subset of peat forests within production forests and non-forest public lands with "deep peat" soils exceeding three meters in depth. According to the Government of Indonesia (2021), 212 oil palm plantations hold rights to land covering an area of around 1.25 Mha of KHG, of which 600,000 ha of deep peat must be protected, and 99 pulp plantations hold rights to 2.2 Mha of KHG, of which 1.3 Mha deep peat must be protected. In total, 1.9 Mha of plantations on deep peat are impermissible.

For the entire 2.2 Mha of KHG where (HTIs are located, the MoEF requires Peat Ecosystem Restoration Plans (Rencana Pemulihan Ekosistem Gambut, RPEG) to be submitted. But as of 2019, the Government of Indonesia (2020) reports that "fewer than one quarter of those that had submitted" RPEGs had "actually improved their performance."

Both of Indonesia's major pulp and paper companies, APP and APRIL, have attracted considerable controversy for their clearing of peat forests for plantations (Anti Forest Mafia Coalition 2019a; 2019b). In 2018, Greenpeace (2018a) severed its five-year Memorandum of Understanding with APP's owners, Sinar Mas, because its APP failed to reveal the ownership structure of their suppliers (as required by law). Greenpeace also alleges that

 $^{\rm 9}$ No. 7/2009 on guidelines for evaluating plantation companies and No. 11/2015 on the ISPO.

10 BPK 2019: 31



a Sinar Mas-owned HTI had cleared thousands of hectares of forest and peatland since 2013.

Illegal burning inside concessions

While extreme forest fire seasons are linked to El Niño drought, Purnomo et al. (2019) note that "fires were not ignited because of dry climatic conditions. Fires in Indonesia were mostly intentional and man-made and were amplified by the biophysical and atmospheric conditions." Plantation operators clear forests and then burn the slash to make the land commercially cultivable, even though clearing with fire is illegal. Oil palm and pulp concessions in particular are linked to outbreaks of fire, and they were, for example, the biggest contributors to haze in Riau in 2015 (Purmono et al. 2019). According to Greenpeace (2019), between August and October 2019, the MoEF suspended activity in more than 60 concessions that had been burned to prevent evidence being destroyed pending investigation.

Between 2015 and 2019, Greenpeace (2020) estimates that across Indonesia, 4.4 Mha were burned. In just five months mid-2015, over 2.6 Mha of forest were destroyed by fire during a severe El Niño drought (CIFOR 2015). Among pulp plantations, Greenpeace (2019b) reported that between 2015 and 2018, PT Bumi Andalas Permai (linked to Sinar Mas/APP) had the largest area burned (81,800 ha) – an area larger than Singapore. The three largest pulp groups had burned more than 400,000 ha. An additional 185,600 ha reportedly was burned in pulp concessions in 2019, two-thirds of which was reported from just ten pulp concessionaires (Greenpeace 2020).

Between 2015 and 2020, the Government of Indonesia (2020) reported the MoEF issued 1,456 administrative sanctions, more than one-third for forest and land fires, and 524 "forest encroachment operations," although only 116 cases were submitted for trial. Despite this, no concessions have lost their license since 2015, and none have been suspended. In contrast, 431 written warnings have been issued (73 percent in 2019). Three concessions were revoked in 2015, but none were plantations that overlap with the largest areas burned (Greenpeace 2020).

Failure to recognize customary rights

Customary land and resource rights are articulated in the Indonesian Constitution,¹¹ as well as international human rights law (Colchester 2019). In addition, Indonesia's forestry law recognizes the rights of local communities, including the right:

- To be consulted and participate in decisions related to the resources on which they depend;
- To be compensated for loss of access to such resources;
- To have their villages and locally important sites removed from operational areas; and,
- To receive benefit-sharing and development assistance from companies who profit from forestry operations on community-claimed land.

In 2015, the MoEF issued a regulation on Forest Rights, which was replaced by a new Ministerial Regulation in 2019 on Adat [Customary] Forests and Rights Forest, to "bring the nation's forest regulation in line with a high-profile decision by Indonesia's Constitutional Court in 2013 concerning Adat forests [i.e., not allowing customary forests to be in the Forest Estate]," indeed, 34 percent of Indonesia's 74,954 villages are located in or on the fringes of forest areas (Government of Indonesia 2020). By 2020, however, only 66 Adat forests covering 44,629 ha have been recognized (Government of Indonesia 2020).

Customary rights have been routinely violated with impunity in the forestry sector (Harwell & Cortesi 2015).

¹¹ "Constitutional Court Ruling No. 35/2012 found that the Ministry of Forestry's categorization of indigenous lands as "state forest" (and therefore eligible to be licensed to forestry companies) is discriminatory and unconstitutional. Likewise, ruling No. 45/2011 found the issuing of forestry concessions without investigating the existence of preexisting claims to be discriminatory to Indigenous communities and damaging to their livelihoods." (Harwell & Cortesi 2015)



For example, an investigation by the Forest Stewardship Council found "clear and convincing evidence" that the oil palm company Korindo had violated the rights of indigenous peoples by first failing to properly consult them about plans to convert community lands into oil palm plantations, and then by unfairly compensating the affected communities (Jong 2019a). Such widespread disregard for legal customary rights fuels ongoing conflicts between companies and communities – disputes that often turn violent (IPAC 2013, 2016).

As mentioned above, 27 percent of pulp plantations are not actively managed, a main cause of which is conflict with local communities (Government of Indonesia 2020). These results match the Indonesian Chamber of Commerce and the Indonesia Business Council for Sustainable Development's Conflict Resolution Unit (Barriero 2017) that found that the costs of conflict "are significant, misunderstood, and potentially pose a serious obstacle to productivity for companies, communities, and the government, and therefore, Indonesia as a whole." In two-thirds of the reported conflicts, the driver was land disputes between plantations and local communities, and in more than half of all cases, conflicts thought to be resolved had re-emerged or escalated.

Corruption & tax evasion

Patronage networks in the plantation sector, and patronage politics in Indonesia more broadly, have made it easy for companies to bypass regulations and obtain licences for peatlands (Varkkey 2013). The series "Indonesia for Sale" documented how district chiefs "systematically exploited their control over land amid a near-complete lack of oversight, to make millions of dollars by selling permits to major plantation firms" (The Gecko Project 2019). For example, Akil Mochtar, the chief justice of Indonesia's Constitutional Court in 2013, was paid a bribe to throw an election for incumbent officials from Kalimantan. The money for the bribe came directly from a deal for plantation permits involving a Malaysian company.

Politicians in forest districts appear to often rely on funding from loggers and plantation developers to fund their campaigns, setting up a conflict of interest as these politicians are responsible for land-use decisions and local law enforcement. An analysis by Burgess et al. (2012) found a "political logging cycle," whereby illegal logging in Protected Areas jumped by 42 percent in the year leading up to local elections. Illegal logging then fell dramatically in the election year and did not resume in Protected Areas thereafter. However, in the post-election years, increased deforestation due to concession clearing outside of Protected Areas increased by 40 to 57 percent, as politicians seemed to repay their election debts by granting forest concessions. The same study examined "district splitting," which occurred as part of the decentralization movement after the fall of former President Suharto. For each new district added, the provincial deforestation rate increased by 7.8 percent. In Kalimantan, "local elections were found to be an obstacle [not a solution]" in tackling forest fires as "incumbents issue [concession] permits to improve their chances of continuing in the second term. Meanwhile, the challengers make [campaign] promises to allocate land." (Purnomo et al. 2019)

Environmental Investigation Agency (2014) found that in 2014 in Central Kalimantan province, where oil palm has now expanded to cover more than 1.7 Mha, local sawmills reported a 150 percent spike in timber sourced from logging concessions. But it is unlikely that such a dramatic increase could have come from the legal logging concessions because it would have meant that they exceeded their annual allowable cut by 150 percent. Researchers concluded that timber sourced from land clearing for plantations was likely being mischaracterized as originating from legal forestry and/or laundered from other sources (EIA 2014).

Summary

The Indonesian Supreme Audit Agency concluded that at least 81 percent of oil palm concessionaires were operating illegally. Another estimate suggests that oil palm was responsible for half of the forest loss driven by agro-commodities between 2013 and 2017 (Pendrill et al. 2020). Estimating the rate of illegality across the other half of forest loss is difficult as these commodities have not been subject to a similar audit. However, as outlined above, many pulp plantations have been linked to fires and tax evasion, among other violations



of law and regulation. At least 1.3 Mha are on protected deep peat, 27 percent are not actively managed, and almost 0.6 Mha were burned between 2015 and 2019. Assuming, at the very least, that the 0.6 Mha of forest lost to fires were illegal, then between oil palm and pulp plantations alone, at least 47 percent of that deforestation was likely illegal.

There is clearly a need for increased monitoring given: 1) the vast area cleared for commercial agriculture, 2) the fact that that area is likely increasing and so much has been on peat land, and 3) the widespread illegality associated with the oil palm sector — the only commodity for which a formal review has been completed. The Government must do more to monitor and report on compliance of the legality of agro-conversion, especially because Indonesia is responsible for almost 15 percent of all tropical forest loss since 2013. Further, given the high risk of agricultural products being contaminated by a link to illegal deforestation, traders must practice enhanced due diligence when purchasing commodities from Indonesia.

2.4 Estimating the percentage of agro-commodities linked to deforestation that are exported

After reviewing available data, Forest Trends estimates that:

■ 47% of commodities embodying deforestation are exported.

After completing its own assessment, Forest Trends concluded that Pendrill et al. (2020)'s estimate that 47 percent of agro-conversion is exported is sound. Palm oil accounts for 83 percent of all exported crops linked to deforestation, and 88 percent of Indonesia's palm oil production was exported between 2013 and 2017 (Pendrill et al. 2020; FAOSTAT 2020; COMTRADE 2020). Wood products from plantations account for a further 5 percent of exported embodied deforestation, and rubber accounts for 6 percent (Pendrill et al. 2020).

Palm oil, pulp, and rubber were selected for Forest Trends' analysis because together they are three major export crops that account for more than 65 percent of Indonesia's embodied deforestation in crops (Pendrill et al. 2020).

3.1 Oil Palm

3 Commodity Analysis

Based on its analysis, Forest Trends estimates that:

- 38% of palm oil production was linked to deforestation.
- At least 81% of agro-conversion for palm oil is likely illegal.

Justification

Palm oil meets more than 40 percent of global demand for vegetable oil (Meijaard et al. 2020) and between 2013 and 2018, 54 percent of global imports of crude palm oil came from Indonesia. In 2019, Indonesia's 32 million tonnes (Mt) of palm oil exports were worth over US\$16 billion (COMTRADE 2020).

While Carlson et al. (2013) estimated that 69 percent of oil palm planted from 1990 to 2010 in Kalimantan replaced forest, a meta-review of five studies of palm oil expansion estimated that, on average, 38 percent of oil palm plantations replaced forest (Meijaard et al. 2020).

3.2 Tree plantations (mainly for pulp)

Based on its analysis, Forest Trends estimates that:

■ 100% of tree plantations are linked to deforestation.



At least 68% of agro-conversion for plantations was likely illegal.

Justification

The vast majority of Indonesia's 2 Mha of pulp plantations planted since the early 1990s "occurred through clearing degraded primary forests, much of which was located on peatlands. As a result, the industry was a leading driver of deforestation through the early-2010s" (TRASE 2021a). Of the pulp plantations, about 1 Mha are on peatlands that have experienced recurring fires (TRASE 2021b), which suggests that over time, "these plantations will steadily become less productive or even unviable" (TRASE 2021a; TRASE 2021b).

Between 2015 and 2019, wood consumption by the pulp processing sector increased by about one-third, mostly due to the opening of the OKI mill in South Sumatra in 2016, which expanded the sector's domestic processing capacity by 38 percent (TRASE 2021a). However, the same study found that since 2013, there has been an 85 percent reduction in the amount of annual deforestation driven by the sector, presumably as pulp plantations began meeting Indonesia's supply needs.

According to FAO FRA (2020), Indonesia has 2 Mha, of pulp plantations, and thus, it is likely that all HTI plantations are linked to deforestation. Prior to 2013, Forest Trends (2014) estimated that at least 80 percent of this conversion had been illegal. Since then, Forest Trends has been unable to obtain a rigorous estimate on the rate of illegality related to clearing for pulp plantations. But, given that clearing since 2013 accounts for only about 15 percent of all forest clearing for pulp, it is likely that at least 68 percent of forest conversion for pulp was illegal.

Indonesia produced 87 Mt of pulp between 2013 and 2018, and 120 Mt of paper (FAOSTAT 2020). Exports of pulp were negligible, while 53 percent of paper was exported worth US\$1.3 billion between 2013 and 2019 (COMTRADE 2020).

3.3 Rubber

Forest Trends estimates that:

At least 26% of rubber was linked to deforestation.

Justification

Rubber cultivation covered 3,671,302 ha in 2018, of which 965,163 ha replaced forest between 2001 and 2015 (Goldman et al. 2020; FAOSTAT 2020).

References

- Abood, S.A., Lee, J.S.H., Burivalova, Z., Garcia-Ulloa, J., & Koh, L.P. 2014. "Relative Contributions of the Logging, Fiber, Oil Palm, and Mining Industries to Forest Loss in Indonesia." *A Journal of the Society for Conservation Ecology*. DOI: 10.1111/conl.12103.
- Anti-Forest Mafia Coalition. 2019a. *More peatland fire disasters for Indonesia? Pulp companies and Government not transparent with restoration plans for fire-prone peatlands*. Riau, Indonesia: Eyes on the Forest. www. eyesontheforest.or.id/reports/ngos-coalition-government-pulp-companies-not-transparent-with-peat-restoration-plans
- Anti-Forest Mafia Coalition. 2019b. *Peat fires raging as Indonesian Government turns back the clock on restoration; Gov rewards paper giants for lack of action to restore peat in their vast empires*. Riau, Indonesia: Eyes on the Forest. www.eyesontheforest.or.id/reports/peat-fires-raging-as-indonesian-government-turns-back-the-clock-on-restoration
- Anti-Forest Mafia Coalition. 2020. SUSTAINING DEFORESTATION; APRIL's Links with PT Adindo Hutani Lestari Undercut "No Deforestation" Pledge. Riau, Indonesia: Eyes on the Forest. www.eyesontheforest.or.id/



reports/sustaining-deforestation-aprils-links-with-pt-adindo-hutani-lestari-undercut-no-deforestation-pledge

- Astuti, R. 2020. "Fixing flammable Forest: The scalar politics of peatland governance and restoration in Indonesia." *Asia Pacific Viewpoint*. 61. pp. 283-300. DOI: 10.1111/apv.12267.
- Barriero, V. et al. 2017. *The Cost of Conflict In Oil Palm in Indonesia*. KADIN CRU, Indonesian Chamber of Commerce, Jakarta. daemeter.org/new/uploads/20170121193336.The_Cost_of_Conflict_in_Oil_Palm_ Indonesia_.pdf.
- Brown, David. February 11, 2021. Personal communication. Brown Brothers Energy and Environment, LLC.
- Burgess, R. et al. 2012. "The Political Economy of Deforestation in the Tropics." *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*. 127, 4. pp. 1707-1754. DOI: 10.1093/qje/qjs034.
- Busch, J., Ferretti-Gallon, K., Engelmann, J. et al. 2015. "Reductions in emissions from deforestation from Indonesia's moratorium on new oil palm, timber, and logging concessions." *PNAS*. 112, 5. pp. 1328-1333. DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1412514112.
- Climate Watch. "Data Explorer: Data Sources: CAIT." Accessed 2020. Data downloaded here: www.climatewatchdata. org/data-explorer/historical-emissions.
- Carlson, K.M., Heilmayr, R., Gibbs, H.K. et al. 2018. "Oil palm certification, forests, and fire." *PNAS*. 115, 1. pp. 121-126. DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1704728114.
- CIFOR. October 30, 2015. *Clearing the smoke: The causes and consequences of Indonesia's fires*. Bogor, Indonesia: Forests News, CIFOR. blog.cifor.org/37016/clearing-the-smoke-the-causes-and-consequences-ofindonesias-fires?fnl=en.
- Colchester, M. 2011. *Palm oil and indigenous peoples in South East Asia*. Moreton-in-Marsh, United Kingdom: Forest Peoples Programme and Rome, Italy: International Land Coalition. www.forestpeoples.org/sites/fpp/ files/publication/2010/08/palmoilindigenouspeoplesoutheastasiafinalmceng_0.pdf.
- Colchester, M. et al. 2020. "Upholding Human Rights in Jurisdictional Approaches." www.forestpeoples.org/ sites/default/files/documents/Upholding%20Human%20Rights%20in%20Jurisdictional%20Approaches%20 Jun2020.pdf.
- Curran, L. et al. 2004. "Lowland Forest Loss in Protected Areas of Indonesian Borneo." *Science*. 303, 3660. pp. 1000-1003. DOI: 10.1126/science.1091714.
- Dargie, G., Lewis, S., Lawson, I. et al. 2017. "Age, extent and carbon storage of the central Congo Basin peatland complex." *Nature*. 542. pp. 86-90. DOI: 10.1038/nature21048.
- Dargie, G., Lawson, I., Rayden, T., Miles, L., Mitchard, E., Page, S., Bocko, Y., Ifo, S., Lewis, S. 2019. "Congo Basin peatlands: threats and conservation priorities." *Mitigation and Adaptation Strategies for Global Change*. 24,4. pp. 669-686. DOI: 10.1007/s11027-017-9774-8.
- EIA. 2014. *PERMITTING CRIME: How palm oil expansion drives illegal logging in Indonesia*. Washington DC, USA: Environmental Investigation Agency. eia-international.org/wp-content/uploads/Permitting-Crime.pdf.
- European Commission. Dec. 11, 2019. "Press Release: Copernicus: A year in fire." Reading, United Kingdom: European Centre for Medium-Range Weather Forecasts, European Commission. atmosphere.copernicus. eu/copernicus-year-fire.
- Farand, Chloé. 2020. "Forest destruction spiked in Indonesia during coronavirus lockdown." Climate Home News, August 2020. Accessed Sept. 10, 2020. www.climatechangenews.com/2020/08/18/forest-destruction-spiked-indonesia-coronavirus-lockdown/.
- FAO. 2020. *Global Forest Resources Assessment 2020, Main Report.* Rome, Italy: Food and Agriculture Organization. www.fao.org/3/ca9825en/CA9825EN.pdf.
- Forest Trends. 2021. *Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods: The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture*. Washington DC, USA: Forest Trends. www.forest-trends.org/publications/illicit-harvest-complicit-goods/.

Friends of the Earth Europe. 2015. Up in Smoke: Failures in Wilmar's promise to clean up the palm oil business.



Brussels, Belgium: Friends of the Earth Europe. friendsoftheearth.eu/publication/up-in-smoke-failures-inwilmars-promise-to-clean-up-the-palm-oil-business/.

- Gatti, Roberto & Velichevskaya, Alena. 2020. "Certified "sustainable" palm oil took the place of endangered Bornean and Sumatran large mammals habitat and tropical forests in the last 30 years." *Science of the Total Environment.* 742. pp. 140712. DOI: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.140712.
- Government of Indonesia. 2020. *Presiden Jokowi Lantik Kepala BNN dan Kepala Badan Restorasi Gambut dan Mangrove Sumber.* setkab.go.id/presiden-jokowi-lantik-kepala -bnn-dan-kepala-badan-restorasi-gambut-dan-mangrove/.
- Government of Indonesia. 2020. *The State of Indonesia's Forests 2020*. Ministry of Environment and Forestry, Republic of Indonesia. kemlu.go.id/download/L1NoYXJIZCUyMERvY3VtZW50cy9Eb2t1bWVuX0luZ m9ybWFzaS9UaGUIMjBTdGF0ZSUyMG9mJTIwSW5kb25Ic2IhJTIwRm9yZXN0JTIwMjAy MCUyMEV4ZWN1dGI2ZSUyMFN1bW1hcnkucGRm.
- Government of Norway. 2020. *Norway will pay 530 million NOK for reduced deforestation in Indonesia*.www. regjeringen.no/en/aktuelt/noreg-betaler-530-millionar-for-redusert-avskoging-i-indonesia/id2722135/.
- Greenpeace International. 2015. Indonesia's Forests: Under Fire Indonesia's fire crisis is a test of corporate commitment to forest protection. Amsterdam, Netherlands: Greenpeace International. Accessed on May 22, 2019. wayback.archive-it.org/9650/20200407144901/http://p3-raw.greenpeace.org/international/Global/ international/publications/forests/2015/Under-Fire-Eng.pdf.
- Greenpeace International. May 16, 2018. Press Release: "Greenpeace slams APP/Sinar Mas over links to deforestation, ends all engagement with company." Amsterdam, Netherlands: Greenpeace International. www.greenpeace.org/international/press-release/16535/greenpeace-slams-app-sinar-mas-over-links-to-deforestation-ends-all-engagement-with-company/.
- Greenpeace International. Sept. 21, 2018. Press Release: "Time for a ban on deforestation for palm oil, not a moratorium, says Greenpeace." Amsterdam, Netherlands: Greenpeace International. Accessed on Sept. 14, 2020. www.greenpeace.org/international/press-release/18595/time-for-a-ban-on-deforestation-for-palm-oil-not-a-moratorium-says-greenpeace/.
- Greenpeace International. 2019a. *Burning down the house: How Unilever and other global brands continue to fuel Indonesia's fires*. Amsterdam, Netherlands: Greenpeace International. www.greenpeace.de/sites/ www.greenpeace.de/files/publications/burning_down_the_house.pdf.
- Greenpeace Southeast Asia. 2019b. Indonesian Forest Fires Crisis: Palm oil and pulp companies with largest burned land areas are going unpunished. Indonesia: Greenpeace Southeast Asia. www.greenpeace.org/ southeastasia/publication/3106/3106/.
- Greenpeace Southeast Asia. 2020. Burning issues: Five years of fire. Indonesia's pro-business 'Omnibus Law' gives more impunity to biggest plantation sector burners. Indonesia: Greenpeace Southeast Asia. storage. googleapis.com/planet4-southeastasia-stateless/2020/10/b3692f64-five-year-of-fires-261020.pdf.
- Gross, A., Schipani, A., Palma S. and Findlay S. August 9, 2020. "Global deforestation accelerates during pandemic." Financial Times. www.ft.com/content/b72e3969-522c-4e83-b431-c0b498754b2d.
- Harahap, Rizal. Sept. 7, 2016. "RAPP accused of peatland conversion." The Jakarta Post. www.thejakartapost. com/news/2016/09/07/rapp-accused-of-peatland-conversion.html.
- Harris, N. et al. October 29, 2015. "With Latest Fires Crisis, Indonesia Surpasses Russia as World's Fourth-Largest Emitter." Washington DC, USA: World Resources Institute. www.wri.org/blog/2015/10/latest-fires-crisis-indonesia-surpasses-russia-world-s-fourth-largest-emitter.
- Harwell, E. & Cortesi, L. 2015. False Assurances: A Briefing For International Buyers And Customs Authorities On How Indonesia's Timber Legality Verification System Fails To Protect Community Rights. San Francisco, USA: Rainforest Action Network. d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront.net/rainforestactionnetwork/pages/5790/ attachments/original/1429822653/RAN_False_Assurances_LOW.pdf?1429822653.

Ibnu Aqil, A.M. March 6, 2021. "Indonesia claims success for lowest deforestation rate in 5 years as Covid-19



cases are still rising and goes above 1.379 million." The Jakarta Post. www.thejakartapost.com/news/2021/03/06/ ministry-claims-success-for-lowest-deforestation-rate-in-5-years.html.

- IPAC. 2013. *MESUJI: Anatomy of an Indonesian Land Conflict*. Jakarta, Indonesia: Institute for Policy Analysis of Conflict. file.understandingconflict.org/file/2013/09/Mesuji_FINAL.pdf.
- IPAC. August 31, 2016. "Land and Resources Disputes: Anatomy of an Indonesian Land Conflict." Jakarta, Indonesia: Institute for Policy Analysis of Conflict. www.understandingconflict.org/en/conflict/read/54/ Anatomy-of-an-Indonesian-Oil-Palm-Conflict.
- Irawan, S., Widiastomo, T., Tacconi, L. et al. 2019. "Exploring the design of jurisdictional REDD+: The case of Central Kalimantan, Indonesia." *Forest Policy and Economics*. 108. pp. 108853. DOI: 10.1016/j.forpol.2018.12.009.
- Jacobson, Philip. October 9, 2020. "New Indonesian law may make it harder to punish firms for haze-causing fires." Mongabay. news.mongabay.com/2020/10/new-indonesian-law-may-make-it-harder-to-punish-firms-for-haze-causing-fires/.
- Jong, Hans Nicholas. Nov. 16, 2018. "RSPO adopts total ban on deforestation under sweeping new standards." news.mongabay.com/2018/11/rspo-adopts-total-ban-on-deforestation-under-sweeping-new-standards/.
- Jong, Hans Nicholas. Nov. 11, 2019a. "FSC report on palm giant Korindo lists litany of violations, even with redactions." Mongabay. news.mongabay.com/2019/11/fsc-report-on-palm-giant-korindo-lists-litany-of-violations-even-with-redactions/.
- Jong, Hans Nicholas. August 14, 2019. "Indonesia forest-clearing ban is made permanent, but labeled 'propaganda" Mongabay. Accessed Sept. 14, 2020. news.mongabay.com/2019/08/indonesia-forest-clearing-ban-is-madepermanent-but-labeled-propaganda/.
- Jong, Hans Nicholas. Oct. 23, 2020. "'Zero-deforestation' paper giant APRIL justifies clearing of Sumatran peatland." Mongabay. news.mongabay.com/2020/10/pulp-paper-giant-april-rapp-riau-peatland-canal/.
- Jong, Hans Nicholas. Oct. 22, 2020b. "Paper giant APRIL linked to Borneo forest clearing despite zerodeforestation vow." Mongabay. news.mongabay.com/2020/10/pulp-paper-april-zero-deforestation-borneoadindo-hutani-lestari/.
- Jong, Hans Nicholas. Sept. 8, 2020c. "Experts question integrity of Indonesia's claim of avoided deforestation." Mongabay. news.mongabay.com/2020/09/green-climate-fund-indonesia-redd-deforestation/.
- Jong, Hans Nicholas. April 29, 2020d. "Indonesia aims for sustainability certification for oil palm smallholders." Mongabay. news.mongabay.com/2020/04/indonesia-aims-for-sustainability-certification-for-oil-palmsmallholders/.
- Jong, Hans Nicholas. Oct. 6, 2020e. "Indonesia's food estate program eyes new plantations in forest frontiers." Mongabay. news.mongabay.com/2020/10/indonesia-food-estate-program-papua-sumatra-expansion/.
- Jong, Hans Nicholas. March 1, 2021. "Papua deforestation highlights eastward shift of Indonesia forest clearing." Mongabay. news.mongabay.com/2021/03/papua-deforestation-highlights-eastward-shift-of-indonesiaforest-clearing/.
- KEHATI. 2019. Palm Inside "Resolving the Oil Palm Invasion Inside the Forest Estate." Jakarta, Indonesia: KEHATI. sposindonesia.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/12/Palm-Inside-Preview-Rev-2.pdf.
- Kemen, A. et al. 2019. "What causes deforestation in Indonesia?" *Environmental Research Letters*. 14. pp. 024007. DOI: 10.1088/1748-9326/aaf6db.
- Kemen, A. August 5, 2020. Personal communication. RTI International.
- Koalisi Indonesia Memantau. 2021. *Planned Deforestation: Forest Policy in Papua*. Jakarta, Indonesia: Koalisi Indonesia Memantau. auriga.or.id/cms/uploads/pdf/report/7/1/planned_deforestation_in_papua_en.pdf.
- Lam, W. et al. 2019. "Greenhouse gas footprints of palm oil production in Indonesia over space and time." *Science of the Total Environment*. 688. DOI: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.06.377.
- Levang, P. et al. 2016. "Oil Palm Plantations and Conflict in Indonesia: Evidence from West Kalimantan." In The



Oil Palm Complex: Smallholders, Agribusiness, and the State in Indonesia and Malaysia, Rob Cramb & John F. McCarthy (eds). Singapore: NUS Press Pte. Ltd. muse.jhu.edu/book/64144.

- Litvinoff, M. & Griffiths, T. 2014. Securing Forests Securing Rights: Report of the International Workshop on Deforestation and the Rights of Forest Peoples. Forest Peoples Programme, Pusaka, and Pokker Sistem Hutan Kerakyatan. www.forestpeoples.org/sites/default/files/private/publication/2014/09/prreport.pdf.
- Loasana, N.A. Nov. 16, 2020. "Food estate program in protected forests may lead to 'massive deforestation' in Indonesia." The Jakarta Post. www.thejakartapost.com/news/2020/11/16/food-estate-program-in-protected-forests-may-lead-to-massive-deforestation-walhi.html.
- Meijaard, E. *et al.* 2020. Supplemental materials for preprint: "The environmental impacts of palm oil in context." *Nature Plants.* 6. pp. 1418-1426. DOI: 10.1038/s41477-020-00813-w. Retrieved from: osf.io/6vxce.
- Mosnier, A. et al. 2017. Palm Oil and Likely Futures: Assessing the Potential Impacts of Zero Deforestation Commitments and a Moratorium on Large-Scale oil Palm plantations in Indonesia. Bogor, Indonesia: Center for International Forestry Research (CIFOR). www.cifor.org/knowledge/publication/6468/.
- Pendrill, F. *et al.* 2019. "Agricultural and forestry trade drives large share of tropical deforestation emissions" *Global Environmental Change*. 56. pp. 1-10. DOI: 10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2019.03.002.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin U. Persson, and Thomas Kastner. 2020. "Deforestation risk embodied in production and consumption of agricultural and forestry commodities 2005-2017." Chalmers University of Technology, Senkenberg Society for Nature Research, SEI, and Ceres Inc. https://zenodo.org/record/4250532#. X8pHjmhKibg.
- Purnomo, H. *et al.* 2019. "Forest and land fires, toxic haze and local politics in Indonesia." *International Forestry Review Vol.* 21, 4. pp. 1-15. www.cifor.org/publications/pdf_files/articles/APurnomo1902.pdf
- Pye, O. 2019. "Commodifying sustainability: Development, nature and politics in the palm oil industry." *World Development*. 121. pp. 218-228. DOI: 10.1016/j.worlddev.2018.02.014.
- Rahman, D.F. Sept. 30, 2020. "Explainer: All you need to know about the govt's food estates." The Jakarta Post. www.thejakartapost.com/news/2020/09/30/explainer-all-you-need-to-know-about-the-govts-food-estates. html.
- Reuters Staff. January 13, 2016. "Indonesia sets up peatland restoration agency after fires." Reuters. www. reuters.com/article/us-indonesia-haze-peatlands/indonesia-sets-up-peatland-restoration-agency-after-fires-idUSKCN0US0C620160114.
- Reuters Staff. Dec. 11, 2019. "World Bank says Indonesia forest fires cost \$5.2 billion in economic losses." Reuters. www.reuters.com/article/us-indonesia-environment/world-bank-says-indonesia-forest-fires-cost-5-2-billionin-economic-losses-idUSKBN1YF0FJ.
- Reuters Staff. Sept. 23, 2020a. "Indonesia starts developing controversial food estate project." Reuters. www. reuters.com/article/us-indonesia-food-estate/indonesia-starts-developing-controversial-food-estate-project-idlNKCN26E0W5?edition-redirect=in.
- Reuters Staff. Dec. 2, 2020b. "Indonesian fires burnt 1.6 Mha of land this year: researchers." Reuters. www. reuters.com/article/us-southeast-asia-haze/indonesian-fires-burnt-1-6-million-ha-of-land-this-year-researchers-idUSKBN1Y60VP. Accessed Sept. 10, 2020.
- Ritchie, H. & Roser, M. 2017. "Our World In Data: CO2 and Greenhouse Gas Emissions: Country Profiles." Last Revised August 2020. Global Carbon Project, University of Oxford. ourworldindata.org/co2-and-othergreenhouse-gas-emissions#co2-and-greenhouse-gas-emissions-country-profiles/.
- The Gecko Project. May 8, 2019. "What we learned from two years of investigating corrupt land deals in Indonesia." The Gecko Project. thegeckoproject.org/what-we-learned-from-two-years-of-investigating-corrupt-land-deals-in-indonesia-17988e27e981.
- TRASE. February 23, 2021a. "Indonesia pulp sector's progress on deforestation hangs in the balance." Trace Insights. insights.trase.earth/insights/indonesia-pulp-sector-deforestation-hangs-in-balance.



- TRASE. February 23, 2021b. "Indonesia's pulp exports linked to widespread fires on peatlands." Trace Insights. insights.trase.earth/insights/indonesia-pulp-exports-linked-to-widespread-fires-peatlands.
- UNDP. August 27, 2020. "Press Release of Indonesia's Ministry of Environment and Forestry and Ministry of Finance: Green Climate Fund Approves Indonesia's REDD+ RBP Proposal of USD 103.8 Million." Climate & Forests, United Nations Development Programme. www.climateandforests-undp.org/green-climate-fund-approves-indonesia%E2%80%99s-redd-rbp-proposal-usd-1038-million.
- USDA. 2013. *Indonesia: Palm Oil Expansion Unaffected by Forest Moratorium*. Commodity Intelligence Report. Washington DC, USA: Foreign Agricultural Service, United States Department of Agriculture. ipad.fas.usda. gov/highlights/2013/06/indonesia/.
- Varkkey, H. 2013. "Oil Palm Plantations and Transboundary Haze: Patronage Networks and Land Licensing in Indonesia's Peatlands." *Wetlands*. 33. pp. 679-690. DOI: 10.1007/s13157-013-0423-z.
- Weisse, M. & Goldman, E.D. Oct. 23, 2017. "Global Tree Cover Loss Rose 51 Percent in 2016." Washington DC, USA: World Resources Institute. www.wri.org/blog/2017/10/global-tree-cover-loss-rose-51-percent-2016.
- Weisse, M. & Goldman, E.D. June 2, 2020. "We Lost a Football Pitch of Primary Rainforest Every 6 Seconds in 2019." Washington DC, USA: World Resources Institute. www.wri.org/blog/2020/06/global-tree-cover-lossdata-2019.
- Wijaya, A., Juliane, R., Firmansyah, R., Payne, O. May 24, 2017. "6 Years After Moratorium, Satellite Data Shows Indonesia's Tropical Forests Remain Threatened." Washington DC, USA: World Resources Institute. www. wri.org/blog/2017/05/6-years-after-moratorium-satellite-data-shows-indonesia-s-tropical-forests-remain.
- World Wildlife Fund. 2020. WALDVERLUST IN ZEITEN DER CORONA-PANDEMIE Holzeinschlag in den Tropen. Berlin, Germany: WWF Deutschland. www.wwf.de/fileadmin/fm-wwf/Publikationen-PDF/WWF-Analyse-Waldverlust-in-Zeiten-der-Corona-Pandemie.pdf.
- Wright, Stephen. May 16, 2018. "Greenpeace: Paper giant cut forests during conservation pact." Bangkok, Associated Press (AP). apnews.com/article/cb89a14d6dd547108f33b0f04d16a3d8.

Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods

The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture



Source: forest loss – GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]); agro-conversion – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021) from multiple sources, including GFW (2020, using Curtis et al. [2018]); and illegality – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021).



Source: GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]).





Forest Trends Findings

- Between 2013 and 2019, commercial agriculture in Cambodia was likely responsible for the clearance of more than 800,000 ha of forest.
 - Given that 16% of Cambodia's agricultural commodities were exported, it is likely that international buyers may be linked to at least 120,000 ha of deforestation.
 - □ At least 16% of agro-conversion is likely illegal.
- US\$204 million in rubber that was likely from agro-conversion was exported in 2019 alone.
 - It is difficult to determine the risk that exported commodities were grown on illegally cleared land.
 Given this, heightened due diligence is required by buyers.

1 Introduction

Cambodia's forest once covered 73 percent of the country's total land area, but since 1965 it has been reduced to only 46 percent (FAO FRA 2020; The Royal Government of Cambodia 2017). The Central Indochina Dry Forests ecoregion stretches across the arid plains of northern, eastern, and south-central Cambodia, and into Laos and Thailand, although Cambodia's only remaining dry forests are in the country's northeast. This ecoregion is characterized by deciduous trees, sometimes forming a closed canopy and sometimes a partially open canopy that allows grasses in the understorey. It is home to the critically endangered kouprey (a forest ox now feared extinct) and Eld's deer, and the endangered tiger, Asian elephant, gaur, banteng, wild water buffalo, serow, pileated gibbon, leaf monkeys, and others (WWF n.d.). Cambodia's floodplain forest around Tonle Sap and the Mekong River plays an important role in absorbing and storing water when the Mekong floods, but it is drying out as a result of droughts and upstream hydropower stations, and the area suffered extensive fires in 2016 (Lovgren 2020).

2 Deforestation Analysis

2.1 Deforestation 2013-2019

The rate of forest loss in the past seven years was more than double what it was in the first seven years of this century (GFW 2020, using Hansen et al. 2013). An analysis of deforestation from 1993 to 2017

For the purposes of this study only the following were considered:

- **Forests:** areas with greater than 50% tree cover
- Forest loss / Deforestation: complete removal of forest cover
- Illegal: deforestation that was, at time that the clearing took place, in contravention of the country's legislative framework governing forest conversion



revealed that deforestation was worse in the plains than in the uplands (Lohani et al. 2020), but in 2019, the upland region of Rôtânôkiri had the highest rate of deforestation (GFW 2020).

Cambodia has promoted industrial agriculture but often this has come at the cost of the forests, and it has not delivered the promised socio-economic benefits (Open Development Cambodia 2016). By 2014, the Royal Government of Cambodia had granted a total forest area of approximately 2.02 million hectares (Mha) for agribusiness development (later reduced to 1.2 Mha) (Ingalls et al. 2018a). In addition, 2.45 Mha of forested area were allocated as social land concessions to poor households, military families, and for establishing new villages. In 2014, the government de-gazetted a further 1.2 Mha of forest to issue land titles to landless communities (The Royal Government of Cambodia 2017)..

2.2 Drivers of deforestation

Forest Trends findings

Forest Trends analysis on the extent and nature of forest loss in Cambodia between 2013 and 2019, is based on an extensive review of existing literature and data, including research from Global Forest Watch, Pendrill et al. (2020) and REDD+ (2015). After reviewing all available data Forest Trends' best estimate is that:

■ 89% of deforestation was driven by commercial agriculture.

Justification

Forest Trends' estimate is based on the Curtis et al. (2018) driver analysis on GFW, which estimates that 89 percent of forest loss was driven by commodities. The REDD+ driver analysis also identifies the primary driver as agro-industrial economic land concessions, local and large-scale agricultural expansion, and migration to forested frontier regions, as well as logging of luxury timber (Cambodia REDD+ Programme 2015). The following paragraphs examine large-scale agro-conversion in Economic Land Concessions (ELCs), and then small-scale agriculture.

Of all the deforestation from 2001 to 2019, 30.9 percent was in ELCs (Diepart 2021). These ELCs were issued from 2001 to 2012, and quickly became notorious for causing displacement of local peoples from their land, often generating conflict. About 25 percent of ELCs overlap with protected areas (Johanssen et al. 2020). The official aim of the ELCs was to stimulate agro-industrial activities on "under-utilized land," but in reality the ELCs were often placed in areas of high conservation value, which have the most valuable timber reserves in the country, and they enabled clear-cut logging of high-value timber (Milne 2015). A study identified that ELCs are 57 percent more likely to be placed in areas with high carbon values than in already-degraded land (Beauchamp et al. 2018). Thus, they were described as "mechanisms for the ruling elite to enable land grabbing and clear-cutting and selling of high value timber under the pretext of an agricultural intensification strategy" (Beauchamp et al. 2018).

The Royal Government of Cambodia issued Order 01 (2012–2013) to try to address some of the problems associated with ELCs. Order 01 introduced a moratorium on the granting of new ELCs, a titling campaign (see below), and a full review of existing ELCs in an effort to discover which companies were in violation of the contract they had signed. The government revoked poorly performing ELCs for later redistribution, and the total land under ELCs was reduced from 2 Mha to 1.2 Mha (Johanssen et al. 2020; Ingalls et al. 2018). While there was hope that cancelled ELCs would be returned to smallholders, cancelled ELCs in protected areas remain under the Ministry of Environment jurisdiction for conservation, while cancelled ELCs under the Ministry of Agriculture, Forestry and Fisheries' jurisdiction are under instruction to be reforested (Ingalls et al. 2018a).





Smallholder agriculture drives deforestation around the ELCs and in the frontier territory close to the borders with Vietnam and Thailand. Forest is replaced with cassava that is grown for export to Vietnam and Thailand, but also in order to stake a claim to land (Mahanty and Milne 2016; Kong et al. 2019). The land titling campaign (Order 01 in 2012–2013) was a populist effort to issue private land titles to farmers who had been dispossessed by ELCs or whose land in the forest frontier had never been formally recognized or mapped. Families had to demonstrate 'active use' of the land, so they cut down the forest and planted cassava, and often then sold it on to speculators and elites. Cassava consolidated the land claims, but the real driver was the opportunity to obtain titles on former forestlands. The military and well-connected individuals became increasingly involved (Mahanty and Milne 2016). In total, 641,623 titles were issued under Order 01, covering more than 1 Mha of which 30 percent came from uncategorized forest areas, while 25 percent came from ELCs (Ingalls et al. 2018a).

2.3 Estimating illegality linked to agro-conversion

After reviewing all available data Forest Trends' most conservative estimate is that:

At least 16% of deforestation for commercial agriculture was likely illegal.

Justification

Forest Trends could find no published estimate of the proportion of deforestation for commercial agriculture that is legal as opposed to illegal. Outside of the ELCs, there are documented cases of illegal land grabs and corruption related to obtaining land titles for deforested land, particularly along the borders with Vietnam



BOX 2 Violence at Memot Rubber Plantation

In the run-up to the 2018 elections, protesters at Memot Rubber Plantation had their houses burned by security forces for being inside the concession boundaries. The concession is linked to Prime Minister Hun Sen's niece, Kim Sokleap, Chair of the Board of Directors of Memot Rubber Plantation Co., Ltd. When farmers demonstrated against the violence, eight farmers were arrested. The security forces opened fire and shot three local people (Loughlin and Milne 2020).

and Thailand. Any forest clearance that occurred between 2001 and 2012 was not allowed according to the 2001 Land Law, unless in forest areas that were de-gazetted as part of the peace-building process (some areas in the northwest and in the north). After Order 01 and the land titling campaign (and the start of the period covered by this report), once a smallholder's land claim was recognized by the state, then legal ownership was granted and deforestation was no longer illegal.

Since Order 01, however, most deforestation has been in ELCs. As mentioned above, the law requires ELCs to be on state-owned private land, but 25 percent are in Cambodia's protected areas where development is prohibited (Johanssen et al. 2020). Satellite observations of forest loss within protected areas are able to identify deforestation which is illegal under the Protected Areas Law. GFW reports that 42 percent of forest loss between 2013 and 2019 was in protected areas (GFW 2020).

Of the ELCs outside protected areas, companies have the right to clear the timber before putting the land under cultivation, but irregularities and non-compliance with regulations raises concerns about high levels of illegality. Companies are required to conduct environmental impact assessments but only three assessments are listed on Open Development Cambodia (2018). Moreover, ELCs are required to generate state revenue and increase agricultural production, but most have not seen any cultivation after being clear cut: of the deforestation in ELCs between 2001 and 2015, only 26 percent had been planted by 2015—the most recent data available (Grogan et al. 2019). Secondary requirements are to create social benefits, improve living standards, and protect the environmental degradation (Diepart et al. 2019). Furthermore, there are documented cases of illegal clearance in the forest surrounding the ELC concessions, and high-value timber being trafficked under the concession's logging permit (Milne 2015).

There are also illegalities related to the granting of concessions and accusations of corruption and bribery during this process. There is a limit on the size of the area of land holdings, but 15 companies were granted concessions that exceed the maximum area; and according to LICADHO's land concession dataset, these represent 51 percent of the total 1.2 Mha allocated to ELCs (LICADHO n.d.; Radio Free Asia 2020; Global Witness 2013).

The law prohibits ELCs from overlapping with natural forest but three concessions in the forests of Mondulkiri in eastern Cambodia demonstrate how flawed the law is in practice. The three concessions (Binh Phuc Kratie-rubber 1, Binh Phuc Kratie-rubber 2, and Eastern Rubber concessions, all affiliated with Vietnam Rubber Group) were reduced to 15 percent of their original size after a survey exposed that 85 percent of the area was evergreen or semi-evergreen forest. However, lobbying by the Vietnamese embassy reinstated each to 5,000 ha. The concession boundaries were redrawn to include the richest evergreen forest, and Milne (2015) notes that the reshaped concessions facilitate illegal clearing beyond the concession boundaries. Since then—between 2014 and 2016—the entirety of the original concession area was cleared (45,993 ha), as well



as parts of the wildlife sanctuary not included in the concession, and timber was exported to Vietnam (Ingalls et al. 2018b).

No study has been conducted of illegalities in ELCs, but we know that 51 percent exceeded the maximum size limit, and given that ELCs represent 30.9 percent of deforestation, we use 16 percent (51% x 30.9%) as the lower bound for the estimate of illegality of all agro-conversion. In the absence of further research, it is not possible to rule out a worst-case scenario in which all deforestation for commercial agriculture is illegal.

2.4 Estimating the percentage of agro-commodities linked to deforestation that are exported

After reviewing available data Forest Trends estimates:

■ 16% of commodities embodying deforestation are exported.

Justification

After completing its own assessment, Forest Trends concluded that the estimate by Pendrill et al (2020), that 47% of ag conversion is exported, is sound. While rice embodies most deforestation (36 percent), it is predominantly consumed on the domestic market, although 7 percent of production was exported in 2018, largely to the EU and China (Pendrill et al. 2020; USDA 2019). Cassava accounts for 30 percent of embodied deforestation and 21 percent is exported, almost all to Thailand. Soybeans and beef are each responsible for 10 percent of agro-conversion, and 25 percent of soy is exported, while all beef is consumed domestically (Pendrill et al. 2020; FAOSTAT 2020). Even though the majority of ELCs are licensed for rubber, rubber only contributes to 3 percent of embodied deforestation in crops, all of which is exported.

3 Commodity Analysis

Rubber is selected for the Forest Trends analysis because it is one of the top five exported agricultural commodities contaminated with deforestation (the others are cassava, rice, sugar, and soybeans).

3.1 Rubber

Based on its analysis, Forest Trends estimates that:

■ 100% of rubber production is linked to deforestation.

Goldman et al. (2020) calculate that 329,003 ha of rubber replaced forest between 2001 and 2015, representing 81 percent of Cambodia's 410,000 ha of rubber (Khmer Times 2020). Another study, by Grogan et al. (2019), reports that 508,600 ± 78,200 ha of forest was cleared and replaced by rubber between 2001 and 2015—even more than the government reports as the total area planted with rubber. The Forest Trends estimate is that 100 percent of rubber is from agro-conversion. There is also indirect deforestation as displaced villagers clear land; as migrant laborers employed by the concessionaires start farming; and as smallholders attempt to halt further expansion of commercial agriculture by establishing land-ownership claims (Magliocca 2019).

More than one-third of Cambodia's rubber concessions (150,000 ha) are held by the Vietnam Rubber Group, which expanded its operations to Cambodia and Laos in 2005–2006, accelerating as land became scarce in Vietnam from 2011 (Global Witness 2013). One study estimates that 31 percent of all forest-to-rubber conversions took place in protected areas between 2001 and 2015, causing 158,500±46,900 ha of forest loss (Grogan 2019). Forest Trends takes this figure for the base-estimate of the proportion of rubber that is from illegal agro-conversion, recognizing that other types of illegalities abound, and that our estimate is likely highly conservative. COMTRADE global import data for rubber from Cambodia records more than four times



the amount that Cambodia reports it produced during the same period (FAOSTAT 2020), indicating vast under-reporting of trade by industry in Cambodia. This may be an indication of widespread tax evasion and other high levels of corruption.

References

- Beauchamp, Emilie, Tom Clements, and E.J. Milner-Gulland. 2018. "Exploring trade-offs between development and conservation outcomes in Northern Cambodia." *Land Use Policy* 71: 431-444. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. landusepol.2017.11.021.
- Cambodian League for the Promotion and Defense of Human Rights (LICADHO). "Land Concessions." LICADHO. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.licadho-cambodia.org/land_concessions/.
- Cambodia REDD+ Programme. 2015. Assessment of Drivers of Deforestation and Forest Degradation in the Seima Protected Forest 2010-2014. New York: United Nations Development Program. Accessed January 14, 2021. http://www.cambodia-redd.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/07/Assessment-of-Drivers-of-Deforestation-and-Forest-Degradation-in-the-Seima-Protected-Forest-2010-20141.pdf.
- Curtis, Philip G., Christy M. Slay, Nancy L. Harris, Alexandra Tyukavina and Matthew C. Hansen. 2018. "Classifying drivers of global forest loss." *Science* 361(6407): 1108-1111. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/361/6407/1108.
- Diepart, Jean-Christophe, Chanrith Ngin, and II Oeur. 2019. "Struggles for Life: Smallholder Farmers' Resistance and State Land Relations in Contemporary Cambodia." *Journal of Current Southeast Asian Affairs* 38(1):10-32. https://doi.org/10.1177/1868103419845520.
- Diepart, Jean Christophe. 2021. Personal Communication, Cambodia and agro-conversion. January 18, 2021.
- Dil, Sofea, Christopher Ewell, Anna Wherry, and Cathal Doyle. 2021. *Rolling back social and environmental safeguards in the time of COVID-19*. Moreton-in-Marsh: Forest Peoples Program. https://www.forestpeoples.org/sites/default/files/documents/Rolling%20Back%20Social%20and%20Environmental%20Safeguards%20 -%20Global%20Report%20ENGLISH%20FINAL.pdf.
- FAO. 2020. "Global Forest Resources Assessment (FRA)." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://fra-platform.herokuapp.com/. [FAO FRA 2020]
- FAO. 2020. "FAOSTAT." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data. [FAOSTAT 2020]
- Forest Trends. 2021. *Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods: The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture*. Washington DC, USA: Forest Trends. www.forest-trends.org/publications/illicit-harvest-complicit-goods/.
- Global Forest Watch (GFW). 2020. "Global." Global Forest Watch. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.globalforestwatch.org/dashboards/global/.
- Global Witness. 2013. *Rubber Barons: How Vietnamese Companies and International Financiers Are Driving a Land Grabbing Crisis in Cambodia and Laos*. London: Global Witness. Accessed March 8, 2021.https://data.opendevelopmentmekong.net/dataset/83c4665f-57b5-4ac0-8d46-ca60ff296437/resource/4e414fb1-667d-4ea9-8242-4b49c17a1ddd/download/rubberbaronslores09.06.2014.pdf.
- Goldman, Elizabeth, Mikaela, J. Weisse, Nancy Harris, and Martina Schneider. 2020. *Estimating the Role of Seven Commodities In Agriculture-Linked Deforestation: Oil Palm, Soy, Cattle, Wood Fiber, Cocoa, Coffee, and Rubber.* Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www.wri.org/publication/estimating-role-seven-commodities-agriculture-linked-deforestation.
- Grogan, Kenneth, Dirk Pflugmacher, Patrick Hostert, Ole Mertz, and Rasmus Fensholt. 2019. "Unravelling the link between global rubber price and tropical deforestation in Cambodia." *Nature Plants* 5: 47–53. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41477-018-0325-4.
- Hansen, M. C., P. V. Potapov, R. Moore, M. Hancher, S. A. Turubanova, A. Tyukavina, D. Thau, S. V. Stehman, S. J. Goetz, T. R. Loveland, A. Kommareddy, A. Egorov, L. Chini, C. O. Justice, and J. R. G. Townshend. 2013. "High-Resolution Global Maps of 21st-Century Forest Cover Change." *Science* 342(6160): 850-53. Accessed



February 2, 2021. http://www.jstor.org/stable/42620097.

- Harris, Nancy L., David A Gibbs, Alessandro Baccini, Richard A. Birdsey, Sytze de Bruin, Mary Farina, Lola Fatoyinbo, Matthew C. Hansen, Martin Herold, Richard A. Houghton, Peter V. Potapov, Daniela Requena Suarez, Rosa M. Roman-Cuesta, Sassan S. Saatchi, Christy M. Slay, Svetlana A. Turubanova, and Alexandra Tyukavina. 2021. "Global maps of twenty-first century forest carbon fluxes." *Nature Climate Change* 11: 234-240. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-020-00976-6.
- Ingalls, Micah, Jean-Christophe Diepart, Nhu Truong, Danel Hayward, Tony Niel, Chanthavone Phomphakdy, Rasso Bernhard, Sinu Fogarrizu, Michael Epprecht, Vong Nanthavong, Dang Hung Vo, Dzung Nguyen, Phong Nguyen, Saphangthong Thatheva, Chanthaviphone Inthavong, Cornelia Hett, Nicholas Tagliarino. 2018a. State of Land in the Mekong Region. Bern: Centre for Development and Environment, University of Bern; Vientiane: Mekong Region Land Governance. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://boris.unibe.ch/120285/7/ State%200f%20Land%20in%20the%20Mekong%20Region_new.pdf.
- Ingalls, Micah, Patrick Meyfroid, Phuc Xuan To, Miles Kenney-Lazar, and Michael Epprecht. 2018b. "The transboundary displacement of deforestation under REDD+: Problematic intersections between the trade of forest-risk commodities and land grabbing in the Mekong region." *Global Environmental Change* 50:255-267. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0959378017313109.
- Khmer Times. 2020. "Rubber exports increase in 2020." *Khmer Times*, December 20. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.khmertimeskh.com/50795348/rubber-exports-increase-in-2020/.
- Kong, Rada, Jean-christophe Diepart, Jean-Christophe Castella, Guilleaume Lestrelin, Florent Tivet, Elisa Belmain, and Agnes Begue. 2019. "Understanding the drivers of deforestation and agricultural transformations in the Northwestern uplands of Cambodia." *Applied Geography* 102: 84-98. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. apgeog.2018.12.006.
- Lohani, Sapana, Thomas E. Dilts, Peter J. Weisberg, Sarah E. Null, and Zeb S. Hogan. 2020. "Rapidly Accelerating Deforestation in Cambodia's Mekong River Basin: A Comparative Analysis of Spatial Patterns and Drivers." *Water* 12(8): 2191. https://doi.org/10.3390/w12082191.
- Loughlin, Neil and Sarah Milne. 2020. "After the Grab? Land Control and Regime Survival in Cambodia since 2012." *Journal of Contemporary Asia*. https://doi.org/10.1080/00472336.2020.1740295.
- Lovgren, Stefan. 2020. "Cambodia's biggest lake is running dry, taking forests and fish with it." Washington, D.C.: National Geographic. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.nationalgeographic.co.uk/environment-and-conservation/2020/08/cambodias-biggest-lake-is-running-dry-taking-forests-and-fish.
- Magliocca, Nicholas R., Quy Van Khuc, Evan A. Ellicott, and Ariane de Bremond. 2019. "Archetypical pathways of direct and indirect land-use change caused by Cambodia's economic land concessions." *Ecology and Society* 24(2): 25. https://doi.org/10.5751/ES-10954-240225.
- Mahanty, Sango and Sarah Milne. 2016. "Anatomy of a boom: Cassava as a 'gateway' crop in Cambodia's north eastern borderland." *Asia Pacific Viewpoint* 57(2): 180-193. https://doi.org/10.1111/apv.12122.
- Milne, Sarah. 2015. "Cambodia's Unofficial Regime of Extraction: Illicit Logging in the Shadow of Transnational Governance and Investment." *Critical Asian Studies* 47(2): 200-228. https://doi.org/10.1111/apv.12122.
- Open Development Cambodia. 2016. "Agricultural Production." Open Development Initiative. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://opendevelopmentcambodia.net/topics/agricultural-production/#ref-91994-8.
- Open Development Cambodia. 2018. "Environmental Impact Assessments." Open Development Cambodia. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://opendevelopmentcambodia.net/profiles/environmental-impacts-assessments/.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin Persson, Javier Godar and Thomas Kastner. 2019. "Deforestation displaced: trade in forest-risk commodities and the prospects for a global forest transition." *Environmental Research Letters* 14(5). https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ab0d41.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin U. Persson, and Thomas Kastner. 2020. "Deforestation risk embodied in production and consumption of agricultural and forestry commodities 2005-2017." *Chalmers University of Technology,*



Senkenberg Society for Nature Research, SEI, and Ceres Inc. https://zenodo.org/record/4250532#. X8pHjmhKibg.

- Radio Free Asia. 2020. "Cambodia's Land Concessions Yield Few Benefits, Sow Social and Environmental Devastation." *Radio Free Asia*, August 26. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.rfa.org/english/news/cambodia/concessions-08262020174829.html.
- The Royal Government of Cambodia. 2017. *The National REDD+ Strategy (NRS) 2017 2021*. Phnom Penh: The Royal Government of Cambodia. Accessed January 14, 2021. http://www.cambodia-redd.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/1.-NRS-Final-Eng.pdf.
- Stevens, Caleb, Rober Winterbottom, Jenny Springer and Katie Reytar. 2014. Securing Rights, Combating Climate Change: How Strengthening Community Forest Rights Mitigates Climate Change. Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.wri.org/publication/securing-rights-combating-climate-change.
- Turubanova, Svetlana, Potapov, Peter V. Tyukavina, and Matthew C.Hansen. 2018. "Ongoing primary forest loss in Brazil, Democratic Republic of the Congo, and Indonesia." *Environmental Research Letters* 13(7): 4028. https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/aacd1c.
- United Nations. 2020. "UN COMTRADE Datatabase." United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https:// comtrade.un.org/. [COMTRADE 2020]
- United States Department of Agriculture Global Agricultural Information Network (USDA GAIN). 2019. *Grain and Feed Annual: Cambodia Grain and Feed Annual Report*. Washington, D.C.: United States Department of Agriculture. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://apps.fas.usda.gov/newgainapi/api/report/downloadreportbyfilename?filename=Grain%20and%20Feed%20Annual_Phnom%20Penh_Cambodia_4-8-2019.pdf.
- World Wildlife Fund (WWF). "Southeastern Asia: Thailand, Cambodia, Laos, and Vietnam." World Wildlife Fund. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.worldwildlife.org/ecoregions/im0210.

Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods

The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture





Source: forest loss – GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]); agro-conversion – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021) from multiple sources, including GFW (2020, using Curtis et al. [2018]); and illegality – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021).







- Between 2013 and 2019, commercial agriculture in Laos was likely responsible for the clearance of more than 1.1 Mha of forest.
 - Given that 20% of the agro-conversion was exported, there is a risk that international buyers may be linked to the loss of more than 220,000 ha of tropical forests.
 - □ At least 49% of agro-conversion is likely illegal.
- Exports in 2019 that were likely from agro-conversion:
 - □ US\$65 million in rubber.
 - □ It is difficult to determine the risk that exported commodities were grown on illegally cleared land. Given this, heightened due diligence is required by buyers.

1 Introduction

Lao PDR (Laos) is in the humid tropics, a mountainous country with three types of forest: upper mixed deciduous forest, upper dry evergreen forest, and dry dipterocarp forest. Laos has lost more than 3 million hectares (Mha) of forest this century, 18 percent of its 2000 forest extent. Laos' rate of forest loss has overtaken that of Cambodia, formerly reported to have the fastest deforestation in the Mekong (GFW 2020 using Hansen et al. 2013). Approximately 80 percent of the Lao population live in rural areas and are both food-insecure and heavily dependent on forest resources (Phimmavong et al. 2019).

The Government of Lao PDR defines forest cover as area >0.5 ha with >20 percent canopy cover. According to this, Laos had 41.4 percent of forest cover in 2010. The government has two policies aiming to: (i) restore forest cover to 70 percent of the country; and (ii) allocate 70 percent of the land as State Forestland. Land zoned as forestland does not necessarily have forest cover; in fact only 48 percent of forestland has forest cover and nearly 3,000 villages are located inside the area zoned as forestland. For villagers living on forestland, land tenure laws and decisions are complex and confusing, leaving them in a state of tenure insecurity, which discourages long-term investments in natural forest management or reforestation (MRLG 2019). Three categories of forestland give different levels of protection or user rights: Conservation; Production; or Protection forest, but the zoned areas are not clear, with no good maps and few coordinates for land zoned in the different categories (MRLG 2019). The Lao 2020 Forest Strategy aims to increase forest cover through local farmers establishing tree plantations and through foreign direct investment in large-scale plantations (Phimmavong et al. 2019).

For the purposes of this study only the following were considered:

- **Forests:** areas with greater than 50% tree cover
- Forest loss / Deforestation: complete removal of forest cover
- Illegal: deforestation that was, at time that the clearing took place, in contravention of the country's legislative framework governing forest conversion



2 Deforestation Analysis

2.1 Deforestation 2013-2019

Almost 2 Mha of forest (>50 percent tree cover) were cleared between 2013 and 2019, representing 11 percent of Laos' forest cover in 2000 (GFW 2020 using Hansen et al. 2013). Annual forest loss exceeded previous records, peaking in 2016 with 365,000 ha of loss, of which more than 76,000 ha was primary forest.

2.2 Drivers of deforestation

Forest Trends findings

Forest Trends' analysis on the extent and nature of forest loss in Laos between 2013 and 2019 is based on an extensive review of existing literature and data, including research from Global Forest Watch (2020 using Curtis et al. 2018), Pendrill et al. (2020) and REDD+ (FCPF 2018). After reviewing all available data Forest Trends' best estimate is that:

56% of deforestation was driven by commercial agriculture.

Justification

The driver analysis on GFW (2020 using Curtis et al. 2018) reports that 56 percent of the forest loss between 2013 and 2019 was driven by commodities (mostly commercial agriculture), and this is backed up by other studies. For example, spatial drivers analysis of deforestation in six northern provinces found that permanent agriculture, particularly cash crops, was the main driver: 39 percent of forest was lost between 2005 and 2015 to permanent agriculture and tree crops, with a further 23 percent lost to shifting cultivation, some of which was for cash crops (FCPF 2018).

Agro-conversion in Laos is by both smallholders and agro-industry. Cassava and coffee, for example, are grown both on family farms and on concessions: the total area under cassava production is 71,010 ha, of which land deals constitute 65 percent; and coffee is grown on 82,980 ha, of which land deals make up 13 percent. In northern Laos a large portion of agriculture and tree plantation investment is done through contract farming arrangements, which are not categorized as concessions (Schönweger et al. 2012). The latest report on land leases and concessions says that the total area granted is 1,008,884 ha, of which 24 percent is for agriculture and 35 percent is for tree plantations. Most land deals are concessions (92 percent) rather than leases, and the average size of agricultural deals was 619 ha (Hett et al. 2020). While an earlier analysis of the land cover dataset revealed that 37 percent of the area under investment was on land classed as forest (Schönweger et al. 2012), Hett et al. (2020) calculate that 20 percent of the total area developed as tree plantations was in areas categorized as forest, and 10 percent of the area developed for agriculture was in forest.

The allocation of land under concessions or leases is central to the Lao PDR Government's (2016) strategy of industrialization and modernization. Due to concerns about the negative social and environmental impact of concessions, a selective moratorium (Prime Minister Order 13) was signed in 2012 preventing new concessions for rubber, eucalyptus, and some minerals (Ingalls et al. 2018), but a loophole allowed concessions with official written approval by the government to proceed. In the seven months following the announcement, a total of 208,805 ha of land were contracted out, 54 percent of which were for rubber production, some of which was reported in the Dong Hua Sao National Biodiversity Conservation Area (Forest Trends 2014b). A second inventory in 2014 of two provinces showed the number of concessions had nearly doubled (Hett et al. 2015).



Wood plantations, primarily eucalyptus, are reported to cover more than 100,000 ha, primarily in central and southern Laos (Hett et al. 2020). The Lao 2020 Forest Strategy aims to increase forest cover by encouraging foreign direct investment in tree plantations, as well as encouraging farmers to plant commercial tree species, in order to meet the target of 700,000 ha of new plantations (rubber and wood) by 2030 (Phimmavong et al. 2019). According to the Forestry Law (2007), industrial tree plantations can be developed only on degraded or barren land, but in reality, they are often established on previously forested land, and the government recognizes that they are a major driver of deforestation (Lestrelin et al. 2013). Despite the dominance of the concession model in Laos, smallholder teak plantations are also common in the north, and there are occasional examples of alternative models such as land-sharing plantation concessions (e.g., farmers are allowed to grow food crops between the trees) and contract tree-growing. Van der Meer Simo et al. (2020) identified that tree plantations contributed most to household livelihoods when companies engaged in participatory land-use planning, where households had most opportunities for paid labour, and where households were allowed to do intercropping.

2.3 Estimating illegality linked to agro-conversion

After reviewing all available data Forest Trends' most conservative estimate is that:

At least 49% of agro-conversion was illegal.

Justification

It is hard to judge the illegality of agro-conversion by smallholders. The Forest Law (2007) allows villagers to use degraded forestland but does not specify for what purpose (MRLG 2019). State Forestland was gazetted during the 1990s and 2000s, and it is not clear to what extent the unforested land (52 percent of all forestland) has been deforested for small-scale agriculture after gazetting, or whether the zoning was done regardless of the fact that it was already in production. An additional 1.9 Mha of forest cover exists outside of designated State Forestland, and here the legality of any deforestation for commercial agriculture is even harder to track; and the lack of legal protection implies that the risk of illegal deforestation is high.

The Forest Trends estimate that at least 49 percent of agro-conversion is illegal is based on a rate of 98 percent of illegality for agriculture and tree plantation concessions and leases, and an assumption that these represent roughly half of all agricultural conversion. This is based on the Smith et al. (2017) analysis that 47 percent of rubber is cultivated in concessions; and 65 percent of cassava and 13 percent of coffee is in concessions (Hett et al. (2020) estimate of crop coverage in concessions as a proportion of national crop coverage from FAO 2020). This is a conservative estimate because it does not include potentially illegal conversion by farmers on land outside concessions and leases.

The illegality rate of 98 percent in concessions and leases is based on review by Hett et al. (2020) of legal compliance in which only 1 percent of agriculture projects were able to demonstrate compliance with

	Concession licence	Economic and Technical Feasibility Study	Environmental Assessments and Monitoring Plans*	Environmental Compliance Certificate	Project Development Agreements	Concession Agreement
Agriculture	24%	12%	1%	2%	21%	40%
Tree plantations	32%	25%	2%	4%	35%	57%

Table 1: Land deal compliance with key legal requirements

*Initial Environmental Examination or Environmental and Social Impact Assessment and associated Monitoring Plans



environmental assessment requirements, and 2 percent of tree plantation projects. Furthermore, the majority of tree plantation projects that had carried out impact assessments did so only after the land was cleared, which is in direct conflict with both legal provisions and the purpose of the impact assessment.

Other types of illegalities abound. Bribery, corruption and nepotism are widespread in the granting of concession licences (Preferred by Nature 2017). Officials have been found to have allocated areas exceeding the limit of their mandate, and activities have begun before authorization is granted, or sometimes even before authorization is requested (Schönweger et al. 2012). Workers are not given contracts or safe working conditions, and compensation to villagers for lost or alienated land is inadequate (Forest Trends 2014a). An investigation into the rubber concessions owned by the Vietnam Rubber Group and Hoang Anh Gia Lai (HAGL) (covering almost 19,000 ha and 26,549 ha, respectively) identified illegalities in the allocation of land on primary forest, a lack of consultation and consent, the use of threats and the burning down of three houses, and a lack of adequate compensation for concessions on private land, fields, and forest (Global Witness 2013).

2.4 Estimating the percentage of agro-commodities linked to deforestation that are exported

After reviewing available data Forest Trends estimates:

■ 20% of commodities embodying deforestation are exported.

Justification

Historically, rubber has been a key driver of deforestation, but in recent years it has been overtaken by rice, wood plantations, cassava, sugar, maize, and coffee. Rice, which represents 25 percent of Laos' embodied deforestation in crops, is primarily for domestic consumption, as Laos is a net importer of rice (Mullis and Prasertsri 2020). Rice is primarily produced in lowland areas, but the 11 percent of production that is from the highlands can be assumed to be at high risk of contamination with deforestation (Mullis and Prasertsri 2020).

Plantation wood products represent 16 percent of embodied deforestation but poor data on wood production, consumption, and exports make it hard to estimate the proportion of conversion that is linked to exports (Pendrill et al. 2020). In 2012, plantation timber exports were dominated by teak, mostly in the form of squared logs, destined for China, Thailand, and Vietnam, with India as an emerging market (Smith et al. 2017). Since then domestic mills have been established for the processing of eucalyptus and acacia, for construction poles, and sticks for fences and screens. Vietnam is the main export market for logs, but plantation wood was temporarily affected by a log and sawnwood export ban introduced in 2016, until it was eased to allow the export of unprocessed plantation timber (Forest Trends 2017).

Maize is an important forest-risk crop, cultivated for livestock feed, and exported to Thailand, Vietnam, and China (FCPF 2018). Coffee and sugar embodied 5 percent and 4 percent of deforestation respectively, of which 18 percent and 72 percent were exported respectively (Pendrill et al. 2020). Overall, Pendrill et al. (2020) estimate that 20 percent of deforestation embodied in crops was exported.

3 Commodity Analysis

Rubber is selected for the Forest Trends analysis because historic deforestation is embodied in rubber, and rubber is the most significant agricultural or plantation export, accounting for 3% of Laos' exports in 2018 (OEC 2020).



3.1 Rubber

Based on its analysis Forest Trends estimates that:

■ 17% of rubber production is linked to deforestation.

Rubber (*Hevea brasiliensis*) poses the most risk to forests when grown in concessions: 47 percent of rubber production is from concessions in central and southern Laos (ACIAR 2020) and 37 percent of concessions are on forest (Schönweger et al. 2012). Smallholder rubber in northern Laos primarily replaced paddy rice (Liu et al. 2016). Therefore, an estimate of the proportion of rubber from forest conversion is 47% x 37% = 17% of the total area planted in rubber. Laos produces 1 percent of the world's rubber, reportedly producing 130,000 Mt in 2018 (Griffiths 2020). The main foreign investors are China and Vietnam, in contract farming and concessions, respectively. A 2012 moratorium on rubber concessions remains in place while a review of the sector is ongoing.

Despite causing deforestation, contradictions in Laos' forest policies allow rubber to contribute 45 percent of progress towards Laos' forest cover target (ACIAR 2020). Almost all of the natural rubber latex produced in Laos is exported to Vietnam and China which together account for 99 percent of global imports of natural rubber from Laos between 2013 and 2018 (ACIAR 2020; COMTRADE 2020).

References

- Australian Centre for International Agricultural Research (ACIAR). 2020. Advancing enhanced wood manufacturing industries in Laos and Australia. Canberra: Australian Government. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://aciar.gov.au/sites/default/files/project-page-docs/factsheet_fst2016_151_v1_a.pdf.
- Curtis, Philip G., Christy M. Slay, Nancy L. Harris, Alexandra Tyukavina and Matthew C. Hansen. 2018. "Classifying drivers of global forest loss." *Science* 361(6407): 1108-1111. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/361/6407/1108.
- FAO. 2020. "FAOSTAT." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data. [FAOSTAT 2020]
- FAO. 2020. "Global Forest Resources Assessment (FRA)." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://fra-platform.herokuapp.com/. [FAO FRA 2020]
- Forest Carbon Partnership Facility (FCPF). 2018. *Promoting REDD+ through Governance, Forest Landscapes and Livelihoods in Northern Lao PDR*. Washington, D.C.: World Bank. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.forestcarbonpartnership.org/system/files/documents/LaoPDR_ERPD_FinalDraftMay.2018-Clean.pdf.
- Forest Trends. 2014a. *Expert Workshop On Illegal Land Conversion In The Mekong Region: Lao PDR*. Washington, D.C.: Forest Trends. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.forest-trends.org/publications/expert-workshop-on-illegal-land-conversion-in-the-mekong-region-lao-pdr/.
- Forest Trends. 2014b. Forest Conversion in Lao PDR: Implications and Impacts of Expanding Land Investments. Washington, D.C.: Forest Trends. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.forest-trends.org/publications/ forest-conversion-in-lao-pdr-implications-and-impacts-of-expanding-land-investments/.
- Forest Trends. 2017. *Impacts of the Laos Log and Sawnwood Export Bans.* Washington, D.C.: Forest Trends. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.forest-trends.org/publications/impacts-of-the-laos-log-and-sawnwood-export-bans/.
- Forest Trends. 2021. *Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods: The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture*. Washington DC, USA: Forest Trends. www.forest-trends.org/publications/illicit-harvest-complicit-goods/.
- Global Forest Watch (GFW). 2020. "Global." Global Forest Watch. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.globalforestwatch.org/dashboards/global/.

Global Witness. 2013. Rubber Barons: How Vietnamese Companies and International Financiers Are Driving



a Land Grabbing Crisis in Cambodia and Laos. London: Global Witness. Accessed March 8, 2021.https:// data.opendevelopmentmekong.net/dataset/83c4665f-57b5-4ac0-8d46-ca60ff296437/resource/4e414fb1-667d-4ea9-8242-4b49c17a1ddd/download/rubberbaronslores09.06.2014.pdf.

- Goldman, Elizabeth, Mikaela, J. Weisse, Nancy Harris, and Martina Schneider. 2020. Estimating the Role of Seven Commodities In Agriculture-Linked Deforestation: Oil Palm, Soy, Cattle, Wood Fiber, Cocoa, Coffee, and Rubber. Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www.wri.org/ publication/estimating-role-seven- commodities-agriculture-linked-deforestation.
- Griffiths, James. 2020. Study on Human Rights and Labour Rights' Risk Mapping in the Global Natural Rubber Value Chains. Singapore: Global Platform for Sustainable Natural Rubber. Accessed March 10, 2021.
- Hansen, M. C., P. V. Potapov, R. Moore, M. Hancher, S. A. Turubanova, A. Tyukavina, D. Thau, S. V. Stehman, S. J. Goetz, T. R. Loveland, A. Kommareddy, A. Egorov, L. Chini, C. O. Justice, and J. R. G. Townshend. 2013.
 "High-Resolution Global Maps of 21st-Century Forest Cover Change." *Science* 342(6160): 850-53. Accessed February 2, 2021. http://www.jstor.org/stable/42620097.
- Harris, Nancy L., David A Gibbs, Alessandro Baccini, Richard A. Birdsey, Sytze de Bruin, Mary Farina, Lola Fatoyinbo, Matthew C. Hansen, Martin Herold, Richard A. Houghton, Peter V. Potapov, Daniela Requena Suarez, Rosa M. Roman-Cuesta, Sassan S. Saatchi, Christy M. Slay, Svetlana A. Turubanova, and Alexandra Tyukavina. 2021. "Global maps of twenty-first century forest carbon fluxes." *Nature Climate Change* 11: 234-240. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-020-00976-6.
- Hett, Cornelia, Vong Nanhthavong, Thatheva Saphangthong, Guillermo Rodriguez Robles, Ketkeo Phouangphet, William Speller, Peter Messerli, Michael Epprecht, and Andreas Heinimann. 2015. Land Deals In Laos: First Insights From A New Nationwide Initiative To Assess The Quality Of Investments In Land. Chiang Mai: BRICS Initiatives for Critical Agrarian Studies (BICAS). Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.iss.nl/sites/ corporate/files/CMCP_18-_Hett_et_al.pdf.
- Hett, Cornelia, Vong Nanhthavong, Savanh Hanephom, Anongsone Phommachanh, Boungnong Sidavong, Ketkeo Phouangphet, Juliet Lu, Annie Shattuck, Micah Ingalls, Rasso Bernhard, Souphaphone Phathitmixay, Chanthavone Phomphakdy, Andreas Heinimann, and Michael Epprecht. 2020. *Land Leases and Concessions in the Lao PDR: A characterization of investments in land and their impacts*. Bern: Centre for Development and Environment (CDE), University of Bern. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://issuu.com/cde.unibe.ch/docs/ land_deals_in_the_lao_pdr_eng_4sep2020_lq.
- Ingalls, Micah, Patrick Meyfroid, Phuc Xuan To, Miles Kenney-Lazar, and Michael Epprecht. 2018. "The transboundary displacement of deforestation under REDD+: Problematic intersections between the trade of forest-risk commodities and land grabbing in the Mekong region." *Global Environmental Change* 50:255-267. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0959378017313109.
- Ingalls, Micah, Jean-Christophe Diepart, Nhu Truong, Danel Hayward, Tony Niel, Chanthavone Phomphakdy, Rasso Bernhard, Sinu Fogarrizu, Michael Epprecht, Vong Nanthavong, Dang Hung Vo, Dzung Nguyen, Phong Nguyen, Saphangthong Thatheva, Chanthaviphone Inthavong, Cornelia Hett, Nicholas Tagliarino. 2018. State of Land in the Mekong Region. Bern: Centre for Development and Environment, University of Bern; Vientiane: Mekong Region Land Governance. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://boris.unibe.ch/120285/7/ State%200f%20Land%20in%20the%20Mekong%20Region_new.pdf.
- Lestrelin, Guillaume, Miachel Trockenbrodt, Khamia Phanvilay, Sithong Thongmanivong, Thoumthone Vongvisiouk, Pham Thu Thuy, and Jean-Christophe Diepart. 2013. *The context of REDD+ in the Lao People's Democratic Republic: Drivers, agents and institutions.* Bogor Barat: Center for International Forestry Research (CIFOR). Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.cifor.org/publications/pdf_files/OccPapers/OP-92.pdf.
- Liu, Xiona, Luguang Jiang, Zhiming Feng, and Peng Li. 2016. "Rubber Plantation Expansion Related Land Use Change along the Laos-China Border Region." *Sustainability* 8(10): 1011. https://doi.org/10.3390/su8101011.
- Mekong Region Land Governance (MRLG). 2019. *Land Tenure Security in '70% Forestland Policy' of the Lao PDR*. Vientiane: Mekong Region Land Governance. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.mrlg.org/wpcontent/uploads/2019/09/Laos-70-Forest-Coverage-17-September.pdf. [MRLG]



- Ministry of Planning and Investment. 2016. 8th Five-Year National Socioeconomic Development Plan (2016–2020). Vientiane: Government of Lao PDR. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://laopdr.un.org/sites/default/files/2019-08/2016_8th%20NSEDP_2016-2020_English.pdf.
- Mullis, Eric and Ponnarong Prasertsri. 2020. *Laos Rice Report Annual*. Bangkok: United States Department of Agriculture. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://apps.fas.usda.gov/newgainapi/api/Report/DownloadReportByFileName?fileName=Laos%20Rice%20Report%20Annual_Bangkok_Laos_06-08-2020.
- The Observatory of Economic Complexity (OEC). 2019. "Laos." The Observatory of Economic Complexity. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://oec.world/en/profile/country/lao.
- Preferred by Nature. 2017. *Timber Legality Risk Assessment Laos*. Copenhagen: Preferred by Nature. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://preferredbynature.org/sites/default/files/NEPCon-TIMBER-Laos-Risk-Assessment-EN-V1.2.pdf.
- Pendrill, Florence U Martin Persson, Javier Godar and Thomas Kastner. 2019. "Deforestation displaced: trade in forest-risk commodities and the prospects for a global forest transition." *Environmental Research Letters* 14(5). https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ab0d41.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin U. Persson, and Thomas Kastner. 2020. "Deforestation risk embodied in production and consumption of agricultural and forestry commodities 2005-2017." *Chalmers University of Technology, Senkenberg Society for Nature Research, SEI, and Ceres Inc.* https://zenodo.org/record/4250532#. X8pHjmhKibg.
- Schönweger, Oliver, Heinimann, Andreas Heinimann, Michael Epprecht, Lu Julliet and Palikone Thalongsengchanh. 2012. Concessions and Leases in the Lao PDR Taking Stock of Land Investments. Bern: Centre for Development and Environment (CDE), University of Bern; Vientiane: Geographica Bernensia. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/257780558_Concessions_and_Leases_in_the_ Lao_PDR_Taking_Stock_of_Land_Investments.
- Smith, Hilary, Keith Barney, Neil Byron, Alex Der, Somvang Phimmavong, Rodney Keenan, and Vongvilay Vongkhamsao. 2017. *Tree Plantations in Lao PDR: Policy Framework and Review Technical Report*. Canberra: Australian Centre for International Agricultural Research (ACIAR). Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/332012490_Tree_Plantations_in_Lao_PDR_Policy_Framework_and_Review.
- Stevens, Caleb, Rober Winterbottom, Jenny Springer and Katie Reytar. 2014. Securing Rights, Combating Climate Change: How Strengthening Community Forest Rights Mitigates Climate Change. Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.wri.org/publication/securing-rights-combating-climate-change.
- Turubanova, Svetlana, Potapov, Peter V. Tyukavina, and Matthew C.Hansen. 2018. "Ongoing primary forest loss in Brazil, Democratic Republic of the Congo, and Indonesia." *Environmental Research Letters* 13(7): 4028. https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/aacd1c.
- United Nations. 2020. "UN COMTRADE Database." United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://comtrade. un.org/. [COMTRADE 2020]
- Van Der Meer Simo, Alexander, Peter Kanowski, and Keith Barney. 2020. "Economic Returns to Households Participating in Different Models of Commercial Tree Plantations in Lao PDR." *International Forestry Review* 22(1): 132-152. https://doi.org/10.1505/146554820828671535.

Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods

The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture





Source: forest loss – GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]); agro-conversion – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021) from multiple sources, including GFW (2020, using Curtis et al. [2018]); and illegality – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021).







Forest Trends Findings

- Between 2013 and 2019, commercial agriculture in Malaysia was likely responsible for the clearance of more than 3 Mha of forest.
 - Given that at least 59% of the agro-conversion was exported, there is a risk that international buyers may be linked to the loss of more than 1.8 Mha tropical forests.
 - Due to a lack of sector-wide assessments of legal compliance, we are unable to estimate the amount of illegality linked to agro-conversion. However, the existing evidence suggests that the sector may be plagued by illegal operations and corruption.
- Exports in 2019 that were likely from agro-conversion:
 - □ US\$6.5 billion in palm oil
 - □ US\$9.9 million in pulp
 - □ US\$726 million in rubber
 - □ It is difficult to determine the extent of risk that exported commodities were grown on illegally cleared land. Given the evidence of widespread non-compliance, enhanced due diligence is clearly required.

1 Introduction

Malaysia has a variety of forests across its mainland (peninsular) and on the island of Borneo (Sarawak and Sabah), including lowland, hill, and upper hill dipterocarp forest, oak-laurel forest, montane ericaceous forest, peat swamp forest, and mangrove forests. The Dipterocarpaceae family of trees—the namesake of the dipterocarp forest—form a threatened habitat, particularly in lowland areas up to 300 meters above sea level, where large areas have been logged, developed for agriculture and urban expansion (WWF n.d.). The dipterocarps dominate the forests of Southeast Asia, especially on the island of Borneo, and they dominate the tropical timber market. In the 1980s and 1990s, Borneo alone produced as much timber as all of South America and Africa combined (Curran et al. 2004).

Since 2000, Malaysia has lost 28 percent of its forest, more than half from Borneo—that is, the states of Sarawak and Sabah were responsible for 34 percent and 21 percent of Malaysia's total loss, respectively (GFW 2020 using Hansen et al. 2013). This chapter evaluates the evidence regarding patterns of deforestation in Malaysia, in particular the role of demand for agricultural commodities in driving the illegal clearing of its forests.

For the purposes of this study only the following were considered:

- Forests: areas with greater than 50% tree cover
- **Forest loss / Deforestation:** complete removal of forest cover
- Illegal: deforestation that was, at time that the clearing took place, in contravention of the country's legislative framework governing forest conversion



2 Deforestation Analysis

2.1 Deforestation 2013-2019

According to GFW (2020 using Hansen et al. 2013), between 2013 and 2019, Malaysia lost 3.3 million hectares (Mha) of forest cover, more than one-third (34 percent) from primary humid forest. Annual forest loss peaked between 2009 and 2014 at more than 620,000 ha, but has reportedly been progressively decreasing since then, to less than 400,000 ha across all Malaysia. However, there is concern that forest loss appeared to be accelerating in Peninsular Malaysia in 2019, with much of the deforestation in permanent forest reserves, which are supposed to be under official protection (Humphrey 2019). There is also concern that in Malaysian Borneo, while the country is locked down under COVID-19 restrictions, further logging is being approved, such as the Gerenai concession given "to Samling [a logging company] to extract timber from an area of forest with a footprint ten times the size of San Francisco", although it allegedly lacks the free, prior and informed consent of indigenous communities as required by the Malaysia Timber Certification Scheme (McAlpine 2020). The indigenous Kenyah Jamok barricaded their lands against bulldozers in 2018 when Samling reportedly illegally entered their forest reserve.

2.2 Drivers of deforestation

Forest Trends' analysis on the extent and nature of forest loss in Malaysia between 2013 and 2019 is based on an extensive review of existing literature and data, including datasets and research from Global Forest Watch (2020 using Curtis et al. 2018), Pendrill et al. (2020), and the academic literature. After reviewing all available data, Forest Trends concludes that:

■ 91% of Malaysia's deforestation is driven by commercial agriculture.

Justification

GFW (2020) measured that 91 percent of forest loss between 2013 and 2019 was driven by commodities. Li et al. (2020) report that 68 percent of forest loss between 2000 and 2017 was for palm oil, with faster expansion in Borneo than in Peninsular Malaysia (Cheng et al. 2019). That is, the area in oil palm plantations across Peninsular Malaysia increased by 2 Mha (62 percent) between 2000 and 2018, and across Malaysian Borneo by 3 Mha (109 percent) (Li et al. 2020). In Borneo, "plantation expansion and associated forest conversion appear to have declined somewhat since a peak in 2012 and net forest loss has slowed, but not ceased, since 2016" (Gaveau et al. 2019).

In addition to oil palm, the other major driver of forest loss was industrial pulp plantations. Malaysia's wood fiber concessions cover more than 7 Mha, almost all (93 percent) in Sarawak, and the rest in Sabah (GFW 2020). Gaveau et al. (2016) estimate that 87 percent of the plantations replaced forests, and that by 2015, 346,103 ha of forest had been lost.

According to Pendrill et al. (2020), rubber accounts for 11 percent of embodied deforestation in crops, and rice for a further 5 percent. Goldman et al. (2020) report that rubber replaced more than 700,000 ha of forest between 2001 and 2015, in particular 152,558 ha between 2013 and 2015.

Private oil palm plantations make up 62 percent of the area planted, while the rest are either state agency joint ventures or owned by smallholders (who may be independent or supported by a company or state agency, which guarantees purchase of the produce) (Preferred by Nature 2017).

A study (Gatti and Velichevskaya 2020) of sustainable-certified (Roundtable on Sustainable Palm Oil – RSPO) palm oil concessions in Borneo found that most were located in areas that were forest less than 30 years ago. Three-quarters (131 out of 173) of the RSPO concessions were located in an area that was forested



orangutan habitat in 1989. Of the 140,000 ha of concessions that were forested in 1984, only 3,300 ha of fragmented forests remained by 2020.

2.3 Estimating illegality linked to agro-conversion

After evaluating the literature and expert interviews, the available evidence does not allow Forest Trends to make a rigorous estimate of the percentage of agro-conversion that was illegal, but there is considerable circumstantial evidence to suggest that much of the clearing was illegal.

Justification

While permanent reserve forests make up about 85.5 percent (4 Mha) of forests in Peninsular Malaysia, and protected areas another 10.3 percent (Law 2021), these forests may be stripped of their status when the state government publishes the excision in the official gazette. Despite the simplicity in removing protection, there is evidence that excisions, and subsequent deforestation, are still not in compliance with the law. For example, Law (2021) reports that in Peninsular Malaysia the Johor State Forestry Department audit team examined two recent excisions of 17,532 ha and found that the government "had failed to present specific evidence to explain the excision and showed no progress to correct the violation. As a result, the auditing body suspended Johor's forest management certification" (Law, 2021). Unfortunately, the various state governments that have the authority to excise forests have not conducted a similar audit of all forest clearing (or at least these audits have not been published). Therefore, it is not clear how representative the Johor audit results are of all deforestation events across Malaysia.

Likewise, there are a number of reported violations of Indigenous Peoples' rights, but it is not clear how widespread these violations are, in part because the law itself is ambiguous. The Constitution of the Malaysian Federation recognizes customary rights, and despite being a signatory to the UN Declaration on the Rights of Indigenous Peoples (UNDRIP), Malaysia has yet to codify its obligations to protect and respect native customary rights (NCRs) to lands, and the right to free, prior and informed consent (FPIC). Malaysia's plural legal system, in which multiple bodies of law in the individual states operate in parallel, makes the codification of rights more complicated. State governments in Peninsular Malaysia have been reluctant to register reserves of the indigenous Orang Asli, and in fact, have been quick to revoke the status of previously registered indigenous lands (Litvinoff and Griffiths 2014). For example, Reuters (2019) reported that the Malaysian government was suing the state of Kelantan after it gave logging licenses to companies that were establishing plantations on Indigenous People's customary land. Indigenous Peoples fare better in the Bornean State of Sabah and to a degree in Sarawak, where indigenous groups are in the majority, and customary land rights are recognized in law. However, few NCR areas are demarcated (Colchester 2011).

As in Peninsular Malaysia, in Sarawak, regulations have been amended to make it easier for companies to obtain NCR lands. Communities claiming NCR have to prove continuous occupation since 1958, and the government has disputed court rulings that NCR lands include reserved forest and communal land (Colchester 2011). One study found that claims to customary ownership are being pursued in about a quarter of plantations in Sarawak (Cramb and McCarthy 2016).

Moreover, plantations on smallholder and NCR lands have been fraught with allegations of corruption and other illegality. The Federal Land Development Authority (Felda), the government agency with a mandate to resettle rural poor communities and establish oil palm and rubber cultivation, is currently the largest smallholder organization in Malaysia, and has 330,000 ha of commercial plantations (Earthworm 2019). When its private-sector arm, Felda Global Ventures, was listed on the Malaysian stock exchange in 2012 it was one of the world's largest palm oil firms. Its share price lost 75 percent of its value when the Malaysian Anti-Corruption Commission announced an investigation into an asset transfer of US\$70 million to another company without the knowledge of the board (Earthsight 2018). This is an indicator of widespread illegality, but a full audit of



the palm oil sector is required.

One positive development is that Malaysia announced in 2019 that it would cap all development of oil palm at 6 Mha, that is, only 0.15 Mha more than existed at that time (Raghu 2019). This would make any further development unambiguously illegal. However, the cap has still not been codified into law, and has been increased to 6.5 Mha, but now the policy includes a ban on the conversion of permanent forest reserves and peatlands for oil palm cultivation (Malay Mail 2020b). The policy should also increase transparency in the supply chain, including making concession maps publicly accessible, but there is no mention of a compliance review of the sector.

Investigations by the Bruno Manser Fund (2012) have also revealed high-level abuse of NCR. Abdul Taib Mahmud, the Chief Minister of Sarawak from 1981 to 2014 and the current Governor of Sarawak, reportedly encouraged NCR landowners to surrender their lands to the state so they could be managed under joint ventures with private oil palm plantation companies, with the state land agency as trustee for the landowner. Land was classified as State Land Forest, and Sarawak's land bank (the area earmarked for conversion to plantation agriculture) was estimated to be 3.9 Mha, in contrast to Sabah with 0.6 Mha and Peninsular Malaysia with only 0.2 Mha (Yong et al. 2014). As Chief Minister Taib was the gatekeeper of land and timber licenses, he allegedly amassed a personal fortune of US\$15 billion, making him Malaysia's richest man (Bruno Manser Fund 2012). Bribes and backroom deals were allegedly common, and indigenous communities in Sarawak filed more than 100 cases in the courts, suing the government and companies for encroachment onto their ancestral lands (Global Witness 2014).

In one of his deals, Taib awarded two concessions near the UNESCO-protected Gunung Mulu National Park to a firm, Radiant Lagoon, where his son had been a director and returned as director four months later. The local Penan and Berawan/Tering communities claim this land under NCR and deny that they provided FPIC. In these concessions, clear-cutting began in 2018 and by April, 16 percent of the 4,400 hectares had been cleared in violation of UNDRIP (Bruno Manser Fund 2019).

The Malaysian Human Rights Commission conducted a national inquiry into indigenous land rights, and found that the state had not effectively implemented laws and policies in favor of indigenous communities (Subramaniam and Nicholas 2018). The inquiry recorded complaints, summarized in Table 1, related to slow processing of land applications, fraud in use of power of attorney, and a lack of an appeals process and

Table 1: Summary of cases related to plantations presented to the Malaysian Human Rights Commission's national inquiry into indigenous land rights

State	No. of cases	Type of case		
Sarawak	172 cases (most related to	Allegations that commercial plantations had encroached on village(s) without FPIC, including nine complaints regarding the issuance of provisional lease (PL) on lands with NCR claims.		
Salawak	multiple issues)	The inquiry found that FPIC had indeed been denied, and work had commenced even before Environmental Impact Assessments (EIAs) had been prepared.		
Sabah	51 (an additional 332 cases were presented but they did not relate to plantations)	Allegations that commercial plantations had encroached on land claimed as NCR without the community's knowledge and/or FPIC.		
Peninsular Malaysia	50 (an additional 250 cases related to indigenous land rights but not to plantations)	Apart from loss of land, many witnesses complained that the opening of plantations had resulted in destruction of graveyards and crops, as well as the pollution of rivers and loss of livelihoods and traditional ways of life. The Department of Environment also confirmed that the EIAs were incomplete. Compensation was usually not paid because the Orang Asli's right to the land was not recognized.		

Source: SUHAKAM Inquiry Report 2013



complaints mechanism.

A case similar to those in Table 1 is the Sujan Forest Reserve. In 2009, a 490,000-ha pulp and paper concession was allocated to the Sarawak Forest Department without the FPIC of the Iban (Sea Dayak) Indigenous People who were living there (Environmental Justice Atlas 2019). The communities have a map showing their customary land boundary and a memorandum from the Bintulu Lands and Surveys Department recognizing their NCR, but in 2009 they were accused of occupying state land in breach of the Sarawak Land Code. A plantation license was granted to Grand Perfect Sdn. Bhd., a consortium of three timber companies, for a plantable area of 150,000 ha of acacia. From 2013 to 2019, 58,987 ha were cleared (GFW 2020). This represents 14 percent of the total 420,146 ha of industrial timber plantations planted in Sarawak in 2019 (PERKASA 2019).

In summary, while there is plenty of circumstantial evidence of illegality associated with forest clearing, we are unable to estimate compliance across the commercial agriculture sector. Malaysia must conduct a sector-wide evaluation of compliance. (An example of such an audit is the Sabah Forestry Department's evaluation of their Forest Management Unit (FMU) licenses allocated to more than 1.8 Mha since 1997. Of the 37 FMUs, only 66 percent are able to meet the minimum standards ("though there is still room for improvement"), and four FMUs had to be terminated (Borneo Post 2020).)

For the purposes of the global analyses in this report, we assume that in the best case—however, unlikely—0 percent of deforestation was illegal, and of course, the worst case is that all is illegal. Given the widespread disregard of NCRs, as well as the widespread allegations of corruption across Malaysia during this period, it may be that if the government did audit all concessions, they would in fact find that all new clearing for plantations was either illegally allocated, operated illegally (without social or environmental impact assessments, for example), and/or evaded taxes, among other violations. For the estimate based on the best available evidence, we assume that Malaysia has the same rate of illegality as the rest of Asia for which we were able to obtain data.

The original Forest Trends (2014) report concluded that "[n]o suitable quantitative data exist on which to base estimates, though plentiful qualitative data demonstrate that problem is widespread, especially in Sarawak (Forest Trends 2013), which was the location of 57% of oil palm planting in 2000 to 2012 (Malaysian Palm Oil Board 2013)." Given that commodities drive almost all deforestation across Malaysia, and that the country represents a substantial proportion (4 percent) of all tropical forest loss, it is clear that Malaysia must conduct a comprehensive review in order to evaluate the actual rate of illegality across the sector.

2.4 Estimating the Percentage of Agro-commodities from Illegal Deforested Lands that are Exported

After reviewing available data Forest Trends estimates:

■ 59% of commodities embodying deforestation are exported.

Justification

Palm oil is the commodity responsible for most forest loss: 68 percent of forest loss, according to Li et al. (2020), and 89 percent of production was exported between 2013 and 2018 (FAOSTAT 2020; COMTRADE 2020). Pulp drives 4 percent of total forest loss (Gaveau et al. 2016; GFW 2020), and 11 percent of pulp was exported. Virtually all rubber is exported: 4.6 Mt between 2013 and 2018 (FAOSTAT 2020; COMTRADE 2020). According to OEC (2020), in 2019 palm oil accounted for 3.4 percent of all exports, rubber for 1.6 percent, and paper for 0.6 percent. Forest Trends uses the Pendrill et al. (2020) estimate that 59 percent of agricultural conversion is exported.


3 Commodity Analysis

Palm oil, pulp and rubber are selected for the Forest Trends analysis because together they account for 81 percent of embodied deforestation.

3.1 Palm Oil

After reviewing available data Forest Trends estimates:

At least 68% of palm oil production is linked to deforestation.

Meijaard et al. (2020) conducted a review of four studies and concluded that 68 percent of oil palm expansion was into forest (this is a weighted median taking into account the studies' different time periods). Malaysia and Indonesia together account for 85 percent of global production of palm oil (Earthsight 2020). Malaysian exports in the first six months of 2019 and 2020 show a reduction of 12 percent, led by significant changes in the purchasing of Malaysian palm oil by India and the European Union (EU) (see Figure 3). India restricted imports of palm oil from Malaysia after Prime Minister Tun Dr Mahathir Mohamad criticized India's actions in Kashmir and a new citizenship law (Malay Mail 2020a). The European Parliament decided in 2018 to put a cap on palm oil biofuels in transport and to phase them out by 2030 (European Parliament 2020). Nearly half of the EU's palm oil imports were used for biodiesel in 2014 and 2015 (Copenhagen Economics 2018). The decision provoked a virulent response from corporate and political leaders in Malaysia who accused the Europeans of being "hypocrites" responsible for "economic colonization" (Earthsight 2018).



Source: Malaysian Palm Oil Council 2020

3.2 Pulp

Based on its analysis Forest Trends estimates that:

At least 14% of pulp plantations displaced forest.

Goldman et al. (2020) report that wood fiber plantations replaced 91,704 ha of forest between 2001 and 2015. This means that at least 14 percent of plantations displaced forest, given that there were 655,870 ha of plantation forest (distinct from rubber) in 2016, according to FAOFRA (2020).



Pulp production between 2013 and 2019 was reportedly 1.8 Mt (FAOSTAT 2020). Despite this, Malaysia is a net importer of pulp, even though it is a net exporter of paper (by 1.2 Mt; COMTRADE 2013–18). Most of the 23.6 Mt of paper produced was for the domestic market. Much of this paper production is derived from pre- and post-consumer waste paper, blended with a small proportion of imported pulp (Hewitt 2020).

3.3 Rubber

Based on its analysis Forest Trends estimates that:

At least 66% of rubber production is linked to deforestation.

Justification

Rubber cultivation covered 1,103,880 ha in 2018 of which 729,753 ha replaced forest between 2001 and 2015 (Goldman et al. 2020; FAOSTAT 2020). The United States is the biggest importer of Malaysian rubber (35 percent of all rubber exports), followed by Japan, Germany, and the United Kingdom (6 percent, 5 percent, and 4 percent respectively) (OEC 2020).

References

- Borneo Post. 2020. "Four of 37 FMU licences cancelled." *Borneo Post*, September 18. Accessed March 15, 2021. https://www.theborneopost.com/2020/09/18/four-of-37-fmu-licences-cancelled/.
- Bruno Manser Fund. 2012. The Taib Timber Mafia Facts and Figures on Politically Exposed Persons (PEPs) from Sarawak, Malaysia. Basel: Bruno Manser Fund.
- Bruno Manser Fund. 2019. The Mulu Land Grab Results of a Fact-Finding Mission to Sarawak (Malaysia) on palm oil-related deforestation and a land conflict near the UNESCO-protected Gunung Mulu World Heritage Site. Basel: Bruno Manser Fund.
- Cheng, Yuqi, Le Yu, Yidi Xu, Hui Lu, Arthur P. cracknell, Kasturi Kanniah, and Peng Gong. "Mapping oil palm plantation expansion in Malaysia over the past decade (2007–2016) using ALOS-1/2 PALSAR-1/2 data." *International Journal of Remote Sensing* 40(19): 7389-7408. https://doi.org/10.1080/01431161.2019.1580824
- Colchester, Marcus. 2011. Palm Oil and Indigenous Peoples in South East Asia. Rome: International Land Coalition. Accessed March 15, 2021. https://www.forestpeoples.org/sites/fpp/files/publication/2010/08/ palmoilindigenouspeoplesoutheastasiafinalmceng_0.pdf.
- Copenhagen Economics. 2018. "EU Imports of Palm Oil from Indonesia, Malaysia and Thailand." Copenhagen Economics. Accessed March 15, 2021. https://www.copenhageneconomics.com/publications/publication/ eu-imports-of-palm-oil-from-indonesia-malaysia-and-thailand.
- Cramb, Rob and John F. McCarthy. 2016. *The Oil Palm Complex: Smallholders, Agribusiness and the State in Indonesia and Malaysia.* Singapore: NUS Press. http://www.jstor.org/stable/j.ctv1xz0km.
- Curran, L. M., S.N. Trigg, A.K. McDonald, D. Astiani, Y.M. Hardiono, P. Siregar, L. Caniago, and E Kasischke. 2004. "Lowland forest loss in protected areas of Indonesian Borneo." *Science* 303(5660), 1000–1003. https://doi. org/10.1126/science.1091714.
- Curtis, Philip G., Christy M. Slay, Nancy L. Harris, Alexandra Tyukavina and Matthew C. Hansen. 2018. "Classifying drivers of global forest loss." *Science* 361(6407): 1108-1111. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/361/6407/1108.
- Earthsight. 2018. "Scandal-ridden Malaysian plantation firm is the cause of smallholders' problems, not the EU." Earthsight. Accessed March 15, 2021. https://www.earthsight.org.uk/news/analysis/scandal-ridden-malaysianplantation-firm-cause-smallholders-problem.
- Earthworm. 2019. *Directory of Palm Oil Stakeholders in Malaysia*. Kuala Lumpur: Earthworm. Accessed March 15, 2021. https://www.earthworm.org/uploads/files/Directory-Palm-Oil-Stakeholders-Malaysia.pdf.

Environmental Justice Atlas. 2019. "Sarawak forest department acacia plantation project, Malaysia." Environmental



Justice Atlas. Accessed March 15, 2021. https://ejatlas.org/conflict/sarawak-forest-department-acacia-plantation-project-malaysia.

- European Parliament. 2020. "Renewable Energy Factsheet." European Parliament. Accessed September 9, 2020. https://www.europarl.europa.eu/factsheets/en/sheet/70/renewable-energy.
- FAO. 2020. "FAOSTAT." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data. [FAOSTAT 2020]
- FAO. 2020. "Global Forest Resources Assessment (FRA)." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://fra-platform.herokuapp.com/. [FAO FRA 2020]
- Forest Trends. 2013. *Malaysia: Illegalities in Forest Clearance for Large-scale Commercial Plantations*. Washington, D.C.: Forest Trends. https://www.forest-trends.org/publications/malaysia-illegalities-in-forest-clearance-for-large-scale-commercial-plantations/.
- Forest Trends. 2014. Consumer Goods and Deforestation: An Analysis of the Extent and Nature of Illegality in Forest Conversion for Agriculture and Timber Plantations. Washington, D.C.: Forest Trends. Accessed March 15, 2021. https://www.forest-trends.org/publications/consumer-goods-and-deforestation/.
- Forest Trends. 2021. *Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods: The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture*. Washington DC, USA: Forest Trends. www.forest-trends.org/publications/illicit-harvest-complicit-goods/.
- Gatti, Roberto and Alena Velichevskaya. 2020. "Certified "sustainable" palm oil took the place of endangered Bornean and Sumatran large mammals habitat and tropical forests in the last 30 years." *Science of The Total Environment* Vol. 742. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.140712.
- Gaveau, David L. A., Douglas Sheil, Husnayaen, Mohammad A. Salim, Sanjiwana Arjasakusuma, Marc Ancrenaz, Pablo Pacheco, and Erik Meijaard. 2016. "Rapid conversions and avoided deforestation: examining four decades of industrial plantation expansion in Borneo." *Scientific Reports* 6: 32017. https://doi.org/10.1038/ srep32017.
- Gaveau, David L.A., Bruno Locatelli, Mohammad A. Salim, Husna Yaen, Pablo Pacheco, and Douglas Sheil. 2018. "Rise and fall of forest loss and industrial plantations in Borneo (2000-2017)." *Conservation Letters* 12(3): e12622. https://doi.org/10.1111/conl.12622.
- Global Forest Watch (GFW). 2020. "Global." Global Forest Watch. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.globalforestwatch.org/dashboards/global/.
- Global Witness. 2014. *Two Worlds Collide*. London: Global Witness. Accessed March 15, 2021. http://www.globalwitness.org/olympics/.
- Goldman, Elizabeth, Mikaela, J. Weisse, Nancy Harris, and Martina Schneider. 2020. *Estimating the Role of Seven Commodities In Agriculture-Linked Deforestation: Oil Palm, Soy, Cattle, Wood Fiber, Cocoa, Coffee, and Rubber.* Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www.wri.org/publication/estimating-role-seven- commodities-agriculture-linked-deforestation.
- Hansen, M. C., P. V. Potapov, R. Moore, M. Hancher, S. A. Turubanova, A. Tyukavina, D. Thau, S. V. Stehman, S. J. Goetz, T. R. Loveland, A. Kommareddy, A. Egorov, L. Chini, C. O. Justice, and J. R. G. Townshend. 2013.
 "High-Resolution Global Maps of 21st-Century Forest Cover Change." *Science* 342(6160): 850-53. Accessed February 2, 2021. http://www.jstor.org/stable/42620097.
- Harris, Nancy L., David A Gibbs, Alessandro Baccini, Richard A. Birdsey, Sytze de Bruin, Mary Farina, Lola Fatoyinbo, Matthew C. Hansen, Martin Herold, Richard A. Houghton, Peter V. Potapov, Daniela Requena Suarez, Rosa M. Roman-Cuesta, Sassan S. Saatchi, Christy M. Slay, Svetlana A. Turubanova, and Alexandra Tyukavina. 2021. "Global maps of twenty-first century forest carbon fluxes." *Nature Climate Change* 11: 234-240. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-020-00976-6.

Hewitt, James. 2020. Personal communication, August 17, 2020.

Human Rights Commission of Malaysia (SUHAKAM). 2013. *Report of the National Inquiry into the Land Rights of Indigenous Peoples*. Kuala Lumpur: Human Rights Commission of Malaysia. Accessed March 15, 2021.



https://www.forestpeoples.org/sites/fpp/files/publication/2013/07/suhakam-enquiry-full-text2013.pdf.

- Humphrey, Chris. 2019. "Indigenous communities, nat'l parks suffer as Malaysia razes its reserves." *Mongabay*, August 23. Accessed March 15, 2021. https://news.mongabay.com/2019/08/indigenous-communities-natl-parks-suffer-as-malaysia-razes-its-reserves/.
- Law, Yh, "Excision the Main Threat to Forests in Peninsular Malaysia." Macaranga. Accessed March 15, 2021. https://www.macaranga.org/excision-the-main-threat-to-forests-in-peninsular-malaysia/.
- Li, Wenhui, Dongjie Fu, Fenzhen Su, and Yang Xiao. 2020. "Spatial–Temporal Evolution and Analysis of the Driving Force of Oil Palm Patterns in Malaysia from 2000 to 2018" *ISPRS Int. J. Geo-Information* 9(4): 280. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijgi9040280.
- Litvinoff, M., Griffiths, T. 2014. Securing Forests Securing Rights Report of the International Workshop on Deforestation and the Rights of Forest Peoples. England: Forest Peoples Program; Indonesia: Pusaka and Pokker SHK. Accessed February 18, 2021. https://www.forestpeoples.org/sites/fpp/files/private/ publication/2014/09/prreport.pdf.
- Malay Mail. 2020a. "India restricts refined palm oil imports after Malaysia's criticism of Modi." *Malay Mail*, January 8. Accessed September 9, 2020. https://www.malaymail.com/news/malaysia/2020/01/08/india-restricts-refined-palm-oil-imports-after-malaysias-criticism-of-modi/1826009.
- Malay Mail. 2020b. "Ministry to improve productivity, yield of palm oil industry." *Malay Mail*, October 20. Accessed March 15, 2021. https://www.malaymail.com/news/money/2020/10/20/ministry-to-improve-productivity-yield-of-palm-oil-industry/1914654.
- Malaysian Palm Oil Council (MPOC). 2020 "Monthly Palm Oil Trade Statistics." Malaysian Palm Oil Council. Accessed March 15, 2021. http://mpoc.org.my/monthly-palm-oil-trade-statistics-2020/.
- McAlpine, Fiona. 2020. "Logging concession in Malaysian Borneo lacks consent of Indigenous communities." *Mongabay*, July 13. Accessed March 15, 2021. https://news.mongabay.com/2020/07/malaysias-tropicaltimber-certification-scheme-leaves-indigenous-rights-at-risk-commentary/.
- Meijaard, Erik, Thomas M. Brooks, Kimberly M. Carlson, Eleanor M. Slade, John Garcia-Ulloa, David L. A. Gaveau, Janice Ser Huay Lee, Truly Santika, Diego Juffe-Bignoli, Matthew J. Struebig, Serge A. Wich, Marc Ancrenaz, Lian Pin Koh, Nadine Zamira, Jesse F. Abrams, Herbert H. T. Prins, Cyriaque N. Sendashonga, Daniel Murdiyarso, Paul R. Furumo, Nicholas Macfarlane, Rachel Hoffmann, Marcos Persio, Adrià Descals, Zoltan Szantoi, and Douglas Sheil. 2020. "The environmental impacts of palm oil in context." *Nature Plants* 6: 1418–1426. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41477-020-00813-w.
- Observatory of Economic Complexity (OEC). 2020. "Malaysia." The Observatory of Economic Complexity. Accessed March 15, 2021. https://oec.world/en/profile/country/mys.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin Persson, Javier Godar and Thomas Kastner. 2019. "Deforestation displaced: trade in forest-risk commodities and the prospects for a global forest transition." *Environmental Research Letters* 14(5). https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ab0d41.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin U. Persson, and Thomas Kastner. 2020. "Deforestation risk embodied in production and consumption of agricultural and forestry commodities 2005-2017." *Chalmers University of Technology, Senkenberg Society for Nature Research, SEI, and Ceres Inc.* https://zenodo.org/record/4250532#. X8pHjmhKibg.
- Preferred by Nature. 2017. *Palm Oil Risk Assessment Malaysia Peninsular*. Copenhagen: Preferred by Nature. Accessed March 15, 2021. https://preferredbynature.org/de/file/4957/download?token=ayt3Rr_B.
- PERKASA. 2019. *Transformation Plan to Boost Export Earnings*. Sarawak: Sarawak Timber Industry Development Corporation. Accessed Mark 15, 2021. https://www.sarawaktimber.gov.my/upload/file_folder/Publication/ PERKASA_JanMar2019.pdf.
- Raghu, Anuradha. 2019. "Malaysia Plans to Halt All Expansion of Palm Oil Plantations." *Bloomberg*, March 1. Accessed March 15, 2021. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-03-01/malaysia-plans-to-halt-palm-oil-expansion-to-dispel-bad-image.



- Reuters. 2019. "In a first, Malaysia sues state over indigenous peoples' rights." *Reuters*, January 18. Accessed March 15, 2021. https://www.scmp.com/news/asia/southeast-asia/article/2182804/mahathirs-government-sues-state-kelantan-over-indigenous.
- Subramaniam, Y. and Colin Nicholas. 2018. "The Courts and the Restitution of Indigenous Territories in Malaysia." *Erasmus Law Review* 11(1): 67-79. https://www.elevenjournals.com/tijdschrift/ELR/2018/1/ELR-D-17-00014.
- World Wildlife Fund (WWF). "The Malaysian Forest. World Wildlife Fund. Accessed October 17, 2020. https://www.wwf.org.my/about_wwf/what_we_do/forests_main/the_malaysian_rainforest/.
- Yong, Carol, SACCESS, and JKOASM. 2014. *Deforestation Drivers and Human Rights in Malaysia: A national overview and two sub-regional case studies*. Moreton-in-Marsh: Forest Peoples Program. Accessed March 15, 2021.

Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods

The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture





MYANMAR

Source: forest loss – GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]); agro-conversion – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021) from multiple sources, including GFW (2020, using Curtis et al. [2018]); and illegality – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021).



Source: GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]).

extent of

illegal agroconversion:



BOX 1 **Forest Trends Findings**

- Commercial agriculture in Myanmar was likely responsible for the clearance of 1.4 million hectares (Mha) of forest.
- The proportion that was illegal is not known.
- Given that 10% of the agro-conversion was exported, there is a risk that international buyers may be linked to the loss of 140,000 ha of tropical forests.

1 Introduction

According to the FAO (2020), Myanmar had 29.9 million hectares (Mha) of forest cover in 2015 (defined as >40 percent tree cover), but this dropped to 28.5 Mha in 2020, representing 43 percent of the land area, compared to 61 percent in 1975. Of this, 41 percent is in Myanmar's Permanent Forest Estate, managed under the National Forest Policy for timber production (World Bank 2019). Myanmar's remaining large forests are mostly located in the far north and south of the country, out of the Permanent Forest Estate on what is called Virgin, Fallow and Vacant Land; which is under customary land management although customary tenure is poorly recognized (World Bank 2019). In the north the forest stretches across Northern Sagaing and Kachin, and links up with forest in India; in the south, the Tanintharyi forests extend into Thailand (Bhagwat et al. 2017).

Deforestation Analysis

2.1 Deforestation 2013-2019

Almost 2 Mha of forest (>50 percent tree cover) were cleared between 2013 and 2019, representing 5 percent of Myanmar's forest cover in 2000 (GFW 2020 using Hansen et al. 2013). Annual forest loss was higher in this reference period compared to the period covered by the last Forest Trends (2014) report (2000–2012): that is, the annual deforestation rate had increased by 145 percent. (The FAO records a lower annual loss of 289,000 ha a year, possibly because it is based on government estimates, and uses a different definition of forest (>40 percent cover).)

For the purposes of this study only the following were considered:

- Forests: areas with greater than 50% tree cover
- Forest loss / Deforestation: complete removal of forest cover
- Illegal: deforestation that was, at time that the clearing took place, in contravention of the country's legislative framework governing forest conversion

176



2.2 Drivers of deforestation

Forest Trends evaluated several different sets of data on the extent and nature of forest loss in Myanmar, including research from Global Forest Watch, Pendrill et al. (2020) and REDD+ (Enters 2017). After reviewing all available data, Forest Trends' best estimate is that:

■ 68% of Myanmar's deforestation is driven by commercial agriculture.

Justification

According to the REDD+ driver analysis, commodities are responsible for between 65 and 68 percent of deforestation, predominantly rice, beans, and pulses, while shifting cultivation is responsible for between 30 and 35 percent (Enters 2017). This is backed up by a study by Bhagwat et al. (2016) that combined remote sensing and ground-truthing, which found that 26 percent of intact forest loss was for new plantations (535,838 ha out of 2,067,988 ha) and 48 percent was for agriculture, mining, and infrastructure (987,841 ha), of which about 3 percent was for infrastructure and 2 percent for mining (World Bank 2019). In other words, approximately 870,000 ha of the forest loss was likely for agriculture, which, when added to the 535,838 ha for plantations, represents 68 percent. Bhagwat et al. use an 80 percent threshold for intact forest, because the evergreen, mixed deciduous-evergreen, mangrove, and bamboo forests of Myanmar have very dense canopies. They identify that Shan and Sagaing, where the forest was already fragmented and under pressure from surrounding agriculture, lost the most intact forest.

This general picture of the importance of commercial agriculture as a driver is backed up by a study using a longer timeframe of 1988 to 2017; it found that about 74 percent of the lost forest area was replaced by agricultural land (Yang et al. 2019). The Curtis et al. (2018) driver analysis on GFW identifies less deforestation driven by commodities (39 percent), probably because clearance that is motivated by conversion timber under the guise of commercial agriculture is not included in their analysis but is included in this analysis.

The Tanintharyi Region has 2.5 Mha of largely intact lowland forests, and 1.9 Mha have been allocated by the Government of Myanmar to oil palm plantation companies. All of Myanmar's oil palm concessions are in Tanintharyi Region, and most are in high conservation value forests. This expansion is described as a top-down, military-led operation being implemented by companies more interested in land speculation and logging than in plantations (Forest Trends 2015). According to Pendrill et al. (2020), there is no palm oil production that embodies deforestation, implying that conversion timber and land grabbing is the motivation for much of the deforestation.

Shan, Kayin, Kachin, and Mon have the greatest increase in plantation area (Bhagwat et al. 2017). In Kachin, forced resettlements of people by the Myanmar army to remove support for the Kachin Independence Party (KIA) armed group is linked to land grabs and logging, and business groups with connections on both sides of the Myanmar–China border see lucrative opportunities in cassava and sugarcane as biofuels (Treue et al. 2016; Forest Trends 2015). Mon, Tanintharyi, and Kayin account for 68 percent of the total 652,000 ha under rubber, although with the decline in prices many rubber plantations are inactive and the wood is sold for woodchips and firewood (World Bank 2019). The hotspot for rubber is in Kachin, funded by Chinese investment for export to China (Forest Trends 2015). In the Rakhine State and Ayeyarwady Region, mangrove forest has been decreasing at an alarming rate of 14,619 ha per year, or 2 percent per year, predominantly for conversion into rice paddy fields (World Bank 2019).

Forest land is de-gazetted to be used for agriculture, industry, or military purposes, and the procedures for de-gazetting forest reserves are not transparent. Government lists 2.1 Mha allocated in agricultural concessions, and Forest Trends (2015) estimates that an additional 200,000 ha are allocated out of government oversight or in areas outside of central government's control. Out of the area officially granted for large-scale agriculture in 2013, less than a quarter was planted, indicating the land may have been acquired to provide a legal



shortcut to logging or land grabs (Forest Trends 2015). Indeed, the total deforestation embodied in crops for the period 2013 to 2017 is 423,000 ha, a fraction of the total land-use change detected through remote sensing (Pendrill et al. 2020; Bhagwat et al. 2016). This supports the theory that agricultural licences are used primarily for conversion timber, often without any intention of developing an agricultural concession.

Local-level snapshots give an indication of the role of conversion timber in deforestation and show that there was a rush to extract and export timber before a log export ban was introduced in 2014. Decades of systematic overharvesting meant the Permanent Forest Estate was logged out, and conversion timber from agricultural concessions in unclassified forest provided a new source for timber. Two townships in Kachin give an insight into conversion timber. In Bamaw and Shweku townships, nearly 10,000 trees were felled in 2013–2014 for conversion of land to agriculture, an increase of more than three times the number felled the previous year. The volume of wood increased by a factor of eight, implying bigger and more valuable trees were being felled, indicating that good forests are being destroyed (Springate-Baginski 2016).

Before the log export ban, Myanmar was the world's largest producer and exporter of teak (Kollert and Walotek 2015). The EU Timber Regulation had instructed operators not to place teak from Myanmar on the EU market, but despite this, there is an illegal trade in teak from Myanmar to Europe through Croatia (EIA 2020). Teak is not the only species under threat. EIA research estimated that rosewoods such as tamalan (*Dalbergia oliveri/bariensis*) and padauk (*Pterocarpus macrocarpus*) could be logged to commercial extinction by 2017 (EIA 2015). Myanmar's illegal wood flow also includes fuelwood and charcoal (Kissinger 2017). Myanmar produced nearly 2 million Mt of charcoal during the reference period, of which half was exported, all of it by road and therefore illegally (COMTRADE 2020; FAOSTAT 2020).

2.3 Estimating illegality linked to agro-conversion

The available evidence does not allow Forest Trends to make a rigorous estimate of the percentage of agro-conversion that was illegal, but there is considerable circumstantial evidence to suggest that much of the clearing was illegal.

Justification

While government agencies and authorities issue permits, in the past they have often used legal loopholes and exemptions to bypass all the legal requirements (Forest Trends 2015). Despite this, many concessions have operated illegally: for example, some concessions are bigger than the maximum permitted size, and, as discussed above, very few start cultivation within the legally required timeframe (15 percent must be cultivated within the first year, 30 percent in the second and so on, according to Bylaw Article 45) (Forest Trends 2015).

Large-scale land acquisitions often provoke conflicts because local access and land use are denied and communities' statutory and customary land rights are ignored (Forest Trends 2015). The Vacant, Fallow and Virgin Land Management Law of 2012 allows large-scale agricultural investment on land or woodland, but the land that is categorized as vacant or fallow is often under swidden cultivation by farmers and community groups (Boutry and Mya Darli Thant 2020). A 2018 amendment requires farmers to register the use of land categorized as vacant or fallow, but few applications are successful. By making it obligatory but practically impossible to register land, local tenure is further undermined and communities are in a weaker position if they wish to contest a concession (Boutry and Mya Darli Thant 2020).

Sagaing Region has many reported cases of illegality relating to bribes and kickbacks, such as the sugar cane plantation near Katha town, awarded to Great Wall¹, where valuable tree species were quickly logged

¹ Myanmar-based Great Wall Food Stuff Industry Company Limited and Asian agri-business Wilmar International Limited formed a joint venture in 2014, called Great Wall - Wilmar Holdings Limited, to produce and sell sugar.



BOX 2 Illegalities in an oil palm plantation in Tanintharyi Region

The Myanmar Stark Prestige Plantation (MSPP) concession is in Myeik District, which is an area jointly administered by the Myanmar government and the Karen National Union after more than six decades of civil war. Four indigenous Karen villages are inside the concession and their agricultural and community land was declared vacant. MSPP acquired a Myanmar Investment Commission permit but did not get permission from the Central Committee for the Management of Vacant, Fallow and Virgin Lands to use the relevant land. By 2016, nearly 2,500 ha had been cleared on a concession covering more than 15,000 ha. MSPP destroyed and burned the community's cashew and betel crops with no warning and no offer of compensation, which is illegal under Myanmar Law. MSPP is a joint venture between Malaysia-based Prestige Platform (a subsidiary of Samling Group), which owns a 95 percent stake, and Myanmar-based Stark Industries, which owns a 5 percent stake (Tarkapaw et al. 2016).

out (Springate-Baginski et al. 2016). Kachin is also identified as an area where contracts are likely to involve illegalities, because the Union military policy to resettle people to remove support for the KIA creates opportunities for land grabs, and subsequent concessions are riddled with corruption (Springate-Baginski et al. 2016). Box 2 discusses another example from the Tanintharyi Region.

2.4 Estimating the percent of agro-commodities from illegal deforested lands that are exported

After reviewing all available data Forest Trends estimates:

■ 10% of commodities embodying deforestation are exported.

Justification

The commodities causing deforestation since 2000 are rice, maize, pulses, and beans (Enters 2017). Rice accounted for 87.6 percent of mangrove deforestation between 2000 and 2012 (Richards and Friess 2016). Six percent of rice is exported while most is consumed on the domestic market (COMTRADE 2020; FAOSTAT 2020). Maize is increasingly in demand from neighboring countries, and as the area under cultivation expands, it drives deforestation; 24 percent of production is exported. Beans and pulses are grown as a second crop after maize and rice, and are calculated to have caused 122,304 ha of deforestation between 2013 and 2017, of which 14 percent was exported (Pendrill et al. 2020; COMTRADE 2020). Overall, Pendrill et al. (2020) estimate that 10 percent of embodied deforestation in crops is exported.

References

- Bhagwat, Tejas, Andrea Hess, Ned Horning, Thiri Khaing, Zaw Min Thein, Kyaw Moe Aung, Kyaw Htet Aung, Paing Phyo, Ye Lin Tun, Aung Htat Oo, Anthony Neil, Win Myo Thu, Melissa Songer, Katherine LaJeunesse Connette, Asja Bernd, Grant Connette, and Peter Leimgruber. 2016. *Myanmar Forest Cover Change 2002-2014*. Yangon: EcoDev/ALARM. Accessed October 10, 2020. https://alarmmyanmar.org/pdf/ MyanmarForestCoverChange2002-2014_Report.pdf.
- Bhagwat, Tejas, Andrea Hess, Ned Horning, Thiri Khaing, Zaw Min Thein, Kyaw Moe Aung, Kyaw Htet Aung, Paing Phyo, Ye Lin Tun, Aung Htat Oo, Anthony Neil, Win Myo Thu, Melissa Songer, Katherine LaJeunesse Connette, Asja Bernd, Qiongyu Huang, Grant Connette, and Peter Leimgruber. 2017. "Losing a Jewel—Rapid



Declines in Myanmar's Intact Forests from 2002-2014." *PLoS ONE* 12(5): e0176364. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0176364.

- Boutry, M. and Mya Darli Thant. 2020. *The Implementation of the Vacant, Fallow and Virgin Land Law: a Case Study in Sagaing Region. MRLG Case Study Series #3*. Yangon: Mekong Region Land Governance Project. Accessed March 16, 2021. https://www.mrlg.org/publications/the-implementation-of-the-vacant-fallow-and-virgin-land-law-a-case-study-in-sagaing-region/.
- Curtis, Philip G., Christy M. Slay, Nancy L. Harris, Alexandra Tyukavina and Matthew C. Hansen. 2018. "Classifying drivers of global forest loss." *Science* 361(6407): 1108-1111. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/361/6407/1108.
- Environmental Investigation Agency (EIA). 2015. Organised Chaos: The illicit overland timber trade between Myanmar and China. Washington, D.C.: Environmental Investigation Agency. Accessed October 14, 2020. https://eia-international.org/wp-content/uploads/EIA-Organised-Chaos-FINAL-Ir1.pdf.
- EIA. 2019. State of Corruption: The top-level conspiracy behind the global trade in Myanmar's stolen teak. Washington, D.C.: Environmental Investigation Agency. Accessed October 14, 2020. https://eia-international. org/wp-content/uploads/EIA-report-State-of-Corruption.pdf.
- EIA. 2020. The Croatian Connection Exposed Importing illicit Myanmar teak through Europe's back door. Washington, D.C.: Environmental Investigation Agency. Accessed October 14, 2020. https://eia-international. org/wp-content/uploads/EIA-report-The-Croatian-Connection-Exposed-spreads.pdf.
- Enters, Thomas. 2017. Drivers of deforestation and forest degradation in Myanmar. Yangon: Ministry of Natural Resources and Environmental Conservation, UN-REDD/Myanmar Programme. Accessed March 16, 2021. http://www.myanmar-redd.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/Myanmar-Drivers-Report-final.pdf.
- FAO. 2020. "FAOSTAT." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data. [FAOSTAT 2020]
- FAO. 2020. "Global Forest Resources Assessment (FRA)." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://fra-platform.herokuapp.com/. [FAO FRA 2020]
- FAO. 2020. *Global Forest Resources Assessment 2020 Report Myanmar.* Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed March 16, 2021. http://www.fao.org/3/cb0030en/cb0030en. pdf.
- Forest Trends. 2014. Consumer Goods and Deforestation: An Analysis of the Extent and Nature of Illegality in Forest Conversion for Agriculture and Timber Plantations. Washington, D.C.: Forest Trends. Accessed March 16, 2021. https://www.forest-trends.org/publications/consumer-goods-and-deforestation/.
- Forest Trends. 2015. Commercial Agriculture Expansion in Myanmar: Links to Deforestation, Conversion Timber, and Land Conflicts. Washington, D.C.: Forest Trends. Accessed March 16, 2021. https://www.forest-trends. org/publications/commercial-agriculture-expansion-in-myanmar-links-to-deforestation-conversion-timberand-land-conflicts/.
- Forest Trends. 2021. *Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods: The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture*. Washington DC, USA: Forest Trends. www.forest-trends.org/publications/illicit-harvest-complicit-goods/.
- Global Forest Watch (GFW). 2020. "Global." Global Forest Watch. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.globalforestwatch.org/dashboards/global/.
- Goldman, Elizabeth, Mikaela, J. Weisse, Nancy Harris, and Martina Schneider. 2020. *Estimating the Role of Seven Commodities In Agriculture-Linked Deforestation: Oil Palm, Soy, Cattle, Wood Fiber, Cocoa, Coffee, and Rubber.* Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www.wri.org/publication/estimating-role-seven- commodities-agriculture-linked-deforestation.
- Hansen, M. C., P. V. Potapov, R. Moore, M. Hancher, S. A. Turubanova, A. Tyukavina, D. Thau, S. V. Stehman, S. J. Goetz, T. R. Loveland, A. Kommareddy, A. Egorov, L. Chini, C. O. Justice, and J. R. G. Townshend. 2013.
 "High-Resolution Global Maps of 21st-Century Forest Cover Change." *Science* 342(6160): 850-53. Accessed February 2, 2021. http://www.jstor.org/stable/42620097.



- Harris, Nancy L., David A Gibbs, Alessandro Baccini, Richard A. Birdsey, Sytze de Bruin, Mary Farina, Lola Fatoyinbo, Matthew C. Hansen, Martin Herold, Richard A. Houghton, Peter V. Potapov, Daniela Requena Suarez, Rosa M. Roman-Cuesta, Sassan S. Saatchi, Christy M. Slay, Svetlana A. Turubanova, and Alexandra Tyukavina. 2021. "Global maps of twenty-first century forest carbon fluxes." *Nature Climate Change* 11: 234-240. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-020-00976-6.
- Kissinger, Gabrielle. 2017. "Background report for identifying the drivers of deforestation and forest degradation in Myanmar" UN REDD Programme. Author: Gabrielle Kissinger Contributors: Phyu Phyu San, Franz Arnold, Dr. Myat Su Mon, Daw Naw Ei Ei Min
- Kollert, Walter and Przemyslaw Jan Walotek. 2015. *Global Teak Trade in the Aftermath of Myanmar's Log Export Ban.* Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed August 22, 2019. http:// www.fao.org/3/a-i5023e.pdf.
- Pendrill, Florence U Martin Persson, Javier Godar and Thomas Kastner. 2019. "Deforestation displaced: trade in forest-risk commodities and the prospects for a global forest transition." *Environmental Research Letters* 14(5). https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ab0d41.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin U. Persson, and Thomas Kastner. 2020. "Deforestation risk embodied in production and consumption of agricultural and forestry commodities 2005-2017." *Chalmers University of Technology, Senkenberg Society for Nature Research, SEI, and Ceres Inc.* https://zenodo.org/record/4250532#. X8pHjmhKibg.
- Richards, Daniel and Daniel A. Friess. 2016. "Rates and drivers of mangrove deforestation in Southeast Asia, 2000-2012." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 113(2): 344-349. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1510272113.
- Stevens, Caleb, Rober Winterbottom, Jenny Springer and Katie Reytar. 2014. *Securing Rights, Combating Climate Change: How Strengthening Community Forest Rights Mitigates Climate Change*. Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.wri.org/publication/securing-rights-combating-climate-change.
- Tarkapaw, TRIP NET, Southern Youth, Candle Light, Khaing Myae Thitsar, Myeik Lawyer Network and Dawei Development Association. 2016. *Green Desert: Communities in Tanintharyi renounce the MSPP oil palm concession*. Yangon: ALARM. Accessed October 13, 2020. https://eia-international.org/wp-content/uploads/ Green-Desert-FINAL.pdf.
- Treue, Thorsten, Oliver Springate-Baginski, and Kyaw Htun. 2016. *Legally and Illegally Logged out Extent and Drivers of Deforestation & Forest Degradation in Myanmar.* Yangon: ALARM. Accessed March 16, 2021. https://alarmmyanmar.org/pdf/Extent%20and%20Drivers%20of%20deforestation%20and%20Forest%20 Degradation%20in%20Myanmar.pdf.
- Turubanova, Svetlana, Potapov, Peter V. Tyukavina, and Matthew C.Hansen. 2018. "Ongoing primary forest loss in Brazil, Democratic Republic of the Congo, and Indonesia." *Environmental Research Letters* 13(7): 4028. https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/aacd1c.
- United Nations. 2020. "UN COMTRADE Database." United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://comtrade. un.org/. [COMTRADE 2020]
- United Nations Human Rights Council. 2019. "The economic interests of the Myanmar military*; Independent International Fact-Finding Mission on Myanmar." United Nations. Accessed March 16, 2021. https://www. ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/HRCouncil/FFM-Myanmar/EconomicInterestsMyanmarMilitary/A_HRC_42_ CRP_3.pdf.
- World Bank. 2019. Myanmar Country Environmental Analysis Stability, Peace, and Prosperity: Forests, Fisheries, and Environmental Management. Forest Resources Sector Report. Washington, D.C.: World Bank; Yangon: Government of Myanmar Ministry of Natural Resources and Environmental Conservation. Accessed March 16, 2021. http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/907811560180123305/pdf/Myanmar-Country-Environmental-Analysis-Sustainability-Peace-and-Prosperity-Forests-Fisheries-and-Environmental-Management-Forest-Resources-Sector-Report.pdf.

Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods

The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture



Source: forest loss – GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]); agro-conversion – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021) from multiple sources, including GFW (2020, using Curtis et al. [2018]); and illegality – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021).

Grey circles = total forest loss

Color circles = total loss due to agro-conversion

Availability of data on legality:

1 = high 2 = medium 3 = low

Minimum extent of illegal agroconversion: • 75-100% • 50-74% • 25-49%

0-24%







- Between 2013 and 2019, commercial agriculture in Papua New Guinea was likely responsible for the
 - clearance of more than 240,000 ha of forest.
 Given that 100% of the commodities linked to deforestation was exported, there is a risk that international buyers may be linked to the loss of more than 240,000 ha tropical forests.
 - □ At least 63% of agro-conversion is likely illegal.
 - □ There is a high risk that exports were produced on illegally cleared land.

1 Introduction

Papua New Guinea (PNG) had more than 40 million hectares (Mha) of forest in 2019, covering 79 percent of the country's surface (GFW 2020, using Hansen et al. 2013; FAO FRA 2020). As of 2016, 30 percent of the tree cover was intact forest (GFW 2020). PNG has 1,571 known species of amphibians, birds, mammals, and reptiles, of which 26 percent are endemic and 7 percent are threatened (Mongabay 2006). Less than 4 percent of the forest is in protected areas, and almost all forest land is owned by the people who have traditionally lived on it and used it for thousands of years (FAO FRA 2020; Hall 2018). The constitution grants PNG's citizens a form of collective and inalienable title, meaning that it is owned communally and cannot be sold. Despite this remarkable constitutional right, large areas of forest are exposed to large-scale industrial exploitation. PNG's Commission of Inquiry into land leases identified corruption at all levels of government as a major problem, linked to weak public institutions and governance. It said: "Corruption and conflicts of interest were of particular concern in extractive industries, particularly the logging sector, and in government procurement" (Hall 2018). Free, Prior, and Informed Consent (FPIC) is legally required but foreign companies abuse the law and illegally grab land through a combination of trickery, corruption, intimidation, and force (Hall 2018).

2 Deforestation Analysis

2.1 Deforestation 2013-2019

Deforestation in PNG increased dramatically during the period 2013 to 2019, when 2 percent of the 2000 tree cover was lost. The average annual rate of loss was 130 percent times the annual rate during the previous 13 years, from 2000 to 2013.

For the purposes of this study only the following were considered:

- **Forests:** areas with greater than 50% tree cover
- Forest loss / Deforestation: complete removal of forest cover
- Illegal: deforestation that was, at time that the clearing took place, in contravention of the country's legislative framework governing forest conversion



2.2 Drivers of deforestation

Forest Trends' analysis on the extent and nature of forest loss in PNG between 2013 and 2019 is based on an extensive review of existing literature and data, including research from Global Forest Watch (2020 using Curtis et al. 2018), Pendrill et al (2020), academic and government articles. After reviewing the available data, Forest Trends' best estimate is that:

At least 30% of deforestation was driven by commercial agriculture.

Justification

In PNG, permits for agricultural conversion are used as a fraudulent way of obtaining access to conversion timber. GFW (2020) does not identify commercial agriculture as a driver for any deforestation, but this is because the crops for which the permits were granted were never planted. The Curtis et al. (2018) driver analysis on GFW reports that shifting agriculture was responsible for 88 percent of tree cover loss while commodities were 0 percent; Appendix 1 of Forest Trends (2021), explains the error in mistaking commercial agriculture as shifting agriculture. Therefore, Forest Trends has evaluated the literature on land-use change in PNG to get a more accurate estimate. The Forest Trends estimate that 30 percent of deforestation is caused by commercial agriculture is based on detailed analysis of licences granted for agriculture and timber exports (Filer 2020). It is backed up by the government, which also estimates that 30 percent of PNG 2017).

Permits granted for agriculture allow clear cutting of forest for planting but in many cases the crops are never planted, and the agriculture permits provide a front for clear-cut logging (i.e., the fraud allows loggers access to timber that they would otherwise not be able to harvest). The proportion of logs exported under agriculture permits is an indicator of the proportion of deforestation driven by commercial agriculture: from 2013 to 2019, 30 percent of all logs exported (by volume) reportedly came from agriculture-related licences.

New Forest Clearing Authority (FCA) licences were issued in this period for 601,740 ha of forest to be logged for agriculture. (Timber Authority (TA) licences also allow logging for agriculture, specifically selective logging for the domestic market on 50 ha or less. However, information is not available on the extent of TAs authorized during the reference period.) Timber from FCAs is exported under an Export Permit and the volume of logs exported from these concessions is an accurate reflection of the volume harvested, except in the case of the Inland Lassul Baining/Toriu Headwaters concession, where some of the logs have been processed onshore. Between 2013 and 2019, 7,508,743 m³ of logs were exported from FCA and TA projects, or approximately 30 percent of all total log exports (25,508,270 m³) (Filer 2020).

Agricultural conversion in the reference period took place on concessions whose permits were issued as far back as 2007. Palm oil is the leading commodity for which permits were issued, with 43 percent of FCAs allocated (0.7 Mha out of 1.7 Mha) (Filer 2020). Global trade and national production data indicate that 23 percent of PNG's palm oil is exported, representing 5 percent of PNG exports by value in 2018, with increasing annual demand domestically (NationMaster 2020; FAOSTAT 2020; COMTRADE 2020; OEC 2020). The TAs issued in West Sepik Province are for smallholder oil palm schemes, as are roughly half of those in Oro, East Sepik, East New Britain and West New Britain provinces (Filer 2020).

Some FCAs are issued for rubber, though in the case of FCA 18-01 on Manus Island, it is unlikely to ever export any rubber (Global Witness 2020). PNG's rubber production is minimal, under 10,000 mt a year, and almost all for export (FAOSTAT 2020; COMTRADE 2020). About 50 percent of logs exported under TAs in New Ireland Province are related to the development of smallholder rubber projects (Filer 2020).

2.3 Estimating illegality linked to agro-conversion



After reviewing available data Forest Trends most conservative estimate is that:

At least 63% of deforestation for commercial agriculture was illegal.

Justification

As mentioned above, the citizens of PNG own the land and their collective title cannot be sold but it can be leased. Forest conversion is a two-step process: 1) under the Land Act, the state acquires the land and leases it to an agreed entity; and 2) under the Forestry Act, harvesting rights are granted. Both steps require FPIC, and conversion is illegal if consent is not given, if an Environment Permit is not issued, and unless the relevant Provincial Forest Management Committee has approved it (Filer 2020b; NEPCon 2017).

Large-scale leasing of communal forest took place from 2003 under Special Agricultural Business Leases (SABLs), causing alarm that all 5.5 Mha would be clear-cut for agriculture. A Commission of Inquiry investigated and found most of the SABLs allocated to be unlawful, and in 2014, the government repealed the mechanism and promised to revoke all those found to be illegal. However, logging of the allocated SABLs continued. Despite government statements to the media that the SABLs were revoked, the PNG Forest Authority continued to issue FCAs, allowing clear felling of forests in SABL areas. Lengthy court battles were required to get the SABL licences revoked, such as the court ruling on the illegality of the SABL associated with FCA 11-01 in the Turubu area of East Sepik province. In this case, a three-year court battle led to a ruling that the SABL violated the landowners' rights under the Constitution and Land Act. However, by the time the Supreme Court upheld this ruling after an appeal, timber worth US\$65 million had been cut and exported (Global Witness 2017). Even then the government quickly issued a new FCA for the same area (Table 1).

Global Witness investigated four SABLs and spoke to villagers who claimed that they had not given their consent for the clearance of the forest, and who wanted their land back. Communities complained of pollution in the Min River on the island of New Hanover and of the Incorporated Landowner Groups that did not represent the residents in East Sepik Province (Global Witness 2017). In each case, new FCAs had been issued for these contested leases. Analysis conducted by the author for this report indicates that log exports from these four SABLs represent 11 percent of national production during the reference period (FAOSTAT) (Table 1).

Since 2015, FCAs have been issued to forests without an accompanying SABL. Global Witness (2018 and 2020)

Province	Forest area	Gross area (ha)	Licence type	Licence number	2013–2019 Log exports m ³
E.N. Britain	Sigite Mukus	42,400	FCA	15-07	1,170,865
West Sepik	Bewani	139,909	FCA	10-03	625,020
New Ireland	Central New Hanover	56,592	FCA	16-02	600,300
East Sepik	Wewak Turubu	121,000	FCA	11-01	774,016
	3,170,201				
% of national timber production (25,508,270 m ³ between 2013 and 2019)					11%

Table 1: Log exports from SABL forests cleared under new FCAs

Source: Global Witness 2017; Filer 2020. Log export analysis is based on reports from SGS, the Swiss inspection company which verifies that PNG logs have been exported in the quantity, quality, value, and from the area approved by government.





Permits for commercial agriculture provide a front for logging

The FCA Makolkol "topped the log export volume shipped in 2019," according to the SGS Log Export Monitoring Report for 2019. The FCA exported more timber than any other project of any licence type. It was investigated and illegalities appear to have been involved.

In 2017, Global Witness travelled to East New Britain Province to confirm satellite imagery that showed there was extensive logging rather than clearance in the Makolkol FCA. The Malaysian-owned company Kerawara Ltd exported timber worth more than PGK16 million (~US\$5 million) from Makolkol in 2017. The absence of large-scale agricultural clearance happening in those titles strongly suggests that these permits were obtained fraudulently merely to obtain valuable timber, rather than to prepare for agriculture concessions.

investigated new FCAs and found evidence of illegalities. For example, eight FCAs were issued in 2016–2017 and none had public records available to show how the companies involved secured the rights to clear this land, and whether landowner consent was secured (Global Witness 2018). Table 2 shows exports from new FCAs as a proportion of total timber production for PNG (Filer 2020; SGS 2019; FAOSTAT 2020). The log exports from these FCAs, which appear to have been issued illegally, represent 2 percent of national production.

TA permits were also issued for agriculture and infrastructure. These permits do not allow exports, so all log exports from TAs are illegal. The illegal FCA and TA exports amount to 63 percent of all exports under these agriculture-related licences. This is a conservative estimate. The rate of illegality in FCAs is likely to be higher. Commissioner Mirou, who led the Commission of Inquiry into SABLs in 2013, stated: "Many FCAs were issued in questionable circumstances. Many of these FCAs issued were not supported by authentic, verified and approved agriculture development plans. Even if these FCAs were supported by properly approved agriculture development plans, during the operations in many instances it had been noted that the operators or developers departed or digressed from the approved agriculture plans." He went on to say that many of the FCAs exceeded the 500 ha limit on clear felling for agriculture, and logging "generally continued into areas not immediately within the 500 hectares phases but over the whole areas of SABLs" (NEPCon 2017).

Province	Forest area name	Gross area (ha)	Licence type	Licence number	2013–2019 Log exports m ³
Northern (Oro)	Wanigela	42,607	FCA	05-04	8,741
Manus	Pohowa	40,400	FCA	18-01	22,489
E.N. Britain	Dengnenge	23,656	FCA	15-09	47,485
E.N. Britain	Makolkol	28,500	FCA	15-10	429,776
	509,491				
% of national timber production (25,508,270 m ³ between 2013 and 2019)					2%

Table 2: Log exports from four new FCAs evaluated for evidence of illegalities

Source: Global Witness 2018, 2020; Filer 2020.



2.4 Estimating the percentage of agro-commodities linked to deforestation that are exported

After reviewing all available data Forest Trends estimates that:

■ 99% of commodities linked to deforestation are exported.

The Forest Trends analysis is that commercial agriculture is a cover for timber extraction and export, and because 99 percent of timber is exported, our estimate is that 99 percent of commodities from agro-conversion are exported. SGS reports 4,040,234 m³ of log exports in 2018, which is 99 percent of production (SGS 2018; FAOSTAT 2020). PNG is China's single largest supplier of tropical logs: it shipped more than 3.5 million m3 of logs there in 2018 (COMTRADE 2020). The United States and EU, in turn, are China's largest markets for its plywood and wood furniture exports (Global Witness 2018).

In terms of the crops grown on former forest, cocoa and coffee each represent 5 percent of deforestation embodied in crops (Pendrill et al. 2020). These are primarily for the export market, 97 percent and 87 percent respectively (COMTRADE 2020; FAOSTAT 2020). Most palm oil is export-oriented, although domestic consumption of palm oil has been increasing at a rate of 12.5 percent a year since 2014 (NationMaster 2020). According to Pendrill et al., 48 percent of embodied deforestation is in beef, none of which is for export. Overall Pendrill et al. estimate that 10 percent of >25 percent tree cover loss between 2013 and 2017 is embodied in crops, of which 28 percent is exported.

Timber

Forest Trends estimates that 29% of log exports are from illegal agro-conversion. Timber produced under FCAs and TAs granted for agriculture is likely illegal conversion timber, where the agricultural licences provide a front for logging rather than preparation for agriculture concessions. As a proportion, logs harvested under these licences are 29 percent of total timber production between 2013 and 2019, and based on the illegality analysis above, 63 to 100 percent of agro-conversion is illegal.

Type of agro-conversion	Log exports from projects with evidence of illegalities 2013–2019 (m ³)	Total log exports (m ³) from all FCAs and TAs issued for agriculture 2013–2019	% of log exports from FCA and TA licences 2013–2019
SABL forests cleared under new FCAs	3,170,201	C C10 401	58%
New FCAs with evidence of illegalities	509,491	6,618,401	2%
TA*	890,342 890,342		3%
	63%		

Table 3: Proportion of log exports under agricultural licences (FCA + TA) that are likely illegal

*Out of 89 TAs, 17 are for palm oil; 45 are at least 50 percent dedicated to palm oil; 13 are at least 50 percent related to smallholder rubber. Others are related to roads or unknown. (Filer 2020)

Table 4: Proportion of timber produced under agricultural licences

Type of licence	Timber exports 2013–2019 (m3)	Total timber exports 2013–2019 (m3)	% of timber from agro-conversion	% timber from illegal agro-conversion
FCA	6,618,401		26%	15%–26%
ТА	890,342	25,508,270	3%	3%

Source: Professor Colin Filer (2020) for timber exports from FCAs and TAs, SGS (2020) for total timber exports.



References

- Curtis, Philip G., Christy M. Slay, Nancy L. Harris, Alexandra Tyukavina and Matthew C. Hansen. 2018. "Classifying drivers of global forest loss." *Science* 361(6407): 1108-1111. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/361/6407/1108.
- FAO. 2020. "FAOSTAT." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data. [FAOSTAT 2020]
- FAO. 2020. "Global Forest Resources Assessment (FRA)." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://fra-platform.herokuapp.com/. [FAO FRA 2020]
- Filer, Colin. 2020. "Analysis of Agroforestry Projects, Thoughts On Legality Of Logging Concessions In PNG, Log Exports by Concession." Personal communication, Associate Professor, Crawford School of Public Policy, Australia National University, June 6 2020.
- Forest Trends. 2021. *Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods: The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture*. Washington DC, USA: Forest Trends. www.forest-trends.org/publications/illicit-harvest-complicit-goods/.
- Global Forest Watch (GFW). 2020. "Global." Global Forest Watch. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.globalforestwatch.org/dashboards/global/.
- Global Witness. 2017. Stained Trade: How U.S. Imports Of Exotic Flooring From China Risk Driving The Theft Of Indigenous Land And Deforestation In Papua New Guinea. Washington, D.C.: Global Witness. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www.globalwitness.org/en/campaigns/forests/stained-trade/.
- Global Witness. 2018. A Major Liability: Illegal logging in Papua New Guinea threatens China's timber sector and global reputation. Washington, D.C.: Global Witness. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www. globalwitness.org/en/campaigns/forests/major-liability-illegal-logging-papua-new-guinea-threatens-chinastimber-sector-and-global-reputation/.
- Global Witness. 2020. Bending the Truth: Purported rubber plantation on Papua New Guinea's Manus Island is a highly likely front for illegal logging. Washington, D.C.: Global Witness. https://www.globalwitness.org/ en/campaigns/forests/bending-the-truth/.
- Goldman, Elizabeth, Mikaela, J. Weisse, Nancy Harris, and Martina Schneider. 2020. *Estimating the Role of Seven Commodities In Agriculture-Linked Deforestation: Oil Palm, Soy, Cattle, Wood Fiber, Cocoa, Coffee, and Rubber.* Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www.wri.org/publication/estimating-role-seven- commodities-agriculture-linked-deforestation.
- Government of Papua New Guinea. 2017. *Papua New Guinea National REDD+ Strategy for the period 2017-2027*. Government of Papua New Guinea Climate Change and Development Authority (CCDA). Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www.ccda.gov.pg/sites/default/files/documents/Papua%20New%20Guinea%20 National%20REDD%2B%20Strategy.pdf.
- Hall, Ronnie. 2018. The SABL Land Grab Papua New Guinea's ongoing human rights scandal. London: War on Want and ACT NOW! Accessed February 18, 2021. https://waronwant.org/sites/default/files/SABL_PNG_ LANDGRAB.pdf.
- Hansen, M. C., P. V. Potapov, R. Moore, M. Hancher, S. A. Turubanova, A. Tyukavina, D. Thau, S. V. Stehman, S. J. Goetz, T. R. Loveland, A. Kommareddy, A. Egorov, L. Chini, C. O. Justice, and J. R. G. Townshend. 2013.
 "High-Resolution Global Maps of 21st-Century Forest Cover Change." *Science* 342(6160): 850-53. Accessed February 2, 2021. http://www.jstor.org/stable/42620097.
- Harris, Nancy L., David A Gibbs, Alessandro Baccini, Richard A. Birdsey, Sytze de Bruin, Mary Farina, Lola Fatoyinbo, Matthew C. Hansen, Martin Herold, Richard A. Houghton, Peter V. Potapov, Daniela Requena Suarez, Rosa M. Roman-Cuesta, Sassan S. Saatchi, Christy M. Slay, Svetlana A. Turubanova, and Alexandra Tyukavina. 2021. "Global maps of twenty-first century forest carbon fluxes." *Nature Climate Change* 11: 234-240. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-020-00976-6.
- Mongabay. 2006. "Papua New Guinea." Mongabay, February 4. Accessed March 12, 2021. https://rainforests. mongabay.com/20png.htm.



- NationMaster. 2020. "Domestic Consumption of Palm Oil in Papua New Guinea." NationMaster. Accessed September 21, 2020. https://www.nationmaster.com/nmx/timeseries/papua-new-guinea -domestic-consumption-of-palm-oil.
- Nepcon. 2017. *Timber Legality Risk Assessment Papua New Guinea*. Copenhagen: Preferred by Nature. Accessed February 18, 2021. https://asfor.ro/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/NEPCon-TIMBER-PapuaNewGuinea-Risk-Assessment-EN-V1.2.pdf.
- Observatory of Economic Complexity (OEC). 2020. "Papua New Guinea." The Observatory of Economic Complexity. Accessed March 12, 2021. https://oec.world/en/profile/country/png.
- Pendrill, Florence U Martin Persson, Javier Godar and Thomas Kastner. 2019. "Deforestation displaced: trade in forest-risk commodities and the prospects for a global forest transition." *Environmental Research Letters* 14(5). https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ab0d41.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin U. Persson, and Thomas Kastner. 2020. "Deforestation risk embodied in production and consumption of agricultural and forestry commodities 2005-2017." *Chalmers University of Technology, Senkenberg Society for Nature Research, SEI, and Ceres Inc.* https://zenodo.org/record/4250532#. X8pHjmhKibg.
- Société Générale de Surveillance (SGS). 2019. *Log Export Monitoring Monthly Report for December 2018 to the Papua New Guinea Forest Authority.* Geneva: Société Générale de Surveillance. Accessed February 18, 2021. https://pngforests.files.wordpress.com/2019/05/ sgs_dec_2018.pdf.
- Société Générale de Surveillance (SGS). 2020. Log Export Monitoring Monthly Report for December 2019 to the Papua New Guinea Forest Authority. Geneva: Société Générale de Surveillance. Accessed February 18, 2021. https://pngforests.files.wordpress.com/2020/05/sgs_dec_2019.pdf.
- Stevens, Caleb, Rober Winterbottom, Jenny Springer and Katie Reytar. 2014. Securing Rights, Combating Climate Change: How Strengthening Community Forest Rights Mitigates Climate Change. Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.wri.org/publication/securing-rights-combating-climate-change.
- Turubanova, Svetlana, Potapov, Peter V. Tyukavina, and Matthew C.Hansen. 2018. "Ongoing primary forest loss in Brazil, Democratic Republic of the Congo, and Indonesia." *Environmental Research Letters* 13(7): 4028. https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/aacd1c.
- United Nations. 2020. "UN COMTRADE Datatabase." United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https:// comtrade.un.org/. [COMTRADE 2020]

Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods

The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture





Source: forest loss – GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]); agro-conversion – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021) from multiple sources, including GFW (2020, using Curtis et al. [2018]); and illegality – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021).







- Between 2013 and 2019, commercial agriculture in Thailand was likely responsible for the clearance of more than 760,000 ha of forest.
 - Given that 50% of the agro-conversion was exported, there is a risk that international buyers may be linked to the loss of more than 380,000 ha of tropical forests.
 - At least 9% of agro-conversion is likely illegal.
 - L is likely that exports are contaminated with links to illegal deforestation, but it is difficult to determine the level of risk that exported commodities were grown on illegally cleared land. Given this, heightened due diligence is required by buyers.

Introduction

Thailand has diverse forests, ranging from upper montane forest, coniferous forest, and dry deciduous forests in the north to lowland rainforests, sphagnum bog, peat swamp, and tropical mangrove forests in the south (Wangpakapattanawong et al. 2016). The Royal Forest Department estimates that forest covered 16.3 million hectares (Mha) in 2017, with an additional 3.5 Mha of rubber plantations, altogether covering 32 percent of the land area (RFD 2018). This was an increase on 1998, the year with the smallest amount of forest cover, in which only 25 percent of the country was covered in forest. After the 2014 coup, the National Council for Peace and Order set a target of increasing forest cover to 40 percent, and is promoting reforestation through various measures (Sola et al. 2020).

Deforestation Analysis 2

2.1 Deforestation 2013-2019

Thailand lost 879,926 ha of tree cover during the period 2013 to 2019, that is, 5 percent of forest cover in 2000. The rate of loss is accelerating: this figure over seven years is almost the same as the loss of forest that incurred over all 11 years from 2001 to 2011 (GFW 2020, using Hansen et al. 2013).

For the purposes of this study only the following were considered:

- Forests: areas with greater than 50% tree cover
- Forest loss / Deforestation: complete removal of forest cover
- Illegal: deforestation that was, at time that the clearing took place, in contravention of the country's legislative framework governing forest conversion



2.2 Drivers of deforestation

Forest Trends' analysis on the extent and nature of forest loss in Thailand between 2013 and 2019 is based on a review of existing literature and data, including Global Forest Watch, Pendrill et al., and REDD+ (FCPF 2020; Sola et al. 2020). After reviewing all available data, Forest Trends' best estimate is that:

At least 86% of deforestation is driven by commercial agriculture.

Justification

Global Forest Watch (2020, using Curtis et al. 2018) estimates that 28 percent of forest loss was driven by commodities. However, as discussed in Appendix 1, Forest Trends (2021), GFW analyses may be conservative. Pendrill et al. (2020) similarly calculated that 27 percent of forest loss was embodied in crops (200,137 ha embodied in crops, out of 730,369 ha of loss between 2013 and 2017). Rubber was the main crop linked to deforestation, accounting for 85,506 ha of forest loss between 2013 and 2017 (Pendrill et al. 2020). Rubber plantations covered 3.5 Mha in 2020, a reduction from 3.7 Mha in 2015, as some rubber was converted to oil palm (FAO FRA 2020).

In its REDD+ driver analysis, the Government of Thailand instead identifies agriculture as the main driver of deforestation, with crops responsible for 79 percent of deforestation; plantations responsible for 7 percent; and shrimp farming accountable for additional forest loss. (Note: The government defines forests as >10 percent tree cover, whereas in the GFW estimate referred to above, Forest Trends uses a >50 percent tree cover definition for forests. However, the GFW estimate of the role of commodities is 27 percent—almost the same when using the same definition as the Government of Thailand.)

The difference between GFW, Pendrill et al., and the Government of Thailand may be due to methodology. Pendrill et al. and GFW use the same analytical methods for all forests worldwide (Appendix 1, Forest Trends 2021), whereas the methodology in the REDD+ (2020) analysis was based on forest change maps in Thailand for the period 2006 to 2016 and a survey on drivers. GFW identifies forestry as responsible for two-thirds (63 percent) of forest loss, indicating that the difference may be due to classification of tree crops. The government identified annual crops, but also rubber, oil palm, and fruit trees as the main drivers (FCPF 2020). The latter may have been subsumed in GFW's forestry category instead. Regardless, we accept the government's estimate of 86 percent of deforestation driven by cash crops and plantations. Both the government and GFW allocate a small role for subsistence agriculture, estimating that it drives 9 percent or 1 percent of forest loss, respectively.

Thailand is the world's third largest producer of palm oil, after Indonesia and Malaysia. Oil palm is mostly grown in the south, some of it on drained peatlands; 70 percent is produced by small-scale farmers (Stokes 2017). In 2015, Thailand had 700,000 ha of plantations, and the government's *Oil Palm and Palm Oil Industries Development Strategy 2015 – 2026* plans a further expansion of oil palm plantations by around 50 percent over the next nine years (Stokes 2017). The REDD+ (2020) analysis recognizes that government policies promoting cash crops have resulted in an expansion in agriculture, which has had a negative impact on forests. As well as palm oil, sugarcane, and cassava have been promoted as sources of energy (Phumee et al. 2018).

A reforestation effort has replaced areas of former forest with monoculture timber and wood fiber plantations. Further, households could get permits to establish tree plantations of up to 5.6 ha in national reserve forest. Privately owned plantations now extend over 1.3 Mha and mostly consist of teak, pine, eucalyptus, and acacia (FCPF 2020).



2.3 Estimating illegality linked to agro-conversion

After reviewing all available data Forest Trends estimate that:

At least 9% of deforestation for commercial agriculture was likely illegal.

In 2015, Thailand passed legislation allowing the conversion of forests for agriculture, mining, and other uses, provided that the forest was no longer fit as wildlife habitat. Finding such forests was not difficult, as large areas had been degraded by forestry until the introduction of a nationwide logging ban in 1989 (Sola et al. 2020). (At the time of the ban there were 300 active logging concessions, down from a peak in 1979 when nearly half the country was leased out in 516 concessions (Lohmann 1993)).

While agro-conversion in heavily degraded forests is legal, agro-conversion is prohibited in protected areas that cover about 20 percent of the country's land area and 60 percent of Thailand's forests. In fact, 9 percent of all forest loss was in protected areas. Agricultural encroachment into these protected forests is rooted in a history of dispossession and subsequent tensions or land conflict. In the Phu Kao – Phu Phan Kham National Park, the agricultural area increased by 66 percent, from 1,092.2 ha in 2013 to 1,809.6 ha in 2015, of which 13 percent was in forest. The agricultural land was mostly dedicated to cash crops, predominantly (81 percent) cassava (Phromma et al. 2019). In Phu Wiang National Park, from 2008 to 2014 a total of 1,657 ha of forestland, roughly 5 percent of the national park, were converted to sugarcane (77 percent) and cassava (23 percent) (Kawasaki et al. 2015). In one year, from 2014 to 2015, RFD recorded 3,607 offences related to illegal encroachment on 23,500 ha of land in the National Forest Reserves (Preferred by Nature 2017).

Forest Trends has found no reporting on the legal status of forest clearing outside of protected areas, and we make no assumption about the illegality of these operations. Given that our evaluation of legality is necessarily incomplete, we are likely to be highly conservative in our estimate that less than 10 percent of clearing between 2013 and 2019 for commercial agriculture was likely illegal. We note that in the rest of Asia for which we have data, the average rate of illegality linked to conversion for commercial agriculture was 37% percent of all forest loss.

2.4 Estimating the percentage of agro-commodities linked to deforestation that are exported

After reviewing all available data Forest Trends estimates:

■ 50% of commodities embodying deforestation are exported.

Justification

Forest Trends uses the Pendrill et al. (2020) estimate that about 50 percent of agricultural conversion is exported. Rubber is Thailand's biggest forest-risk commodity that is exported, representing 62 percent of embodied deforestation in exported crops (Pendrill et al. 2020). Rubberwood accounted for more than 86 percent of Thailand's sawnwood exports between 2012 and 2016 (Forest Trends 2019). Almost all palm oil production (91 percent) is sold on the domestic market for use as biodiesel (45 percent), cooking oil (33 percent), or in other industries (Petchseechoung 2016).

References

Curtis, Philip G., Christy M. Slay, Nancy L. Harris, Alexandra Tyukavina and Matthew C. Hansen. 2018. "Classifying drivers of global forest loss." *Science* 361(6407): 1108-1111. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/361/6407/1108.

FAO. 2020. "FAOSTAT." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data. [FAOSTAT 2020]



- FAO. 2020. "Global Forest Resources Assessment (FRA)." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://fra-platform.herokuapp.com/. [FAO FRA 2020]
- Forest Carbon Partnership Project (FCPF). 2020. *REDD+ Readiness Project Mid-Term Review V2.3.* Bangkok: Ministry of Natural Resources and Environment. Accessed October 22, 2020. https://www. forestcarbonpartnership.org/system/files/documents/FCPF%20MTR%20Thailand_revised_24%20Sept%20 2020_final.pdf.
- Forest Trends. 2011. Baseline Study 5, Thailand: Overview of Forest Law Enforcement, Governance and Trade. Barcelona: European Union FLEGT Asia Regional Program. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://data. opendevelopmentmekong.net/dataset/9f27c29a-ccd5-4887-b046-6d492ebd88cb/resource/b26c9246b1cf-4529-9f94-fe3df753396b/download/baseline-study-thailand-overview-of-forest-law-enforcementgovernance-and-trade.pdf.
- Forest Trends. 2014. Consumer Goods and Deforestation: An Analysis of the Extent and Nature of Illegality in Forest Conversion for Agriculture and Timber Plantations. Washington, D.C.: Forest Trends. Accessed March 16, 2021. https://www.forest-trends.org/publications/consumer-goods-and-deforestation/.
- Forest Trends. 2019. *Towards Timber Import Provisions in Thailand*. Washington, D.C.: Forest Trends. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://www.forest-trends.org/publications/towards-timber-import-provisions-in-thailand/#:^:text=As%20Thailand%20positions%20itself%20an,and%20domestically%20produced)%20 is%20legal.
- Forest Trends. 2021. *Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods: The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture*. Washington DC, USA: Forest Trends. www.forest-trends.org/publications/illicit-harvest-complicit-goods/.
- Global Forest Watch (GFW). 2020. "Global." Global Forest Watch. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.globalforestwatch.org/dashboards/global/.
- Goldman, Elizabeth, Mikaela, J. Weisse, Nancy Harris, and Martina Schneider. 2020. *Estimating the Role of Seven Commodities In Agriculture-Linked Deforestation: Oil Palm, Soy, Cattle, Wood Fiber, Cocoa, Coffee, and Rubber.* Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www.wri.org/publication/estimating-role-seven- commodities-agriculture-linked-deforestation.
- Hansen, M. C., P. V. Potapov, R. Moore, M. Hancher, S. A. Turubanova, A. Tyukavina, D. Thau, S. V. Stehman, S. J. Goetz, T. R. Loveland, A. Kommareddy, A. Egorov, L. Chini, C. O. Justice, and J. R. G. Townshend. 2013.
 "High-Resolution Global Maps of 21st-Century Forest Cover Change." *Science* 342(6160): 850-53. Accessed February 2, 2021. http://www.jstor.org/stable/42620097.
- Harris, Nancy L., David A Gibbs, Alessandro Baccini, Richard A. Birdsey, Sytze de Bruin, Mary Farina, Lola Fatoyinbo, Matthew C. Hansen, Martin Herold, Richard A. Houghton, Peter V. Potapov, Daniela Requena Suarez, Rosa M. Roman-Cuesta, Sassan S. Saatchi, Christy M. Slay, Svetlana A. Turubanova, and Alexandra Tyukavina. 2021. "Global maps of twenty-first century forest carbon fluxes." *Nature Climate Change* 11: 234-240. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-020-00976-6.
- Kawasaki, Jintana, Adcharaporn Pagdee, Thapat Silalertruksa, Doungjai Waijaroen, Salila lamittipon, and Poirada Phumee. 2015. *Developing REDD+ strategies in Thailand: A case study of drivers of deforestation, forest degradation and possible countermeasures in the Phu Wiang National Park (PWNP) area, Khon Kaen Province*. Kanagawa: Institute for Global Environmental Strategies. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://www. iges.or.jp/en/pub/developing-redd-strategies-thailand-case-study/en.
- Lohmann, Larry. 1993. "Land, Power and Forest Colonization in Thailand." *Global Ecology and Biogeography Letters* 3(4/6): 180-191. https://doi.org/10.2307/2997768.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin Persson, Javier Godar and Thomas Kastner. 2019. "Deforestation displaced: trade in forest-risk commodities and the prospects for a global forest transition." *Environmental Research Letters* 14(5). https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ab0d41.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin U. Persson, and Thomas Kastner. 2020. "Deforestation risk embodied in production and consumption of agricultural and forestry commodities 2005-2017." *Chalmers University of Technology,*



Senkenberg Society for Nature Research, SEI, and Ceres Inc. https://zenodo.org/record/4250532#. X8pHjmhKibg.

- Petchseechoung, Wareerat. 2016. *Thailand Industry Outlook 2016-18 Oil Palm Industry*. Thailand: Krungsri. Accessed October 23, 2020. https://www.krungsri.com/bank/getmedia/0d7baae2-f679-4269-b461-89937533c9e1/IO_OilPalm_2016_EN.aspx.
- Phromma, Issara, Adcharaporn Pagdee, Ananya Popradit, Atsushi Ishida, and Somkid Uttaranakorn. 2019. "Protected area co-management and land use conflicts adjacent to Phu Kao – Phu Phan Kham National Park, Thailand." *Journal of Sustainable Forestry* 38(5): 486-507. https://doi.org/10.1080/10549811.2019.1573689.
- Phumee, Ployrada, Adcharaporn Pagdee, and Jintana Kawasaki. 2018. "Energy crops, livelihoods, and legal deforestation: A case study at Phu Wiang National Park, Thailand." *Journal of Sustainable Forestry* 37(2): 120-138. https://doi.org/10.1080/10549811.2017.1318292.
- Preferred by Nature. 2017. *Timber Legality Risk Assessment Thailand*. Copenhagen: Preferred by Nature. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://preferredbynature.org/sites/default/files/library/2017-06/NEPCon-TIMBER-Thailand-Risk-Assessment-EN-V1.pdf.
- Royal Forest Department (RFD). 2018. "Forestry Statistics Data 2017." Bangkok: Government of Thailand. Accessed October 22, 2020. http://forestinfo.forest.go.th/Content/file/stat2560/Table%201.pdf.
- Sadler, Anne and William Lee. 2015. "Sakon Nakhon Court jails villagers for forest encroachment." *Prachatai*, October 23. Accessed October 23, 2020. https://prachatai.com/english/node/5563.
- Sola, Gael, Apichat Kerdmongkol, Suphattra Phromphan, Inthira Trachoo, Mathieu Van Rijn, Auschada Chitechote, Sutthatip Chormali, and Somyot Saengnin. 2020. *Forest Reference Emission Level and Forest Reference Level Thailand for REDD+ under the UNFCCC*. Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed March 17, 2021. https://redd.unfccc.int/files/thailand_frel_frl_report.pdf.
- Stevens, Caleb, Rober Winterbottom, Jenny Springer and Katie Reytar. 2014. Securing Rights, Combating Climate Change: How Strengthening Community Forest Rights Mitigates Climate Change. Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.wri.org/publication/securing-rights-combating-climate-change.
- Stokes, Demelza. 2017. "As Thailand ramps up its palm oil sector, peat forests feel the pressure" 24 March 2017. *Mongabay*, March 24. Accessed October 21, 2020. https://news.mongabay.com/2017/03/as-thailand-rampsup-its-palm-oil-sector-peat-forests-feel-the-pressure/.
- Turubanova, Svetlana, Potapov, Peter V. Tyukavina, and Matthew C.Hansen. 2018. "Ongoing primary forest loss in Brazil, Democratic Republic of the Congo, and Indonesia." *Environmental Research Letters* 13(7): 4028. https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/aacd1c.
- United Nations. 2020. "UN COMTRADE Database." United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://comtrade. un.org/. [COMTRADE 2020]
- Wangpakapattanawong, Prasit, Pimonrat Tiansawat, and Alice Sharp. 2016. "Forest restoration at landscape scale in Thailand." In *Forest Landscape Restoration for Asia-Pacific Forests*, 159-166. Rome: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations; Bangkok: The Center for People and Forests.

Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods

The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture



 25-49%
 0-24%
 Availability of data on legality: 1 = high 2 = medium 3 = low
 Grey circles = total forest loss Color circles = total loss due to agro-conversion

Source: forest loss – GFW (2020, using Hansen et al. [2013]); agro-conversion – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021) from multiple sources, including GFW (2020, using Curtis et al. [2018]); and illegality – estimates compiled by Forest Trends (2021).

50-74%







Forest Trends Findings

- Between 2013 and 2019, commercial agriculture in Vietnam was likely responsible for the clearance of more than 900,000 ha of forest.
 - Given that 32% of Vietnam's agro-conversion was exported, there is a risk that international buyers may be linked to the loss of more than 280,000 ha tropical forests.
 - □ At least 37% of agro-conversion is likely illegal. Given the weak monitoring and enforcement, especially of the rights of ethnic minorities and Indigenous People in the highlands, the actual rate may be higher than this regional average.
 - □ Exports in 2019 that were likely from agro-conversion:
 - □ US\$369 million in coffee
 - □ US\$676 million in rubber
 - It is difficult to determine the risk that exported commodities were grown on illegally cleared land.
 Given this, heightened due diligence is required by buyers.

1 Introduction

Vietnam's forests have shown a remarkable recovery since the late 1970s, at which time forest cover in Vietnam was down to only 17 percent, from 43 percent in the 1940s. The use of defoliants such as Agent Orange during the Vietnam War affected anything from 14 to 44 percent of forest cover, and large areas of grassland have not reverted to forest because tree seedlings cannot survive in the nutrient-depleted soil (Tatarski and Johnson 2016; World Land Trust 2019). After the war, logging, slash-and-burn agriculture, and land encroachment further depleted the forest.

When the country transitioned to a market-based economy in the 1980s, forest management moved from exclusive government control to a more multistakeholder approach. Under this policy, 1.4 million households were granted about 3.1 million hectares (Mha) of forest, leading to increased care for the land (Open Development Mekong 2020). In 2020, FAO FRA reported that Vietnam had more than 14.6 Mha of forest, an increase of more than 1 Mha in just a decade, the same as the increase in planted forest, which covers 1.2 Mha more in 2020 than in 2010. Smallholder plantations account for most of the increase in forest cover and the majority of the land granted to families during the decentralization of forest management in the 1980s is now used to grow acacias (Tatarski and Johnson 2016).

For the purposes of this study only the following were considered:

- Forests: areas with greater than 50% tree cover
- **Forest loss / Deforestation:** complete removal of forest cover
- Illegal: deforestation that was, at time that the clearing took place, in contravention of the country's legislative framework governing forest conversion



2 Deforestation Analysis

2.1 Deforestation 2013-2019

Between 2013 and 2019, more than 1.4 Mha of forest was lost (Hansen et al. 2013 on GFW). Meanwhile the Government of Vietnam reported a net gain in forest cover between 2015 and 2020, largely because plantations increased by nearly 800,000 ha while natural forest declined by more than 100,000 ha (FAO FRA 2020). Primary forest accounts for less than 1 percent of forest area (FAO FRA 2020).

2.2 Drivers of deforestation

Forest Trends findings

Forest Trends evaluated several different sets of data on the extent and nature of forest loss in Vietnam between 2013 and 2019, including research from Global Forest Watch, Pendrill et al. (2020) and REDD+ (2016). After reviewing all available data Forest Trends' best estimate is that:

■ 63% of deforestation was driven by commercial agriculture.

Justification

According to the Curtis et al. (2018) driver analysis on GFW (2020), 63 percent of forest loss between 2013 and 2019 was due to commercial agriculture. The REDD+ analysis (MARD 2016) supports this: it says the direct drivers of deforestation are agricultural conversion (rubber plantations, coffee, and pepper perennial crops), unsustainable logging, infrastructure, and forest fires. The Pendrill et al. (2020) analysis identified that the crops with most embodied deforestation between 2013 and 2017 (calculated based on tree cover loss and land-use change) were rubber (19 percent of embodied deforestation), vegetables (19 percent), rice (12 percent), beef (8 percent), pepper (6 percent), and coffee (5 percent) (Pendrill et al. 2020).

The major agricultural drivers vary between the different regions: in the highland plateau areas, coffee expanded rapidly in the 1990s at the cost of forest, while in the coastal regions, mangrove forest was cleared for shrimp farms (Pham et al. 2012). The Central Highlands, in particular, lost 582,657 ha of natural forests between 2005 and 2015, a 32 percent reduction in area. This was directly driven by the expansion of rubber and coffee, and more recently by the expansion of cassava and black pepper (Kissinger 2020). The northwest of Vietnam is another deforestation hotspot, with reports of illegal deforestation to plant cherry orchards in Điện Biên province as well as illegal logging (Viet Nam News 2017).

National programs have promoted organized migration into the Central Highlands and migrants were attracted by the high prices of coffee and opportunities to work on industrial agriculture projects. They also came because, for many, their agricultural land in the lowlands was converted to large industrial projects. Migration

Table 1: . Crop expansion replacing forest in the Central Highlands, 2005–2015

	Rubber	Coffee	Cassava	Pepper
Increase in area 2005–2015 (ha)	172,308 ha	106,000	157,292	52,000
Percentage increase	198%	29%	Not known*	106%

*Small incursions in forest cannot be captured easily in satellite imagery, and patches are detected as they get bigger over time. Source: Kissinger 2020



in turn displaced the highland minority groups, who often do not have land title certificates (known as the "Red Book" in Vietnam). The displaced moved into forested areas that they had to clear to continue farming (Kissinger 2020; Yang et al. 2016). The population in highland areas doubled between 1991 and 2014, leading to tensions between the national majority ethnic Khin migrants and the ethnic minority groups and Indigenous Peoples of the highlands. While coffee had been the main cause of deforestation in the 1990s, when the price of coffee dropped, farmers with access to capital switched to other crops such as black pepper, avocado, and passion fruit (Kissinger 2020). Cassava has been a recent boom crop, as it grows on nutrient-poor soil, requires low upfront investments, and reaches good prices on the export market (To et al. 2016).

Most plantations are owned by 1.5 million smallholders (Morgan and Woolford 2017). The area of tree plantations increased from 3.6 million ha in 2015 to 4.3 million ha in 2020 (FAO FRA 2020). Wood plantations (often eucalyptus and acacia varieties) were a large driver of deforestation in the 1990s for the wood chip market but more recently policies have preferred native species and long-term plantations for sawnlog production (Kissinger 2020).

Rubber plantations have continued to expand: between 2013 and 2019 there was an increase of more than 140,000 ha (FAOSTAT 2020). In fact, rubber expansion exceeded government targets, and local regulations could not rein in the expansion of rubber into natural forests. Land-use change decisions are made primarily at the provincial level and implemented locally, but there is a time lag between planting and first harvest, which can mean that farmers extend their fields to produce food until the rubber is ready to harvest. In such cases, legal conversion of forest for rubber leads to further illegal clearance for subsistence use. The smallholder farmers are often named as the direct driver of deforestation, but a more important driver is the reclassification of lands as "degraded" that makes the area eligible for conversion to rubber. If the farmers were not pushed off their land by the rubber plantations, they would not have to clear new forests for their subsistence farms (Kissinger 2020).

2.3 Estimating illegality linked to agro-conversion

The percentage of agro-conversion that is illegal is not known.

Agriculture is not allowed on land classified as forestland, but when land-use classifications are changed to allow conversion of degraded forest, then agriculture may be legal; without these changes, it would be illegal. Clearance for shifting agriculture is illegal, since a ban was introduced in 1998 as part of the government's attempt to decrease deforestation (Yang et al. 2016). Logging in natural forest is banned, and illegal logging is often the first stage of clearing a forest for commercial agriculture. The boundaries between legal and illegal are unclear: if farmers planted cassava on swidden fallow land before the land was classified as forestland by the government, then it is not clear if this is legal or illegal (Kissinger 2020; To et al. 2016; Chatham House 2020). There are no published studies that evaluate agricultural expansion and corresponding classification changes.

In the Central Highlands the expansion of crops for industrial agriculture for export has been allowed even though this has a knock-on effect of displacing indigenous ethnic groups from their land and into the forest, as mentioned above, where their deforestation is classed as illegal. It is important that subsistence farmers, who are often from minority groups, are not blamed for illegal deforestation; they are bearing the brunt of national policies that condone agricultural conversion which is done by majority Khin farmers and migrants as part of state programmes (Kissinger 2021).

The Criminal Code introduced criminal liability for the unlawful repurposing of land and other aspects of forest management, and the penalties for environmental crimes have increased. The Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Development (MARD) manages forest sector policy in Vietnam, with power "deconcentrated" to local government (provincial, district, and commune levels) (Yang et al. 2016). Enforcement and monitoring



is perceived to be weak, with more emphasis on the administrative aspects of forest monitoring, even though the tools to address it are available (Open Development Mekong 2020; Kissinger 2021).

Without rigorous information, we cannot provide a precise, reliable estimate of illegality, so for the purposes of this study, we can only assume that in the best case everything is legal; in the worst case, nothing is. More research needs to be done to identify the level of illegal deforestation in agricultural commodities in Vietnam.

2.4 Estimating the percentage of agro-commodities linked to deforestation that are exported

■ 32% of commodities embodying deforestation are exported.

Justification

Rubber, coffee, plantation wood, and pepper are key forest-risk commodities that are grown for the export market. All coffee is exported and 80% of rubber. However, forest is also cleared for rice, vegetables, and cattle, which are for the domestic market. Data on the proportion of deforestation going into exported agricultural commodities are lacking. The most reliable estimate is Pendrill et al.'s calculation, based on landuse change and tree cover loss maps, that 32 percent of embodied deforestation in crops is exported. The Pendrill et al. study amortizes deforestation attributed to a given commodity over five years.

3 Commodity Analysis

Rubber and coffee are selected for the Forest Trends analysis because they are the top two agricultural exports contaminated with deforestation, together accounting for 53% of exported embodied deforestation in crops (Pendrill et al. 2020).

3.1 Coffee

Based on its analysis Forest Trends estimates that:

■ 15% of coffee is from agro-conversion.

Vietnam produced 16 percent of the world's coffee in 2018, and is the second largest exporter after Brazil. Germany, the United States, and Italy accounted for 36 percent of total export value (US\$891 million), while the United Kingdom accounted for 5 percent (COMTRADE 2020).

The Central Highlands, one of the hotspots for natural forest loss, accounts for nearly 90 percent of the country's coffee cultivation (EU-REDD+ Facility 2018). Here, in 2020 alone, 330,000 ha of forestland was converted to crops, of which 18 percent was for coffee. Applying this percentage to all forest loss in the Central Highlands (a conservative estimate given that conversion for coffee used to be higher), could mean that 102,000 ha of forest was converted to coffee, or 15 percent of Vietnam's total coffee cultivation. In principle, if coffee is grown on land classified as forest then the production of coffee is illegal; however, if coffee was planted before the land was classified as forestland, then it may be legal (Chatham House 2020). Therefore, it is not possible to say how much coffee is from illegal agro-conversion.

There are nearly 690,000 coffee farmers in Vietnam, of whom one-third are from ethnic minorities, and nearly two-thirds grow coffee on small plots of less than a hectare. Coffee plantations on forestland are not eligible for "Red Book" land titles. This limits access to government credit, and means that many farmers incur private loans with high interest rates, which in turn instigates further expansion into the forest to increase production (Chatham House 2020).



3.1 Rubber

Based on its analysis Forest Trends estimates that:

■ 63% of rubber production is linked to deforestation.

Vietnam is the fourth largest producer of rubber globally, producing 9,972,264 mt in 2013–2018, after Thailand (43,314,458 mt), Indonesia (41,778,992 mt) and Malaysia (10,914,811 mt) (FAOSTAT 2020). Fully 80 percent of Vietnam's latex rubber is exported, and China is the largest market (COMTRADE 2020).

In the Central Highlands, 79 percent of rubber plantations were established in natural forest. In the northwest, forestland was allocated to households and converted to rubber plantations (To and Nghi 2014). The Government of Vietnam has identified the conversion of forests to plantations of industrial crops, such as rubber, as one of the five drivers of deforestation and degradation in the country.

Rubberwood has become an important raw material for Vietnam's wood products industry. Vietnam is now the world's third largest exporter of rubberwood, worth US\$1.7 billion each year, accounting for almost 25 percent of Vietnam's wood products exports (ITTO 2019). Vietnam has nearly 700,000 ha of rubber trees, and as rubber trees reach the end of their productive lives, they are cleared for replanting; about 70 percent of the wood can be used by manufacturers (FAOSTAT 2020; ITTO 2019).

In recent years, Vietnam has focused on addressing the drivers of deforestation and forest degradation by stabilizing the planning of new rubber plantations. The illegality of deforestation for rubber is not known, but it is generally perceived to be low risk because rubber trees are classified as a multipurpose tree, meaning that it could be considered a forest tree and allowed to grow on forestland. Rubber plantations are considered as production forests and contribute to the achievement of Vietnam's aim to increase forest cover to 45 percent by 2030 (Open Development Mekong 2020).

References

- Chatham House. 2020. "Due Diligence Regulations for the Trade in Forest Risk Commodities: Implications for producer livelihoods in Vietnam's coffee sector." Research Event, Online, December 16, 2020.
- Curtis, Philip G., Christy M. Slay, Nancy L. Harris, Alexandra Tyukavina and Matthew C. Hansen. 2018. "Classifying drivers of global forest loss." *Science* 361(6407): 1108-1111. https://science.sciencemag.org/content/361/6407/1108.
- FAO. 2020. "FAOSTAT." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data. [FAOSTAT 2020]
- FAO. 2020. "Global Forest Resources Assessment (FRA)." Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://fra-platform.herokuapp.com/. [FAO FRA 2020]
- Forest Trends. 2021. *Illicit Harvest, Complicit Goods: The State of Illegal Deforestation for Agriculture*. Washington DC, USA: Forest Trends. www.forest-trends.org/publications/illicit-harvest-complicit-goods/.
- Global Forest Watch (GFW). 2020. "Global." Global Forest Watch. Accessed March 8, 2021. https://www.globalforestwatch.org/dashboards/global/.
- Goldman, Elizabeth, Mikaela, J. Weisse, Nancy Harris, and Martina Schneider. 2020. *Estimating the Role of Seven Commodities In Agriculture-Linked Deforestation: Oil Palm, Soy, Cattle, Wood Fiber, Cocoa, Coffee, and Rubber.* Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://www.wri.org/publication/estimating-role-seven- commodities-agriculture-linked-deforestation.
- Government of Vietnam Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Development (MARD). 2019. *Công bố hiện trạng rừng toàn quốc năm*. Hanoi: Government of Vietnam. Accessed September 1, 2020. http://tongcuclamnghiep.gov.vn/content/uploads/files/Hiện%20trạng%20rừng%202019.pdf.

Hansen, M. C., P. V. Potapov, R. Moore, M. Hancher, S. A. Turubanova, A. Tyukavina, D. Thau, S. V. Stehman, S.



J. Goetz, T. R. Loveland, A. Kommareddy, A. Egorov, L. Chini, C. O. Justice, and J. R. G. Townshend. 2013. "High-Resolution Global Maps of 21st-Century Forest Cover Change." *Science* 342(6160): 850-53. Accessed February 2, 2021. http://www.jstor.org/stable/42620097.

- Harris, Nancy L., David A Gibbs, Alessandro Baccini, Richard A. Birdsey, Sytze de Bruin, Mary Farina, Lola Fatoyinbo, Matthew C. Hansen, Martin Herold, Richard A. Houghton, Peter V. Potapov, Daniela Requena Suarez, Rosa M. Roman-Cuesta, Sassan S. Saatchi, Christy M. Slay, Svetlana A. Turubanova, and Alexandra Tyukavina. 2021. "Global maps of twenty-first century forest carbon fluxes." *Nature Climate Change* 11: 234-240. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41558-020-00976-6.
- International Tropical Timber Organization (ITTO). *Tropical Timber Market Report* 23, No. 15 (August 2019). https://www.itto.int/files/user/mis/MIS_1-15_Aug2019.pdf.
- Kissinger, Gabrielle. 2020. "Policy Responses to Direct and Underlying Drivers of Deforestation: Examining Rubber and Coffee in the Central Highlands of Vietnam." *Forests* 11(7): 733. https://doi.org/10.3390/f11070733.
- Kissinger, Gabrielle. 2021. Personal Communication, Vietnam illegal agro-conversion, January 22, 2021.
- Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Development (MARD). 2016. Participatory Self-Assessment Of The REDD+ Readiness Package In Vietnam. Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Development. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.forestcarbonpartnership.org/system/files/documents/Vietnam%20R-Package%2017Aug16.pdf.
- Morgan, James and Justin Woolford. 2017. "Vietnamese Smallholders Help End Deforestation." *The Guardian,* July 24. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2017/jul/24/vietnamese-smallholders-help-end-deforestation-photo-essay.
- Open Development Mekong. 2020. "Forests and Forestry." Open Development Initiative. Accessed February 25, 2020. https://vietnam.opendevelopmentmekong.net/topics/forest-and-forestry/.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin Persson, Javier Godar and Thomas Kastner. 2019. "Deforestation displaced: trade in forest-risk commodities and the prospects for a global forest transition." *Environmental Research Letters* 14(5). https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/ab0d41.
- Pendrill, Florence, Martin U. Persson, and Thomas Kastner. 2020. "Deforestation risk embodied in production and consumption of agricultural and forestry commodities 2005-2017." *Chalmers University of Technology, Senkenberg Society for Nature Research, SEI, and Ceres Inc.* https://zenodo.org/record/4250532#. X8pHjmhKibg.
- Pham, Thu Thuy, Moira Moeliono, Nguyen Thi Hien, Nguyen Huu Tho, and Vu Thi Hien. 2012. *The context of REDD+ in Vietnam: Drivers, agents and institutions.* Bogor: Center for International Forestry Research. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.cifor.org/publications/pdf_files/OccPapers/OP-75.pdf.
- Stevens, Caleb, Rober Winterbottom, Jenny Springer and Katie Reytar. 2014. Securing Rights, Combating Climate Change: How Strengthening Community Forest Rights Mitigates Climate Change. Washington, D.C.: World Resources Institute. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.wri.org/publication/securing-rights-combating-climate-change.
- Tatarski, Michael and Shanti Johnson. 2016. "Vietnam's forests on the upswing after years of recovery." *Mongabay*, December 1. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://news.mongabay.com/2016/12/vietnams-forests-on-the-upswing-after-years-of-recovery/.
- To, Phuc Xuan, Sango Mahanty, and Wolfram Dressler. 2016. "Moral economies and markets: 'Insider' cassava trading in Kon Tum, Vietnam." *Asia Pacific Viewpoint* 57(2): 168–179. https://www.forest-trends.org/wp-content/uploads/imported/to_et_al-2016-moral-economies-and-markets-cassava-pdf.pdf.
- To, Phuc Xuan and Tran Huu Nghi. 2014. *Rubber Expansion and Forest Protection in Vietnam*. Huế: Tropenbos International Vietnam; Washington, D.C.: Forest Trends. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://www.forest-trends. org/wp-content/uploads/imported/rubber-expansion-and-forest-protection-in-viet-nam_final-pdf.pdf.
- Turubanova, Svetlana, Potapov, Peter V. Tyukavina, and Matthew C.Hansen. 2018. "Ongoing primary forest loss in Brazil, Democratic Republic of the Congo, and Indonesia." *Environmental Research Letters* 13(7): 4028. https://iopscience.iop.org/article/10.1088/1748-9326/aacd1c.



- United Nations. 2020. "UN COMTRADE Datatabase." United Nations. Accessed February 17, 2021. https://comtrade.un.org/. [COMTRADE 2020]
- Viet Nam News. 2017. "Authority confirms serious deforestation in Điện Biên." *Viet Nam News*, September 17. Accessed March 10, 2021. https://vietnamnews.vn/environment/393887/authority-confirms-serious-deforestation-in-dien-bien.html.
- World Land Trust. 2019. "The Trees of Vietnam's Tropical Forests" https://www.worldlandtrust.org/news/2019/10/ the-trees-of-vietnams-tropical-forests/.
- Yang A, Tien N.D, Phuong V.T, Trung L.Q, Thuy T.P, Larson A.M and Ravikumar A. 2016. *Analyzing multilevel governance in Vietnam: Lessons for REDD+ from the study of land-use change and benefit sharing in Nghe An and Dien Bien provinces.* Working Paper 218. Bogor, Indonesia: CIFOR.




Forest Trends works to conserve forests and other ecosystems through the creation and wide adoption of a broad range of environmental finance, markets, and other payment and incentive mechanisms. This report was released by Forest Trends' Forest Policy, Trade, and Finance program, which seeks to create markets for legal forest products while supporting parallel transformations away from timber and other commodities sourced illegally and unsustainably from forest areas.

Other policy and information briefs can be found at www.forest-trends.org.

with support from:

